

FEDERAL REGISTER

Vol. 81 Thursday,

No. 170 September 1, 2016

Part II

Securities and Exchange Commission

17 CFR Parts 275 and 279
Form ADV and Investment Advisers Act Rules; Final Rule

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

17 CFR Parts 275 and 279

[Release No. IA-4509; File No. S7-09-15]

RIN 3235-AL75

Form ADV and Investment Advisers Act Rules

AGENCY: Securities and Exchange

Commission.

ACTION: Final rule.

SUMMARY: The Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission" or "SEC") is adopting amendments to Form ADV that are designed to provide additional information regarding advisers, including information about their separately managed account business, incorporate a method for private fund adviser entities operating a single advisory business to register using a single Form ADV, and make clarifying, technical and other amendments to certain Form ADV items and instructions. The Commission also is adopting amendments to the Advisers Act books and records rule and technical amendments to several Advisers Act rules to remove transition provisions that are no longer necessary.

DATES: Effective October 31, 2016. *Compliance Date:* See Section III of this final rule.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:

Bridget D. Farrell, Senior Counsel, Jennifer Songer, Senior Counsel, Betselot Zeleke, Attorney-Adviser, or Sara Cortes, Assistant Director at (202) 551–6787 or *IArules@sec.gov*, Investment Adviser Regulation Office, Division of Investment Management, Securities and Exchange Commission, 100 F Street NE., Washington, DC 20549–8549.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The Commission is adopting amendments to rules 202(a)(11)(G)-1 [17 CFR 275.202(a)(11)(G)-1], 203-1 [17 CFR 275.203-1], 204-1 [17 CFR 275.204-1], 204-2 [17 CFR 275.204-2], and 204-3 [17 CFR 275.204-3] under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 [15 U.S.C. 80b] ("Advisers Act" or "Act"), and amendments to Form ADV [17 CFR 279.1] under the Advisers Act. The Commission is also rescinding rule

203A–5 [17 CFR 275.203A–5] under the Advisers Act.

Table of Contents

- I. Background
- II. Discussion
 - A. Amendments to Form ADV
 - 1. Information Regarding Separately Managed Accounts
 - a. Amendments to Item 5 of Part 1A and Section 5 of Schedule D
 - b. Section 5.K.(1) of Schedule D
 - c. Section 5.K.(2) of Schedule D
 - d. Section 5.K.(3) of Schedule D
 - e. Public Disclosure of Separately Managed Account Information
 - f. Additional Comments About Reporting of Separately Managed Accounts
 - 2. Additional Information Regarding Investment Advisers
 - a. Additional Identifying Information
 - b. Additional Information About Advisory Business
 - Additional Information About Financial Industry Affiliations and Private Fund Reporting
 - 3. Umbrella Registration
 - 4. Clarifying, Technical and Other Amendments to Form ADV
 - a. Amendments to Item 2
 - b. Amendments to Item 4
 - c. Amendments to Item 7
 - d. Amendments to Item 8
 - e. Amendments to Section 9.C. of Schedule D
 - f. Amendments to Disclosure Reporting
 Pages
 - g. Amendments to Instructions and Glossary
 - B. Amendments to Investment Advisers
 - 1. Amendments to Books and Records Rule
 - 2. Technical Amendments to Advisers Act Rules
 - a. Rule 203A–5
 - b. Rule 202(a)(11)(G)–1(e)
 - c. Rule 203–1(e)
 - d. Rule 203–1(b), Rule 204–1(c) and Rule 204–3(g)
- III. Effective and Compliance Dates
 - A. Effective Date
- B. Compliance Dates
- IV. Economic Analysis
 - A. Introduction
 - B. Amendments to Form ADV
 - 1. Economic Baseline and Affected Market Participants
 - 2. Analysis of the Amendments to Form ADV and Alternatives
 - a. Information Regarding Separately Managed Accounts
 - b. Additional Information Regarding Investment Advisers
 - c. Costs Applicable to Reporting Information Regarding Separately Managed Accounts and Additional Information on Form ADV
 - d. Umbrella Registration
 - e. Clarifying, Technical and Other Amendments to Form ADV
 - f. Exempt Reporting Advisers
 - C. Amendments to Investment Advisers Act Rules
 - 1. Economic Baseline and Affected Market Participants

- 2. Analysis of the Effects of the Amendments to the Advisers Act Books and Records Rule
- V. Paperwork Reduction Act Analysis A. Form ADV
 - 1. Changes in Average Burden Estimates
 - a. Estimated Change in Burden Related to Part 1A Amendments (Not Including Private Fund Reporting)
 - i. Amendments Related to Reporting of Separately Managed Account Information
 - ii. Other Additional Information Regarding Investment Advisers
 - iii. Clarifying, Technical and Other Amendments
 - b. Estimated Changes in Burden Related to Private Fund Reporting Requirements
 - c. Estimated Changes in Burden Related to Exempt Reporting Adviser Reporting Requirements
 - 2. Annual Burden Estimates
 - a. Estimated Annual Burden Applicable to All Registered Investment Advisers
 - i. Estimated Initial Hour Burden (Not Including Burden Applicable to Private Funds) for First Year Adviser To Complete Form ADV (Part 1 and Part 2)
 - ii. Estimated Initial Burden Applicable to Registered Advisers to Private Funds
 - iii. Estimated Annual Hour Burden Associated With Amendments, New Brochure Supplements, and Delivery Obligations
 - iv. Estimated Annual Cost Burden
 - b. Estimated Annual Burden Applicable to Exempt Reporting Advisers
 - i. Estimated Initial Hour Burden
 - ii. Estimated Annual Burden Associated With Amendments and Final Filings
 - 3. Total Revised Burden
 - B. Rule 204–2
- VI. Final Regulatory Flexibility Analysis
 - A. Need for and Objectives of the Amendments
- B. Significant Issues Raised by Public Comments
- C. Small Entities Subject to the Rule and Rule Amendments
- D. Projected Reporting Recordkeeping, and Other Compliance Requirements
- E. Agency Action To Minimize Effect on Small Entities

VII. Statutory Authority

Appendix A: Form ADV: General Instructions

Appendix B: Form ADV: Instructions for Part

Appendix C: Form ADV: Glossary of Terms Appendix D: Form ADV, Part 1A

I. Background

Form ADV is used by investment advisers to register with the Commission and with the states.² The information collected on Form ADV serves a vital role in our regulatory program and our ability to protect

¹15 U.S.C. 80b. Unless otherwise noted, when we refer to the Advisers Act, or any paragraph of the Advisers Act, we are referring to 15 U.S.C. 80b of the United States Code, at which the Advisers Act is codified, and when we refer to rules under the Advisers Act, or any paragraph of these rules, we are referring to title 17, part 275 of the Code of Federal Regulations [17 CFR part 275], in which these rules are published.

² Information on Form ADV is available to the public through the Investment Adviser Public Disclosure System ("IAPD"), which allows the public to access the most recent Form ADV filing made by an investment adviser and is available at http://www.adviserinfo.sec.gov.

investors. On May 20, 2015,³ we proposed amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV in three areas: Revisions to fill certain data gaps and to provide additional information about investment advisers, including their separately managed account business; amendments to incorporate a method for private fund adviser entities operating a single advisory business to register with us using a single Form ADV; and clarifying, technical and other amendments to existing items and instructions.⁴

Several of the amendments to Form ADV relate to separately managed accounts. These amendments will require advisers to provide certain aggregate information about separately managed accounts that they advise. Other amendments to Form ADV that we are adopting are designed to improve the depth and quality of information that we collect on investment advisers, facilitate our risk monitoring initiatives and assist our staff in its risk-based examination program. Moreover, because Form ADV is available to the public on our Web site, these amendments also are intended to provide advisory clients and the public additional information regarding registered investment advisers.

We are also adopting amendments to Part 1A that will provide a more efficient method for the registration on one Form ADV of multiple private fund adviser entities operating a single advisory business ("umbrella registration"). The staff has provided guidance to private fund advisers regarding umbrella registration,⁵ and the amendments to incorporate umbrella registration into Form ADV will make the availability of umbrella registration more widely known to advisers. Uniform filing requirements for umbrella registration in Form ADV will provide more consistent data about, and create a clearer picture of, groups of private fund advisers that operate as a single business.

The last set of amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV includes clarifying,

technical and other amendments that are based on our staff's experience with the form and responding to inquiries from advisers and their service providers. These amendments should make it easier for advisers to understand and complete the form.

Separate from Form ADV, we are adopting amendments to several Advisers Act rules. First, we are adopting amendments to the books and records rule, rule 204-2, to require advisers to make and keep supporting documentation that demonstrates performance calculations or rates of return in any written communications that the adviser circulates or distributes, directly or indirectly, to any person. Advisers also will be required to maintain originals of all written communications received and copies of written communications sent by them related to the performance or rate of return of any or all managed accounts or securities recommendations. As discussed in the Proposing Release, we believe that these amendments will better protect investors from fraudulent performance claims.⁶ Finally, we are adopting several technical amendments to rules under the Advisers Act to remove transition provisions that were adopted in conjunction with previous rulemaking initiatives, but that are no longer necessary.

We received 50 comment letters on our proposals, most of which were from investment advisers, trade or professional organizations, law firms and consultants. Commenters generally supported the goals of the proposal. The majority of comments focused on reporting of separately managed accounts and umbrella registration. Several commenters supported collection of information on separately

managed account clients, but many raised concerns about the public availability of the information and reporting on derivatives and borrowings. A diverse group of commenters supported umbrella registration. Commenters also generally supported the amendments to certain Advisers Act rules. We are adopting the proposed amendments with several modifications to address commenters' concerns. We discuss these modifications and concerns below.

II. Discussion

- A. Amendments to Form ADV
- 1. Information Regarding Separately Managed Accounts

Several of the amendments to Form ADV that we are adopting are designed to collect more specific information about advisers' separately managed accounts. For purposes of reporting on Form ADV, we consider advisory accounts other than those that are pooled investment vehicles (i.e., registered investment companies, business development companies and pooled investment vehicles that are not registered (including, but not limited to, private funds)) to be separately managed accounts. As we discussed in the Proposing Release, we currently collect detailed information about pooled investment vehicles that advisers manage, but little specific information about separately managed accounts.8 We believe that collecting additional information about separately managed accounts will enhance our staff's ability to effectively carry out our risk-based examination program and other risk assessment and monitoring activities. We discuss below the specific separate account reporting requirements. Commenters stated that they generally understood our interest in collecting additional data on separately managed accounts,9 but many raised concerns

³ See Amendments to Form ADV and Investment Advisers Act Rules, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 4091 (May 20, 2015) [80 FR 33718 (June 12, 2015)] ("Proposing Release").

⁴ In general, this Release discusses the Commission's rule and form amendments that will affect advisers registered with the Commission. We understand that the state securities authorities intend to consider similar changes that affect advisers registered with the states, who are also required to complete Part 1B of Form ADV as part of their state registrations.

⁵ See American Bar Association, Business Law Section, SEC Staff Letter (Jan. 18, 2012), available at http://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/ noaction/2012/aba011812.htm ("2012 ABA Letter").

 $^{^{6}\,}See$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section I.

⁷Comment letters submitted in File No. S7-09-15 are available on the Commission's Web site at http://www.sec.gov/comments/s7-09-15/ s70915.shtml. We also considered those comments submitted in File No. S7-08-15 (Investment Company Reporting Modernization, Investment Company Act Release No. 9776 (May 20, 2015) [80 FR 33589 (June 12, 2015)]) that addressed the amendments adopted in this Release. Those comments are available on the Commission's Web site at http://www.sec.gov/comments/s7-08-15/ s70815.shtml. We also note that in December 2014, the Financial Stability Oversight Council ("FSOC") issued a notice requesting comment on aspects of the asset management industry, which includes, among other entities, registered investment advisers. Although this rulemaking is independent of FSOC, the notice included requests for comment on additional data or information that would be helpful to regulators and market participants. In response to the notice, several commenters discussed issues concerning data that are relevant to this rulemaking, including data regarding separately managed accounts that was cited and considered as part of the Proposing Release.

 $^{^8\,}See$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.1.

⁹ See, e.g., Comment Letter of Blackrock, Inc. (Aug. 11, 2015) ("BlackRock Letter"); Comment Letter of Dechert LLP (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Dechert Letter"); Comment Letter of Investment Adviser Association (Aug. 11, 2015) ("IAA Letter"); Comment Letter of Investment Company Institute (Aug. 11, 2015) ("ICI Letter"); Comment Letter of Invesco Advisers, Inc. (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Invesco Letter"); Comment Letter of LPL Financial LLC (Aug. 11, 2015) ("LPL Letter"); Comment Letter of Managed Funds Association (Aug. 11, 2015) ("MFA Letter"); Comment Letter of Money Management Institute (Aug. 11, 2015) ("MMI Letter"); Comment Letter of Morningstar, Inc. (Aug. 12, 2015) ("Morningstar Letter"); Comment Letter of North American Securities Administrators Association, Inc. (Aug. 11, 2015) ("NASAA Letter"); Comment Letter of National Regulatory Services (Aug. 11, 2015) ("NRS Letter"); Comment Letter of

regarding separately managed account reporting as proposed, and we discuss those concerns below.

a. Amendments to Item 5 of Part 1A and Section 5 of Schedule D

Item 5 of Part 1A and Section 5 of Schedule D currently require advisers to provide information about their advisory business including percentages of types of clients and assets managed for those clients. We had proposed to collect information specifically about separately managed accounts, including types of assets held, and the use of derivatives and borrowings in the accounts.10 We are adopting the amendments to Item 5 of Part 1A and Section 5 of Schedule D largely as proposed, with some modifications in response to comments we received, as discussed below. We are amending Item 5 of Part 1A and Section 5 of Schedule D to require advisers to provide information on an aggregate level regarding separately managed accounts that they manage. 11 Advisers will be required to report information about the types of assets held and the use of derivatives and borrowings in separately managed accounts. Advisers that report that they have regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts in response to new Item 5.K.(1) of Part 1A will be required to complete new Section 5.K.(1) of Schedule D, and may be required to complete new Sections 5.K.(2) and 5.K.(3) of Schedule D regarding those accounts.

b. Section 5.K.(1) of Schedule D

In Section 5.K.(1) of Schedule D advisers will be required to report the approximate percentage of separately managed account regulatory assets under management that are invested in twelve broad asset categories, modified from the ten that were proposed in response to comments received and discussed below. As proposed, advisers with at least \$10 billion in regulatory

OppenheimerFunds, Inc. (Aug. 10, 2015)
("Oppenheimer Letter"); Comment Letter of Charles Schwab & Co., Inc. (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Schwab & Co. Letter"); Comment Letter of Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association, Asset Management Group and Asset Managers Forum (Aug. 11, 2015) ("SIFMA Letter"); Comment Letter of the Systemic Risk Council (Aug. 7, 2015) ("SRC Letter"); Comment Letter of T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc. (Aug. 11, 2015) ("T. Rowe Price Letter"). However, certain commenters expressed their disapproval of the collection this data. See Comment Letter of The Alternative Investment Management Association Limited (Aug. 6, 2015) ("AIMA Letter") (stating that this data should not be collected unless kept confidential).

assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts will report, on an annual basis, both midyear and end of year 12 percentages while advisers with less than \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts will report only end of year percentages. As we stated in the Proposing Release, we believe this information will allow us to better monitor this segment of the investment advisory industry and identify advisers that specialize in particular asset classes.13 We are adopting the amendments to Section 5.K.(1) of Schedule D largely as proposed, with some minor modifications in response to comments we received, as discussed below.

While some commenters generally supported the collection of this information,14 others suggested requiring a minimum regulatory assets under management or number of account threshold for reporting on this section to minimize burdens on small and mid-sized advisers. 15 We recognize that this reporting will impose some burden on all advisers, including smaller advisers, but we believe that gathering this information for all registered advisers is important for us to gain a full understanding of assets held in separately managed accounts managed by investment advisers of different sizes. This section requires advisers, on an annual basis, to report aggregate separate account investments across twelve categories of investments. We believe that requiring all advisers to separately managed accounts to report this information will enable us to gain a more fulsome picture of assets held in separately managed accounts. We have also tailored and limited the scope of

information to be reported and the frequency of such reporting.

With respect to the categories of investments listed in Section 5.K.(1), we proposed to require advisers to report the approximate percentage of separately managed account regulatory assets under management invested in ten broad asset categories.¹⁶ Several commenters sought clarification on how to classify assets in certain categories 17 Another commenter suggested new categories, such as "private real estate" and "structured products." 18 In response to that commenter's suggestion 19 we have included a new category for "Cash and Cash Equivalents." ²⁰ We also believe that additional delineation of equity securities would be helpful for our staff and the public, and accordingly, we have added a "Non-Exchange-Traded Equity Securities" category in addition to the "Exchange-Traded Equity Securities" category, to clarify where to report equities that are not listed on a regulated securities exchange. This information will assist our examination staff in monitoring risks associated with advisers managing separately managed account assets in securities that are not exchange traded.

Some commenters also sought clarification about how to report assets that may be classified into multiple categories.²¹ Commenters also suggested that advisers be permitted to use reasonable and documented systems and methodologies for determining

 $^{^{10}\,}See$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.1.

 $^{^{11}\,}See$ infra Section II.A.2.b. for a discussion of other amendments to Item 5 of Part 1A.

¹² As stated in Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 5.K.(1), end of year refers to the date used by the adviser to calculate its regulatory assets under management, and mid-year is the date six months before the end of year date.

 $^{^{13}\,}See$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.1.

¹⁴ See Schwab & Co. Letter ("We support the SEC's efforts to collect additional data seeking to minimize as much as possible the burden on regulated entities and the investors they service while helping the SEC to enhance their ability to conduct risk-based examinations of advisers."); BlackRock Letter ("We believe this information will help the Commission identify which managers specialize in SMAs that invest in certain asset classes.").

¹⁵ Comment Letter of Advisor Solutions Group, Inc. (Aug. 11, 2015) ("ASG Letter"); AIMA Letter (suggesting that advisers with a small number of separately managed account clients or a small amount of separately managed account assets under management be exempt from reporting on separately managed accounts).

 $^{^{16}\}operatorname{Proposing}$ Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.1.

¹⁷ LPL Letter; MMI Letter. See also Dechert Letter (stating that advisers may not maintain systems that permit them to efficiently categorize assets based on asset types in the proposed amendments); IAA Letter.

¹⁸ BlackRock Letter. BlackRock also suggested removing "derivatives" as a category, because derivatives information for some advisers will be collected in Section 5.K.(2). We have not removed "derivatives" as a category, because are collecting different information in Section 5.K.(2) than in Section 5.K.(1).

¹⁹ BlackRock Letter; MMI Letter.

²⁰ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 5.K.(1)(a)–(b). The text proceeding Section 5.K.(1) gives examples of cash and cash equivalents, including bank deposits, certificates of deposit, bankers' acceptances, and similar bank instruments. We also added an instruction to the text preceding Section 5.K.(1)(a) stating that advisers should round to the nearest percent when reporting this information.

²¹ Comment Letter of Anonymous (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Anonymous Letter") ("derivatives" category may overlap with others); Comment Letter of JAG Capital Management LLC (June 24, 2015) ("JAG Letter") (convertible bonds, TIPS and ETFs); MMI Letter (convertible bonds, fixed income securities, preferred securities); Comment Letter of Professional Compliance Assistance, Inc. (Aug. 11, 2015) ("PCA Letter") (balanced mutual funds). See also IAA Letter (U.S. government agency, corporate bonds, other).

appropriate asset categories.²² We acknowledge that some assets may be classified into more than one category or require advisers to apply discretion about which category applies to a particular asset, and agree that advisers should be permitted to use reasonable methodologies in selecting a category in which to report such an asset, but should not double count assets. Accordingly, in response to these comments, we are adding an instruction to Item 5.K.1 that advisers may use their own internal methodologies and the conventions of their service providers in determining how to categorize assets, so long as their methodologies are consistently applied and consistent with information the advisers report internally and to current and prospective clients, but should not double count assets. We believe that providing this flexibility, which we modeled after an instruction in Form PF, acknowledges that advisers may categorize the same or similar assets differently based on different methodologies.

Some commenters expressed concerns about the proposed reporting of "Corporate Bonds—Investment Grade" and "Corporate Bonds—Non-Investment Grade," based on the proposed definitions of such terms, as they believed that this would require advisers to make subjective decisions about how to classify assets and could result in inconsistent reporting. These commenters requested that the Commission eliminate the reporting requirement, or either provide a more objective definition or permit an adviser to follow and rely on the classifications made by another investment adviser.23 Another commenter noted the reference to "liquidity" in the definition and requested that the Commission seek a consistent approach to liquidity-related concepts across reporting regimes.24

In response to these comments, we are removing the proposed definitions of these terms from Form ADV. Given the instruction we have added permitting advisers to use their own consistently applied methodologies to select asset categories, we believe that the definitions are no longer necessary. We recognize that an adviser might reasonably categorize the same or similar assets differently from another adviser. Even with such differences, we believe that this categorization will provide useful information, particularly given the Commission's intended purpose for requiring such reporting,

which is to better understand how assets in separately managed accounts are invested across that industry, rather than to impose a standard of creditworthiness for such assets.

Other commenters suggested we provide instructions as to whether advisers need to look through investments in funds or ETFs, for example, and report the underlying asset type.²⁵ With respect to looking through an account's investments in funds, advisers should not do so and we have clarified this in the form.²⁶ Advisers should not look through investments in funds because we want to understand the extent to which separately managed account assets are invested in funds as well as other types of investments.

c. Section 5.K.(2) of Schedule D

We are also adopting amendments to add Section 5.K.(2) of Schedule D to Form ADV to require advisers to separately managed accounts to report information regarding the use of borrowings and derivatives in those accounts with modifications from the proposal in response to commenters. These amendments are designed to provide data to assist our staff in identifying and monitoring the use of borrowings and derivatives exposures in separately managed accounts as part of the staff's risk assessment and monitoring programs. Some commenters supported our proposal for the collection of that data.27 However, as discussed below, several other commenters expressed concern about the proposed reporting thresholds, the public disclosure of certain information,²⁸ the use of gross notional metrics and the burden associated with reporting this information. The specific gross notional metrics used in Section 5.K.(2) are "gross notional value" and 'gross notional exposure,'' as proposed. The calculation of gross notional exposure includes borrowings and the gross notional value of derivatives. The definition of "gross notional value" specifies how derivatives are measured when determining an account's gross notional exposure.²⁹

One commenter suggested requiring reporting on derivatives only if there is a minimum gross notional amount of derivatives.30 Another commenter suggested as an alternative requiring derivatives reporting only if the adviser uses leverage as part of its investment strategy.31 We disagree with these approaches as they would give us information only about a segment of the separately managed account industry that uses derivatives or borrowings, and because the line between advisers that use derivatives and borrowings strategically and those that do not can be fluid and difficult to define. While we are adopting Section 5.K.(2) largely as proposed, we have modified it in certain places in response to commenters' concerns, as discussed below.

As proposed, advisers with at least \$150 million but less than \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts would have been required to annually report in Section 5.K.(2)(b) the number of accounts and average borrowings that corresponded to ranges of net asset values and gross notional exposures, as of the date the adviser used to calculate its regulatory assets under management for purposes of the adviser's annual updating amendment. Advisers with at least \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts would have been required to annually report in Section 5.K.(2)(a) the number of accounts, average borrowings, and average derivatives exposures across six categories of derivatives, based on the same ranges of net asset values and gross notional exposures in Section 5.K.(2)(b), as of the date used by the adviser to calculate its regulatory assets under management for purposes of its annual updating amendment, and six months before that

We received a diversity of views about whether the proposed reporting thresholds of at least \$150 million in regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed

²² Dechert Letter; IAA Letter.

²³ LPL Letter; MMI Letter.

²⁴ IAA Letter.

 $^{^{\}rm 25}$ ASG Letter; MMI Letter; NRS Letter; Schwab & Co. Letter.

²⁶ We have added the following sentence to the text preceding Schedule D, Section 5.K.(1)(a): "Investments in derivatives, registered investment companies, business development companies, and pooled investment vehicles should be reported in those categories. Do not report those investments based on related or underlying portfolio assets."

²⁷ NASAA Letter; SRC Letter.

 $^{^{28}}$ We discuss public disclosure of separately managed account information in Section II.A.1.e.

²⁹ Gross notional exposure of an account is "the percentage obtained by dividing (i) the sum of (a)

the dollar amount of any borrowings and (b) the gross notional value of all derivatives, by (ii) the regulatory assets under management of the account." Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Item 5.K.(2). Gross notional value is defined in the Glossary to Form ADV as "The gross nominal or notional value of all transactions that have been entered into but not yet settled as of the reporting date. For contracts with variable nominal or notional principal amounts, the basis for reporting is the nominal or notional principal amounts as of the reporting date. For options, use delta adjusted notional value."

³⁰ Anonymous Letter.

³¹ JAG Letter.

accounts, and at least \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts for additional reporting, were appropriate, and if not, what these thresholds should be.32 Certain commenters suggested thresholds based on number of accounts or the size of individual separately managed accounts. However, we believe establishing thresholds based on regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts better provides us with comparability across advisers and appropriately advances our regulatory goal of gaining a more complete understanding of advisers' separately managed account business as compared to the alternatives suggested by commenters. Several commenters recommended that we increase the \$150 million threshold to \$500 million on the basis that such a change would allow the Commission to collect 95% of the data that it would using the \$150 million threshold, while relieving approximately 3,000 advisers from having to report derivatives and borrowings information.³³ On balance,

and based on our staff's experience with small advisers, we agree with commenters that this is a sensible accommodation that would allow us to meet our regulatory objectives while alleviating reporting burdens on smaller advisers. As a result, we have raised the minimum reporting threshold to \$500 million. Advisers with at least \$500 million but less than \$10 billion in separately managed account regulatory assets under management will be required to report on Section 5.K.(2)(b) the amount of separately managed account regulatory assets under management and the dollar amount (rather than the proposed average amount) of borrowings attributable to those assets that correspond to three levels of gross notional exposures rather than four levels as proposed. Advisers with at least \$10 billion in separately managed account regulatory assets under management will be required to report on Section 5.K.(2)(a) the information required in Section 5.K.(2)(b) as well as the derivative exposures across the same six derivatives categories that were proposed. Also as proposed, advisers may limit their reporting for both (a) and (b) to individual accounts of at least \$10 million.34

Another change we are making to Section 5.K.(2) in response to commenters is to base the reporting of borrowings and derivatives on regulatory assets under management in separately managed accounts, rather than net asset value as proposed. One commenter noted that advisers do not currently characterize their individual client accounts according to net asset values.35 We agree, and accordingly advisers will be required to report both the amount of regulatory assets under management and borrowings in their separately managed accounts that correspond to ranges of gross notional exposure of those accounts. Regulatory assets under management is already used throughout Form ADV, and should be available to advisers for purposes of Section 5.K.(2). Similarly, the reporting of borrowings in Section 5.K.(2) has

been revised to require information about the total dollar amount of borrowings that correspond to different ranges of gross notional exposure, and not the weighted average amount (which is based on a percentage of net asset value).³⁶ We believe these changes will reduce burdens for advisers completing this section, while providing our staff with additional information regarding borrowings and derivatives exposures in separately managed accounts.

Commenters presented a range of concerns and suggestions about the use of gross notional metrics in reporting on Section 5.K.(2). Some commenters supported the use of gross notional metrics for assessing the use of derivatives and borrowings in separately managed accounts, 37 while others raised issues concerning the utility of gross notional metrics.³⁸ Several commenters stated that gross notional metrics are not accurate measures of leverage or risk and argued that they provide little value without context, and they could be misleading or misunderstood.³⁹ Some commenters suggested reporting derivatives and borrowings in Form ADV similar to how leverage is reported in Form PF or in the AIFMD framework.40 For example, one

³² ASG agreed with the \$150 million threshold. Oppenheimer agreed with the thresholds, but also suggested a threshold based on number of accounts, below which the adviser would not be required to respond to Section 5.K.(2), and permitting advisers to round number of accounts to the nearest five in a particular range. IAA recommended increasing the \$150 million threshold to \$500 million but supported the \$10 billion threshold. SIFMA also agreed with the thresholds, but suggested changing the account-level reporting thresholds to minimize confidentiality concerns and permitting advisers to round to the nearest 5 accounts in a particular range. AIMA noted that the proposed thresholds at the adviser level and at the individual separately managed account level are low for advisers with institutional clients and recommended not requiring advisers with less than \$150 million in separately managed account assets to report any separately managed account information, including in Sections 5.K.(1) and 5.K.(3). Anonymous suggested that the reporting threshold should be based on a minimum gross notional amount in relation to the adviser's total regulatory assets under management. BlackRock suggested that reporting thresholds should not be tied to aggregate adviser separately managed account regulatory assets under management, but rather only to individual separately managed account regulatory assets under management.

 $^{^{\}rm 33}\,{\rm IAA}$ Letter; Comment Letter of the New York State Bar Association, Business Law Section, Securities Regulation Committee, Private Investment Funds Subcommittee (Aug. 12, 2015) ("NYSBA Committee Letter"); PCA Letter; Schwab & Co. Letter. IAA estimated that if the minimum threshold were \$150 million, the Commission would collect data on approximately \$37.8 trillion in separately managed account assets under management from 7,257 advisers. However, it estimated that if the threshold were raised to \$500 million, the Commission would collect data on approximately \$36.8 trillion in separately managed account assets under management from approximately 3,700 advisers. A recent analysis of Form ADV by Commission staff filings shows that over 2,800 advisers will be relieved from the filing

requirement and we will receive information on 98% of the assets for which we would have received reporting under the proposed \$150 million threshold. IARD system data as of May 16, 2016.

³⁴ Some commenters suggested making the exclusion of individual accounts under \$10 million optional because excluding those accounts might, in some cases, be more costly to firms. See Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter. We have revised the text in Section 5.K.(2) to read, "You may, but are not required to, complete the table with respect to any separately managed account with regulatory assets under management of less than \$10.000.000."

³⁵ IAA Letter.

³⁶ One commenter suggested that reporting of borrowing is duplicative of reporting of margin by broker-dealer custodians to FINRA. JAG Letter. While we recognize that broker-dealers report this information, we note that parties other than broker-dealers may serve as custodians to separately managed accounts.

³⁷ Comment Letter of CFA Institute (Aug. 10, 2015) ("CFA Letter") (observing that notional exposure metrics are valuable in conducting investment and operational analyses, but provide less value for risk management); NASAA Letter (stating that the proposal contemplates collecting commonly used metrics on the use of derivatives and borrowings, consistent with Form PF); and SRC Letter (suggesting that the collection of data relating to gross notional exposure, borrowings and gross notional value of derivatives would provide the Commission with "invaluable insight into the use of derivatives and borrowings by advisers in separately managed accounts.").

³⁸ See, e.g. NYSBA Committee Letter (stating that publicly reporting gross notional exposures without also reflecting actual exposure on the form would be misleading and potentially alarming to investors) and MFA Letter (asserting that gross notional disclosures provide an inaccurate representation of economic or market exposures and would not provide meaningful information, and thus should not be required).

 $^{^{39}}$ BlackRock Letter; Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; Invesco Letter.

⁴⁰ Dechert Letter (suggesting allowing additional data points, such as the ones required in Form PF, to better provide the Commission a more comprehensive understanding of the extent to which derivatives are used in separately managed accounts and the relevant risks associated with them); Blackrock Letter (providing an appendix containing a comprehensive framework for calculating leverage, similar to AIFMD's commitment leverage approach, under which derivatives used for hedging positions and

commenter suggested reporting long and short dollar amounts, similar to Form PF.⁴¹ We acknowledge these commenters' concerns and recognize that gross notional metrics may not always reflect the way in which derivatives are used in a separately managed account and are not a risk measure.42 We also recognize that there are other measures or additional data points that could be used to evaluate the use of derivatives in a separately managed account, which may depend on various considerations, such as investment strategy, types of investments, and the specific risks that are being considered. The calculations of gross notional exposure and gross notional value that we proposed and are adopting today rely on measures common to all advisers: regulatory assets under management of an account; total amount of borrowings in an account; and the notional value of derivatives. As we noted in the Proposing Release, gross notional metrics are commonly used metrics and are comparable to the information collected on Form PF regarding private funds. On balance, therefore, we continue to believe that, for most types of derivatives the gross notional metrics generally provide a measure that is sufficient for this regulatory purpose, which is to collect information about the scale of an account's derivatives activities, rather than to collect specific risk metrics or more granular information regarding the ways in which derivatives are used in a separate account. Section 5.K.(2) also provides advisers the option of including a narrative description of the strategies and/or manner in which borrowings and derivatives are used in the management of separately managed accounts. To the extent that advisers are concerned that disclosure of gross notional metrics would be misleading, they could provide in the space provided in Section 5.K.(2) an additional narrative description regarding their use of derivatives in these accounts.

Many commenters requested that the term "derivatives" be defined as part of this rulemaking. ⁴³ Several of these commenters suggested the Commission

offsetting long and short positions do not create leverage).

adopt a definition that provides flexibility to adapt to changing financial markets and instruments, such as the characteristic-based definition of derivatives in FASB ASC 815.44 Another commenter, however, suggested that we should not define derivatives, similar to Form PF.45 We believe that Form ADV, which collects aggregate portfolio information, is similar to Form PF. Thus, consistent with adviser reporting on Form PF and the proposal, we have decided not to define the term at this time. Several commenters requested clarification on whether interest rate derivatives should be presented in terms of 10-year bond equivalents, consistent with Form PF.46 We have added a sentence to the definition of "interest rate derivative" in the Glossarv that interest rate derivative information should be presented in terms of 10-year bond equivalents. Regarding the term "equity derivative," one commenter requested confirmation that the term "listed" as used in Form ADV has the same meaning as in Form PF. We confirm that the term "listed equity derivatives" refers to exposures to derivatives for which the underlying asset is listed equities.47

Finally, we are also revising the proposal in ways that should both alleviate concerns about confidentiality, which we discuss more fully below, and simplify reporting of separately managed account information. First, we reduced the number of categories of gross notional exposure that we proposed in the charts. As proposed, Section 5.K.(2) included four categories of gross notional exposure by which accounts and borrowings were reported. This has been reduced to three categories of gross notional exposure: less than 10%, 10—149% and 150% or more. In addition to reducing the number of categories from four to three, we changed the highest threshold from 200% or more to 150% or more. After consideration of comments received regarding the potential burdens of providing this information, we believe that the use of three categories instead of four and changing the highest threshold from 200% or more to 150% or more will reduce the reporting burden on advisers while providing us with sufficient information regarding the use of derivatives and borrowings by investment advisers in separately

managed accounts. In addition, we believe that these modifications provide less granular information than proposed, thereby mitigating some concerns commenters raised regarding confidentiality. We also modified Section 5.K.(2) to remove reporting of the number of separately managed accounts. As proposed, Section 5.K.(2) would have required advisers to report the number of accounts that corresponded to the accounts' net asset value and gross notional exposure. Section 5.K.(2)(a) and (b) now require reporting of regulatory assets under management based on ranges of gross notional exposure of accounts.48

d. Section 5.K.(3) of Schedule D

As proposed, we are amending Form ADV to require advisers to identify any custodians that account for at least ten percent of separately managed account regulatory assets under management, and the amount of the adviser's regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts held at the custodian.49 This information will allow our examination staff to identify advisers whose clients use the same custodian in the event, for example, a concern is raised about a particular custodian. As we discussed in the Proposing Release, similar disclosures are required for custodians to pooled investment vehicles 50 and registered investment companies.51

We received several comments on this aspect of the proposal. For example, a commenter suggested that we obtain this information from other parties, including custodians.⁵² However, we do not directly regulate all separately managed account custodians and we believe this information is available to advisers because advisers interact with custodians when placing trades on behalf of separately managed account clients. Some commenters agreed with the ten percent of regulatory assets under management threshold for reporting custodians of the adviser's separately managed account client

⁴¹ AIMA Letter.

⁴²For example, different derivatives transactions having the same notional amount but different underlying reference assets—for example, an interest rate swap and a credit default swap having the same notional amount—may expose a separately managed account to very different potential investment risks and potential payment obligations.

⁴³ ASG Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; PCA Letter; SIFMA Letter; T. Rowe Price Letter.

 $^{^{\}rm 44}\,{\rm Oppenheimer}$ Letter; SIFMA Letter; T. Rowe Price Letter.

¹⁵ IAA Letter.

⁴⁶ AIMA Letter; IAA Letter; MFA Letter.

⁴⁷We note that current staff guidance regarding this term in Form PF takes a similar approach. See Form PF, Frequently Asked Questions, Question 26.1.

 $^{^{\}rm 48}$ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 5.K.(2).

⁴⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 5.K.(3). We added "aggregate" before "separately managed account regulatory assets under management" to the text preceding the section for clarity.

 $^{^{50}}$ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1), Question 25.

⁵¹ Form N-1A, Item 19(h)(3).

⁵² BlackRock Letter. See also Comment Letter of Financial Engines Advisors, LLC (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Financial Engines Letter") (suggesting identification of recordkeeper, rather than custodian, where advised assets are associated with a 401(k) plan).

assets.53 Other commenters recommended that the Commission modify the threshold, and raised concerns about this reporting for smaller advisers.54 We agree with the commenters who believe that the ten percent threshold is appropriate. We recognize that this reporting will impose some burdens on all advisers, including smaller advisers. However, we are adopting the ten percent threshold as proposed because we continue to believe it, rather than a higher threshold, most appropriately advances our regulatory goal of identifying and obtaining a more complete picture regarding the custodians serving a significant proportion of an adviser's separately managed account clients. Moreover, we believe we have appropriately tailored and limited the scope of information to be reported since this requirement at most will require advisers to identify ten custodians.

In addition, some commenters recommended deleting or clarifying the requirement to identify the location of the custodian's office.55 These commenters reasoned that because of the electronic nature of custodian records, and the current advisers practice of not maintaining this physical location information as a matter of course, disclosure of the identity of the custodian, rather than the location of the office, would be of primary benefit to the Commission. This information is consistent with similar questions we ask about custodians in Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1), Question 25 of Form ADV. Location information allows us to identify the appropriate contacts when a custodian is part of a large organization with multiple offices.56 Therefore, we are adopting these requirements as proposed.

e. Public Disclosure of Separately Managed Account Information

While commenters understood our reasons for collecting information on separately managed accounts, many expressed concerns that the new reporting would lead to disclosure of client-identifying information or confidential or proprietary information about investment strategy. ⁵⁷ Commenters also expressed concern that public disclosure of separately managed account information could put advisers with a small number of separately managed account clients at a competitive disadvantage if clients were concerned about the reporting on Form ADV being linked or attributable to their separately managed accounts. ⁵⁸ We address these concerns below.

Section 210(a) of the Advisers Act requires information in Form ADV to be publicly disclosed, unless we find that public disclosure is neither necessary nor appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of investors.⁵⁹ As discussed in the Proposing Release, we believe these amendments will enhance our staff's risk assessment and monitoring activities, which also serve to benefit investors. 60 We also believe that aggregate information about separately managed accounts may assist the public in better understanding advisers' management of separately managed account clients.⁶¹ This information may directly improve the ability of clients and potential clients of investment advisers to make more informed decisions about the selection and retention of investment advisers, which, in turn, may also benefit the public by increasing competition among investment advisers for clients. For these reasons, we continue to believe that public disclosure of information about separately managed accounts on Form ADV is appropriate in the public interest as well as for the protection of investors. We have, however, made several modifications to our proposal, discussed below, in response to commenters.

Some commenters also expressed broader concerns that public disclosure of separately managed account holdings or borrowings and derivatives information would reveal proprietary investment strategies.62 We do not believe that public disclosure of aggregate information in Schedule D, Sections 5.K.(1) or (2) would lead to the revelation of proprietary investment strategies. This information would be reported for one or two data points per year,63 depending on the amount of regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts, ninety days after the end of the adviser's fiscal year,64 and only on an aggregate basis for all the separately managed account clients that an adviser manages. Given the limited number of data points that advisers to separately managed accounts must report on, the fact that the information is reported both in aggregate and in broad categories across an adviser's separately managed accounts, and the time lag between those data points and any public reporting, we disagree that this reporting could compromise trading

⁵³ Anonymous Letter; CFA Letter; PCA Letter.
⁵⁴ AIMA Letter (suggested a twenty percent threshold); BlackRock Letter; IAA Letter; MMI Letter; NRS Letter (suggested a minimum separately managed account regulatory assets under management threshold in lieu of or in addition to the ten percent threshold).

 $^{^{55}\,\}mathrm{ASG}$ Letter; IAA Letter; MMI Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; PCA Letter; SIFMA Letter.

⁵⁶ One commenter also sought clarification about reporting custodians who have multiple legal entities. IAA Letter. Advisers do not have to determine affiliations of related custodians for purposes of this item, but rather should report the particular legal entity that is custodian for the adviser's separately managed account assets.

 $^{^{57}\}mathrm{Comment}$ Letter of the American Bar Association, Section of Business Law, Federal Regulation of Securities Committee (Sept. 3, 2015) ("ABA Committee Letter"); AIMA Letter; Anonymous Letter; ASG Letter; BlackRock Letter; Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; Invesco Letter; MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; Comment Letter of Schulte Roth & Zabel LLP (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Schulte Letter"); Comment Letter of Shearman & Sterling LLP (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Shearman Letter"); SIFMA Letter; Comment Letter of Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association Asset Management Group and Asset Managers Forum (Jan. 13, 2016) ("SIFMA II Letter"). See also Comment Letter of Private Equity Growth Capital Council (Aug. 11, 2015) ("PEGCC

⁵⁸ ABA Committee Letter; AIMA Letter; Anonymous Letter; BlackRock Letter; Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; Schulte Letter; Shearman Letter; SIFMA Letter; SIFMA II Letter.

⁵⁹ Advisers Act section 210(a). Certain commenters suggested that this information be filed in a nonpublic manner, similar to Form PF. See ABA Committee Letter; PEGCC Letter. We note that Form PF is filed on a confidential basis under Advisers Act section 204(b), which prohibits the Commission from disclosing Form PF information unless those disclosures are made to Congress, other Federal agencies, or courts under certain conditions. Advisers Act section 204(b)(8).

 $^{^{60}\}mbox{Proposing}$ Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.1.

⁶¹ C.f., NASAA Letter ("These amendments would provide additional necessary information to the SEC and state regulators, as well as members of the public, far outweighing any regulatory burden the proposal creates.").

⁶² See, e.g., ABA Committee Letter ("While individual types of securities would not be disclosed, the percentage of the portfolio in ten different asset categories would be subject to unprecedented public scrutiny, as would be detailed breakdowns of derivatives exposures and borrowings."); BlackRock Letter; Dechert Letter; MFA Letter.

⁶³ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Sections 5.K.(1) and (2). Although two commenters recommended against larger advisers providing both mid-year and end of year separately managed account information, we believe this information is important to understanding advisers to the largest separately managed accounts. LPL Letter; NRS Letter

⁶⁴ Advisers are required to update the derivatives and borrowings information annually, when filing their annual updating amendment to Form ADV, which is consistent with the requirement for updating other information in Item 5 of Form ADV. Advisers with at least \$10 billion in separately managed account regulatory assets under management would be required to report both midyear and end of year information as part of their annual filing. Many commenters supported the annual reporting and recommended against more frequent reporting. Anonymous Letter; ASG Letter; CFA Letter; Comment Letter of Capital Research and Management Company (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Capital Research Letter"); MMI Letter; Morningstar Letter; NRS Letter; PCA Letter; Shearman Letter. Form ADV is required to be amended at least annually, within 90 days of the end of the adviser's fiscal year. See rule 204-1.

strategies. In addition, as discussed above, we reduced the number of categories of gross notional exposures in Section 5.K.(2), which means advisers will be required to report less granular information.⁶⁵

We are mindful of commenters' concerns regarding disclosure of clientspecific information and related competition concerns. 66 Accordingly, we revised Item 5.D., which lists the number of advisory clients in categories, to include a "fewer than 5 clients' column.67 We also have modified Section 5.K.(2) to remove reporting of the number of accounts. As proposed, Section 5.K.(2) would have required reporting of the number of accounts that correspond to the accounts' net asset value and gross notional exposure. As adopted, Section 5.K.(2)(a) and (b) will require reporting solely by ranges of gross notional exposure of accounts.68 We believe that these changes mitigate the risk of any client-specific information being disclosed in Item 5.D. and Sections 5.K.(1) and (2).

f. Additional Comments About Reporting of Separately Managed Accounts

Additional comments regarding separately managed account reporting in Schedule D included comments about the definition of separately managed account, the treatment of subadvisers, and the reporting requirements when both the registered investment adviser and the separately managed account owner are not United States persons.

First, several commenters sought clarification of the definition of the term separately managed account" as used in Form ADV.69 We do not believe that a formal definition of this term is required because we have included instructions in the text preceding Sections 5.K.(1) and (2) to clarify that any regulatory assets under management reported in Item 5.D.(3)(d) (investment companies), (e) (business development companies), and (f) (other pooled investment vehicles) should not be reported in Schedule D, Sections 5.K.(1) or (2). Thus, regulatory assets under management reported for those types of clients in Item 5.D.(3) should not be considered separately managed account assets and should not be reported in Sections 5.K.(1) or (2).

Second, several commenters requested clarification about how to treat subadviser relationships in reporting separately managed account information, including suggestions that only advisers with discretionary authority report information in these sections.⁷⁰ In response to these concerns, we are clarifying the instructions in the text preceding Section 5.K.(1)(a) to expressly state, as they already do for Section 5.K.(2), that a subadviser to a separately managed account should provide information only about the portion of the account that it subadvises.71 We recognize that these instructions may require both advisers and subadvisers to report on the same regulatory assets under management (i.e., the assets that they both manage in an account) in Sections 5.K.(1) and (2) of their separate Form ADVs, which is consistent with the current reporting structure of regulatory assets under management in Form ADV.

Further, in response to suggestions that only advisers with discretionary authority should be required to report information in Sections 5.K.(1) and (2), we note that these sections both require responses based on the regulatory assets under management an adviser reports in Item 5.F. Per the instructions to Item

5.F., advisers are already required to consider the role of discretionary authority when calculating regulatory assets under management. Those instructions require that the calculation include only assets over which advisers provide continuous and regular supervisory or management service.72 The instructions further state that an adviser "provide[s] continuous and regular supervisory or management services with respect to an account" if: (a) The adviser has discretionary authority over and provides ongoing supervisory or management services with respect to the account; or (b) the adviser does not have discretionary authority over the account, but has ongoing responsibility to select or make recommendations, based upon the needs of the client, as to specific securities or other investments the account may purchase or sell and, if such recommendations are accepted by the client, the adviser is responsible for arranging or effecting the purchase or sale.73 Thus, if an adviser does not provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services with respect to an account, those account's assets should not be reported as regulatory assets under management in Item 5.F, and would not be reported in Sections 5.K.(1) and (2).

A final suggestion from commenters was to exclude from the reporting requirements any separately managed account held by a non-United States person and managed by an investment adviser whose principal office and place of business is outside the United States.⁷⁴ As proposed, and consistent with the reporting of regulatory assets under management generally, we are requiring each adviser whose principal office and place of business is outside the United States to report information regarding separately managed accounts for all of their clients, including clients who are not United States persons.⁷⁵ We believe that the consistent reporting of information in Item 5 will be valuable in our and the public's understanding of the new separately managed account items as they are a subset of the regulatory assets under management

 $^{^{65}\,}Supra$ Section II.A.1.c.

⁶⁶ See, e.g., ABA Committee Letter; AIMA Letter; BlackRock Letter ("For a particular adviser, there may be only one or two accounts in a particular category, potentially making this client identifiable and its RAUM with an adviser public information."); Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; MFA Letter ("[A] fund manager may need to report data of a single SMA client, which is not suitable for public disclosure."); NYSBA Committee Letter ("In addition, if an adviser has a small number of accounts, the disclosure of any of the information would be particularly problematic as others may be in a position to determine the identity of the clients in any such account."); Oppenheimer Letter; SIFMA Letter.

⁶⁷ Several commenters suggested limiting reporting for five or fewer clients, or rounding to the nearest five clients. IAA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; SIFMA Letter. Other commenters suggested that advisers with a small number of separately managed account clients be excluded from reporting on separately managed accounts. See, e.g., AIMA Letter; SIFMA Letter. However, a small number of accounts could still include a large amount of assets or significant use of borrowings and derivatives. For that reason, reporting will be required on these accounts. We believe that the modifications in Item 5.D. and Schedule D, Section 5.K.(2) will address confidentiality concerns related to those accounts.

⁶⁸ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 5.K.(2).

⁶⁹ See, e.g., IAA Letter (noting the term has not been defined in the Advisers Act); Financial Engines Letter (seeking the exclusion of assets within defined contribution plans from separately managed accounts); MMI Letter (seeking clarification for sponsors, overlay managers, portfolio managers and model providers). Commenters also sought clarification of the treatment of pooled investment vehicles that are not private funds. See PEGCC Letter. See also IAA Letter. Pooled investment vehicles include, but are not limited to, private funds.

⁷⁰ Comment Letter of JG Advisory Services LLC (Jul. 22, 2015) ("JGAS Letter"); LPL Letter; MMI Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; SIFMA Letter. See also Dechert Letter; IAA Letter.

⁷¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Sections 5.K.(1) and (2).

 $^{^{72}\,}See$ Form ADV, Instructions to Part 1A, Item 5.F.

⁷³ I.J

⁷⁴ AIMA Letter; PEGCC Letter; Shearman Letter. "United States person" is defined in the Glossary to Form ADV.

⁷⁵ The Form ADV Instructions to Part 1A, Item 5 that specify how regulatory assets under management must be calculated provides that accounts of clients who are not United States persons are accounts that must be included in the adviser's securities portfolios.

already being reported by registered investment advisers.

Commenters suggested that we not require reporting of accounts beneficially owned by those who are not United States persons and managed by advisers whose principal offices and places of business are outside the United States. These commenters noted Item 7.B. of Form ADV and Form PF generally allow advisers whose principal offices and places of business are outside the United States to exclude reporting on funds that are not United States persons, are not offered in the United States, and are not beneficially owned by any United States persons. 76 As noted above, there is not a similar exclusion in Item 5 regarding funds that are not United States persons advised by any advisers, and advisers must include those clients in response to Item 5, including their regulatory assets under management and client types. An exception like the one suggested by commenters would hamper the utility of the data collection in Item 5, which collects aggregate, census-type information regarding the adviser's total business. We are collecting this information to better inform Commission staff and the public about this segment of the investment adviser industry.77

In the Proposing Release, we requested comment on whether to require advisers to report on securities lending and repurchase agreements in separately managed accounts. While some commenters supported collection of this information, of this information, of the source of or directly involved in securities lending activity in separately managed accounts, of and several commenters objected to the disclosure. In response to the comments we received, we are not requiring disclosure regarding securities lending or repurchase agreements at this time.

2. Additional Information Regarding Investment Advisers

In addition to the amendments outlined above regarding separately managed accounts, we are adopting, largely as proposed, several new questions and amending existing questions on Form ADV regarding identifying information, an adviser's advisory business, and affiliations. As discussed in the Proposing Release, these items were developed through our staff's experience in examining and monitoring investment advisers, and are designed to enhance our understanding and oversight of investment advisers and to assist our staff in its risk-based examination program.

a. Additional Identifying Information

We are adopting several amendments to Item 1 of Part 1A of Form ADV as proposed to improve certain identifying information that we obtain about advisers. Item 1 currently requires an adviser to provide a Central Index Key number ("CIK Number") in Item 1.N. only if the adviser is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.82 We are removing this question from Item 1.N. and adding a question to Item 1.D. that requires an adviser to provide all of its CIK Numbers if it has one or more such numbers assigned,83 regardless of public reporting company status.84 As we explained in the Proposing Release, requiring registrants to provide all of their assigned CIK Numbers, if any, will improve our staff's ability to use and coordinate Form ADV information with information from other sources.85 The commenter who weighed in on the reporting of CIK Numbers did not object to this amendment, which we are adopting as proposed.

Item 1.I. of Part 1A of Form ADV currently asks whether an adviser has one or more Web sites, and Section 1.I. of Schedule D requests the addresses of each Web site. We are amending Item 1.I. largely as proposed to also ask whether the adviser has one or more accounts on social media platforms, such as Twitter, Facebook or LinkedIn, and requesting the address of each of the adviser's social media pages in addition to the address of each of the adviser's Web sites in Section 1.I. of Schedule D.86 As discussed in the Proposing Release, our staff may use this information to help prepare for examinations of investment advisers and compare information that advisers

disseminate across different social media platforms, as well as to identify and monitor new platforms. Current and prospective clients may use this information to learn more about advisers and make more informed decisions regarding the selection of advisers.⁸⁷

Several commenters were generally supportive of our proposed approach to social media reporting,88 but some commenters were concerned that it would be too burdensome for advisers and not useful to investors.89 Several commenters requested clarification on the types of social media platforms that trigger the reporting requirement, 90 and some commenters recommended that we limit required reporting to accounts on social media platforms where the adviser controls the content.91 These commenters pointed out that there may be social media platforms that reference an adviser over which the adviser has no control and of which the adviser may not even be aware.92 We agree, and we have revised Item 1.I. of Part 1A and Section 1.I. of Schedule D to note that the required reporting is limited to accounts on social media platforms where the adviser controls the content.93 Commenters generally agreed with the proposal's approach of not requiring information about the social media accounts of an adviser's employees.94

A commenter requested that we limit required reporting to accounts on public-facing social media platforms used to promote the adviser's business. 95 We did not intend to require reporting on information posted on an adviser's internal social media platform or information not intended to promote the adviser's business to potential clients (e.g., information posted on a job board intended to attract job applicants). We have revised the text preceding Item 1.I. of Part 1A and Section 1.I. of

 $^{^{76}\,\}mathrm{AIMA}$ Letter; PEGCC Letter; Shearman Letter.

⁷⁷ See infra Section II.A.3 for a discussion of the application of the Advisers Act to non-U.S. advisers.

 $^{^{78}\}operatorname{Proposing}$ Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II A 1

 $^{^{79}\,\}mathrm{CFA}$ Letter; SRC Letter.

⁸⁰ JAG Letter; NRS Letter; Comment Letter of The Risk Management Association, Committee on Securities Lending (Aug. 10, 2015) ("RMA Committee Letter"); Comment Letter of State Street Corporation (Aug. 11, 2015) ("State Street Letter").
⁸¹ MFA Letter: PCA Letter. See also ASG Letter.

⁸² Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.N.

⁸³ The SEC assigns CIK Numbers in EDGAR not only to identify entities as public reporting companies, but also when an entity is registered with the SEC in certain other capacities, such as a transfer agent.

⁸⁴ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.D.(3).

 $^{^{\}rm 85}\operatorname{Proposing}$ Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.2.

 $^{^{86}\,\}mathrm{Amended}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.I. and Section 1.I. of Schedule D.

 $^{^{87}\}mbox{Proposing Release}, supra$ footnote 3 at Section II.A.2.

⁸⁸ CFA Letter; IAA Letter; LPL Letter; Morningstar Letter; NASAA Letter. See also BlackRock Letter (understood our rationale for requesting this information).

⁸⁹ Comment Letter of TMorgan Advisers, LLC (June 28, 2015) ("Morgan Letter"); NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Oppenheimer Letter.

⁹⁰ ASG Letter; IAA Letter; MMI Letter; SIFMA Letter.

⁹¹ ASG Letter; MMI Letter; SIFMA Letter.

⁹² MMI Letter. See also ASG Letter.

⁹³ An adviser may control its social media content, notwithstanding the fact that a social media platform has a policy to edit or remove content (such as offensive content) across the platform.

⁹⁴ ASG Letter; MFA Letter; MMI Letter; Morgan Letter; Morningstar Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

⁹⁵ IAA Letter.

Schedule D to clarify that the required reporting is limited to accounts on publicly available social media platforms.

Another commenter requested that we limit required reporting to accounts on social media platforms that promote the adviser's business in the United States or are targeted towards the adviser's U.S. clients.⁹⁶ The commenter pointed out that there are circumstances in which an adviser might have additional accounts on social media platforms that are not used to promote the adviser's business in the United States or are targeted towards the adviser's non-U.S. clients and that reporting on such accounts would provide little value to the Commission and could be confusing to clients or potential clients seeking information about an adviser.97 We believe that, to the extent an account on a social media platform is used to promote the business of an adviser registered with the Commission, the account should be disclosed in order to better inform our staff about the adviser's use of social media. However, if an account on a social media platform is used solely to promote the business of an affiliate or affiliates that are not advisers registered with the Commission, the account does not need to be disclosed on Form ADV.

A few commenters were concerned that the burden on advisers of updating social media information on Form ADV promptly if the information becomes inaccurate in any way would be great, given the frequency of changes in social media platforms and accounts.98 We believe that, by limiting the social media information required on Form ADV to an adviser's accounts on publicly available social media platforms where the adviser controls the content, the burden associated with reporting and updating that information should be limited. Because the social media environment is rapidly evolving, we think it will be useful to the Commission and investors to have current information on an adviser's use of social media on Form ADV. Additionally, this approach to updating social media reporting is consistent with our current approach to updating the other information required in Item 1 of

Part 1A, including information on advisers' Web sites.

Several commenters questioned the utility for investors of social media reporting in Part 1A of Form ADV.99 Commenters stated that investors who are interested in an adviser's social media presence will most likely look to the adviser's Web site or conduct an internet search to find the adviser's accounts on various social media platforms. 100 We recognize that this is most likely the case. However, we believe that having current information on an adviser's social media presence collected in one place on Form ADV may be helpful to investors. Two commenters stated that investors generally do not read Part 1A of Form ADV and recommended that we consider including social media reporting in Part 2A of Form ADV instead. 101 We recognize that investors may not look to Form ADV for information on an adviser's social media presence, but if they do, they will likely look to Item 1.I. of Part 1A and Section 1.I. of Schedule D because those are where we currently collect identifying information about an adviser, including information on an adviser's Web site or Web sites. In addition, a primary purpose of this item is to provide the Commission and our staff with information that may be used in our examination program and for other regulatory purposes. Accordingly, we believe it will be useful to the Commission to have information on an adviser's use of social media on Form ADV, and this placement in the form is an efficient and readily identifiable location for such information that appropriately serves our regulatory purposes.

We are amending Item 1.F. of Part 1A of Form ADV and Section 1.F. of Schedule D largely as proposed to expand the information provided about an adviser's offices other than its principal office and place of business. We currently require an adviser to provide contact and other information about its principal office and place of business, and, if an adviser conducts advisory activities from more than one location, about its largest five offices in terms of number of employees. ¹⁰² In

order to help Commission examination staff learn more about an investment adviser's business and identify locations to conduct examinations, we are now requiring that advisers provide us with the total number of offices at which they conduct investment advisory business and provide information in Schedule D about their 25 largest offices in terms of number of employees.¹⁰³ As discussed in the Proposing Release, we chose 25 offices as the number to be reported because it will provide a complete listing of offices for the vast majority of investment advisers, and provide valuable information about the main business locations for the few advisers that have a very large number of offices. 104

In addition to providing contact information for the 25 largest offices in terms of number of employees, we are amending Section 1.F. of Schedule D as proposed to require advisers to report each office's CRD branch number (if applicable) and the number of employees who perform advisory functions from each office, identify from a list of securities-related activities the business activities conducted from each office, and describe any other investment-related business conducted from each office. This information will help our staff assess risk, because it provides a better understanding of an investment adviser's operations and the nature of activities conducted in its top 25 offices. This information also will assist our staff in assessing offices that conduct a combination of activities.

Two commenters provided general support for our proposed enhanced reporting of adviser offices. 105 However, several commenters expressed concern that our approach would impose a significant burden on advisers with little or no benefit to either the Commission or investors. 106 Another commenter noted the substantial burden on advisers required to report additional offices, but acknowledged that burden would ease after the initial reporting period. 107 We recognize that the burden on some large advisers might be significant, especially in the initial reporting cycle when they are required to report their additional offices for the

⁹⁶ SIFMA Letter.

⁹⁷ Id. The commenter also mentioned that a large advisory complex that includes multiple affiliated advisers may maintain an account on a social media platform on behalf of a parent company or another affiliate that is not designed to promote the reporting adviser's services and/or is targeted towards non-U.S. clients, perhaps in a language other than English.

⁹⁸ BlackRock Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; SIFMA

⁹⁹ Comment Letter of the Association for Corporate Growth (Aug. 11, 2015) ("ACG Letter"); ASG Letter; JAG Letter; Morningstar Letter; PCA Letter.

¹⁰⁰ ASG Letter; JAG Letter; Morningstar Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; PCA Letter.

¹⁰¹ Morningstar Letter; PCA Letter. See also Comment Letter of Jeff J. Diercks (May 22, 2015) ("Diercks Letter").

¹⁰² Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.F. and Section 1.F. of Schedule D.

 $^{^{103}}$ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.F. and Section 1.F. of Schedule D.

¹⁰⁴ See Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.2. IAPD Investment Adviser Registered Representative State Data as of May 2, 2016 shows that a majority of SEC-registered advisers (approximately 98%) have 25 or fewer offices, but that many of the remaining two percent have many multiples of 25 offices.

¹⁰⁵ LPL Letter; NASAA Letter.

 $^{^{106}\,\}mathrm{ACG}$ Letter; CFA Letter; Morningstar Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

¹⁰⁷ Morningstar Letter.

first time. However, we believe that the burden will decrease after the initial filing because in subsequent filings, advisers will only be reporting changes to their previously reported additional office information. Two commenters requested clarification on how often the additional office information should be updated.108 One commenter felt that annual updating of office locations would not be unduly burdensome but more frequent than annual updates would be burdensome. 109 We agree and are requiring that Section 1.F. of Schedule D be updated as part of an adviser's annual updating amendment and not more frequently. 110

One commenter expressed concern about our proposal's impact on smaller advisers and suggested that, as an alternative, we require advisers to (a) continue to provide information about their five largest additional offices, (b) report their total number of additional offices, and (c) report additional information only for their additional offices that meet a certain threshold of regulatory assets under management or that engage in certain enumerated practices of interest to the Commission. 111 We currently require advisers to track their additional offices based upon number of employees.112 We understand that many advisers do not currently track their additional offices based upon the amount of regulatory assets under management attributable to each office and we believe that requiring them to do so would place an additional burden on advisers. For this reason, we are not changing our approach to additional office reporting.

One commenter requested that we simplify the reporting of information about additional offices for firms that are dually registered as investment advisers with the Commission and as broker-dealers with FINRA by allowing them to cross-reference to information submitted on their Uniform Branch Office Registration Form filed with FINRA.¹¹³ We agree and we are updating the IAPD system so that by entering a branch's CRD number, the address, phone number, and facsimile number of all additional offices will automatically populate on Section 1.F. of Schedule D.

Item 1.J. of Form ADV currently requires each adviser to provide the

name and contact information for the adviser's chief compliance officer. We proposed amending Item 1.J. to require an adviser to report whether its chief compliance officer is compensated or employed by any person other than the adviser (or a related person of the adviser) for providing chief compliance officer services to the adviser, and if so. to report the name and IRS Employer Identification Number (if any) of that other person. We are adopting the amendments to Item 1.J. largely as proposed, but in addition to related persons of the adviser, as discussed below, advisers will not be required to disclose the identity of the other person compensating or employing the chief compliance officer if that other person is an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 advised by the adviser.114

As discussed in the Proposing Release, our examination staff has observed a wide spectrum of both quality and effectiveness of outsourced chief compliance officers and firms. 115 Identifying information for these third-party service providers, like others on Form ADV, 116 will allow us to identify all advisers relying on a particular service provider and could be used to improve our ability to assess potential risks.

Two commenters expressed general support for our proposal to identify if chief compliance officers are compensated or employed by other parties for providing chief compliance officer services,117 and others expressed concern that the requirement would be unduly burdensome on advisers or that the information would be of little or no use to the Commission or investors. 118 We are not persuaded that this requirement would be unduly burdensome because the adviser should have or be able to easily obtain the necessary information, and we continue to believe that this information will be

valuable for the reasons discussed

One commenter felt that our inquiry should focus not on the chief compliance officer's other employment and/or compensation, but rather on the details of the compliance program and resources committed to address compliance risk (e.g., the chief compliance officer's education and professional designations, the number of other compliance employees, the estimated total hours spent on compliance, and the other duties of the chief compliance officer).¹¹⁹ We agree with the commenter's suggestion that evaluating the overall effectiveness of an adviser's compliance program relies heavily on the facts and circumstances specific to that adviser.120 However, we are adopting the amendments to Item 1.J. largely as proposed, because we believe that they meet our regulatory objective of identifying all advisers relying on particular service providers and may improve our ability to assess potential risks related to outsourced chief compliance officers and firms.

One commenter expressed concern that identifying outsourced chief compliance officers would invite additional scrutiny about an adviser's judgment in hiring externally versus internally. 121 While we understand the commenter's concerns, we continue to believe that identifying information for these third-party service providers, like others on Form ADV, will allow us to identify all advisers relying on a particular service provider and to address potential risks associated with that service provider.

Two commenters agreed with our proposal to specifically exclude situations where the chief compliance officer is paid or employed by a related person of the adviser. 122 Two other commenters recommended that we specify that a related person includes a registered investment company advised by the adviser. 123 These commenters noted that in many instances an individual may serve as the chief compliance officer of both an adviser and a registered investment company advised by the adviser and receive compensation from both the adviser and the registered investment company. 124 These commenters stated that requiring advisers to disclose these arrangements does not further our objective of assessing the use of third party service

¹⁰⁸ ASG Letter; Morningstar Letter.

¹⁰⁹ ASG Letter.

¹¹⁰ Amended Form ADV, General Instruction 4.

¹¹¹NRS Letter.

 $^{^{112}\,\}mathrm{Form}$ ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.F. and Section 1.F. of Schedule D.

¹¹³ MMI Letter.

¹¹⁴ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.J.
¹¹⁵ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section

¹¹⁶ For example, advisers provide the names and addresses of independent public accountants that perform audits or surprise examinations and that prepare internal control reports on Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 9.C.

¹¹⁷ CFA Letter: NASAA Letter.

¹¹⁸ ACG Letter; Comment Letter of L.A. Schnase (Jul. 2, 2015) ("Schnase Letter") (would be duplicative of already reported information, raises privacy concerns with the chief compliance officer's other clients, would become inaccurate or out-of-date quickly, and would miss the situation of firms hiring comprehensive external compliance support with an in-house chief compliance officer in name only). See also NRS Letter (adviser may not have access to this information).

¹¹⁹ Morgan Letter.

¹²⁰ Id.

¹²¹ Shearman Letter.

¹²² MMI Letter; Morningstar Letter.

¹²³ Dechert Letter; IAA Letter.

¹²⁴ *Id*.

providers. 125 We agree and we have updated Item 1.J.(2) to exclude chief compliance officers compensated or employed by an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 advised by the adviser.

In the Proposing Release, we asked whether we should require information about an adviser's use of third-party compliance auditors. Two commenters supported such disclosure,126 but several commenters felt the disclosure would either not be useful or lead to incorrect inferences about the decision to use, or not use, external compliance support. 127 Several commenters expressed concern that, due to the diversity of services provided by thirdparty compliance auditors, requiring an adviser to state whether or not it uses them would not be useful to the Commission from a risk monitoring perspective. 128 Commenters also expressed concern that requiring an adviser to report on its use of third-party compliance auditors could lead to incorrect inferences about the adviser's compliance program. For example, advisers hiring third-party compliance auditors might be viewed as signaling a compliance issue, whereas advisers not hiring them might be viewed as not sufficiently focused on compliance. 129 Two commenters expressed concern about confidentiality issues implicated by third-party compliance auditor reporting. 130 We are not requiring advisers to report information on Form ADV regarding third-party compliance auditors at this time.

We are amending Item 1.O. as proposed to require advisers with assets of \$1 billion or more to report their assets within three ranges: (1) \$1 billion to less than \$10 billion; (2) \$10 billion to less than \$50 billion; and (3) \$50 billion or more. 131 We added Item 1.O. in 2011 in connection with the Dodd-Frank Act's 132 requirements concerning certain incentive-based compensation

arrangements. ¹³³ Advisers are currently required to check a box to indicate if they have assets of \$1 billion or more. Requiring advisers to report their assets within one of the three specified ranges will provide more precise data for use in Commission rulemaking arising from ongoing Dodd-Frank Act implementation. ¹³⁴

Two commenters expressed general support for our proposal to require advisers to report their own assets within specified ranges. 135 Two commenters did not believe that the information would be useful. 136 However, we continue to believe that requiring advisers to report their assets as described above will provide more accurate data for use in Commission rulemaking arising from ongoing Dodd-Frank Act implementation. Another commenter felt our proposal raised privacy issues for investors in an adviser where the adviser is privately held.¹³⁷ While we are sensitive to privacy concerns, we believe that we have narrowly tailored our proposal to address these concerns. We are only requiring that advisers with significant assets (at least \$1 billion) report them and even then only within one of the three specified ranges. One commenter asked for clarification on the timing of the calculation of assets. 138 The item, as proposed and adopted today, specifies that an adviser should use the total assets shown on the adviser's balance sheet for the most recent fiscal year end. 139 We did not receive comments on the specific asset ranges.

b. Additional Information About Advisory Business

In addition to the amendments to Item 5 regarding separately managed

accounts discussed above, we are adopting a number of other amendments to Item 5. Item 5 currently requires an adviser to provide approximate ranges for three data points concerning the adviser's business—the number of advisory clients, the types of advisory clients, and regulatory assets under management attributable to client types. 140 As proposed, we are amending these items to require an adviser to report the number of clients 141 and amount of regulatory assets under management attributable to each category of clients as of the date the adviser determines its regulatory assets under management. 142 As we discussed in the Proposing Release, replacing ranges with more precise information will provide more accurate information about investment advisers and will significantly enhance our ability to analyze data across investment advisers because providing actual numbers of clients and regulatory assets under management will allow us to see the scale and concentration of assets by client type. 143 It will also allow us to determine the regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts. We believe that the information needed for providing the number of clients and amount of regulatory assets under management by client type should be readily available to advisers because advisers are producing this data to answer the current iterations of these questions on Form ADV and advisers typically base their advisory fees on client assets under management.

We also are adding to Item 5 as proposed a requirement for advisers to report the number of clients for whom they provided advisory services but do not have regulatory assets under management in order to obtain a more complete understanding of each

¹²⁵ *Id*.

 $^{^{126}\,\}mathrm{Comment}$ Letter of Brown & Associates LLC (Aug. 10, 2015) ("Brown Letter"); NASAA Letter.

¹²⁷ ASG Letter; IAA Letter; MFA Letter; MMI Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; PEGCC Letter.

¹²⁸ IAA Letter; MFA Letter; NRS Letter; PEGCC Letter. See also ASG Letter (requested that we more clearly define "auditor"); JGAS Letter; MMI Letter.

 $^{^{129}\,\}mathrm{IAA}$ Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; PEGCC Letter.

¹³⁰ Anonymous Letter; MMI Letter (these relationships are often confidential, such as where law firms are involved).

¹³¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.O.

¹³² Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Public Law 111–203, 124 Stat. 1376 (2010).

¹³³ See Rules Implementing Amendments to the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3221 (June 22, 2011) [76 FR 42950 (Jul. 19, 2011)] ("Implementing Release") at Section II.C.6; section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act. We are also moving the instruction for how to report "assets" for the purpose of Item 1.O. from the Instructions for Part 1A to Form ADV to Item 1.O. in order to emphasize this instruction.

¹³⁴ See, e.g., section 165(i) of the Dodd-Frank Act (requires the Commission and other financial regulators to establish methodologies for the conduct of stress tests by financial companies with consolidated assets of over \$10 billion); Incentivebased Compensation Arrangements, Exchange Act Release No. 34–77776 (May 6, 2016) (identifies three categories of covered institutions based on average total consolidated assets, ranging from \$1 billion to \$250 billion) (re-proposal of Exchange Act Release No. 34–64140); Incentive-Based Compensation Arrangements, Exchange Act Release No. 34–64140 (Mar. 29, 2011) [76 FR 21170 (Apr. 14, 2011)].

¹³⁵CFA Letter; PCA Letter.

¹³⁶NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

¹³⁷ Anonymous Letter.

¹³⁸ PEGCC Letter.

¹³⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.O.

 $^{^{140}\,\}mathrm{Form}$ ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.C.(1), Item 5.D.(1)–(2).

¹⁴¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.D.(1)— (2). Advisers with fewer than five clients in a particular category (other than investment companies, business development companies and other pooled investment vehicles) may check Item 5.D.(2) indicating that fact rather than report the actual number of clients in the particular category in Item 5.D.(1).

¹⁴² Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.D.(3). The categories of clients are the same as those in Item 5.D. of the current Form ADV, except that we are adding "sovereign wealth funds and foreign official institutions" as a client category, and specifying that state or municipal government entities include government pension plans, and that government pension plans should not be counted as pension and profit sharing plans.

¹⁴³ Proposing Release, *supra* footnote 3 at Section II A 2

adviser's advisory business. 144 As we explained in the Proposing Release, this information will assist in our risk assessment process and increase the effectiveness of our examinations. 145

Some commenters were generally supportive of our proposal to replace ranges with more precise information. 146 Several commenters stated that advisers would need to update computer systems to obtain this data, and raised concerns about the increased burden that our proposal would place on advisers. 147 One commenter felt that removing an adviser's ability to rely on estimates of the amount of regulatory assets under management would increase the time required to prepare Item $5.D.^{148}$ We are not convinced that the burden placed on advisers by the requirement to report precise information will be significant. We continue to believe that the required information should be readily available to advisers because advisers are producing this data to answer the current iterations of these questions on Form ADV and advisers typically base their advisory fees on client assets under management.

Some commenters suggested that our proposal to replace ranges with more precise information would heighten the risk of inaccurate reporting on Form ADV.149 Commenters suggested that instead of requiring more precise information, we require advisers to report only an approximate number of clients and regulatory assets under management so as not to penalize advisers for "minor or inadvertent inaccuracies" ¹⁵⁰ and one commenter suggested using narrower ranges.151 Our goal in collecting more precise information is not to penalize advisers for minor inaccuracies but to enhance our ability to analyze data across investment advisers and allow us to see the scale and concentration of assets by client type. We collect numerical data throughout Form ADV, and we believe that advisers have access to the

information required to accurately complete Item 5.

One commenter expressed skepticism that the amendments would provide new, meaningful information to investors. ¹⁵² However, we believe that investors potentially will benefit from having a more complete understanding of an investment adviser's business. In addition, we believe that investors will indirectly benefit from our enhanced ability to analyze data across investment advisers, including the scale and concentration of assets by client type.

One commenter expressed concern that the reporting of precise numbers might reveal confidential client relationships or the amount of regulatory assets under management attributable to specific clients. 153 We are sensitive to these privacy concerns, and, as noted above, we are revising Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.D. to allow advisers with fewer than five clients in a particular category (other than investment companies, business development companies and other pooled investment vehicles) to check Item 5.D.(2) indicating that fact rather than report the actual number of clients in the particular category in Item 5.D.(1).154

Several commenters requested clarification in situations where a client fits into more than one client category.155 Specifically, two commenters requested that the Commission clarify whether an adviser that has contracts with other advisers to sub-advise registered investment companies, business development companies or pooled investment vehicles should categorize those clients as either (1) "other investment advisers" because other investment advisers hold the contracts, or as (2) "investment companies," "business development companies," or "pooled investment vehicles," as applicable, because those entities hold the regulatory assets under management. 156 We are updating the instructions to Item 5.D. to state that, to the extent that the adviser advises a registered investment company, business development company, or pooled investment vehicle, the adviser should report those sub-advised assets in categories (d), (e), or (f) as applicable. 157 We also are amending the instructions in the text preceding Item 5.D., in response to a comment that we

received, ¹⁵⁸ to state that if a client fits into more than one category, then the adviser should select the category that most accurately represents the client in order to avoid double counting clients and assets. ¹⁵⁹

Some commenters requested more specific definitions for the categories of clients. ¹⁶⁰ However, most of the categories have not changed from current Form ADV and, based upon our experience with Form ADV, we believe that they are sufficiently clear. At the suggestion of two commenters, ¹⁶¹ we are moving the category labeled "Corporations or other businesses not listed above" down in the table so that it appears just above the category labeled "Other." ¹⁶²

We are adopting, largely as proposed, several targeted additions to Item 5 and Section 5 of Schedule D to inform our risk-based exam program and other risk monitoring initiatives. An adviser that elects to report client assets in Part 2A of Form ADV differently from the regulatory assets under management it reports in Part 1A of Form ADV is now required to check a box noting that election. 163 As discussed in the Proposing Release, this information will allow our examination staff to review across advisers the extent to which advisers report assets under management in Part 2A that differ from the regulatory assets under management reported in Part 1A of Form ADV. 164 Having this information will allow our staff to better understand the situations

¹⁴⁴ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.C.(1). An example of a situation where an adviser provides investment advice but does not have regulatory assets under management is a nondiscretionary account or a one-time financial plan, depending on the facts and circumstances.

 $^{^{145}}$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II A 2

¹⁴⁶NRS Letter; PCA Letter; CFA Letter (generally supportive but questions the usefulness of actual numbers rather than ranges); NASAA Letter (supports reporting the number of clients for whom an adviser provides advisory services but does not have regulatory assets under management).

¹⁴⁷ ASG Letter; MMI Letter. See LPL Letter.

¹⁴⁸ ASG Letter.

¹⁴⁹ ASG Letter; LPL Letter; MMI Letter.

¹⁵⁰LPL Letter. See also IAA Letter.

¹⁵¹ MMI Letter.

¹⁵² ACG Letter.

¹⁵³ Anonymous Letter.

¹⁵⁴ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.D.(1)–(2)

 $^{^{155}\,\}mathrm{Anonymous}$ Letter; ASG Letter; IAA Letter; SIFMA Letter.

¹⁵⁶ ASG Letter; IAA Letter.

¹⁵⁷ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.D.

 $^{^{158}\,\}mathrm{SIFMA}$ Letter.

¹⁵⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.D.

¹⁶⁰IAA Letter (Commission should clarify whether a "sovereign wealth fund and foreign official institution" includes the account of any government or quasi-government entity). Morningstar Letter (Commission should add definitions for categories, including "other," and provide a list of common custodian account types and how they map to the client categories).

 $^{^{161}\,\}mathrm{IAA}$ Letter; SIFMA Letter.

¹⁶² Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.D.

¹⁶³ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.J.(2). Form ADV, Part 2A, Item 4.E. requires an investment adviser to disclose the amount of client assets it manages on a discretionary basis and on a non-discretionary basis. The method used by an adviser to compute the amount of client assets it manages can be different from the method used to compute regulatory assets under management required for Item 5.F. in Part 1A. As discussed in the proposing release for Part 2, the regulatory assets under management calculation for Part 1A is designed for a particular purpose (i.e., for making a bright line determination about whether an adviser should register with the Commission or with the states) and permitting a different calculation for Part 2 disclosure may be appropriate to enable advisers to make disclosure that is more indicative to clients about the nature of their business. See Amendments to Form ADV Investment Advisers Act Release No. 2711 (Mar. 3. 2008) [73 FR 13958 (Mar. 14, 2008)].

 $^{^{164}}$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II A 2

in which the calculations differ, and assist us in analyzing whether those differences require a regulatory response.

One commenter asserted that this information would not be meaningful to investors. ¹⁶⁵ Another commenter noted that advisers may report additional assets in Part 2A of Form ADV, rather than calculate regulatory assets under management differently than they do in Part 1A of Form ADV. ¹⁶⁶ We continue to believe that Item 5.J.(2) will provide the staff with helpful information regarding these calculations.

In addition, largely as proposed, we are adding a question asking the approximate amount of an adviser's total regulatory assets under management that is attributable to clients that are non-United States persons 167 to complement the current requirement that each adviser report the percentage of its clients that are non-United States persons, which, based on our experience, is not always a reliable indicator of an adviser's relationships with non-U.S. clients. 168 As noted in the Proposing Release, our examination staff can use this information to better understand the extent of investment advice provided to non-U.S. clients which will assist in our risk assessment process.¹⁶⁹ In our proposal, we used the term "non-U.S. client" and commenters sought clarification of the definition of "non-U.S. client." ¹⁷⁰ In response, the amendments that we are adopting today use the term "non-United States person" in Item 5.F.(3). The Glossary to Form ADV provides that "United States person" has the same meaning as in rule 203(m)-1 under the Advisers Act, which includes any natural person that is resident in the United States.

Section 5.G.(3) of Schedule D currently requires advisers to report the SEC File Number for registered investment companies and business development companies that they advise. Largely as proposed, we are adding to Section 5.G.(3) a requirement

that advisers report the regulatory assets under management of all parallel managed accounts related to a registered investment company (or series thereof) or business development company that they advise. 171 As described in the Proposing Release, this information will permit our staff to assess the accounts and consider how an adviser manages conflicts of interest between parallel managed accounts and registered investment companies or business development companies advised by the adviser.172 This information also will show the extent of any shift in assets between parallel managed accounts and registered investment companies or business development companies.

Some commenters questioned the usefulness of collecting information on parallel managed accounts 173 or thought that disclosures about parallel managed accounts would not produce meaningful results or could be misleading.¹⁷⁴ We recognize that there may be different reasons for assets to shift between parallel managed accounts and registered investment companies or business development companies, but that does not make the additional information less useful to the staff in considering how advisers manage conflicts of interest and assessing the extent of any shift in assets for risk monitoring purposes.

Some commenters noted that registered investment companies often have multiple series, each with its own portfolio manager, investment strategy, and holdings; and that the concept of a parallel managed account could only be applied in the registered investment company context on a series-by-series basis.¹⁷⁵ In response, we have updated Section 5.G.(3) to clarify that parallel managed accounts related to a registered investment company (or a series thereof) should be reported.

One commenter felt that advisers would have difficulty interpreting the requirement that a parallel managed account pursue "substantially the same investment objective and strategy" as the relevant investment company or business development company. 176 Advisers should use their best judgment and make a good faith determination as to whether the investment objectives and strategies in question are "substantially the same." We note that many private fund advisers already make this determination when filling out Form PF. 177

One commenter asked for confirmation that the value of derivatives held in a parallel managed account should be calculated using the market value of the derivatives rather than the gross notional value, if that is how the value of the account is reported to the account holder. ¹⁷⁸ We agree that market value should be used in such a case. ¹⁷⁹

Finally, we are amending Item 5, largely as proposed, to obtain additional information concerning wrap fee programs. ¹⁸⁰ Item 5.I. of Part 1A currently requires an adviser to indicate whether it serves as a sponsor of or portfolio manager for a wrap fee

¹⁶⁵ ACG Letter.

¹⁶⁶ PCA Letter (stating that when advisers report different client assets in Part 2A than regulatory assets under management in Part 1A of Form ADV, it is frequently due to additional assets being included in the Part 2A calculation, such as non-discretionary assets that are under "advisement," rather than a different method of calculating assets under management).

¹⁶⁷ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.F.(3).

¹⁶⁸ Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.C.(2). For example, an adviser may report a significant percentage of clients that are non-United States persons, but the regulatory assets under management attributable to those clients is a small percentage of the adviser's regulatory assets under management.

 $^{^{169}}$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II A 2

¹⁷⁰Oppenheimer Letter; SIFMA Letter.

¹⁷¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 5.G.(3) of Schedule D. The Glossary to Amended Form ADV includes "parallel managed account," which is defined as: "With respect to any registered investment company or series thereof or business development company, a parallel managed account is any managed account or other pool of assets that you advise and that pursues substantially the same investment objective and strategy and invests side by side in substantially the same positions as the identified investment company or series thereof or business development company that you advise."

 $^{^{172}}$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.2.

 $^{^{173}\,\}mathrm{BlackRock}$ Letter (suggesting that asking during examinations for an adviser's policies related to fair treatment of all accounts, and testing of compliance with those policies, would better achieve the objective); IAA Letter; Comment Letter of Small Business Investor Alliance (Aug. 11, 2015) ("SBIA Letter") (opining that the proposal adds unnecessary reporting for advisers of business development companies and is duplicative of Form N-2). We believe the information to be collected in Section 5.G.(3) is different from the information collected on Form N-2 regarding closed-end funds and business development companies because the information collected on Form N-2 regarding management of other accounts focuses on individual portfolio managers, while the information collected on Form ADV is reported at the adviser level.

¹⁷⁴ Anonymous Letter (stating there are many reasons assets could shift between parallel managed accounts and registered investment companies or business development companies); BlackRock Letter.

 $^{^{175}\,\}mathrm{IAA}$ Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; SIFMA Letter.

¹⁷⁶ PCA Letter.

¹⁷⁷ The definition of "parallel managed account," supra footnote 171, is consistent with the Form PF definition of "parallel managed account." Form PF, Glossary of Terms.

¹⁷⁸IAA Letter.

¹⁷⁹ This approach is consistent with the staff's view on how the value of a parallel managed account should be calculated on Form PF. See Form PF, Frequently Asked Questions. The staff's response to Question 11 on reporting value states that "When calculating the value of a parallel managed account for purposes of either determining whether it is a dependent parallel managed account that is aggregated with the reporting fund or reporting its value in Question 11, you should use the market value of the derivatives held in the parallel managed account, instead of the gross notional value, if that is how the value of the account is reported to the account holder."

¹⁸⁰ The Glossary to Form ADV defines a wrap fee program as "[a]ny advisory program under which a specified fee or fees not based directly upon transactions in a client's account is charged for investment advisory services (which may include portfolio management or advice concerning the selection of other investment advisers) and the execution of client transactions." We are not amending this definition.

program. We are amending Item 5.I. to ask whether the adviser participates in a wrap fee program, and if so, the total amount of regulatory assets under management attributable to acting as a sponsor to or portfolio manager for a wrap fee program. 181 One commenter noted that many advisers act as both the sponsor of and a portfolio manager for the same wrap fee program and that this could cause those advisers to double count their regulatory assets under management attributable to wrap fee programs in Item 5.I.¹⁸² We agree and have added a question to Item 5.I. that asks for the total amount of regulatory assets under management attributable to the adviser acting as both sponsor to and portfolio manager for the same wrap fee program. To prevent advisers from double-counting assets, we added an instruction that assets reported in this new category should not be reported elsewhere in Item 5.I.(2).

Section 5.I.(2) of Schedule D currently requires an adviser to list the name and sponsor of each wrap fee program for which the adviser serves as portfolio manager. We are amending Section 5.I.(2), as proposed, to add questions that require an adviser to provide any SEC File Number and CRD Number for sponsors to those wrap fee programs. 183 As discussed in the Proposing Release, this information will help us better understand a particular adviser's business and assist in our risk assessment and examination process by making it easier for our staff to identify the extent to which the firm acts as sponsor or portfolio manager of wrap fee programs and collect information across investment advisers involved in a particular wrap fee program. 184

One commenter was generally supportive of our proposed reporting on wrap fee programs, but questioned its usefulness to investors and market participants.185 As discussed above, our enhanced wrap fee reporting is designed to assist our staff in its risk assessment and examination process. Three commenters requested further clarification regarding the existing definition of a wrap fee program. 186 We

are not changing or clarifying the existing definition of a "wrap fee program" that is included in Form ADV because, based on our experience with the Form, we believe it has been sufficiently clear.

c. Additional Information About Financial Industry Affiliations and **Private Fund Reporting**

Part 1A, Section 7.A. of Schedule D requires information on an adviser's financial industry affiliations and Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D requires information on private funds managed by the adviser. We are adopting as proposed amendments to Sections 7.A. and 7.B.(1) of Schedule D that require an adviser to provide identifying numbers (i.e., Public Company Accounting Oversight Board ("PCAOB")-assigned numbers 187 and CIK Numbers 188) in response to two questions to allow us to better compare information across data sets and understand the relationships of advisers to other financial service providers.

Two commenters were concerned that, by requiring an adviser to report the PCAOB-assigned number of its auditing firm (if applicable), we are suggesting that using a PCAOBregistered auditing firm is required by the Commission. 189 This is not our intent. An auditing firm performing a surprise examination is not required to be registered with the PCAOB unless the adviser or its related person is serving as qualified custodian. 190

In addition, we are adding a question to Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D to require an adviser to a private fund that qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(1) of the Investment Company Act of 1940 (a "3(c)(1) fund") to report whether it limits sales of the fund to qualified clients, as defined in rule 205-3 under the Advisers Act. 191 As proposed, the question would have required an adviser to report, for every private fund that it advises (including

any private fund that qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of "investment company" under section 3(c)(7) of the Investment Company Act of 1940 ("3(c)(7) fund"), the approximate percentage of the private fund beneficially owned (in the aggregate) by qualified clients. 192 One commenter supported the rationale for our proposal; 193 however other commenters questioned the value of the question and were concerned about situations where the qualified client status of an investor is not known, or does not need to be determined. 194 We continue to believe that this information will give us a better sense of the financial sophistication and nature of investors in private funds, but in response to comments, we are making two changes from our proposal.

First, we are limiting the question to 3(c)(1) funds because each investor in a 3(c)(7) fund is required to meet the higher "qualified purchaser" standard. 195 Second, we are revising the question to require a simple yes or no response as to whether the adviser limits sales of a fund to qualified clients instead of requiring advisers to report the percentage of ownership of the fund by qualified clients. Commenters noted that many advisers that are not registered with the Commission (e.g., exempt reporting advisers 196) are not required to determine whether the fund's investors are qualified clients. 197 These advisers may simply respond "No" to the revised question. Other commenters asked us to clarify whether advisers must re-certify the qualified client status of their investors annually.198 As long as an investor met

¹⁸¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.I.

¹⁸³ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 5.I.(2) of Schedule D.

¹⁸⁴ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section

¹⁸⁵ CFA Letter.

 $^{^{186}\,\}mathrm{ASG}$ Letter (asking whether an adviser will be deemed to participate in a wrap fee program if the adviser negotiates an asset-based fee with a broker and pays that fee rather than having the client pay that fee); PCA Letter (asking whether an adviser will be deemed to "participate" in a wrap fee program as a result of placing client funds (or recommending that clients place non-discretionary funds) in one or

more programs sponsored by unaffiliated third parties, but in which the adviser does not serve as the sponsor or a portfolio manager). See also NRS Letter (suggesting that we require wrap fee program sponsors to report the combined regulatory assets under management for themselves and any independent portfolio managers in their program).

¹⁸⁷ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 23(e).

¹⁸⁸ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.A of Schedule D, Question 4(b).

¹⁸⁹ Shearman Letter. See Comment Letter of American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, Financial Reporting Executive Committee (Aug. 17, 2015) ("AICPA Letter").

¹⁹⁰ Rules 206(4)-2(a)(4) and 206(4)-2(a)(6)(i).

¹⁹¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 15(b). Current Question 15 will become Question 15(a).

¹⁹² Proposed Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 15(b).

¹⁹³ CFA Letter.

¹⁹⁴ ACG Letter; Anonymous Letter; SBIA Letter. 195 "Qualified purchaser" is defined in Section 2(a)(51) of the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a-2(a)(51)).

¹⁹⁶ An exempt reporting adviser is an investment adviser that qualifies for the exemption from registration under section 203(l) of the Advisers Act because it is an adviser solely to one or more venture capital funds, or under rule 203(m)-1 under the Advisers Act because it is an adviser solely to private funds and has assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million. See Form ADV, Glossary.

¹⁹⁷ ACG Letter; SBIA Letter. See also Anonymous Letter. Section 205(a) of the Advisers Act only applies to advisers who are registered or required to be registered with the Commission and generally restricts advisers from entering into, extending, renewing, or performing any advisory contract that provides for performance-based compensation. Rule 205–3 permits advisers to charge performancebased compensation to "qualified clients," as defined in the rule. Advisers who are registered or required to be registered with the Commission are otherwise prohibited from charging performancebased compensation.

¹⁹⁸ JGAS Letter; SBIA Letter. See also PCA Letter.

the definition of a "qualified client" when it entered into the advisory contract with the adviser, then the investor is considered a "qualified client" even if it no longer meets the dollar amount thresholds of the rule. This is consistent with our existing approach to the definition of qualified client. 199

3. Umbrella Registration

We are adopting, as proposed, amendments to Form ADV that codify umbrella registration for certain advisers to private funds. We are adopting the amendments today because we believe that umbrella registration should be made available to those private fund advisers that are registered with us and operate a single advisory business through multiple legal entities. Umbrella registration is not mandatory, but we believe it will simplify the registration process for these advisers, and provide additional and more consistent data about, and create a clearer picture of, groups of private fund advisers that operate a single advisory business through multiple legal entities. The amendments also will allow for greater comparability across private fund advisers.

As we discussed in the Proposing Release, the Dodd-Frank Act repealed the private adviser exemption that used to be in section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act.²⁰⁰ As a result, many previously unregistered advisers to private funds,²⁰¹ including hedge funds and private equity funds, were required to register under the Advisers Act. Today, about 4,469 registered investment advisers provide advice on approximately \$10.5 trillion in assets to approximately 30,896 private funds clients.²⁰²

For a variety of tax, legal and regulatory reasons, advisers to private funds may be organized as a group of related advisers that are separate legal entities but effectively operate as—and

appear to investors and regulators to be—a single advisory business. Although these separate legal entities effectively operate as a single advisory business,²⁰³ Form ADV was designed to accommodate the registration request of an adviser structured as a single legal entity. As a result, private fund advisers that operated as a single advisory business but were organized as separate legal entities may have had to file multiple registration forms, even though the registration effectively was for the same advisory business. Multiple Form ADVs for a single advisory business may distort the data we collect on Form ADV and use in our regulatory program, be less efficient and more costly for advisers, and may be confusing to the public researching an adviser on our Web site.

Our staff provided guidance to private fund advisers before the compliance date of the Dodd-Frank Act private fund adviser registration requirements designed to address concerns raised by advisers.²⁰⁴ The guidance provided conditions under which the staff believed one adviser (the "filing adviser") could file a single Form ADV on behalf of itself and other advisers that were controlled by or under common control with the filing adviser (each, a "relying adviser"), provided that they conducted a single advisory business (collectively an "umbrella registration").

We believe that most advisers that can rely on umbrella registration are doing so, with approximately 743 filing advisers and approximately 2,587 relying advisers filing umbrella registrations.²⁰⁵ However, the method outlined in the staff guidance for filing an umbrella registration was limited by the fact that the form was designed for a single legal entity. This created confusion for filers and the public. It also complicated our staff's data collection and analysis on umbrella registrants.²⁰⁶ Today's amendments are designed to ameliorate these issues.

We are adopting, as proposed, amendments to Form ADV's General Instructions that establish conditions for an adviser to assess whether umbrella registration is available. The conditions we are adopting today are the same as the conditions set forth in the staff's guidance that many investment advisers have relied on since 2012 (except that the staff's guidance also included disclosure conditions for Form ADV, the substance of which is covered elsewhere in this Release).²⁰⁷ The conditions are as follows:

- 1. The filing adviser and each relying adviser advise only private funds and clients in separately managed accounts that are qualified clients (as defined in rule 205–3 under the Advisers Act) and are otherwise eligible to invest in the private funds advised by the filing adviser or a relying adviser and whose accounts pursue investment objectives and strategies that are substantially similar or otherwise related to those private funds;
- 2. The filing adviser has its principal office and place of business in the United States and, therefore, all of the substantive provisions of the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder apply to the filing adviser's and each relying adviser's dealings with each of its clients, regardless of whether any client or the filing adviser or relying adviser providing the advice is a United States person; ²⁰⁸
- 3. Each relying adviser, its employees and the persons acting on its behalf are subject to the filing adviser's supervision and control and, therefore, each relying adviser, its employees and

¹⁹⁹ See Investment Adviser Performance Compensation, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3372 (Feb. 15, 2012) [77 FR 10358 (Feb. 22, 2012)].

²⁰⁰ Section 403 of the Dodd-Frank Act. Section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act (the "private adviser exemption") previously exempted any investment adviser from registration if the investment adviser (i) had fewer than 15 clients in the preceding 12 months, (ii) did not hold itself out to the public as an investment adviser and (iii) did not act as an investment adviser to a registered investment company or a company that elected to be a business development company.

²⁰¹ Section 202(a)(29) of the Advisers Act defines the term "private fund" as "an issuer that would be an investment company, as defined in section 3 of the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a–3), but for section 3(c)(1) or 3(c)(7) of that Act."

²⁰² Based on IARD system data as of May 16,

²⁰³ We treat as a single adviser two or more affiliated advisers that are separate legal entities but are operationally integrated, which could result in a requirement for one or both advisers to register. See Exemptions for Advisers to Venture Capital Funds, Private Fund Advisers With Less Than \$150 Million in Assets Under Management, and Foreign Private Advisers, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3222 (June 22, 2011) [76 FR 39646 (Jul. 6, 2011)] ("Exemptions Release"). See also In the Matter of TL Ventures Inc., Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3859 (June 20, 2014) (settled action).

²⁰⁴ See 2012 ABA Letter, supra footnote 5. The Division of Investment Management previously provided no-action relief to enable a special purpose vehicle ("SPV") that acts as a private fund's general partner or managing member to essentially rely upon its parent adviser's registration with the Commission rather than separately register. See American Bar Association Subcommittee on Private Investment Entities, SEC Staff Letter (Dec. 8, 2005), available at http://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/noaction/aba120805.htm ("2005 ABA Letter") at Question G1.

²⁰⁵ Based on IARD system data as of May 16,

 $^{^{\}rm 206}\,\rm Under$ the guidance provided by the staff, for example, umbrella registration was appropriate where a relying adviser was not prohibited from registering with the Commission by section 203A of the Advisers Act. See 2012 ABA Letter, supra footnote 5. However, a relying adviser did not have a way to answer Item 2 regarding the basis on which it was eligible for SEC registration. In addition, relying advisers often had to list owners and executive officers in a confusing manner in Schedules A and B which were not designed to accommodate multiple advisers and did not always provide the Commission staff with useful information on the owners of each relying adviser. Also, the filing adviser disclosed its reliance on the 2012 ABA Letter in the Miscellaneous Section of Schedule D.

 $^{^{207}\,}See$ 2012 ABA Letter, supra footnote 5 at Ouestion 4.

²⁰⁸ The Glossary to Form ADV provides that "United States person" has the same meaning as in rule 203(m)–1 under the Advisers Act, which includes any natural person that is resident in the United States

the persons acting on its behalf are "persons associated with" the filing adviser (as defined in section 202(a)(17) of the Advisers Act);

4. The advisory activities of each relying adviser are subject to the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder, and each relying adviser is subject to examination by the Commission; and

5. The filing adviser and each relying adviser operate under a single code of ethics adopted in accordance with rule 204A–1 under the Advisers Act and a single set of written policies and procedures adopted and implemented in accordance with rule 206(4)–(7) under the Advisers Act and administered by a single chief compliance officer in accordance with that rule.²⁰⁹

The conditions are designed to limit eligibility for umbrella registration to groups of private fund advisers that operate as a single advisory business. For purposes of umbrella registration, we consider the following factors as indicia of a single advisory business: Commonality of advisory services and clients; a consistent application of the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder to all advisers in the business; and a unified compliance program. The conditions that we are adopting today are designed to demonstrate these factors. Condition 1 limits eligibility for umbrella registration to private fund advisers with a commonality of advisory services and clients. Conditions 2 and 4 are designed to provide assurance that our staff has access to and can readily examine the filing and relying advisers and that the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder fully apply to all advisers under the umbrella registration and clients of those advisers. Conditions 3 and 5 are designed to provide assurance that the filing and relying advisers are subject to a unified compliance program. Based on our experience, we believe that the conditions, when taken together, are a strong indication of the existence of a single private fund advisory business operating through the use of multiple legal entities.

In addition, we are amending the General Instructions as proposed to provide advisers using umbrella registration directions on completing Form ADV for the filing adviser and each relying adviser, including details for filing umbrella registration requests

and the timing of filings and amendments in connection with an umbrella registration.²¹⁰ To satisfy the requirements of Form ADV while using umbrella registration, the filing adviser is required to file, and update as required, a single Form ADV (Parts 1 and 2) that relates to, and includes all information concerning, the filing adviser and each relying adviser, and must include this same information in any other reports or filings it must make under the Advisers Act or the rules thereunder (e.g., Form PF). The revisions to the form's Instructions and Form ADV further specify those questions that should be answered solely with respect to the filing adviser and those that require the filing adviser to answer on behalf of itself and its relying adviser(s).211 Additionally, we are amending the Glossary as proposed to add the following three terms: (i) "filing adviser;" 212 (ii) "relying adviser;" 213 and (iii) "umbrella registration." 214

We also are adopting as proposed a new schedule to Part 1A—Schedule R—that must be filed for each relying adviser.²¹⁵ Schedule R requires identifying information, basis for SEC registration, and ownership information about each relying adviser, some of which was already filed by an adviser relying on the staff guidance.²¹⁶ This new schedule consolidates in one location information for each relying adviser and addresses the problem the staff faced in its guidance that resulted in information regarding relying advisers being submitted in response to

a number of different items on the Form, in ways not consistent across advisers, due to the fact that Form ADV was not designed to accommodate umbrella registration.²¹⁷ We believe that certain information that we are requiring (such as mailing address and basis for registration) is the same for nearly all relying advisers, and the filing adviser can check a box indicating that the mailing address of the relying advisers is the same as that of the filing adviser. Finally, we are adding, as proposed, a new question to Schedule D that requires advisers to identify the filing advisers and relying advisers that manage or sponsor private funds reported on Form ADV.²¹⁸ This information will allow us to identify the specific adviser managing the private fund reported on Form ADV if it is part of an umbrella registration. We believe that this information will help us better understand the management of private funds, will provide information to contact relying advisers, and will help us better understand the relationship between relying advisers and filing advisers.

We received multiple comment letters regarding our proposal to codify umbrella registration, the vast majority of which expressed support for umbrella registration. ²¹⁹ Several commenters also agreed that umbrella registration should not be mandatory. ²²⁰ However, several commenters urged the Commission to expand the eligibility for umbrella registration to additional advisers including non-U.S. filing advisers, exempt reporting advisers, advisers to other types of clients, and advisers not independently eligible to register with the Commission. ²²¹

Many commenters encouraged us to permit umbrella registration for non-

²⁰⁹ The code of ethics and written policies and procedures must be administered as if the filing adviser and each relying adviser are part of a single entity, although they may take into account, for example, that a relying adviser operating in a different jurisdiction may have obligations that differ from the filing adviser or another relying adviser.

 $^{^{210}\,}See$ Form ADV, General Instruction 5.

²¹¹ See, e.g., statements added to Form ADV, Instructions and Part 1A, Items 1, 2, 3, 7, 10 and 11.

²¹² "Filing Adviser" means: "An investment adviser eligible to register with the SEC that files (and amends) a single umbrella registration on behalf of itself and each of its relying advisers." See Form ADV, Glossary.

²¹³ "Relying Adviser" means: "An investment adviser eligible to register with the SEC that relies on a *filing adviser* to file (and amend) a single *umbrella registration* on its behalf." *See* Form ADV, Glossary.

²¹⁴ "Umbrella Registration" means: "A single registration by a *filing adviser* and one or more relying advisers who collectively conduct a single advisory business and that meet the conditions set forth in General Instruction 5." See Form ADV, Glossary.

²¹⁵ Advisers that choose to file an umbrella registration are directed by Item 1.B. to complete a new Schedule R for each relying adviser. Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.B.(2).

²¹⁶ Schedule R requires the following information for each relying adviser: Identifying information (Section 1); basis for SEC registration (Section 2); form of organization (Section 3) and control persons (Section 4). For basis for SEC registration (Section 2), we did not include categories that would make the relying adviser ineligible for umbrella registration, such as serving as an adviser to a registered investment company.

²¹⁷ Under the staff's guidance in the 2012 ABA Letter, an adviser reported in its Form ADV (Miscellaneous Section of Schedule D) that it and its relying advisers were together filing a single Form ADV in reliance on the position expressed in the letter and identified each relying adviser by completing a separate Section 1.B., Schedule D, of Form ADV for each relying adviser and identified it as such by including the notation "(relying adviser)." See 2012 ABA Letter, supra footnote 5 at Question 4.

²¹⁸ Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D. Ouestion 3(b).

²¹⁹ See, e.g., ABA Committee Letter; ACG Letter; AIMA Letter; ASG Letter; BlackRock Letter; CFA Letter; Dechert Letter; MFA Letter; NASAA Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; PCA Letter; PEGCC Letter; SBIA Letter; Schulte Letter; Shearman Letter; SIFMA Letter.

²²⁰ ABA Committee Letter; ASG Letter; BlackRock Letter: Dechert Letter.

 $^{^{221}{\}rm One}$ commenter suggested that advisers that can, but do not elect to, file an umbrella registration be required to note that on Form ADV. CFA Letter.

U.S. filing advisers.²²² However, as we previously have expressed, we remain concerned that, absent Condition 2 (which requires that the filing adviser have its principal place of business in the United States), a group of related advisers based inside and outside of the United States could designate a non-U.S. adviser as a filing adviser, and could assert, based on the theory of operating a single advisory business, that the Advisers Act's substantive provisions generally would not apply to the U.S.-based relying advisers' dealings with their non-U.S. clients.²²³ Many commenters acknowledged this concern.²²⁴ Some commenters suggested that we address the concern by requiring that advisers indicate on their umbrella registration that they will follow applicable law.225 We believe that Condition 2 eliminates the difficult determinations of the Advisers Act's application to these advisory relationships. The amendments we are adopting today do not change the Commission's statements with respect to the cross-border application of the Advisers Act.²²⁶

Two commenters suggested permitting umbrella registration for an organization where all of the advisers have their principal office and place of business outside of the United States.²²⁷ However, umbrella registration is intended to apply only where our staff has access to and can readily examine the filing and relying advisers and where the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder fully apply to all advisers (and clients) under the umbrella

registration.²²⁸ This would not be the case for a group of non-U.S. advisers.

Several commenters²²⁹ argued that we should expand the concept of umbrella registration by registered advisers to include "umbrella reporting" by exempt reporting advisers. Many of these commenters stated, and we acknowledge, that allowing exempt reporting advisers that operate a single advisory business through multiple legal entities to file an "umbrella report" would provide many of the same benefits as umbrella registration.230 However, we are not expanding the concept of umbrella registration to include "umbrella reporting" by exempt reporting advisers at this time. Some of the conditions required for umbrella registration reflect certain requirements that apply only to registered advisers.²³¹ Different conditions might be more appropriate for ensuring that a group of exempt reporting advisers is operating a single advisory business and therefore should be able to take advantage of "umbrella reporting."

Certain commenters questioned the status of a set of Frequently Asked Questions ²³² that permits certain exempt reporting advisers to file a single Form ADV on behalf of multiple special purpose entities. ²³³ The views of the staff as expressed in these Frequently Asked Questions are not withdrawn as a result of today's amendments to Form ADV.

Two commenters disagreed with Condition 5's requirement that the filing adviser and each relying adviser operate under a single code of ethics adopted in accordance with rule 204A–1 under the Advisers Act and a single set of written policies and procedures adopted and implemented in accordance with rule 206(4)–(7) under the Advisers Act and administered by a single chief compliance officer in accordance with that rule.²³⁴ One commenter argued that

Condition 5 was too restrictive and suggested that we allow groups of related advisers with "substantially similar" codes of ethics and sets of policies and procedures administered by several chief compliance officers operating under a "common compliance regime" to file an umbrella registration.²³⁵ Based on our experience with private fund advisers that operate a single private fund advisory business through multiple legal entities, we believe that they commonly have a unified compliance program which is characterized by a single code of ethics and a single set of compliance policies and procedures administered by a single chief compliance officer. Because we believe that the existence of a unified compliance program that meets the requirements of Condition 5 is a meaningful indicia of a single private fund advisory business, we are not modifying Condition 5 at this time.

Several commenters disagreed with limiting umbrella registration eligibility to advisers operating a single private fund advisory business as described in Condition 1.236 Some commenters urged the Commission to make umbrella registration available where the advisers operate a single advisory business for types of clients other than those described in Condition 1, including registered investment companies and business development companies.²³⁷ Another commenter disagreed with limiting eligibility to a single advisory business of any kind and suggested that umbrella registration apply to all related persons of a filing adviser.²³⁸ However, as we stated in the Proposing Release, we do not believe umbrella registration is appropriate for advisers that are related but that operate separate advisory businesses as it would compromise data quality and complicate analyses that rely on data from Form ADV.²³⁹ We believe that by adopting umbrella registration as proposed, we are best able to accommodate the unique needs of

²²² ABA Committee Letter; AIMA Letter; Dechert Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schulte Letter. See also Shearman Letter.

 $^{^{223}}$ 2012 ABA Letter, supra footnote 5 at n.9; See Exemptions Release, supra footnote 203 at Section II.D.

²²⁴ ABA Committee Letter; AIMA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schulte Letter; Shearman Letter.

²²⁵ AIMA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter. See also Dechert Letter; ABA Committee Letter (suggesting that we state on Form ADV that the Advisers Act applies with respect to all U.S. clients of every registered investment adviser, and with respect to all of the activities of registered investment advisers that have their principal place of business in the United States).

²²⁶ Certain commenters discussed our crossborder application of the Advisers Act. ABA Committee Letter; Dechert Letter; Schulte Letter. Most of the substantive provisions of the Advisers Act are not applied to the non-U.S. clients of a non-U.S. adviser registered with the Commission but non-U.S. advisers registered with the Commission must comply with the Advisers Act and the Commission's rules thereunder with respect to any U.S. clients (and any prospective U.S. clients) they may have. See Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at n.57 and Exemptions Release, supra footnote 203 at Section II.D.

²²⁷ Schulte Letter; Shearman Letter.

 $^{^{228}\}operatorname{Proposing}$ Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.3.

²²⁹ ABA Committee Letter; ACG Letter; AIMA Letter; ASG Letter; MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; SBIA Letter; Schulte Letter; Shearman Letter.

²³⁰ ABA Committee Letter; AIMA Letter; MFA Letter; SBIA Letter; Schulte Letter. *See also* ACG Letter.

²³¹ Specifically, exempt reporting advisers are not subject to the requirement for compliance policies and procedures pursuant to rule 206(4)–7 under the Advisers Act or for a code of ethics pursuant to rule 204A–1 under the Advisers Act. See ACG Letter.

²³² Frequently Asked Questions on Form ADV and IARD, Reporting to the SEC as an Exempt Reporting Adviser (Mar. 2012), available at https://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/iard/iardfaq.shtml#exemptreportingadviser.

²³³ ABA Committee Letter; AIMA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

²³⁴ Capital Research Letter. See ACG Letter (stating that Condition 5 would have the practical

effect of excluding exempt reporting advisers from eligibility for umbrella registration because exempt reporting advisers are not required by Advisers Act rule 204A–1 to adopt a code of ethics, nor are they required by Advisers Act rule 206(4)–7 to adopt compliance policies and procedures).

²³⁵Capital Research Letter.

²³⁶ ASG Letter; BlackRock Letter; Capital Research Letter; Dechert Letter; Comment Letter of Tannenbaum Helpern Syracuse & Hirschtritt LLP (Aug. 5, 2016) ("Tannenbaum Letter") (disagreed with "substantially similar or otherwise related" language, because advisers may operate a single business with different investment strategies).

²³⁷ ASG Letter; Dechert Letter. *See also* BlackRock Letter.

²³⁸ Capital Research Letter.

 $^{^{239}\}mbox{Proposing Release},$ supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.3.

private fund advisers that operate a single advisory business through multiple legal entities without compromising the data quality or analyses that rely on data from Form ADV.

Several commenters took issue with the proposal's requirement to determine asset-based eligibility for umbrella registration on an entity-by-entity, rather than consolidated, basis.240 These commenters suggested that the goals of providing a clearer picture of groups of related advisers that operate as a single business and establishing a more efficient method for registration for separate legal entities that collectively conduct a single advisory business would be better served by allowing the group to determine asset-based eligibility for umbrella registration on a consolidated basis.²⁴¹ Umbrella registration was intended to consolidate the multiple registration forms that may otherwise have been required by a single advisory business. It was not intended to alter or modify the eligibility for registration with the Commission.242

Some commenters disagreed with the requirement contained in Condition 1 that separately managed accounts be owned by qualified clients.²⁴³ One commenter stated that the qualified client requirement for separately managed accounts is not related to the single business requirement.244 Condition 1 also requires that the qualified clients be otherwise eligible to invest in the private funds advised by the filing adviser or a relying adviser and that their accounts pursue investment objectives and strategies that are substantially similar or otherwise related to those private funds. Condition 1, including the qualified client requirement, is intended to ensure the commonality of clients that we believe is an important indicia of a single private fund advisory business. For example, if a group of advisers advised private funds as well as separately managed accounts held by non-qualified clients or separately managed accounts

that pursue investment objectives or strategies that differ from the private funds they advise, we do not believe they would be operating a single private fund advisory business. The offering of separately managed accounts to clients other than qualified clients (such as retail clients) or separately managed accounts that pursue investment objectives or strategies that differ from the private funds they advise indicate that the group of advisers is engaged in lines of business that differ from a single private fund advisory business that we intend to cover with umbrella registration. Accordingly, at this time, we continue to believe that a group of advisers' ability to comply with Condition 1, including the qualified client requirement for separately managed accounts, is a meaningful indicia of a single private fund advisory business, and we are therefore adopting Condition 1 as proposed.

We also received several comments on the new amendments to Form ADV to accommodate umbrella registration. Two commenters generally supported the benefits of new Schedule R, which

the benefits of new Schedule R, which requires separate reporting of indirect and direct ownership for relying advisers (similar to current Schedules A and B of Form ADV).²⁴⁵ One commenter was concerned that relying advisers, which may act as special purpose general partners or similar entities and may be owned by employees sharing in the performance-based compensation paid by the fund, would in effect be forced to share the details of employee compensation on a public filing.²⁴⁶ The ownership information required of relying advisers is consistent with the ownership information required of filing advisers. We believe this information will more accurately reflect the full nature and scope of the single advisory business conducted by the group of related advisers and will be more

4. Clarifying, Technical and Other Amendments to Form ADV

informative for advisory clients and

private fund investors as well as the

We are adopting, largely as proposed, several amendments to Form ADV that are designed to clarify the form and its instructions. As noted in the Proposing Release, we believe these amendments to Form ADV will make the filing process clearer and more efficient for advisers and increase the reliability and the consistency of information provided

Commission.²⁴⁷

by investment advisers. More reliable and consistent information will improve our staff's ability to interpret, understand, and place in context the information provided by advisers, allow our staff to make comparisons across investment advisers and improve the risk assessment and examination program. Many of these amendments are derived from questions frequently received by our staff. Except where noted, we did not receive comments on these amendments.

a. Amendments to Item 2

Item 2.A. of Part 1A of Form ADV requires an adviser to select the basis upon which it is eligible to register with the Commission, and Item 2.A.(9) includes as a basis that the adviser is eligible for registration because it is a "newly formed adviser" relying on rule 203A-2(c) because it expects to be eligible for SEC registration within 120 days.²⁴⁸ Section 2.A.(9) of Schedule D is entitled "Newly Formed Adviser" and requests the adviser to make certain representations. As noted in the Proposing Release, our staff has received questions about whether the exemption from the prohibition on Commission registration contained in rule 203A–2(c) under the Advisers Act applies only to entities that have been "newly formed," *i.e.*, newly created as corporate or other legal entities. It does not only apply to newly created entities and therefore, as proposed, we are deleting the phrase "newly formed adviser" from Item 2.A.(9) and Section 2.A.(9) of Schedule D. Section 2.A.(9) will be renamed "Investment Adviser Expecting to be Eligible for Commission Registration within 120 Days." 249

b. Amendments to Item 4

Item 4 of Part 1A of Form ADV addresses successions of investment advisers, and the Instructions to Item 4 provide that a new organization has been created under certain circumstances, including if the adviser has changed its structure or legal status (e.g., form of organization or state of incorporation). As noted in the Proposing Release, our staff frequently receives questions from investment advisers regarding this item and, as proposed, we are adding to Item 4 and Section 4 of Schedule D text that is currently contained in the Instructions to Item 4 that succeeding to the business of a registered investment adviser includes, for example, a change of

²⁴⁰ Dechert Letter; Morgan Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter. See MFA Letter (arguing that a registered private fund adviser that serves as a filing adviser should be able to add a relying adviser that is an exempt reporting adviser to its umbrella registration).

²⁴¹ *Id*

²⁴² See Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.3. To the extent there is concern about the eligibility of SEC registration for newly-formed relying advisers, rule 203A–2(c) provides an exemption for advisers that expect to be eligible for Commission registration within 120 days.

²⁴³ Morgan Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Tannenbaum Letter. *See also* PCA Letter.

²⁴⁴ NYSBA Committee Letter.

 $^{^{245}\,\}text{ASG}$ Letter; PEGCC Letter.

²⁴⁶ Shearman Letter.

 $^{^{247}\,}See$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.3.

²⁴⁸ Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(9) and Section 2.A.(9) of Schedule D.

²⁴⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(9); see rule 203A–2(c) under the Advisers Act.

structure or legal status (*e.g.*, form of organization or state of incorporation).²⁵⁰

c. Amendments to Item 7

Item 7 of Part 1A of Form ADV and corresponding sections of Schedule D require advisers to report information about their financial industry affiliations and the private funds they advise. We are adopting several technical amendments to Item 7. As proposed, we are revising Item 7.A., which requires advisers to check whether their related persons are within certain categories of the financial industry, to clarify that advisers should not disclose in response to this item that some of their employees perform investment advisory functions or are registered representatives of a brokerdealer, because this information is required to be reported on Items 5.B.(1) and 5.B.(2) of Part 1A, respectively. Items 5.B.(1) and 5.B.(2) request information about an adviser's employees. Adding this text to Form ADV should assist filers in filling out the form as well as provide more accurate data to us and the general public.251

Item 7.B. of Part 1A of Form ADV asks whether the adviser serves as adviser to any private fund. Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D requires advisers to provide information about the private funds they manage. We are adding text to Item 7.B. clarifying that Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D should not be completed if another SEC-registered adviser or SEC exempt reporting adviser reports the information required by Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D. Currently the instructions only refer to another adviser. We are also adopting, as proposed, several amendments to Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D. Question 8 of Section 7.B.(1) currently asks whether the private fund is a "fund of funds," and if it is, whether the private fund invests in funds managed by the adviser or a related person of the adviser. Below those two questions there is a note informing advisers when they should answer yes to the first question regarding whether the private fund is a "fund of funds." We are moving the note to directly after Question 8.(a).²⁵² We believe this

change will assist filers in answering Ouestion 8.

Question 10 of Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D asks the adviser to identify the category of the private fund. As proposed, we are deleting text in Question 10 that directs advisers to refer to the underlying funds of a fund of funds when selecting the type of fund, in order to reconcile differences with Form PF, which permits advisers to disregard any private fund's equity investments in other private funds. 253 Question 19 of Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D asks whether the adviser's clients are solicited to invest in the private fund. We are adding text to Question 19, as proposed, to make clear that the adviser should not consider feeder funds as clients of the adviser to a private fund when answering whether the adviser's clients are solicited to invest in the private fund.²⁵⁴ As noted in the Proposing Release, this is a common question that our staff receives and the intent of Question 19 is not to capture affiliated feeder funds. Question 21 of Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D asks whether the private fund relies on an exemption from registration of its securities under Regulation D of the Securities Act of 1933 and Question 22 asks for the private fund's Form D file number. We are adopting a clarifying revision to Question 21 as proposed to ask if the private fund has ever relied on an exemption from registration of its securities under Regulation D, in order to better reflect the intention of the Question. 255 The current Question 21, if answered in the negative, would not require the adviser to provide the private fund's Form D file number in Question 22, meaning we would not receive Form D file numbers in the event there was past reliance on Regulation D.²⁵⁶

We are adopting revisions to Question 23.(a)(2) as proposed. Currently, this question requires an adviser to check a box to indicate whether the private fund's financial statements are prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP").²⁵⁷ We are adding text instructing advisers that they are required to answer Question 23.(a)(2) only if they answer "yes" to Question

23.(a)(1), which asks whether the private fund's financial statements are subject to an annual audit.²⁵⁸ This revision will clarify when an adviser is actually required to answer Question 23.(a)(2). We are also revising Question 23.(g) as proposed. The question currently asks whether the private fund's audited financial statements are distributed to the private fund's investors. We are adding "for the most recently completed fiscal year" to clarify the question. In addition, we are revising Question 23.(h) as proposed. This question currently asks whether the report prepared by the auditing firm contains an unqualified opinion. 259 As noted in the Proposing Release, this question has prompted questions from advisers regarding which report and what timeframe the question refers to. To clarify, we are revising the question, as proposed, to ask whether all of the reports prepared by the auditing firm since the date of the adviser's last annual updating amendment contain unqualified opinions.²⁶⁰ Finally, as proposed, we are adding Question 25.(g), which requests the legal entity identifier, if any, for a private fund custodian that is not a broker-dealer, or that is a broker-dealer but does not have an SEC registration number. The legal entity identifier is a unique identifier associated with a single entity and is intended to provide a uniform international standard for identifying parties to financial transactions. Furthermore, the reporting of legal entity identifier information on Form ADV facilitates the ability of investors and the Commission to link the data reported with data from other filings or sources that is reported elsewhere as legal entity identifiers become more widely used by regulators and the financial industry. This information will help our examination staff more readily identify the use of particular custodians by private funds.

d. Amendments to Item 8

Based on inquiries from filers, we are adopting the proposed amendments to Item 8 with a modification to clarify that newly-formed advisers should answer questions in the item based on the types of participation and interest they expect to engage in during the next year. In the Proposing Release, we did not specify that the instruction was for newly-formed advisers, and commenters expressed concern that the proposal

 $^{^{250}\,\}mathrm{Amended}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 4.A. and Section 4 of Schedule D.

²⁵¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 7. The staff has provided this clarification and it is currently available online at our staff's Frequently Asked Questions on Form ADV and IARD, available at http://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/iard/iardfaq.shtml.

²⁵² Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Questions 8.(a)–(b).

²⁵³ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 10. *See* Form PF, General Instruction 7.

²⁵⁴ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 19.

 $^{^{255}\,\}mathrm{Amended}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 21.

²⁵⁶ Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 21.

 $^{^{257}}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 23.(a)(2).

²⁵⁸ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 23.(a)(2).

²⁵⁹ Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 23.(h).

²⁶⁰ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 23.(h).

would make Item 8 the only section in Part 1A requesting forward-looking information, and were concerned about the difficulty around gauging the likelihood of future events and the possibility for "false positives." 261 We agree and, as adopted here, we have updated the Item to address commenters' concerns.

Item 8.B.(2) of Part 1A of Form ADV currently asks whether the adviser or any related person of the adviser recommends the purchase of securities to advisory clients for which the adviser or any related person of the adviser serves as underwriter, general or managing partner, or purchaser representative.262 The current wording has caused confusion regarding the treatment of purchaser representatives. As proposed, we are rewording the question to ask whether the adviser or any related person of the adviser recommends to advisory clients or acts as a purchaser representative for advisory clients with respect to the purchase of securities for which the adviser or any related person of the adviser serves as underwriter or general or managing partner. As noted in the Proposing Release, this edit is designed to clarify that the question applies to any related person who recommends to advisory clients or acts as a purchaser representative for advisory clients with respect to the purchase of securities for which the adviser or any related person of the adviser serves as underwriter or general or managing partner.²⁶³

Item 8.H. of Part 1A of Form ADV asks whether the adviser or any related person of the adviser, directly or indirectly, compensates any person for client referrals. We are revising Item 8.H. as proposed to break the question into two parts to increase our understanding of compensation for client referrals. Revised Item 8.H.(1) will cover compensation to persons other than employees for client referrals.²⁶⁴ Revised Item 8.H.(2) will cover compensation to employees, in addition to employees' regular salaries, for obtaining clients for the firm.²⁶⁵ Item 8.I. asks whether the adviser or any related person of the adviser directly or indirectly receives compensation from any person other than the adviser or related person of the adviser for client referrals. We are also adding text to Item 8.I., as proposed, to clarify that advisers should not include the regular salary

that the adviser pays to an employee in responding to this item.²⁶⁶

Two commenters thought that the proposed amendment to Item 8.H was highly subjective and needed additional guidance.²⁶⁷ In addition, one commenter suggested that Part 2B of Form ADV provided adequate disclosure of employee compensation.²⁶⁸ While we appreciate these comments, we are adopting these amendments as proposed. We continue to believe Item 8.H and the accompanying instructions are sufficiently clear and are appropriate to accommodate responses from and provide flexibility to varying types of advisory businesses and compensation arrangements. As noted in the Proposing Release, we are adopting these amendments to Item 8.H to better understand how advisers compensate both their staff and third parties for client referrals. The revisions to this item do not change the scope of the information collected, but instead provide more precise information about compensation for client referrals.

e. Amendments to Section 9.C. of Schedule D

Section 9.C. of Schedule D requests information about independent public accountants that perform surprise examinations in connection with the Advisers Act custody rule, rule 206(4)-2. We are adopting two changes to Section 9.C. of Schedule D as proposed. First, we are adding text requiring an adviser to provide the PCAOB-assigned number of the adviser's independent public accountant. This will improve our staff's ability to cross-reference information submitted through other systems and evaluate compliance with the custody rule.²⁶⁹ Section 9.C.(6) currently requires advisers to report whether any report prepared by an independent public accountant that audited a pooled investment vehicle or examined internal controls contained an unqualified opinion. We are amending Section 9.C.(6) in a manner similar to Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, Question 23.(h) as described above to provide clarity to filers. Accordingly, the question will now ask whether all of the reports prepared by the independent public accountant since the date of the

last annual updating amendment have contained unqualified opinions.²⁷⁰

We received requests from multiple commenters to amend Item 9 of Part 1A and Section 9.C. of Schedule D related to custody.271 We appreciate commenters' suggestions, but these suggested amendments to Item 9 or Section 9.C. are outside the scope of this rulemaking and we are not amending them at this time.

f. Amendments to Disclosure Reporting

Item 11 of Part 1A of Form ADV requires registered advisers and exempt reporting advisers to provide information about their disciplinary history and the disciplinary history of their advisory affiliates. Those advisers who report an event for purposes of Item 11 are directed to complete a Disclosure Reporting Page ("DRP") to provide the details of the event. DRPs can be removed from Form ADV under certain circumstances, including when "the adviser is registered or applying for registration with the SEC and the event was resolved in the adviser's or advisory affiliate's favor." 272 As proposed, we are amending this text in each DRP to add "or reporting as an exempt reporting adviser with the SEC" after "applying for registration with the SEC" to clarify that both registered and exempt reporting advisers may remove a DRP from their Form ADV record if a criminal, regulatory or civil judicial action was resolved in the adviser's (or advisory affiliate's) favor.273 As discussed in the Proposing Release, these amendments will make disciplinary reporting uniform across registered and exempt reporting advisers, consistent with requiring exempt reporting advisers to report disciplinary events on Form ADV.

g. Amendments to Instructions and Glossarv

Together with the amendments to Part 1A, we are also adopting, as proposed, conforming amendments to the General Instructions and the Glossary for Form ADV. As discussed above, we are amending the General Instructions to include instructions regarding umbrella registration. As proposed, we are also removing outdated references to

²⁶¹ See IAA Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; SIFMA

²⁶² Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 8.B.(2).

²⁶³ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 8.B.(2).

²⁶⁴ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 8.H.(1).

²⁶⁵ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 8.H.(2).

²⁶⁶ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 8.I.

²⁶⁷ See MMI Letter (Item 8.H.(2) should be modified to conform with Item 5 of Part 2B, where economic benefits for providing advisory services are disclosed, but not regular salaries or bonuses). See also PCA Letter.

²⁶⁸ IAG Letter.

²⁶⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 9.C.(3)

²⁷⁰ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 9.C.(6) of Schedule D.

²⁷¹ See ASG Letter; Comment Letter of Pat Hyman (June 11, 2015) ("Hyman Letter"); IAA Letter; PCA Letter and Schwab & Co. Letter.

²⁷² Form ADV, Part 1A, Criminal, Regulatory Action and Civil Judicial Action Disclosure Reporting Pages.

²⁷³ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Criminal, Regulatory Action and Civil Judicial Action Disclosure Reporting Pages.

"Special One-Time Dodd-Frank Transition Filing for SEC Registered Advisers" and "recent" amendments to Form ADV Part 2 that are no longer needed. We retained one sentence from those instructions that specifies that every application for registration must include a narrative brochure prepared in accordance with the requirements of Part 2A of Form ADV.274 We also added clarifying language that exempt reporting advisers submitting other than annual amendments should update corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C and D,²⁷⁵ and provided updated mailing instructions for FINRÂ.²⁷⁶ In the glossary, we are updating the definition of "Legal Entity Identifier" to reflect recent advancements in this protocol.277

Where applicable, we are making technical revisions, as proposed, to specify that an adviser must "apply for registration" (rather than simply "register") to more accurately reflect the rule text. As proposed, we are also deleting text in the instructions related to Item 1.O. because this text is going to appear directly in the corresponding section of Part 1 of Form ADV. We are adding text clarifying that a change in information related to Item 1.O. does not necessitate a prompt other-than-annual amendment (as changes to Item 1 otherwise do).

We have also received numerous comment letters recommending additional amendments to clarify other sections of Form ADV.²⁷⁸ While we appreciate commenters raising their concerns with us, these suggested recommendations are outside the scope of this rulemaking and we decline to take action to further modify Form ADV based on these comments.

B. Amendments to Investment Advisers Act Rules

1. Amendments to Books and Records Rule

We are adopting two amendments to the Advisers Act books and records rule, rule 204–2, largely as proposed, that will require advisers to maintain additional materials related to the calculation and distribution of performance information.

Rule 204–2(a)(16) currently requires advisers that are registered or required to be registered with us to maintain records supporting performance claims in communications that are distributed or circulated to ten or more persons.²⁷⁹ Consistent with the proposal, we are amending rule 204–2(a)(16) by removing the ten or more persons condition and replacing it with "any person." Accordingly, under the amended rule, advisers will be required to maintain the materials listed in rule 204-2(a)(16) that demonstrate the calculation of the performance or rate of return in any communication that the adviser circulates or distributes, directly or indirectly, to any person.

We are also adopting amendments to rule 204–2(a)(7). Rule 204–2(a)(7) currently requires advisers that are registered or required to be registered with us to maintain certain categories of written communications received and copies of written communications sent by such advisers. ²⁸⁰ Consistent with the proposal, we are amending rule 204–2(a)(7) to require advisers to also maintain originals of all written communications received and copies of written communications sent by an investment adviser relating to the

performance or rate of return of any or all managed accounts or securities recommendations.

Several commenters expressed general support for the proposed amendments to the books and records rule,²⁸¹ while other commenters felt the proposed amendments would be unnecessary and a significant burden on advisers.²⁸² Several commenters also suggested the proposed amendments be modified to exclude one-on-one communications that are customized responses from investors or communications with sophisticated investors or clients.²⁸³ In addition, two commenters raised concerns about the applicability of the amendments to rule 204–2 to performance information that predated the effective date of the amendments.284

Based on a comment we received,²⁸⁵ we are making one non-substantive modification to the proposed amendments. To clarify and avoid confusion, we are adding the new subsection (iv) of rule 204–2(a)(7) immediately following subsection (iii) of the rule and preceding the proviso regarding unsolicited market letters and

 $^{^{274}}$ Amended Form ADV, General Instructions, Instruction 3.

²⁷⁵ Amended Form ADV, General Instructions, Instruction 4.

²⁷⁶ Amended Form ADV, General Instructions, Instruction 9

²⁷⁷ The definition of Legal Entity Identifier is: A "legal entity identifier" assigned by a utility endorsed by the Global LEI Regulatory Oversight Committee (ROC) or accredited by the Global LEI Foundation (GLEIF). See Amended Form ADV, Glossary. In Item 1.P., we are removing outdated text referring to the "legal entity identifier" as being "in development" in the first half of 2011.

²⁷⁸ See, e.g., ASG Letter (Items 6 and 7); JGAS Letter; PCA Letter (Item 8); NYSBA Committee Letter (Items 5 and 8 and Schedule D); PCA Letter (Items 5 and 8); T. Rowe Price Letter (definition of "regulatory assets under management" in subadvisory arrangements). BlackRock also recommended we use XML format for Form ADV filings. See BlackRock Letter.

 $^{^{279}}$ Rule 204–2(a)(16) requires advisers to make and keep "All accounts, books, internal working papers, and any other records or documents that are necessary to form the basis for or demonstrate the calculation of the performance or rate of return of any or all managed accounts or securities recommendations in any notice, circular, advertisement, newspaper article, investment letter, bulletin or other communication that the investment adviser circulates or distributes, directly or indirectly, to 10 or more persons (other than persons connected with such investment adviser); provided, however, that, with respect to the performance of managed accounts, "the retention of all account statements, if they reflect all debits, credits, and other transactions in a client's account for the period of the statement, and all worksheets necessary to demonstrate the calculation of the performance or rate of return of all managed accounts shall be deemed to satisfy the requirements of this paragraph.

²⁸⁰ Rule 204–2(a)(7) requires advisers to make and keep: "Originals of all written communications received and copies of all written communications sent by such investment adviser relating to (i) any recommendation made or proposed to be made and any advice given or proposed to be given, (ii) any receipt, disbursement or delivery of funds or securities, or (iii) the placing or execution of any order to purchase or sell any security."

²⁸¹ See, e.g., ABA Committee Letter; CFA Letter; LPL Letter (supporting the proposed amendments to rule 204–2(a)(7) but suggesting an exception to rule 204–2(a)(16) for communications addressed to a single client regarding that client's particular account or security in the account); NASAA Letter; PCA Letter (finding the proposed rule change sufficient but expressing concern with the Commission linking the requirement to maintain records pertaining to calculation of individual client account performance history, which are communications and not advertising, to the enforcement of rule 206(4)–1); Comment Letter of Wells Fargo Funds Management, LLC (Aug. 11, 2015) ("Wells Fargo Letter").

²⁸² See, e.g., ACG Letter; Anonymous Letter (citing specific costs of increased training needed to implement and possible software updates); ASG Letter (asserting the amended requirement is burdensome because advisers do not always maintain copies of individual performance provided on an ad hoc basis); PEGCC Letter (stating the Commission significantly understates the burden of complying with the proposed amendments); SBIA Letter (noting that while the amendments themselves are not burdensome, when they are aggregated with other recordkeeping obligations, they could lead to overall compliance burdens for smaller advisers); Schnase Letter (advisers may find it difficult to discern whether particular materials are subject to the rule). One commenter suggested that the amendments to rule 204-2(a)(7) are not necessary because other recordkeeping provisions already require advisers to maintain those records. See IAA Letter.

²⁸³ PEGCC Letter. See also Comment Letter of Michael D. Berlin (June 8, 2015) ("Berlin Letter"); LPL Letter.

²⁸⁴ See Comment Letter of Arnstein & Lehr LLP (Dec. 3, 2015); NRS Letter.

²⁸⁵ See IAA Letter (noting that the new subsection (iv) of rule 204–2(a)(7), as it currently appears, is unclear on whether an adviser would be required to maintain records relating to unsolicited market letters or other communications discussing the performance of securities that the adviser recommended to its clients).

records of names and addresses of persons to whom an adviser sent particular items. A commenter noted that this placement of the new subsection raised questions about whether the proviso also applied to new subsection (iv). The proviso does apply to new subsection (iv) and we believe that, by moving subsection (iv) to immediately after subsection (iii) and before the proviso, we have addressed the commenter's concern.

We are adopting the rest of the amendments to rule 204-2 as proposed. While we appreciate the concerns raised by commenters, we continue to believe the veracity of performance information is important regardless of whether it is a personalized client communication or in an advertisement sent to ten or more persons. As noted in the Proposing Release, a recent enforcement action demonstrated to us the disadvantages of not requiring investment advisers to maintain records forming the basis of performance calculations or performance communications sent to individuals.²⁸⁶ Moreover, it has been our staff's experience that investment advisers routinely make and preserve communications containing performance information and records to support the performance claims. Based on our staff's experience and the confirmation of several commenters, we believe that most advisers already maintain this information.287

We believe these records will be useful in examining and evaluating adviser performance claims. Investors will benefit to the extent that the amendments reduce the incidence of misleading or fraudulent advertising and communications. For these reasons, we are adopting the amendments to the Adviser Act books and records rule, rule 204–2, as proposed.

These amendments will apply to communications circulated or distributed after the compliance date of amended rule 204–2. Advisers that circulate or distribute communications after the compliance date that include performance information, including information on performance that predates the effective date of these amendments, will be required to

maintain materials listed in rule 204–2(a)(16) that demonstrate the calculation of the performance.²⁸⁸

2. Technical Amendments to Advisers Act Rules

We are adopting the proposed technical amendments to several rules under the Advisers Act and withdrawing transition rule 203A-5 under the Advisers Act. Consistent with the proposal, we are removing transition provisions from rules where the transition process is complete. Three of the provisions were added as part of the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act. Two of the provisions were added when we amended Form ADV and several Advisers Act rules to require advisers to electronically file their brochures with the Commission. One commenter specifically supported removal of the transition provisions.²⁸⁹

a. Rule 203A-5

The Dodd-Frank Act amended section 203A of the Advisers Act to prohibit from SEC registration "mid-sized" advisers that generally have assets under management of between \$25 million and \$100 million.²⁹⁰ Rule 203A–5 provided a temporary exemption from the prohibition on registration for mid-sized advisers to facilitate their transition to state registration.²⁹¹ As proposed, we are withdrawing rule 203A–5 because the transition of mid-sized advisers from SEC to state registration was completed in June 2012.

b. Rule 202(a)(11)(G)-1(e)

Section 409 of the Dodd-Frank Act created a new exclusion from the definition of "investment adviser" in section 202(a)(11)(G) of the Advisers Act for family offices. The Commission adopted rule 202(a)(11)(G)–1 ²⁹² defining a family office and provided two extended transition periods for family offices with certain charitable organization clients and family offices relying on the rescinded "private adviser" exemption.²⁹³ As proposed, we are removing paragraph (e) of rule 202(a)(11)(G)–1 because subparagraph (1) of the transition provisions provided

for by it expired on December 31, 2013, and subparagraph (2) expired on March 30, 2012.

c. Rule 203-1(e)

Rule 203–1 outlines the procedures for advisers to register with the Commission. Paragraph (e) of the rule was added as part of the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act and allowed companies that were relying on the rescinded "private adviser" exemption ²⁹⁴ to remain exempt from registration until March 30, 2012 under certain conditions. ²⁹⁵ As proposed, we are removing paragraph (e) from Rule 203–1 because the transition for private advisers is now complete.

d. Rule 203–1(b), Rule 204–1(c) and Rule 204–3(g)

Rule 203-1 and Rule 204-1 were amended in 2010 to provide transition periods for advisers to file narrative brochures required by Part 2A of Form ADV electronically with the Investment Adviser Registration Depository ("IARD").296 Rule 203-1(b), entitled "transition to electronic filing," requires investment advisers applying for registration after January 1, 2011 to file their brochures electronically unless they receive a continuing hardship exemption.²⁹⁷ Rule 204–1(c) requires investment advisers that are required to file a brochure and had a fiscal year that ended on or after December 31, 2010 to electronically file a Part 2A brochure as part of their next annual updating amendment. As proposed, we are removing paragraph (b) from rule 203-1 and paragraph (c) from rule 204-1 because the transition to electronic filing is now complete.²⁹⁸ We also are making a technical, conforming additional change by removing rule 204-3(g) because it refers to the transition provision in rule 204-1(c).²⁹⁹

²⁸⁶ In the Matter of Michael R. Pelosi, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3141 (Jan. 14, 2011); Initial Decision Release No. 448 (Jan. 5, 2012); Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3805 (Mar. 27, 2014) (Commission opinion dismissing proceeding against associated person of registered investment adviser charged with providing false and misleading performance information because the record lacked an evidentiary basis from which to determine that the performance information was materially false or misleading).

²⁸⁷ See, e.g., ABA Committee Letter; Morningstar Letter; PCA Letter. See also IAA Letter.

²⁸⁸ We note that to the extent this information was previously or is currently included in an advertisement, the adviser is already required to maintain the information under rule 204–2(a)(16).

²⁸⁹ See NRS Letter.

 $^{^{290}\,}See$ Section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act.

²⁹¹ See Implementing Release, supra footnote 133.

²⁹² Family Offices, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3220 (June 22, 2011) [76 FR 37983 (June 29, 2011)].

²⁹³ Section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act as in effect before Jul. 21, 2011, repealed by section 403 of the Dodd-Frank Act.

²⁹⁴ Id

²⁹⁵ See Implementing Release, supra footnote 133. The rule 203–1(e) exemption from registration requires not only reliance on the former private adviser exemption but also that an adviser have fifteen or fewer clients in the preceding twelve months and neither hold itself out to the public as an investment adviser nor act as an investment adviser to a registered investment company or business development company.

²⁹⁶ Amendments to Form ADV, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3060 (Jul. 28, 2010) [75 FR 49233 (Aug. 12, 2010)].

²⁹⁷ The continuing hardship exemption under rule 203–3 will not be withdrawn by these technical amendments.

²⁹⁸ Current paragraphs (c) and (d) of Rule 203–1 are redesignated as (b) and (c) and current paragraphs (d) and (e) of Rule 204–1 are redesignated as (c) and (d).

²⁹⁹ Current paragraph (h) of Rule 204–3 is redesignated as (g).

III. Effective and Compliance Dates

A. Effective Date

The effective date of the amendments to rules 204–2, 202(a)(11)(G)–1, 203–1, 204–1 and 204–3, and the amendments to Form ADV is October 31, 2016. Rule 203A–5 is removed effective October 31, 2016.

B. Compliance Dates

1. Amendments to Form ADV

Several commenters requested a compliance date of at least one year after adoption.300 Any adviser filing an initial Form ADV or an amendment to an existing Form ADV on or after October 1, 2017 will be required to provide responses to the form revisions we are adopting today. Our staff is working closely with FINRA to reprogram IARD and we understand that the system is expected to be able to accept filings of revised Form ADV by October 1, 2017. This date is over one year from adoption. In addition, most advisers will not be filing their annual updating amendment until the first quarter of 2018, and therefore we believe this compliance period is appropriate.

2. Amendments to Investment Advisers Act Rules

Our amendments to the books and records rule, 275.204–2, will apply to communications circulated or distributed after October 1, 2017. As discussed in Section II.B.(1), advisers that circulate or distribute communications after October 1, 2017 that include performance information, including information on performance that predates that date, will be required to maintain the materials listed in 275.204–2(a)(16) that demonstrate the calculation of the performance.

IV. Economic Analysis

A. Introduction

We are sensitive to the benefits and costs imposed by our rules and understand that there will be costs associated with complying with the amendments. The following economic analysis identifies and considers the benefits and costs—including the effects on efficiency, competition, and capital formation—that will result from the amendments to Form ADV and the amendments to and rescission of certain rules under the Investment Advisers Act. The economic effects considered in adopting the amendments are discussed below.

We are adopting amendments to Form ADV and the Advisers Act books and records rule 204–2, and technical amendments to several other rules under the Advisers Act. In summary, and as discussed in greater detail in Section II. above, we are adopting the following amendments to Form ADV and Advisers Act rules:

- Amendments to Form ADV designed to fill certain data gaps and enhance current reporting provided by investment advisers in order to improve the depth and quality of the information we collect on investment advisers and to facilitate our risk monitoring objectives;
- Amendments to Form ADV to incorporate "umbrella registration" for private fund advisers;
- Clarifying, technical and other amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV;
- Amendments to the Advisers Act books and records rule to require advisers to make and keep supporting documentation that demonstrates performance calculations or rates of return in any written communications that the investment adviser circulates or distributes; and
- Technical amendments to several rules under the Advisers Act to remove transition provisions that are no longer necessary.

As discussed in the Proposing Release, we rely on information reported by investment advisers on Form ADV to monitor trends, assess emerging risks, inform policy choices and rulemaking, and assist our staff in examination and enforcement efforts. 301 We believe that the amendments to Form ADV will improve the information provided by investment advisers to the Commission, clients and prospective clients, and may improve investor protection by informing policy choices and focusing examination activities. We also believe that the amendments to the Advisers Act books and records rule may improve investor protections by providing useful information to our examination and enforcement staff in evaluating advisers' performance claims. While, as stated above, we believe that most that can rely on umbrella registration are doing so, incorporating umbrella registration into Form ADV will make the existence of umbrella registration more widely known to advisers, which may result in more eligible advisers taking advantage of the opportunity to umbrella register. This could, make filing ADV more efficient for such advisers, reducing their filing costs. In addition, we believe that incorporating umbrella registration into Form ADV will benefit the Commission, clients and prospective clients by improving the consistency and quality of the information that private fund advisers disclose about their business.

The regulatory regime as it exists today for investment advisers serves as the economic baseline against which the costs and benefits, as well as the impact on efficiency, competition, and capital formation of the amendments are discussed. The baseline includes the current requirement for investment advisers to file Form ADV, the staff guidance regarding a filing adviser filing a single Form ADV on behalf of itself and each relying adviser,302 the current requirements for investment advisers to maintain books and records, and other current rules under the Advisers Act. The parties that will be affected by the amendments are: investment advisers that file Form ADV, including private fund advisers that rely on, or will rely on, umbrella registration, and investment advisers that currently manage, or will manage, separately managed accounts; the Commission; current and future advisory clients; and other current and future users of investment adviser information reported on Form ADV, including third-party information providers.

Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, approximately 12,024 investment advisers are registered with the Commission, and 3,248 exempt reporting advisers file reports with the Commission. Approximately 8,718 investment advisers registered with the Commission (73%) reported assets under management attributable to separately managed account clients. Of those 8,718 advisers, approximately 2,538 advisers reported regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed account clients of at least \$500 million and less than \$10 billion and approximately 545 advisers reported regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed account clients of at least \$10 billion.303 Advisers with at least \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts will be subject to

³⁰⁰ See Anonymous Letter; Capital Research Letter; Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; MMI Letter; SIFMA Letter.

 $^{^{301}\}mbox{Proposing}$ Release, supra footnote 3 at Section III.A.

³⁰² See 2012 ABA Letter, supra footnote 5.
³⁰³ Based on IARD system data as of May 16,
2016. These estimates are approximations because
Form ADV currently collects information about
assets under management by client type and the
number of clients of each type in broad ranges. Item
5.D.(1)–(3) will require advisers to specify their
assets under management and number of clients by
client type, which will benefit our ability to
understand and oversee the investment advisers
that advise these accounts and recognize potential

additional reporting on separately managed accounts on Form ADV. Approximately 743 registered advisers to private funds currently submit a single Form ADV on behalf of themselves and 2,587 relying advisers, relying on the 2012 ABA Letter. All investment advisers registered or required to be registered with the Commission are subject to the Advisers Act books and records rule.

As we explained in the Proposing Release, we have sought, where possible, to quantify the costs, benefits, and effects on efficiency, competition, and capital formation expected to result from the amendments to Form ADV and Investment Advisers Act rules, and reasonable alternatives.304 In many cases, however, we are unable to quantify the economic effects because we lack the information necessary to provide reasonable estimates. The economic effects of the amendments also depend upon a number of factors which we often cannot estimate. Examples include the extent to which investor protection and our ability to oversee investment advisers will improve, and the extent to which investors will utilize the information in Form ADV to choose or retain an investment adviser. Therefore, some of the discussion below is qualitative in nature. Several commenters raised concerns about the burdens and costs associated with these amendments, and in some cases suggested that our quantitative estimates in the Proposing Release underestimated these costs. We describe their comments below, and have modified certain provisions in response to the comments.

B. Amendments to Form ADV

Certain amendments to Form ADV are designed to address potential gaps in information, such as information about advisers' separately managed accounts, and obtain additional information on areas such as social media, additional offices, foreign clients, and wrap fee accounts. We believe this information will improve the depth and quality of information that we collect on investment advisers, which will assist the Commission in our oversight activities and clients and potential clients in assessing advisers.305 We also are adopting amendments to Form ADV to establish a more efficient method for multiple private fund adviser entities operating a single advisory business to register with us using a single Form ADV. Finally, we are adopting several

clarifying, technical and other amendments to Form ADV.

1. Economic Baseline and Affected Market Participants

As noted above and in the Proposing Release, the investment adviser regulatory regime currently in effect serves as the economic baseline against which the costs and benefits, as well as the impact on efficiency, competition and capital formation, of the amendments to Form ADV are discussed. Investment advisers use Form ADV to register with the Commission and with the states. Once registered, an investment adviser is required to file an annual amendment within 90 days of the end of its fiscal year, and more frequently if required by the instructions to Form ADV.306 Form ADV is also used by exempt reporting advisers to submit, and periodically update, reports to the Commission by completing a limited subset of items on Form ADV. Information filed on Form ADV is publicly available through the IAPD Web site. 307 The parties that will be affected by the amendments to Form ADV are: Investment advisers that file Form ADV with the Commission: the Commission; current and future advisory clients; and other current and future users of information filed on Form ADV, including third-party information providers.

2. Analysis of the Amendments to Form ADV and Alternatives

As discussed in Section II. above, we believe the amendments to Form ADV will improve our ability to oversee investment advisers and identify potential risks by increasing the amount, consistency, and reliability of the information disclosed by investment advisers, which will enhance our staff's ability to effectively carry out the riskbased examination program and other risk monitoring activities, and may improve investor protection by informing policy choices and focusing examination activities. The amendments to Form ADV will address certain data gaps by requiring advisers to report additional information. Clients and potential clients may indirectly benefit to the extent that the amendments improve our oversight of investment advisers.

The enhanced reporting requirements also may directly improve the ability of clients and potential clients of investment advisers to make more informed decisions about the selection

and retention of investment advisers.308 To the extent that clients and future clients use the information investment advisers file in Form ADV to differentiate between investment advisers, the enhanced reporting requirements may result in a limited increase in competition among investment advisers for clients. The amendments will likely not have a significant effect on capital formation or on the ability of investors to efficiently allocate capital across investments because the amendments do not directly relate to the amount of capital investors allocate to investments or their ability to allocate capital across investments. We further identify effects on efficiency, competition, and capital formation in the discussion below.

a. Information Regarding Separately Managed Accounts

We are adopting amendments to Form ADV that will require investment advisers to report information regarding separately managed accounts, which are managed for clients other than pooled investment vehicles. 309 Based on IARD system data, approximately 73% of investment advisers registered with the Commission reported assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts. 310

We do not currently collect information from investment advisers specific to separately managed accounts, but we currently collect detailed information about an adviser's registered investment company and private fund clients. The absence of detailed information about separately managed accounts limits the ability of our staff to understand, monitor and oversee the investment advisers that advise these accounts and recognize the risk exposures relating to these accounts. The newly reported information on Form ADV regarding separately managed accounts is intended to enhance the ability of our staff to effectively carry out our riskbased examination program and other risk-monitoring activities, as it does with other information on ADV and other filings by the Commission. The additional information regarding separately managed accounts will also assist us in addressing regulatory issues and identifying areas for additional examination and enforcement activities.

The additional information investment advisers will file relating to separately managed accounts will be

³⁰⁴ Proposing Release, *supra* footnote 3 at Section

³⁰⁵ See supra Section I.

³⁰⁶ See rule 204–1(a) under the Advisers Act.

 $^{^{\}rm 307}\mbox{Certain}$ personal identifying information is not made public.

³⁰⁸ See supra Section II.A.2.a.

³⁰⁹ See supra Section II.A.1.

³¹⁰ Based on IARD system data as of May 16,

publicly available.311 As discussed above, we continue to believe that public disclosure of information about separately managed accounts on Form ADV is appropriate in the public interest as well as for the protection of investors. Commenters expressed concern relating to the public disclosure of the separately managed account information and its potential impact on competition between investment advisers. Many commenters opposing the public disclosure of separately managed account information cited the potential cost of disclosure of confidential information, particularly for advisers with a small number of separately managed account clients.312 In addition, other commenters cited the potential disclosure of proprietary investment or trading strategies as a potential cost of publicly releasing the separately managed account information.313

We revised certain items on the form to address commenters' concerns regarding the potential disclosure of confidential or proprietary information. As proposed, Item 5.D. would have required investment advisers to report the number of clients even for investment advisers that manage fewer than five accounts. In addition, under the proposed amendments, Section 5.K.(2) of Schedule D would have required investment advisers to report the number of accounts and the net asset value of the accounts.314 In response to comments, we have revised Item 5.D. by adding a "Fewer than 5 clients" column, which allows advisers with fewer than five clients in a particular category to avoid reporting the exact number of clients in that category. In addition, Section 5.K.(2) in Schedule D will not require investment

advisers to report the number of separately managed accounts. We believe that these changes mitigate the risk of any client-specific information being disclosed. In addition, as we discussed in Section II.A., this information would be reported for one or two data points per year, depending on the amount of regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts, ninety days after the end of the adviser's fiscal year, and only on an aggregate basis for all the separately managed account clients that an adviser manages. Given the limited number of data points that advisers to separately managed accounts must report on, the fact that the information is reported in aggregate across an adviser's separately managed accounts, and the time lag between those data points and any public reporting, we do not believe that this reporting could compromise trading strategies.

In the Proposing Release, we also discussed other alternatives. For example, we could have required different information regarding separately managed account regulatory assets under management such as information at different time intervals or with different asset categories. We have determined not to require reporting at a higher frequency or in a more granular manner, because, as discussed above, we believe that the information we are requiring today will appropriately enhance our staff's ability to effectively carry out our risk-based examination program and other risk assessment and monitoring activities, and that more frequent or granular reporting requirements may increase the costs to investment advisers to report the information. One commenter suggested as an alternative a separate form for separately managed account reporting that would be filed on a confidential basis, but, as discussed above, we believe that given the changes discussed above, we have mitigated concerns about client confidentiality.

We proposed to require at least some information about separately managed accounts from all advisers, and additional information from advisers with at least \$150 million in regulatory assets under management. In response to commenters who requested modifications to alleviate potential reporting burdens on smaller advisers relative to the proposal, we are adopting amendments that require less information about separately managed accounts than what was proposed for investment advisers managing at least \$150 and less than \$500 million in

regulatory assets.315 Another alternative would be to require, as proposed, investment advisers with at least \$150 million in separately managed account regulatory assets under management to provide this additional information regarding these accounts. However, the higher threshold we are adopting will reduce the number of investment advisers required to provide this additional information by approximately 2,800 advisers, thereby reducing costs for those advisers with at least \$150 million but less than \$500 million in assets under management that would no longer have to report the additional information. As discussed in Section II.A.1.c., the \$500 million threshold was suggested by commenters and will provide us information with respect to over 98% of the separately managed account assets that would have been reported under the proposed approach.316

Another alternative would be to collect different information regarding derivatives in separately managed accounts. For example, commenters raised concerns about the utility of gross notional exposure as a measure of derivative risk exposures. Several commenters stated that gross notional metrics are not accurate measures of risk or leverage,³¹⁷ and expressed concern that gross notional metrics could be misleading to or misunderstood by investors without additional context. 318 Other commenters suggested alternative measures of derivative risk exposures.319 We recognize that gross notional metrics do not always reflect the way in which derivatives are used in a separately managed account and are not a risk measure, but rather they are commonly used metrics that are comparable to information collected in Form PF regarding private funds. On balance, therefore, we continue to believe that, for most types of derivatives the gross notional metrics generally provide a measure of the scale of an account's derivatives activities that is sufficient for this regulatory purpose, which is to collect information about the scale of an account's derivatives activities, rather than to collect specific risk metrics or more granular information regarding the ways

 $^{^{\}scriptscriptstyle{311}} See \, supra$ Section II.A.1.e.

³¹² AIMA Letter; BlackRock Letter; IAA Letter; Invesco Letter: NYSBA Committee Letter: Oppenheimer Letter: PEGCC Letter: Shearman Letter; SIFMA Letter. One commenter suggested that investors may instead invest in a fund structure, or forego investment opportunities with an investment adviser altogether, rather than place assets in a separately managed account and risk the disclosure of separately managed account information. Schulte Letter. As discussed above, the modifications from the proposal should reduce the potential for the disclosure of private or sensitive information relating to separately managed accounts, and should alleviate potential investor concerns and the effect of the disclosure on their investment decisions.

³¹³ ABA Committee Letter; Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; Invesco Letter; MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; Schulte Letter; Shearman Letter; SIFMA Letter.

³¹⁴ Also, investment advisers will be required to report the total dollar amount of borrowings that correspond to ranges of gross notional exposure and not the weighted average amount. See supra Section II.A.1.c.

 $^{^{315}}$ See supra Section II.A.1.c.

 $^{^{316}\,}See$ IAA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schwab & Co. Letter.

 $^{^{317}}$ See BlackRock Letter; Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; MFA Letter.

 $^{^{318}\,}See$ Dechert Letter; IAA Letter; Invesco Letter; MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

³¹⁹ See AIMA Letter; BlackRock Letter; Dechert

in which derivatives are used in a separate account.³²⁰

We are also adopting, as proposed, amendments that will require investment advisers to report the identity of the custodians that account for at least ten percent of each adviser's total separately managed account regulatory assets under management, and the amount held at such custodians. As discussed in the Proposing Release,321 alternatives to the custodian reporting requirements include collecting different information, changing reporting thresholds, changing the frequency of reporting, obtaining information from other parties and not requiring certain information, such as the location of the custodian's office.³²² Although requiring less information would decrease the reporting requirements and the costs to investment advisers to file Form ADV, as discussed above, we believe that the reporting requirements as adopted will provide information important to us and improve the ability of our examination staff to identify advisers whose clients use the same custodian in the event a concern is raised about a particular custodian. One commenter suggested that we should collect data about custodians of separately managed accounts from the custodians themselves, but considering that the Commission does not directly regulate all custodians (including banks), we do not think this alternative appropriately addresses our regulatory objective.

b. Additional Information Regarding Investment Advisers

In addition to information regarding separately managed accounts, we are also adopting amendments to collect additional information about the business of investment advisers and other additional identifying information. For example, we are adopting amendments to require investment advisers to disclose information regarding their use of social media platforms. We are also adopting amendments to request additional information about an adviser's participation in and assets under management attributable to wrap fee programs. Other amendments include replacing ranges with more precise information about the number of advisory clients and the amount of assets under management, the total

number of offices that conduct investment advisory business, and information regarding each adviser's top twenty-five largest offices in terms of numbers of employees. For several items we are requiring additional identifying information. The additional identifying information includes the CIK Numbers for all advisers that have obtained one or more such numbers, PCAOB-assigned numbers for auditing firms, and the SEC file number and the CRD number for sponsors of wrap fee programs.

We believe the additional information describing the adviser's business and the additional identifying information will be useful to the risk assessment, examination, and oversight of investment advisers. For example, the information regarding social media platforms will improve our understanding of how advisers use social media to communicate with current and potential clients. The additional identifying information will improve the ability of our staff and other current and future users of Form ADV information to cross-reference information from Form ADV with information from filings and other sources to investigate and obtain a more complete understanding of the business and relationships of investment advisers, and improve our oversight of investment advisers. In addition, to the extent that current and future investment advisory clients are interested in the information, the information may improve their ability to make informed decisions about the selection and retention of investment advisers.

Several commenters expressed concern that the additional information describing the advisory business and the additional identifying information would increase the burden on investment advisers to file Form ADV.³²³ In addition, commenters questioned the benefits of the additional information and the additional identifying information to clients or potential clients and to the Commission. For example, one commenter raised concern regarding the usefulness of

replacing ranges with the number of advisory clients and the regulatory assets under management attributable to each client type.³²⁴ In addition, commenters believed that information regarding social media would not be informative to investors, who may be more likely to obtain the information through the adviser's Web site or internet searches.³²⁵ Several commenters also expressed concern that the reporting of adviser offices would impose a significant burden on advisers with little or no benefit to either the Commission or investors.³²⁶

Alternatives to the amendments regarding disclosure of additional information about advisers include the disclosure of different information, more information, or less information on topics such as social media or advisers' offices. 327 When determining the specific amendments to Form ADV for adoption, we considered what information would be important for our oversight activities and for advisory clients and prospective clients to make decisions regarding the selection or retention of investment advisers against the costs to investment advisers to report this information. We believe that the amendments we are adopting today strike an appropriate balance of providing important information to the Commission, advisory clients and prospective clients while mitigating the burden on investment advisers to report the information. As noted above, however, we recognize that the burden on some large advisers might be significant, especially in the initial reporting cycle when they are required to report the additional information for the first time. However, we believe that the burden will decrease after the initial filing because in subsequent filings, advisers will only be reporting changes to their previously reported information.

Another alternative to the amendments to Form ADV would be for us not to require investment advisers to report additional information but instead for us to undertake targeted examinations of investment advisers. We believe it is more efficient to compile information about advisers that can then be utilized to identify specific advisers for examinations. An absence of information about advisers also would reduce our ability to identify industry trends and assess risks.

 $^{^{320}\,}See\,supra$ Section II.A.1.c.

³²¹ See Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section II.A.1.

³²² See AIMA Letter; IAA Letter; MMI Letter; NRS Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; SIFMA Letter regarding the custodian's office location. See also supra Section II.A.1.d.

³²³ Several commenters stated that advisers would need to update computer systems to obtain this data, and raised concerns about the increased burden that our proposal would place on advisers. ASG Letter; IAA Letter; LPL Letter; MMI Letter. Commenters also expressed concerns that investment advisers would need to update the additional information on more than an annual basis which would increase the burden on investment advisers. See BlackRock Letter; Morningstar Letter; NRS Letter; SIFMA Letter. We have clarified that certain information, such as information about additional offices, must only be updated on an annual basis, which should help address these concerns.

³²⁴ ACG Letter.

³²⁵ ASG Letter; JAG Letter; Morgan Letter; Morningstar Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter

 $^{^{326}\,\}mathrm{ACG}$ Letter; CFA Letter; Morningstar Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

³²⁷ See supra footnote 111 and accompanying

c. Costs Applicable to Reporting Information Regarding Separately Managed Accounts and Additional Information on Form ADV

The amendments that will require investment advisers to provide additional information about certain aspects of their business will impose additional costs, at least initially, for investment advisers to file Form ADV, but we believe based on our experience that much of the information we are requiring is readily available because it is used by investment advisers to conduct their business. Costs will vary across advisers, depending on the nature and size of an adviser's business.328 For example, advisers that manage a limited number of separately managed accounts or that have smaller amounts of assets under management in those accounts will have fewer reporting requirements than advisers that manage a large number of separately managed accounts or that have larger amounts of assets under management in those accounts. In addition, investment advisers with a larger number of offices will have greater reporting requirements than investment advisers with fewer offices, particularly in the case of the initial filing. The one-time costs to initially report the information on Form ADV will also be greater for those investment advisers that currently do not collect or maintain the information. In addition, some amendments to Form ADV will require information that will impose a fixed filing cost that is not scalable with size, and therefore will have a relatively greater impact on small investment advisers.

To the extent possible, we have attempted to quantify the costs of these amendments to Form ADV. Certain commenters questioned the cost estimates of the amendments to Form ADV, and some commenters noted that advisers will have to create new systems or processes to capture the additional information required and that the Commission underestimated these costs.³²⁹ We believe that much of the information, such as regulatory assets

under management, should be readily available to advisers, and that modifications to the proposed amendments, such as the reporting requirements relating to separately managed accounts, help mitigate the costs to investment advisers of reporting the additional information. As discussed in Section V., for purposes of the increased Paperwork Reduction Act ("PRA") burden for Form ADV, we estimate that each adviser will incur average costs in connection with the amendments to Form ADV of approximately \$1,273,330 for a total aggregate cost of \$15,306,552.331

d. Umbrella Registration

The amendments to Form ADV that will incorporate the concept of umbrella registration and establish a method on Form ADV for certain private fund advisers to use umbrella registration will simplify, and therefore make more efficient the filing procedures for these advisers and provide greater certainty about the availability of umbrella registration. The amendments will also improve the consistency and quality of the information that private fund advisers disclose about their business and provide a more complete picture of groups of private fund advisers that operate as a single business, thus allowing for greater comparability across private fund advisers that rely on umbrella registration.³³² As of May 16, 2016, approximately 743 registered advisers indicated on Form ADV that they relied on the 2012 ABA Letter. Additional advisers may be eligible to use umbrella registration but do not currently do so.

Several commenters suggested that the Commission expand the eligibility for umbrella registration to even more advisers. For example, many

commenters recommended expanding eligibility for umbrella registration to non-U.S. filing advisers,333 and other commenters suggested expanding eligibility for umbrella registration to exempt reporting advisers.334 Other commenters recommended that we expand the eligibility for umbrella registration to apply to all related persons of a filing adviser.³³⁵ Although expanding the eligibility for umbrella registration to all related persons might decrease the aggregate costs of filing Form ADV, as we discussed above, we do not believe umbrella registration is appropriate for advisers that are related but that operate separate advisory businesses as it would compromise data quality and complicate analyses that rely on data from Form ADV.

For purposes of the PRA, we estimate that each adviser that files Schedule R will incur average costs of approximately \$255,336 for a total aggregate cost of \$189,465.337 We do not believe the amendments to provide for umbrella registration will impose significant costs on investment advisers because advisers currently relying on the 2012 ABA Letter are already reporting much of the information that will be reported on Schedule R. We believe that the additional information that will be reported for relying advisers on Schedule R, such as the basis for SEC registration and form of organization, will be readily available to filing advisers.338

³²⁸ Several commenters expressed concern that the proposed amendments would increase the costs for small advisers. See Comment Letter of Adrian Day Asset Management (May 21, 2015) ("Adrian Day Letter"); AIMA Letter; Diercks Letter; IAA Letter; SBIA Letter; Schwab & Co. Letter. For a discussion of these comments, please see the Final Regulatory Flexibility Analysis in Section V infra.

³²⁹ Adrian Day Letter; Financial Engines Letter; IAA Letter; NRS Letter; PCA Letter; SBIA Letter. One commenter noted that it would require significant systems work to aggregate gross notional exposure calculations at the investment adviser level. SIFMA II Letter. Other commenters also noted that investment advisers would need to modify or update computer software systems. ASG Letter; MMI Letter.

³³⁰ We estimate that each adviser will spend, on average, 3 hours to complete the questions regarding separately managed accounts. We further estimate that the amendments to Part 1A that request other additional information will take each adviser, on average, 2 hours to complete. As a result, we estimate a 5 hour increase in the total average time burden related to the amendments to Form ADV. We expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. Data from the Securities Industry Financial Markets Association's Management & Professional Earnings in the Securities Industry 2013 ("SIFMA Management and Professional Earnings Report"), modified by Commission staff to account for an 1.800-hour work-year and inflation, and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits, and overhead, suggest that costs for a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager are \$221 and \$288 per hour, respectively. [2.5 hours \times \$221 = \$553] + [2.5 hours \times \$288 = \$720] = \$1,273.

 $^{^{331}}$ 12,024 advisers × \$1,273 = \$15,306,552.

 $^{^{\}rm 332}\,See\,supra$ Section II.A.3.

³³³ ABA Committee Letter; AIMA Letter; Dechert Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schulte Letter; Shearman Letter.

³³⁴ ABA Committee Letter; ACG Letter; AIMA Letter; ASG Letter; MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; SBIA Letter; Schulte Letter; Shearman Letter.

 $^{^{335}\,\}rm ACG$ Letter; Capital Research Letter; Dechert Letter; Morgan Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

³³⁶ We estimate that for purposes of the PRA, the filing adviser will spend on average 1 hour completing Schedule R on behalf of its relying advisers. We expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. Data from the SIFMA Management and Professional Earnings Report, modified by Commission staff to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and inflation, and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that costs for a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager are \$221 and \$288 per hour, respectively. (.5 hours × \$221 = \$111) + (.5 hours × \$288 = \$144) = \$255.

 $^{^{337}743}$ advisers \times \$255 = \$189,465.

³³⁸ One commenter was concerned that relying advisers would in effect be forced to share the details of employee compensation on a public filing. See Shearman Letter. The ownership information required of relying advisers, however, is consistent with the ownership information currently required of filing advisers.

e. Clarifying, Technical and Other Amendments to Form ADV

The clarifying, technical and other amendments to Form ADV will make the filing process clearer and therefore more efficient for advisers, and increase the reliability and the consistency of information provided by investment advisers. More reliable and consistent information will improve our staff's ability to interpret and evaluate the information provided by advisers, make comparisons across investment advisers, and better identify the investment advisers that may need additional outreach or examination. To the extent the clarifying and technical amendments we adopt today would make Form ADV easier to understand and complete, the amendments will decrease future filing costs, especially for those investment advisers registering with us for the first time.

As proposed, we are adding questions to Form ADV that request an entity's legal entity identifier, if any.339 As discussed above, the legal entity identifier is a unique identifier associated with a single entity and is intended to provide a uniform international standard for identifying parties to financial transactions. This information will help our examination staff more readily identify the use of particular custodians by separately managed accounts and private funds. Furthermore, the reporting of legal entity identifier information on Form ADV facilitates the ability of investors and the Commission to link the data reported with data from other filings or sources that is reported elsewhere as legal entity identifiers become more widely used by regulators and the financial industry. For example, this could aid in the performance of market analysis studies, surveillance activities, and systemic risk monitoring by the Commission.340

We do not believe that the clarifying, technical and other amendments to Form ADV will result in any additional costs for investment advisers and could result in some cost savings to the extent that advisers have fewer questions to research when completing the form. We have identified provisions of Form ADV

that have caused confusion among filers in the past or that have resulted in inconsistent or unreliable information. As we discussed above, we believe that the clarifications and revisions to the questions and instructions of Form ADV will increase the efficiency of investment advisers to disclose information, and our ability to oversee investment advisers. Finally, given the nature of the clarifying, technical and other amendments to Form ADV that we are adopting today, we do not believe that these amendments will have an impact on capital formation or competition in the asset management industry or the markets in general.

f. Exempt Reporting Advisers

We believe the amendments to Form ADV will have a limited economic effect on exempt reporting advisers, including on their costs. 341 Exempt reporting advisers are currently required to complete only a limited number of items in Part 1A of Form ADV (consisting of Items 1, 2.B., 3, 6, 7, 10, 11 and corresponding schedules). We are adopting limited amendments to the items that exempt reporting advisers are required to complete, including the amendments to Item 1 regarding the use of social media and the reporting of information on up to 25 offices.³⁴² We do not know the extent of social media use by exempt reporting advisers, and we recognize that these advisers will incur some costs associated with social media account reporting. We believe these costs will be limited based on the nature of exempt reporting adviser clients, which include venture capital funds and private funds. Approximately 15 of the approximately 3,248 exempt reporting advisers that file information with the Commission on Form ADV reported that they had five or more other offices. Thus, although exempt reporting advisers will incur costs to report the additional information, based on our staff's experience and given the nature of the clients these funds advise, we expect that the amendments should result in a limited increase in reporting costs relative to other advisers.

C. Amendments to Investment Advisers Act Rules

As discussed above, we are adopting amendments to the Advisers Act books and records rule, and technical amendments to several other rules to remove transition provisions where the transition process is complete. The discussion below focuses on the amendments to the Advisers Act books and records rule, because the technical amendments are clarifying or ministerial in nature and therefore should have little, if any, economic effects.

The amendments to rule 204-2 will require investment advisers to maintain additional materials related to the calculation and distribution of performance information. The amendments to rule 204-2(a)(16) will require each adviser to maintain the materials listed in rule 204-2(a)(16) that demonstrate the calculation of the performance or rate of return in any communication that the adviser circulates or distributes, directly or indirectly, to any person, rather than ten or more persons as currently required by the rule. The amendments to rule 204-2(a)(7) will require each adviser to maintain originals of all written communications received and copies of written communications sent by the adviser relating to the performance or rate of return of any or all managed accounts or securities recommendations. We believe, based on our staff's experience, and several commenters agreed, that most investment advisers currently maintain the information that will be required to be maintained under amended rule 204-2.343 Under the amendments, each respondent will be required to retain records in the same manner and for the same period of time as currently required under rule 204-2.

1. Economic Baseline and Affected Market Participants

As noted above, the regulatory regime as it exists today for investment advisers serves as the economic baseline against which the costs and benefits, as well as the impact on efficiency, competition, and capital formation, of the amendments to the Advisers Act books and records rule (rule 204-2) will be evaluated. The parties that will be directly affected by the amendments to rules under the Advisers Act include: Investment advisers registered with the Commission; the Commission; and current and future investment advisory clients. As discussed above, approximately 12,024 investment advisers are currently registered with the Commission.

³³⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Sections 5.K.(3)(f) (requesting the LEI, if any, for a custodian of separately managed accounts that is not a broker-dealer or that is a broker-dealer but does not have an SEC registration number) and 7.B.(1), Question 25g (similar question for private fund custodians); Schedule R, Section 1.G. (requesting LEI for relying adviser).

³⁴⁰We note that, as of May 31, 2016, approximately 6.80% of all registered investment advisers report a legal entity identifier when filing Form ADV.

³⁴¹ See supra Section II.A.2.c. for a discussion of exempt reporting advisers and Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1), Question 15(b).

 $^{^{342}}$ Exempt reporting advisers will not be eligible to file new Schedule R.

 $^{^{343}\,\}mathrm{ABA}$ Committee Letter; Morningstar Letter; PCA Letter.

2. Analysis of the Effects of the Amendments to the Advisers Act Books and Records Rule

The amendments to the Advisers Act books and records rule (rule 204–2) will benefit the clients and prospective clients of investment advisers by improving our ability to oversee investment advisers and making available to our examination staff all records necessary to evaluate performance information.

The amendments to the books and records rule will provide our enforcement and examination staff with additional information to review an adviser's performance communications, regardless of the number of clients or prospective clients that receive performance communications. The rule amendments may increase investor protection by increasing the disincentive for misleading or fraudulent communications, which may reduce incidents of fraud. In addition, investors may benefit from the amendments to the recordkeeping rule as these records will assist our staff in uncovering fraudulent or misleading communications regarding performance.

As we discussed in the Proposing Release, to the extent that the amendments to the rule reduce misleading or fraudulent communications, the competitive position of investment advisers could be improved because clients and potential clients will receive more accurate information regarding an adviser's performance and thus will be better able to differentiate among advisers.344 In addition, to the extent that the amendments to the rule improve the ability of clients and potential clients to differentiate among advisers, potential clients may be more likely to obtain investment advice from an investment adviser, which will increase the ability of investment advisers to compete for investor capital. The amendments could improve the ability of investors to better or more efficiently allocate capital across investments to the extent that the current allocation of capital is based on misleading or fraudulent information, which in turn could promote capital formation.

An alternative suggested by several commenters would be to exclude from the rule one-on-one communications that are "customized responses from investors or one-on-one communications with sophisticated investors or clients" about their own

account performance. 345 Another alternative would be to require maintenance of records supporting performance claims in communications that are distributed or circulated to less than the current threshold of ten persons. As discussed above, we believe the veracity of performance information is important regardless of whether it is a personalized client communication or in an advertisement sent to ten or more persons, and the absence of such records can reduce our ability to examine and monitor advisers. 346

Several commenters felt the proposed amendments would be unnecessary and a burden on investment advisers. Some raised concerns regarding the potential burden to comply with the amendments to rule 204–2.347 and one commenter noted that while the amendments were not themselves burdensome, when aggregated with other recordkeeping obligations, could lead to overall compliance burdens for smaller advisers.348 Based on our staff's experience and our analysis of the comments to the Proposing Release, however, we believe that most advisers already maintain this information.349 We also believe that this information is useful to the examination and oversight of advisers.350

We estimate that, for purposes of the PRA, advisers will incur an aggregate cost of approximately \$1,071,338 per year for the total hours advisory personnel will spend in complying with the amended recordkeeping requirements.³⁵¹ A possible non-quantifiable cost as a result of the amended recordkeeping requirements will be discouraging advisers from creating and communicating custom performance information to individual clients, who will then lose the benefit of having that information available to

them. Although we believe that such a response to the rule will be unlikely, a decrease in communications could reduce the ability of clients and potential clients to compare advisers and potentially decrease competition.

We expect that these costs will vary among firms, depending on a number of factors, including the degree to which advisers already maintain correspondence, performance information, and the inputs and worksheets used to generate performance information. Compliance costs also will vary depending on the degree to which performance figure determination and the recordkeeping process is automated, and the amount of updating to the adviser's recordkeeping policy that will be required.

V. Paperwork Reduction Act Analysis

The amendments that we are adopting today contain "collection of information" requirements within the meaning of the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995 ("PRA").352 In the Proposing Release, we solicited comment on the proposed collection of information requirements. We also submitted the proposed collections of information to the Office of Management and Budget ("OMB") for review in accordance with 44 U.S.C. 3507 and 5 CFR 1320.11. The titles for the collections of information we are amending are: (i) "Form ADV;" and (ii) "Rule 204–2 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940." An agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number.

A. Form ADV

Form ADV (OMB Control No. 3235-0049) is the two-part investment adviser registration form. Part 1 of Form ADV contains information used primarily by Commission staff, and Part 2 is the client brochure. We are not adopting changes to Part 2. We use the information to determine eligibility for registration with us and to manage our regulatory and examination programs. Clients use certain of the information to determine whether to hire or retain an adviser. The collection of information is necessary to provide advisory clients, prospective clients, and the Commission with information about the adviser and its business, conflicts of interest and personnel. Rule 203-1 under the Advisers Act requires every person applying for investment adviser registration with the Commission to file Form ADV. Rule 204-4 under the

 $^{^{344}\}operatorname{Proposing}$ Release, supra footnote 3 at Section III.C.2.

 $^{^{345}\,\}mathrm{PEGCC}$ Letter. See also Berlin Letter; LPL Letter.

³⁴⁶ See supra Section II.B.1.

 $^{^{347}\,}See$ ACG Letter; Anonymous Letter; ASG Letter; NRS Letter; PEGCC Letter; SBIA Letter.

³⁴⁸ SBIA Letter.

 $^{^{349}\,\}mathrm{ABA}$ Committee Letter; Morningstar Letter; PCA Letter.

 $^{^{350}}$ See, e.g., ABA Committee Letter; Morningstar Letter; PCA Letter. See also IAA Letter.

³⁵¹We estimate that for purposes of the PRA, the amendments to rule 204–2 will increase the burden by 1.5 hours per adviser annually. We expect that the function of recording and maintaining records of performance information and communications will be performed by a combination of compliance clerks and general clerks at a cost of \$65 per hour and \$58 per hour, respectively. We anticipate that compliance clerks would perform an estimated 0.3 hours of the work created by the amendments to rule 204–2 and general clerks would perform the additional 1.2 hours. Therefore, the total cost per adviser would be (0.3 hours × \$65 = \$19.50) + (1.2 hours × \$58 = \$69.60) = approximately \$89.10 for a total cost of \$1,071,338 (12,024 advisers × \$89.10).

³⁵² 44 U.S.C. 3501–3520.

Advisers Act requires certain investment advisers exempt from registration with the Commission ("exempt reporting advisers") to file reports with the Commission by completing a limited number of items on Form ADV. Rule 204–1 under the Advisers Act requires each registered and exempt reporting adviser to file amendments to Form ADV at least annually, and requires advisers to submit electronic filings through the IARD. The paperwork burdens associated with rules 203-1, 204-1, and 204–4 are included in the approved annual burden associated with Form ADV and thus do not entail separate collections of information.

These collections of information are found at 17 CFR 275.203–1, 275.204–1, 275.204–4 and 275.279.1 and are mandatory. Responses are not kept confidential. The respondents are investment advisers registered with the Commission or applying for registration with the Commission and exempt reporting advisers. Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, approximately 12,024 investment advisers are registered with the Commission, and 3,248 exempt reporting advisers file reports with the Commission.

The currently approved total annual aggregate burden estimate for all advisers completing, amending and filing Form ADV (Part 1 and Part 2) with the Commission is 154,402 hours with a monetized cost of \$36.670.427. This collection is based on: (i) Total annual collection of information burden for SEC-registered advisers to file and complete Form ADV (Part 1 and Part 2), including private fund reporting, plus the burden associated with amendments to the form, preparing brochure supplements and delivering codes of ethics to clients; and (ii) the total annual collection of information burden for exempt reporting advisers to file and complete the required items of Part 1A of Form ADV, including the private fund reporting, plus the burden associated with amendments to the form

As discussed above, we are adopting amendments to Form ADV that are designed to provide additional information about investment advisers and their clients, including clients in separately managed accounts, provide for umbrella registration for private fund advisers and clarify and address technical and other issues in certain Form ADV items and instructions. The amendments we are adopting will increase the information requested in Part 1A of Form ADV, and we expect that this will correspondingly increase

the average burden on an adviser filing Form ADV.

As discussed in Sections II.A. and II.B. of this Release, we received several comments that addressed whether the amendments to Form ADV and Rule 204–2 are necessary, whether there are ways to enhance the quality, utility, and clarity of the information to be collected, and whether we could further minimize the burden. Certain commenters addressed the accuracy of our burden estimates for the proposed collections of information, suggesting in general that our estimates were too low.353 We have considered these comments and have made certain modifications designed to address these and other comments received, and we are increasing our PRA burden estimates related to the amendments.

We discuss below, in three subsections, the estimated revised collection of information requirements for Form ADV: First, we provide estimates for the revised burdens resulting from the amendments to Part 1A; second, we determine how those estimates will be reflected in the annual burden attributable to Form ADV; and third, we calculate the total revised burdens associated with Form ADV. The paperwork burdens of filing an amended Form ADV, Part 1A will vary among advisers, depending on factors such as the size of the adviser, the complexity of its operations, and the number or extent of its affiliations.

1. Changes in Average Burden Estimates

As a result of the differing burdens on advisers to complete Form ADV, we have divided the effect of the amendments to the form into three subsections; first we address the change to the collection of information for registered advisers as a result of our amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV excluding those changes related to private funds; second, we discuss the amendments to Form ADV related to registered advisers to private funds, including the amendments to Section 7.B. of Schedule D and the new Schedule R that will implement umbrella registration; and third, we address the amendments to Form ADV affecting exempt reporting advisers.

a. Estimated Change in Burden Related to Part 1A Amendments (Not Including Private Fund Reporting)

We are adopting amendments to Part 1A, some of which are merely technical changes or very simple in nature, and others that will require more time for an adviser to prepare a response. Advisers should have ready access to all the information necessary to respond to the items we are adopting today in their normal course of operations, because they likely maintain and use the requested information in connection with managing client assets. We anticipate that the responses to many of the questions will be unlikely to change from year to year, which will minimize the ongoing reporting burden associated with these questions.

 i. Amendments Related to Reporting of Separately Managed Account Information

The amendments to Part 1A, Items 5.K.(1), 5.K.(2), 5.K.(3) and 5.K.(4) and Schedule D, Sections 5.K.(1), 5.K.(2) and 5.K.(3) are designed to collect information about the separately managed accounts managed by advisers. These amendments will enhance existing information we receive and permit us to conduct more robust risk monitoring with respect to advisers of separately managed accounts. As discussed above, the information collected about separately managed accounts will include regulatory assets under management reported by asset type, borrowings and derivatives information, and the identity of custodians that hold at least ten percent of separately managed account regulatory assets under management. We believe that advisers to separately managed accounts may maintain and use this or similar information for operational reasons (e.g., trading systems) and for customary account reporting to clients in separately managed accounts.

Although we understand that much of the requested information may be used by advisers for operational reasons or account reporting, we expect that these amendments may subject advisers, particularly those that advise a large number of separately managed accounts and engage in borrowings and derivatives transactions on behalf of separately managed accounts, to an increased paperwork burden. We are adopting new Items 5.K.(1) through (4) and Sections 5.K.(1) and 5.K.(3) largely as proposed with certain modifications in response to comments we received. With respect to Section 5.K.(2), in order to minimize the burden on advisers

³⁵³ ACG Letter; Adrian Day Letter; ASG Letter; Anonymous Letter; IAA Letter; NRS Letter; PEGCC Letter; PCA Letter; SBIA Letter. See also AIMA Letter (discussed reputational and marketing costs associated with separately managed account reporting).

with a smaller amount of separately managed account assets under management, we initially proposed to require: (1) Advisers with regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts of at least \$150 million but less than \$10 billion to report borrowings and derivatives information as of the date the adviser calculates its regulatory assets under management for purposes of its annual updating amendment; and (2) advisers with regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts of at least \$10 billion to report information as of that date and six months before that date. As we discussed above,354 at the suggestion of several commenters,355 we increased the proposed \$150 million reporting threshold to \$500 million in order to further alleviate the reporting burdens on smaller advisers without compromising our objectives.356 In response to commenters, we modified Section 5.K.(2) to base the reporting of borrowings and derivatives on regulatory assets under management in separately managed accounts, rather than the net asset value of the accounts, as proposed, because advisers may not characterize their separately managed accounts using net asset value.357 We also eliminated the requirement to report number of accounts. We believe that these changes will further decrease the burden on advisers to report information on separately managed accounts.

In the Proposing Release, we estimated that each adviser would spend, on average, 2 hours completing the questions regarding separately managed accounts in the first year a new or existing investment adviser completes these questions. ³⁵⁸ A number of commenters expressed concern that our estimate of the paperwork burdens associated with our proposed questions regarding separately managed accounts was too low. ³⁵⁹ We are revising our

estimate of the time that that it will take each adviser to complete the questions regarding separately managed accounts in the first year a new or existing adviser completes these questions from 2 hours to 3 hours. 360 We have arrived at this burden estimate by considering the following: (1) The changes we are making to Part 1A, Items 5.K.(1), 5.K.(2), 5.K.(3) and 5.K.(4) and Schedule D, Sections 5.K.(1), 5.K.(2) and 5.K.(3); (2) our efforts to further alleviate the reporting burden on advisers that manage a smaller amount of separately managed account regulatory assets under management; and (3) the comments we received on our proposed burden estimate. We recognize that burdens will vary across advisers. Advisers that advise a large number of separately managed accounts, or that have significant regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts, will incur a greater burden than advisers that have no separately managed account clients or a limited number of such clients. Based on our review of advisers' separately managed account business and the new reporting requirements, we believe that, on average, 3 hours is an appropriate estimate.

ii. Other Additional Information Regarding Investment Advisers

We are adding several new questions and amending existing questions on Form ADV regarding an adviser's identifying information, advisory business, and financial industry affiliations. The revised questions primarily refine or expand existing questions or request information we believe that advisers already have for compliance purposes. For example, we are requiring each adviser to provide CIK Numbers if it has one or more such numbers and to provide the address of each of the adviser's social media pages. Other questions require advisers to provide readily available or easily accessible information, such as the

amendment to Part IA, Item 1.O. that requires advisers to report their assets within ranges. However, some of the revised questions may take longer for advisers to complete, such as the amendments to Schedule D, Section 1.F that require information about an adviser's 25 largest offices other than its principal office and place of business. While this information should be readily available to an adviser because it should be aware of its offices, a clerk will be required to manually enter expanded information about the adviser's offices in the first year the adviser responds to the item and then make updates in subsequent years. Some commenters thought that additional office reporting would be a significant burden on advisers.³⁶¹ As discussed above in Section II.A.2.a., we recognize that the burden on some large advisers might be significant, especially in the initial reporting cycle when they are required to report their additional offices for the first time. However, we believe that the burden will decrease after the initial filing because in subsequent filings, advisers will only be reporting changes to their previously reported additional office information. We have clarified that advisers will only be required to update the information in Section 1.F. on an annual basis, which should help address some of the concerns raised by commenters about the burden associated with this amendment.362

We are adopting a number of amendments to Item 5 in addition to the questions relating to separately managed accounts discussed above. Like other new or revised items, we believe several of these new Item 5 questions will require advisers to provide readily available information, such as the number of clients and regulatory assets under management attributable to each category of clients during the last fiscal year. Advisers currently provide this information in ranges, and therefore likely already have available to them the more precise numbers to report. In addition, information such as whether the adviser uses different assets under management numbers in Part 1A vs. Part 2A of Form ADV should be readily available. Other revised items will likely present greater burdens for some

³⁵⁴ Supra Section II.A.1.

³⁵⁵ IAA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schwab & Co. Letter.

 $^{^{356}\,\}mathrm{Amended}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 5.K.(2).

³⁵⁷ See IAA Letter.

 $^{^{358}}$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section IV.A.1.a.i.

³⁵⁹ Adrian Day Letter; ASG Letter (one adviser suggested that outsourcing the work might be costly; another adviser reported having the required data but estimated that it would take approximately 1 hour to compile data in response to Sections 5.K.1(a) and (b)); IAA Letter. See also NYSBA Committee Letter (the proposed amendments to Form ADV and the Advisers Act will significantly increase the reporting obligations for many advisers); NRS Letter (burden estimate for proposed amendments is completely unrealistic and extremely low); SIFMA II Letter (most exposure

data is gathered at the client or account level and it would require significant systems work to aggregate these values at the adviser level).

³⁶⁰ Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, approximately 8,718 registered investment advisers, or approximately 73% of all investment advisers registered with us, reported assets under management from clients other than registered investment companies, business development companies and pooled investment vehicles, indicating that they have assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts. Of those approximately 8,718 advisers, we estimate that 2,538 (approximately 29%) reported at least \$500 million and less than \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management from separately managed accounts and 545 (approximately 6%) reported at least \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management from separately managed account clients.

³⁶¹ ACG Letter; CFA Letter; Morningstar Letter (for larger advisers, additional office reporting would require substantial time, although that burden would ease after the initial reporting period); NYSBA Committee Letter.

³⁶² ASG Letter (updating additional office reporting more than annually would be burdensome); Morningstar Letter (the Commission should clarify how often additional office reporting needs to be updated).

advisers but not others, depending on the nature and complexity of their businesses. For instance, the burden associated with the revised disclosure regarding wrap fee programs or non-U.S. clients will depend on whether and to what extent an adviser allocates client assets to wrap fee programs or the extent to which the adviser has non-U.S. clients.

In the Proposing Release, we estimated that the proposed revisions to Part 1A of Form ADV and Schedule D would take each adviser approximately 1 hour, on average, to complete in the first year a new or existing adviser responds to the questions.363 Some commenters expressed concern that our burden estimate was too low,364 while others expressed concern about the impact of the increased overall compliance burden on smaller advisers.³⁶⁵ We are revising our estimate of the time that these amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV and Schedule D will take each adviser to complete in the first year a new or existing adviser responds to these questions from 1 hour to 2 hours. We have arrived at this revised burden estimate, in part, by considering the following: (1) The relative complexity and availability of the information required by the revised items to the current form and its approved burden; (2) the number and types of advisers affected by the proposed amendments; and (3) the comments we received on our proposed burden estimate. We understand that the burden will vary across advisers depending on their business and the factors discussed in this section. The burden for some advisers will exceed our estimate, and the burden for others will be less due to the nature of their business. We believe, on balance, that 2 hours is a reasonable estimate.

iii. Clarifying, Technical and Other Amendments

As discussed above, we are adopting several further amendments to Form ADV that are designed to clarify the Form and its instructions and address technical issues. These changes

primarily refine existing questions. For example, we are deleting the phrase "newly formed adviser" from Part IA, Item 2.A.(9) because of questions from filers about whether that phrase refers to only newly formed corporate entities. Similarly, we are amending Part IA, Item 8.B.(2) to clarify that the question applies to any related person who recommends the adviser to advisory clients or acts as a purchaser representative. Because these amendments do not change the scope or amount of information required to be reported on Form ADV, we do not believe that these clarifying, technical, and other amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV will increase or decrease the average total collection of information burden for advisers in their first year filing Form ADV. We did not receive comments regarding reporting burdens associated with these technical and clarifying amendments.

As a result of the amendments to Form ADV Part 1A discussed above, including the amendments related to separately managed accounts, additional items, and technical and clarifying amendments, we estimate the average total collection of information burden will increase 5 hours to 45.74 hours per adviser for the first year that an adviser completes Form ADV (Part 1 and Part 2).

b. Estimated Changes in Burden Related to Private Fund Reporting Requirements

We are adopting several amendments to Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B. that will refine and enhance existing information we receive about advisers to private funds. In addition, as part of our codification of umbrella registration, we are adding a new schedule to Part 1A-Schedule R—to be submitted by advisers to private funds that use umbrella registration to file a single Form ADV. We believe the information required by the amendments to Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B will be readily available or easily accessible to advisers to private funds. For example, the PCAOB assigned number for a private fund auditor should be readily available or easily accessible to that private fund's adviser. As discussed in Section II.A.2.c., we modified Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1). Question 15(b) regarding sales of private funds to qualified clients in response to

commenters' concerns. The question is now limited to 3(c)(1) funds, and requires only a "yes" or "no" answer, rather than requiring advisers to report the percentage of a private fund held by qualified clients. Other amendments to Section 7.B. are designed to make the questions easier to answer, but do not cause a change in reporting burden, including moving certain "notes" to questions and changes to the current question regarding unqualified opinions. The currently approved total annual burden estimate for advisers making their initial filing in completing Item 7.B. and Schedule D, Section 7.B. is 1 hour per private fund. We do not estimate that the amendments to Schedule D, Section 7.B, including the changes from the proposal, will increase or decrease the total annual burden because the information is readily available to advisers. Most of the comments on the amendments to Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B. concerned the qualified client question, Question 15(b), which we modified as discussed above.

The incorporation of umbrella registration into Form ADV will codify a staff position and provide a method for certain private fund advisers that operate as a single advisory business to file a single registration form. Umbrella registration will only be available if the filing adviser and each relying adviser advise only private funds and clients in separately managed accounts that are qualified clients, as defined in rule 205-3 under the Advisers Act, that are otherwise eligible to invest in the private funds advised by the filing or a relying adviser. The filing and relying advisers will also have to satisfy certain requirements, including that each relying adviser is controlled by or under common control with the filing adviser. There has been staff guidance for single registration under defined circumstances since 2012, 367 and the amendments to Form ADV will provide for umbrella registration and simplify the process of umbrella registration for advisers that operate as a single advisory business. We are adding a new schedule to Part 1A, Schedule R, that will need to be filed with respect to each relying adviser, as well as a new question to Schedule D, that will link a private fund reported on Form ADV to the specific (filing or relying) adviser that advises it. Schedule R will require identifying information, basis for Commission registration, and ownership information about each relying adviser.

We believe that much of the information we are requiring in

 $^{^{363}}$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section IV.A.1.a.ii.

³⁶⁴ ASG Letter (amendments will increase the time required to prepare response to Item 5). See NYSBA Committee Letter (the proposed amendments to Form ADV and the Advisers Act will significantly increase the reporting obligations for many advisers); NRS Letter (burden estimate for proposed amendments is completely unrealistic and extremely low).

³⁶⁵ PCA Letter (Commission grossly underestimated the potential cost for many advisers, particularly small advisers); SBIA Letter (Commission should consider the impact of the increased overall compliance burden on smaller private fund advisers).

 $^{^{366}}$ Currently approved estimate of the average total collection of information burden per SEC registered adviser for the first year that an adviser completes Form ADV (40.74 hours) + 3 hours to complete the questions about separately managed accounts + 2 hours to complete other additional information regarding investment advisers = 45.74 hours.

³⁶⁷ See 2012 ABA Letter, supra footnote 5.

Schedule R will be readily available to private fund advisers because it is information that they are already reporting either on Form ADV filings for separate advisers or on a single Form ADV filing, in reliance on the staff guidance. Accordingly, although these new requirements will cause an increase in the information collected, the increased burden should largely be attributable to data entry and not data collection. Furthermore, some advisers who currently separately file Form ADV for each of their advisers may cumulatively have a reduced Form ADV burden by switching to umbrella registration. We also believe that new filing advisers using umbrella registration will readily have information available about their relying advisers, because they are operating as a single advisory business. In addition, filing advisers will be able to check a box indicating that the relying adviser's address is the same as the filing adviser, rather than provide the relying adviser's address. We did not receive comments on the burdens specific to Schedule R.

There is no currently approved annual burden estimate for completing Schedule R because it is a new Schedule. Taking into account the scope of information we are requesting, our understanding that much of the information is readily available and currently required on Form ADV, and the fact that private fund advisers that file an umbrella registration in reliance on staff guidance had on average three relying advisers,368 we continue to estimate that advisers to private funds that elect to rely on umbrella registration will spend on average 1 hour per filing adviser completing new Schedule R for the first time.

c. Estimated Changes in Burden Related to Exempt Reporting Adviser Reporting Requirements

Exempt reporting advisers are required to complete a limited number of items in Part 1A of Form ADV (consisting of Items 1, 2.B., 3, 6, 7, 10, 11 and corresponding schedules), are not required to complete Part 2 and will not be eligible to file new Schedule R. The amendments to Part 1A will revise only Items 1 and 7 for exempt reporting advisers. We believe that most exempt reporting advisers are unlikely to be required to do additional reporting in response to the new requirements. In addition, the information required by

these revisions should be readily available to any adviser as part of their ongoing operations and management of client assets.³⁶⁹ For instance, we estimate that almost all exempt reporting advisers currently have five or fewer offices (the number of offices currently required by Form ADV) and thus will not have to provide information on additional offices.370 Accordingly, we do not expect that the amendments will increase or decrease the currently approved total annual burden estimate of two hours per exempt reporting adviser initially completing these items on Form ADV, other than Item 7.B. We also do not expect that the amendments will increase or decrease the currently approved total annual burden estimate of 1 hour per private fund per exempt reporting adviser initially completing Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule

2. Annual Burden Estimates

a. Estimated Annual Burden Applicable to All Registered Investment Advisers i. Estimated Initial Hour Burden (Not Including Burden Applicable to Private Funds) for First Year Adviser To

Complete Form ADV (Part 1 and Part 2)

We estimate that, as a result of the amendments to Form ADV Part 1A discussed above, other than those applicable to private funds, the average total collection of information burden per respondent will increase 5 hours to 45.74 hours per adviser for the first year that an adviser completes Form ADV

(Part 1 and Part 2).

Approximately 12,024 investment advisers are currently registered with the Commission.³⁷¹ Not including private fund reporting, the estimated aggregate annual burden applicable to these advisers will be 549,978 hours ³⁷² (60,120 hours of it attributable to the amendments).³⁷³ As with the

Commission's prior Paperwork Reduction Act estimates for Form ADV, we believe that most of the paperwork burden will be incurred in advisers' initial submission of the amended Form ADV, and that over time this burden will decrease substantially because the paperwork burden will be limited to updating information.³⁷⁴ Amortizing the burden imposed by Form ADV over a three-year period to reflect the anticipated period of time that advisers will use the revised Form will result in an average annual burden of an estimated 183,326 hours per year 375 (20,040 hours per year of it attributable to the amendments),376 or approximately 15.25 hours per year for each adviser currently registered with the Commission.377

Based on IARD system data, we estimate that there will be approximately 1,000 new investment advisers filing Form ADV with us annually. Therefore, we estimate that the total annual aggregate burden estimate applicable to these advisers for the first year that they complete Form ADV but excluding private fund reporting requirements is 45,740 hours $(1,000 \text{ advisers} \times 45.74 \text{ hours}).$ Amortizing the burden imposed by Form ADV for new registrants over a three-year period to reflect the anticipated period of time that advisers will use the revised Form will result in an average annual aggregate burden estimate of 15,247 hours per year 378 (1,667 of it attributable to the amendments).379 We therefore estimate the total annual aggregate hour burden to be 198,573 hours per year. 380

ii. Estimated Initial Hour Burden Applicable to Registered Advisers to Private Funds

The amount of time that a registered adviser managing private funds will incur to complete Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D will vary depending on the number of private funds the adviser manages. Of the advisers currently registered with us, we estimate that approximately 4,469 registered advisers advise a total of 30,896 private funds, and, on average, 300 Commission-registered advisers annually will make their initial filing with us reporting approximately 1,100

³⁶⁸ Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, approximately 743 investment advisers rely on the 2012 ABA Letter to file Form ADV on behalf of themselves and 2,587 relying advisers, an average of approximately 3 relying advisers per filing

³⁶⁹One commenter suggested that it would be burdensome for exempt reporting advisers to begin collecting information on the qualified client status of their investors. As discussed above, we have made revisions to address this concern. SBIA Letter.

 $^{^{370}}$ Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, approximately 15 exempt reporting advisers reported on Form ADV that they had five or more other offices.

³⁷¹Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016. We include currently registered advisers in the estimated initial hour burden calculation because, for purposes of estimating burdens under the Paperwork Reduction Act, we assume that every new and existing registered adviser completes an initial registration in a three year period, which is the period after which estimates are required to be renewed.

 $^{^{372}}$ 45.74 hour per-adviser burden \times 12,024 advisers = 549,978 hours.

 $^{^{373}}$ 5 hour per-adviser additional burden \times 12,024 advisers = 60,120 hours.

³⁷⁴We discuss the burden for advisers making annual updating amendments to Form ADV in Section iii below.

 $^{^{375}549,978 \}text{ hours}/3 = 183,326 \text{ hours}.$

 $^{^{376}60,120 \}text{ hours}/3 = 20,040 \text{ hours}.$

 $^{^{377}}$ 183,326 hours/12,024 advisers = 15.25 hours.

 $^{^{378}45,740 \}text{ hours}/3 = 15,247 \text{ hours}.$

 $^{^{379}5,000 \}text{ hours}/3 = 1,667 \text{ hours}.$

 $^{^{380}}$ 15,247 hours for new registrants + 183,326 hours for existing registrants = 198,573 hours.

private funds.³⁸¹ The currently approved annual burden estimate for advisers making their initial filing in completing Item 7.B. and Schedule D, Section 7.B. is 1 hour per private fund. As a result, we estimate that the private fund reporting requirements that are applicable to registered investment advisers will add 31,996 hours to the overall annual aggregate burden estimate applicable to registered advisers.382 As noted above, we believe most of the paperwork burden will be incurred in connection with advisers' initial submission of Form ADV, and that over time the burden will decrease substantially because it will be limited to updating (instead of compiling) information. Amortizing this burden over three years, as we did above with respect to the initial filing of the rest of the form, results in an annual aggregate average estimated burden of 10,665 hours per year.383

We also are adding a new Schedule R to Form ADV for umbrella registration. Of the advisers currently registered with us, we estimate based on current Form ADV filings that approximately 743 registered advisers currently submit a single Form ADV on behalf of themselves and approximately 2,587 relying advisers.³⁸⁴ Taking into account the scope of information we are requesting and our understanding that much of the information is readily available and is already reported by advisers, we estimate that advisers to private funds that elect to rely on umbrella registration will spend 1 hour per filing adviser completing new Schedule R. As a result, we estimate that umbrella registration will add 743 385 hours to the annual burden estimate applicable to registered advisers. We estimate that, on average, 51 SEC registered advisers annually will make their initial filing with us as filing advisers, increasing the overall annual burden for advisers to private funds an additional 51 hours, or 794 hours in total. Amortizing these hours for a three year period as with the rest of the

burdens associated with Form ADV, results in an annual aggregate average burden of 265 additional hours per year.³⁸⁶

iii. Estimated Annual Burden Associated With Amendments, New Brochure Supplements, and Delivery Obligations

The current approved collection of information burden for Form ADV has three elements in addition to those discussed above: (1) The annual burden associated with annual and other amendments to Form ADV; (2) the annual burden associated with creating new Part 2 brochure supplements for advisory employees throughout the year; and (3) the annual burden associated with delivering codes of ethics to clients as a result of the offer of such codes contained in the brochure. We anticipate that our amendments to Form ADV will increase the currently approved annual burden estimate associated with annual amendments to Form ADV from 6 hours to 8 hours per adviser, but will not impact interim updating amendments to Form ADV.387

We continue to estimate that, on average, each adviser filing Form ADV through the IARD will likely amend its form two times during the year. We estimate, based on IARD system data, that advisers, on average, make one interim updating amendment (at an estimated 0.5 hours per amendment) and one annual updating amendment each year. Our estimate for the annual updating amendment in the Proposing Release was 7 hours per amendment each year. Based on the comments we received regarding separately managed account reporting that are discussed above,388 we are increasing the estimate to 8 hours per amendment each year. 389

In addition, the currently approved annual burden estimates are that each investment adviser registered with us will, on average, spend 1 hour per year

making interim amendments to brochure supplements,390 and an additional 1 hour per year to prepare new brochure supplements as required by Part 2.391 The currently approved annual burden estimate is that advisers spend an average of 1.3 hours annually to meet obligations to deliver codes of ethics to clients upon request.392 We are not changing these estimates as the amendments do not affect these requirements. The increase in the annual burden estimate associated with annual amendments to Form ADV and the increase in the number of registered investment advisers since the last approval of this collection, increase the total annual burden for advisers registered with us attributable to amendments, brochure supplements and obligations to deliver codes of ethics to 141,883 hours.393

iv. Estimated Annual Cost Burden

The currently approved total annual collection of information burden estimate for Form ADV has a one-time initial cost for outside legal and compliance consulting fees in connection with the initial preparation of Part 2 of Form ADV. We do not anticipate that the amendments we are adopting to Form ADV will affect the per adviser cost burden estimates for outside legal and compliance consulting fees. In addition to the estimated legal and compliance consulting fees, investment advisers of private funds incur costs with respect to the requirement for investment advisers to report the fair value of private fund assets. We did not receive any comments regarding these specific costs.

We expect that 1,000 new advisers will register annually with the Commission. We estimate that the initial cost related to preparation of Part 2 of Form ADV will be \$4,400 for legal services and \$5,000 for compliance consulting services, in each case, for those advisers who engage legal counsel or consultants. We anticipate that a quarter of these advisers will seek the help of outside legal services and half will seek the help of compliance consulting services. Accordingly, we estimate that 250 of these advisers will use outside legal services, for a total annual aggregate cost burden of

³⁸¹ Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016. We include existing funds of currently registered advisers in the estimated initial hour burden calculation because, for purposes of estimating burdens under the Paperwork Reduction Act, we assume that every existing registered adviser completes an initial filing completing Item 7.B. and Schedule D, Section 7.B. per fund in a three year period, which is the period after which estimates are required to be renewed.

 $^{^{382}}$ 1 hour × 30,896 private funds = 30,896 hours. 1 hour × 1,100 private funds = 1,100 hours. 30,896 hours + 1,100 hours = 31,996 hours.

³⁸³ 31,996 hours/3 = 10,665 hours.

³⁸⁴ Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016.

 $^{^{385}}$ 743 filing advisers \times 1 hour per completing Schedule R = 743 hours.

 $^{^{386}794 \}text{ hours}/3 = 265 \text{ hours}.$

³⁸⁷ Certain commenters were concerned about the burden on advisers of updating social media information via interim updating amendments. See BlackRock Letter; Oppenheimer Letter; SIFMA Letter. As discussed in Section II.A.2.a., we clarified that we are limiting the required social media reporting to an adviser's accounts on publicly available social media platforms where the adviser controls the content. We believe changes to such platforms will be less frequent than changes, for example, to platforms where an adviser does not control the content. Therefore, we do not believe that updating social media reporting via interim updating amendments will increase the currently approved annual burden estimate associated with interim updating amendments.

³⁸⁸ AIMA Letter; ASG Letter; IAA Letter; SIFMA Letter. See also Adrian Day Letter; NRS Letter.

 $^{^{389}}$ (12,024 advisers x 0.5 hours/other than annual amendment) + (12,024 advisers × 8 hours/annual amendment) = 102,204 hours.

 $^{^{390}}$ 12,024 hours attributable to interim amendments to the brochure supplements = 12,024 advisers \times 1 hour = 12,024 hours.

 $^{^{391}}$ 12,024 hours attributable to new brochure supplements = 12,024 advisers \times 1 hour = 12,024 hours

 $^{^{392}}$ 15,631 hours for the delivery of codes of ethics = 12,024 advisers \times 1.3 hours = 15,631 hours.

³⁹³ 102,204 hours + 12,024 hours + 12,024 hours + 15,631 hours = 141,883 hours.

\$1,100,000,³⁹⁴ and 500 advisers will use outside compliance consulting services, for a total annual aggregate cost burden of \$2,500,000,³⁹⁵ resulting in a total annual aggregate cost burden among all respondents of \$3,600,000 for outside legal and compliance consulting fees related to drafting narrative brochures.³⁹⁶

We estimate that 6% of registered advisers have at least one private fund client that may not be audited. These advisers therefore may incur costs to fair value their private fund assets. Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, 4,469 registered advisers currently advise private funds. We therefore estimate that approximately 268 registered advisers may incur costs of \$37,625 each on an annual basis, for an aggregate annual total cost of \$10,083,500.³⁹⁷

Together, we estimate that the total cost burden among all respondents for outside legal and compliance consulting fees related to third party or outside valuation services and for drafting outside legal and compliance consulting fees to be \$13,683,500.³⁹⁸

b. Estimated Annual Burden Applicable to Exempt Reporting Advisers

i. Estimated Initial Hour Burden

Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, there are approximately 3,248 exempt reporting advisers currently filing reports with the SEC.³⁹⁹ The paperwork burden applicable to these exempt reporting advisers consists of the burden attributable to completing a limited number of items in Form ADV Part 1A as well as the burden attributable to the private fund reporting requirements of Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D.

The currently approved estimate of the average total collection of information burden per exempt reporting adviser for the first year that an exempt reporting adviser completes a limited subset of Part 1 of Form ADV, other than Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D, is 2 hours. As discussed above, we do not anticipate that our amendments to Form ADV will affect the per exempt reporting adviser burden estimate. Based on IARD system data, we estimate that there will be 500 new exempt reporting advisers filing Form ADV annually. Therefore, we estimate that the total aggregate annual burden applicable to the existing and new exempt reporting advisers for the first year that they complete Form ADV but excluding private fund reporting requirements increases to 7,496 hours.400 Amortizing the burden imposed by Form ADV over a three-year period to reflect the anticipated period of time that advisers will use the revised Form ADV results in an average annual aggregate burden estimate of 2,499 hours per year.401

As discussed above, we estimate the burden of completing Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D to be 1 hour per private fund. We do not anticipate that our amendments to Form ADV will affect the per exempt reporting adviser burden of completing Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D. Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, we estimate that, on average, the 3,248 exempt reporting advisers report 11,915 funds. In addition, we estimate that the 500 new exempt reporting advisers making their initial filing will report approximately 1,000 funds, resulting in a total aggregate annual burden of 12,915 hours. 402 Amortizing this total burden over three years as we did above for registered advisers results in an average annual aggregate burden estimate of 4,305 hours per year,403 or approximately 1 hour per year, on average, for each exempt reporting adviser.404

ii. Estimated Annual Burden Associated With Amendments and Final Filings

In addition to the burdens associated with initial completion and filing of the portion of the form that exempt reporting advisers are required to prepare, we estimate that, based on IARD system data, each exempt reporting adviser will amend its form 2 times per year. On average, these consist of one interim updating amendment (at an estimated 0.5 hours per

amendment) 405 and one annual updating amendment (at an estimated 1 hour per amendment) 406 each year. In addition, we anticipate 200 final filings by exempt reporting advisers annually (at an estimated 0.1 hours per filing).407 We do not anticipate that our amendments to Form ADV will affect the per exempt reporting adviser burden for amendments or final filings. However, based on the increase in the number of exempt reporting advisers, the total annual burden associated with exempt reporting advisers filing amendments and final filings has increased to 4,892 hours.408

3. Total Revised Burdens

The revised total annual aggregate collection of information burden for SEC registered advisers to file and complete the revised Form ADV (Parts 1 and 2), including the initial burden for both existing and anticipated new registrants, private fund reporting, plus the burden associated with filing amendments to the form, preparing brochure supplements and delivering codes of ethics to clients, is estimated to be approximately 351,386 hours per year, for a monetized total of approximately \$89,427,737.409

The revised total annual collection of information burden for exempt reporting advisers to file and complete the required Items of Part 1A of Form

 $^{^{394}}$ 25% \times 1000 SEC registered advisers = approximately 250 advisers. \$4,400 for legal services \times 250 advisers = \$1,100,000.

 $^{^{395}\,50\%\}times1000$ SEC registered advisers = 500 advisers. \$5,000 for consulting services $\times\,500$ advisers = \$2,500,000.

 $^{^{396}}$ \$1,100,000 + \$2,500,000 = \$3,600,000.

 $^{^{397}}$ 268 advisers × \$37,625 = \$10,083,500.

 $^{^{398}}$ \$3,600,000 + \$10,083,500 = \$13,683,500.

³⁹⁹ Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016. We include existing exempt reporting advisers and their private funds in the estimated initial hour burden calculation because, for the purpose of estimating burdens under the Paperwork Reduction Act, we assume that every new and existing exempt reporting adviser completes an initial Form ADV in a three year period, which is the period after which estimates are required to be renewed.

 $^{^{400}}$ 2 hours × (3,248 reporting exempt reporting advisers + 500 new exempt reporting advisers) = 7.496 hours.

⁴⁰¹ 7,496 hours/3 = 2,499 hours.

 $^{^{402}}$ 11,915 funds + 1,000 funds = 12,915 funds. 12,915 \times 1 hour = 12,915 hours.

 $^{^{403}}$ 12,915 hours/3 years = 4,305 hours per year. 404 4,305 hours per year/3,748 exempt reporting advisers = 1.1 hours per year.

 $^{^{405}}$ 3,248 exempt reporting advisers $\times.5$ hours = 1,624 hours.

 $^{^{406}}$ 3,248 exempt reporting advisers \times 1 hour = 3,248 hours.

 $^{^{407}}$ 200 final filings × 0.1 hours = 20 hours.

^{408 1,624} hours + 3,248 hours + 20 hours = 4,892 hours. Exempt reporting advisers are not required to complete Part 2 of Form ADV and so will not incur an hour burden to prepare new brochure supplements or the cost for preparation of the brochure. Exempt reporting advisers also do not have an obligation to deliver codes of ethics to clients when requested as required by Part 2 of Form ADV.

 $^{^{409}}$ 198,573 hours per year attributable to initial preparation of Form ADV + 10,665 hours per year attributable to initial private fund reporting requirements + 265 hours per year for initial umbrella registration + 141,883 hours per year attributable to filing amendments, brochure supplements and obligations to deliver codes of ethics = 351,386 hours. One commenter stated that the work of compliance is generally carried out by the Chief Compliance Officer with limited assistance from others. PCA Letter. However, based on our experience, we expect that at most Commission registered advisers, the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager, or persons performing similar functions. Data from the SIFMA Management and Professional Earnings Report, modified by Commission staff to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and inflation, and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that costs for these positions are \$221 and \$288 per hour, respectively. $\bar{\mbox{(175,693)}}$ hours \times \$221) + (175,693 hours \times \$288) = \$89,427,737.

ADV, including the burdens associated with private fund reporting, amendments to the form and final filings, will be approximately 11,696 hours per year, for a monetized total of \$2,976,632.410

We estimate that with today's amendments to Form ADV, the revised total aggregate annual hour burden for the form will be approximately 363,082 hours and the monetized total will be approximately \$92,404,369.411 This is an increase of 208,680 hours and \$55,733,942 from the currently approved annual aggregate burden estimates,412 which is attributable primarily to the currently approved burden estimates not considering the amortized annual burden of Form ADV on existing registered advisers and exempt reporting advisers; but also to the larger registered investment adviser and exempt reporting adviser population since the most recent approval, adjustments for inflation, and the amendments to Form ADV. The resulting blended average per adviser burden for Form ADV is 23.77 hours (for a monetized total of \$6,051),413 which consists of an average annual burden of 29.22 hours 414 for each of the estimated 12,024 SEC registered advisers, and 3.60 hours 415 for each of the estimated 3,248 exempt reporting advisers.

Registered investment advisers are also expected to incur an annual cost burden of \$13,683,500, an increase of \$10,083,500 from the current approved cost burden estimate of \$3,600,000. The increase in annual cost burden is attributable to the currently approved burden not considering the cost to

advisers to fair value private fund assets.

B. Rule 204-2

Rule 204-2 (OMB Control No. 3235-0278) requires investment advisers registered, or required to be registered under section 203 of the Act, to keep certain books and records relating to their advisory business. The collection of information under rule 204-2 is necessary for the Commission staff to use in its examination and oversight program. The information provided to the Commission in connection with staff examinations, investigations and oversight programs would be kept confidential subject to the provisions of applicable law. The collection of information is mandatory.

The amendments to rule 204–2 will require investment advisers to make and keep the following records: (i) Documentation necessary to demonstrate the calculation of the performance the adviser distributes to any person, and (ii) all written communications received or sent relating to the adviser's performance.

The currently approved total annual burden for rule 204-2 is based on an estimate of 10,946 registered advisers subject to rule 204-2 and an estimated average burden of 181.45 burden hours each year per adviser, for a total annual aggregate burden estimate of 1,986,152 hours. Based upon updated IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, the approximate number of investment advisers is 12,024. As a result of the increase in the number of advisers registered with the Commission since the current total annual burden estimate was approved, the total burden estimate has increased by 195,603 hours.416 We estimate that most advisers provide, or seek to provide, performance information to their clients. Under the amendments, each adviser will be required to retain the records in the same manner, and for the same period of time, as other books and records under the rule.417 We believe based on staff experience, and several commenters confirmed,418 that the documentation necessary to support the performance calculations is customarily maintained, or required to be maintained by advisers already in

account statements or portfolio management systems. We also believe that most advisers already maintain this information in their books and records, in order to show compliance with the Advisers Act advertising rule, rule 206(4)–1. In the Proposing Release, we estimated that the proposed amendments to rule 204-2 would increase the burden by approximately .5 hours per adviser annually. We received several comments suggesting that our estimated burden increase was significantly too low.419 While we continue to believe that most advisers currently maintain this information, after considering the commenters' concerns, we now estimate that the amendments to rule 204-2 will increase the burden by approximately 1.5 hours per adviser annually for a total annual aggregate increase of 18,036 hours. 420 The revised annual aggregate burden estimate will be 2,199,791 hours.421 The revised average burden estimate of the recordkeeping requirements under rule 204–2 per SEC-registered adviser will be approximately 183 hours per year.422 The burden may be less than 1.5 hours for those advisers that currently maintain this information, and we acknowledge that the burden may be greater than 1.5 hours for advisers that frequently provide performance information to clients and do not currently maintain this information. We believe that, on average, 1.5 hours is an appropriate estimate for this collection of information.

Advisers will likely use a combination of compliance clerks and general clerks to make and keep the information and records required under the rule. The currently approved total annual aggregate cost burden is \$108,708,557.10. We estimate the hourly wage for compliance clerks to be \$65 per hour, including benefits, and the hourly wage for general clerks to be \$58 per hour, including benefits.⁴²³ For

 $^{^{410}}$ 2,499 hours per year attributable to initial preparation of Form ADV + 4,305 hours per year attributable to initial private fund reporting requirements + 4,892 hours per year for amendments and final filings = 11,696 hours. We expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager, or persons performing similar functions. Data from the SIFMA Management and Professional Earnings Report, modified by Commission staff to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and inflation, and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that costs for these positions are \$221 and \$288 per hour, respectively. $(5,848 \times \$221) + (5,848 \times \$288) =$ \$2,976,632.

 $^{^{411}}$ 351,386 hours + 11,696 hours = 363,082 hours. \$89,427,737 + \$2,976,632 = \$92,404,369.

 $^{^{412}}$ 363,082 hours-154,402 hours = 208,680 hours. \$92,404,369-\$36,670,427 (currently approved monetized burden estimate) = \$55,733,942.

 $^{^{413}}$ 363,082 hours/(12,024 registered advisers + 3,248 exempt reporting advisers) = 23.77 hours. \$92,404,369/(12,024 registered advisers + 3,248 exempt reporting advisers) = \$6,051.

 $^{^{414}}$ 351,386 hours/12,024 registered advisers = 29.22 hours.

 $^{^{415}}$ 11,696 hours/3,248 exempt reporting advisers = 3.60 hours.

 $^{^{416}}$ 12,024 advisers \times 181.45 hours = 2,181,755 hours. 2,181,755 hours — 1,986,152 hours = 195,603 hours.

⁴¹⁷ Specifically, the records must be maintained in an easily accessible place for at least five years from the end of the fiscal year during which the last entry was made in such record, the first two years in an appropriate office of the investment adviser. See rule 204–2(e)(1).

 $^{^{418}\,} See,\, e.g.,\, ABA$ Committee Letter; Morningstar Letter; PCA Letter.

⁴¹⁹ ACG Letter; Anonymous Letter (estimates a training burden of 4–8 hours per effected employee in the first year; estimates that there will be additional expenses for data analysis and storage); PEGCC Letter (argues that, with respect to the proposed amendments to rule 204–2, the Commission significantly understated the burden on advisers and presented little evidence to support its burden estimate). See ASG Letter.

 $^{^{420}\,12,\!024}$ advisers $\times\,1.5$ hours = 18,036 hours.

 $^{^{421}}$ 1,986,152 (current approved burden) + 195,603 (burden for additional registrants) + 18,036 (burden for amendments) = 2,199,791 hours.

⁴²² 2,199,791 hours / 12,024 advisers = 183 hours.

⁴²³ Our hourly wage rate estimate for a compliance clerk and general clerk is based on data from the SIFMA Office Salaries in the Securities Industry Report 2013 ("SIFMA Office Salaries Report"), modified by Commission staff to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and inflation, and multiplied by 2.93, to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead.

each adviser, 183 annual burden hours will be required to make and keep the information and records required under the rule. We anticipate that compliance clerks will perform an estimated 32 hours of this work, and general clerks will perform the remaining 151 hours. The total annual cost per respondent therefore will be an estimated \$10,838,424 for a total annual aggregate burden cost estimate of approximately \$130,316,112,425 an increase of \$21,607,555 from the currently approved total annual aggregate cost per respondent.426 The increase in cost is attributable to a larger registered investment adviser population since the most recent PRA approval, an adjustment for inflation in the hourly wage estimates for a compliance clerk and general clerk, and the rule 204-2 amendments discussed in this Release.

VI. Final Regulatory Flexibility **Analysis**

The Commission has prepared the following Final Regulatory Flexibility Act Analysis, in accordance with section 4(a) of the Regulatory Flexibility Act, in relation to our amendments to Form ADV and rule 204-2 and our technical amendments to certain other rules under the Advisers Act.427 We prepared an Initial Regulatory Flexibility Analysis ("IRFA") in the Proposing Release.428

A. Need for and Objectives of the Amendments

We are adopting amendments to Form ADV that are designed to provide the Commission with additional information about registered investment advisers, including information about separately managed accounts, provide for umbrella registration for multiple investment advisers operating as a single advisory business, and provide technical, clarifying and other amendments to certain Form ADV provisions. The amendments to Form ADV will improve the depth and quality of the information provided by investment advisers to the Commission and the public.

We are also amending the Advisers Act books and records rule to require advisers to make and keep supporting documentation that demonstrates performance calculations or rates of

return in any written communications that the adviser circulates or distributes, directly or indirectly, to any person. We believe that the amendments to the books and records rule will improve investor protections by providing useful information in examining and evaluating advisers' performance claims.

Finally, we are adopting technical amendments to certain rules under the Advisers Act to remove transition provisions where the transition process is complete.

B. Significant Issues Raised by Public Comments

The Commission is sensitive to the burdens that the Form ADV and rule amendments may have on small advisers. In the Proposing Release, we requested comment on matters discussed in the IRFA. In particular, we sought comments on the number of small entities, particularly small advisers, to which the amendments to Form ADV and Advisers Act rules would apply, and the impact of those amendments on the small entities, including whether the effects would be economically significant.

The Commission received one comment letter specifically addressing the IRFA 429 in addition to several comment letters that discussed the impact of the proposed amendments to Form ADV on smaller advisers. 430 With respect to the reporting on Form ADV regarding separately managed accounts, several commenters suggested decreasing the burden on small advisers by increasing the threshold for reporting derivatives and borrowings information in Schedule D, Section 5.K.(2) to \$500 million from the proposed \$150 million.431 As discussed above, we are persuaded by commenters that this is a sensible accommodation that would allow us to meet our regulatory objectives while alleviating reporting burdens on smaller advisers, and have raised the minimum threshold for reporting information about the use of borrowings and derivatives in separately managed accounts to advisers with at least \$500 million in separately managed account regulatory assets under management, from the proposed threshold of \$150 million.432 A commenter also suggested not requiring advisers with less than \$150 million in

separately managed account assets to report any separately managed account information, including in Sections 5.K.(1) and 5.K.(3).433 As discussed in Section II.A.1. of this Release, we recognize that this reporting will impose some burden on all advisers with separately managed accounts, but we believe that gathering this information is important for us to gain a full understanding of assets held in separately managed accounts managed by investment advisers of different sizes. We also have limited both the scope of information to be reported and the frequency of reporting, which lessens the burden on small advisers.

One commenter described more generally the burdens of the amendments to Form ADV on smaller private fund advisers.434 Other commenters noted that smaller advisers may not have additional staff to meet any increased burdens in reporting, and that smaller advisers may not have the staffing that we assume in calculating monetary burdens on advisers.⁴³⁵ Another commenter noted that the requirement to report information about additional offices may have a disproportionate impact on smaller advisers.436

With respect to the amendments that we proposed to the Books and Records rule, one commenter noted that while the amendments were not themselves burdensome, when aggregated with other recordkeeping obligations, could lead to overall compliance burdens for smaller advisers.437 While we acknowledge commenters' concerns, records from advisers of all sizes are required for our staff to be able to conduct its oversight of advisers, including examinations and investigations. Further, based on our staff's experience and the information provided by several commenters,438 we believe that most advisers already maintain this information. Thus, we are adopting the amendments largely as proposed.

With respect to the amendments to Form ADV and the Advisers Act rules generally, we believe that they will improve the depth and quality of information provided by investment advisers to the Commission and the public and our oversight of advisers.

 $^{^{424}}$ (32 hours per compliance clerk × \$65) + (151 hours per general clerk \times \$58) = (\$2,080 + \$8,758) = \$10.838.

 $^{^{425}}$ \$10,838 per adviser × 12,024 advisers = approximately \$130,316,112.

⁴²⁶ \$130,316,112 - \$108,708,557 = \$21,607,555.

^{427 5} U.S.C. 604(a).

 $^{^{428}\,}See$ Proposing Release, supra footnote 3 at Section V.

⁴²⁹ PCA Letter.

⁴³⁰ Adrian Day Letter; AIMA Letter; Diercks Letter; IAA Letter; SBIA Letter; Schwab & Co.

⁴³¹ IAA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schwab & Co. Letter.

⁴³² See Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D. Section 5.K.(2).

 $^{^{433}}$ AIMA Letter; see also ASG Letter (suggesting establishing a minimum regulatory assets under management threshold above which reporting requirements would be imposed).

⁴³⁴ See SBIA Letter.

⁴³⁵ Adrian Day Letter; Diercks Letter; PCA Letter.

 $^{^{\}rm 436}\,\rm NRS$ Letter.

⁴³⁷ SBIA Letter.

⁴³⁸ See, e.g., ABA Committee Letter; Morningstar Letter; PCA Letter.

Information about advisers of all sizes is required for the Commission and its staff to perform their roles in overseeing advisers. Accordingly, we are not modifying the reporting requirements for smaller advisers.

C. Small Entities Subject to the Rule and Rule Amendments

The amendments to Form ADV and the Advisers Act rules affect all advisers registered with the Commission and exempt reporting advisers, including small entities. Under Commission rules, for the purposes of the Advisers Act and the Regulatory Flexibility Act, an investment adviser generally is a small entity if it: (1) Has assets under management having a total value of less than \$25 million: (2) did not have total assets of \$5 million or more on the last day of the most recent fiscal year; and (3) does not control, is not controlled by, and is not under common control with another investment adviser that has assets under management of \$25 million or more, or any person (other than a natural person) that had total assets of \$5 million or more on the last day of its most recent fiscal year.439

Our rule and Form ADV amendments will not affect most advisers that are small entities ("small advisers") because they are generally registered with one or more state securities authorities and not with us. Under section 203A of the Advisers Act, most small advisers are prohibited from registering with the Commission and are regulated by state regulators. Based on IARD system data, we estimate that as of May 16, 2016, approximately 526 advisers that are small entities are registered with the Commission.440 Because these advisers are registered, they, like all SECregistered investment advisers, will all be subject to the amendments to Form ADV, rule 204–2 and other Advisers Act

The only small entity exempt reporting advisers that are subject to the amendments are exempt reporting advisers that maintain their principal office and place of business in Wyoming or outside the United States. Advisers with less than \$25 million in assets under management generally are prohibited from registering with us unless they maintain their principal office and place of business in Wyoming or outside the United States. Exempt reporting advisers are not required to report regulatory assets under management on Form ADV and therefore we do not have a precise

number of exempt reporting advisers that are small entities. Exempt reporting advisers are required to report in Part 1A, Schedule D the gross asset value of each private fund they manage.441 Based on responses to that question, we estimate that there is approximately 1 exempt reporting adviser with its principal office and place of business in Wyoming that meets the definition of small entity. Advisers with their principal office and place of business outside the United States may have additional assets under management other than what is reported in Schedule D. Based on IARD filings, approximately 14.3% of registered investment advisers with their principal office and place of business outside the U.S. are small entities. Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016, there are approximately 1,428 exempt reporting advisers with their principal office and place of business outside the U.S. We estimate that 14.3% of those advisers, approximately 204 exempt reporting advisers, are small entities.

D. Projected Reporting, Recordkeeping, and Other Compliance Requirements

The amendments to Form ADV and rule 204-2 impose certain reporting, recordkeeping, and compliance requirements on all Commissionregistered advisers, including small advisers. All Commission-registered small advisers are required to file Form ADV and include the new information required by the amendments, and all Commission-registered small advisers are subject to the amended recordkeeping requirements. Our technical amendments to other Advisers Act rules do not impose different reporting, recordkeeping, or other compliance requirements on small advisers.

Form ADV Amendments

The amendments to Form ADV require registered investment advisers to report different or additional information than what is currently required. Approximately 526 small advisers currently registered with us are subject to these requirements. We expect these 526 small advisers to spend, on average, 5 hours to respond to the new and amended questions, not including items relating to private fund reporting, which is discussed below. We expect the aggregate cost to small advisers associated with this process is \$669,335.443

In addition, of these 526 small advisers, we estimate that 3 small advisers currently rely on the 2012 ABA Letter to act as filing advisers for their relying advisers.⁴⁴⁴ We expect that our changes to codify umbrella registration will take 3 hours ⁴⁴⁵ in the aggregate, at a cost to small advisers of \$764.⁴⁴⁶ We do not know how many additional small advisers will use umbrella registration as incorporated into Form ADV.

We do not estimate any increase or decrease in burden related to our amendments for small private fund advisers, other than the hours related to Schedule R, or for exempt reporting advisers. The total estimated costs associated with our amendments to Form ADV that we expect will be borne by small advisers is \$670,099.⁴⁴⁷

Amendments to Books and Records Rule

Our amendments to rule 204-2's performance information recordkeeping provisions require investment advisers to make and keep the following records: (i) Documentation necessary to demonstrate the calculation of the performance the adviser distributes to any person, and (ii) all written communications received or sent relating to the adviser's performance. These amendments will create reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements for small advisers. As discussed in the Paperwork Reduction Act Analysis in Section V. above, the amendments to rule 204-2 will increase the burden by

senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. Data from the SIFMA Management and Professional Earnings Report, modified by Commission staff to account for an 1,800-hour work year and inflation, and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits, and overhead, suggest that costs for these positions are \$221 and \$288 per hour, respectively. 526 small advisers \times 5 hours = 2,630 hours. [1,315 hours \times \$221 = \$290,615] + [1,315 hours \times \$288 = \$378,720] = \$669,335.

 444 Based on IARD system data as of May 16, 2016.

⁴⁴⁵ For purposes of the Paperwork Reduction Act, we estimated in Section V of this Release that amendments to codify umbrella registration will take an additional 1 hour per filing adviser.

446 As discussed in connection with the Paperwork Reduction Act, we expect that performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. Data from the SIFMA Management and Professional Earnings Report, modified by Commission staff to account for an 1,800-hour work year and inflation, and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits, and overhead, suggest that costs for these positions are \$221 and \$288 per hour, respectively. 3 filing advisers × 1 hour = 3 hour. [1.5 hours × \$221 = \$332] + [1.5 hours × \$288 = \$432] = \$764.

 447 \$669,335 + \$764 = \$670,099. These costs are discussed in Paperwork Reduction Act Analysis in Section V. of this Release.

⁴³⁹ Rule 0–7(a) under the Advisers Act.

 $^{^{440}\,\}mathrm{Based}$ on SEC-registered investment adviser responses to Form ADV, Item 5.F and Item 12.

⁴⁴¹ See Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1).A., Question 11.

⁴⁴² See Section V. of this Release.

⁴⁴³We expect that performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a

approximately 1.5 hours per adviser. We expect the aggregate cost to small advisers associated with our amendments is \$46,700.

E. Agency Action To Minimize Effect on Small Entities

The Regulatory Flexibility Act directs the Commission to consider significant alternatives that would accomplish the stated objective, while minimizing any significant adverse impact on small entities. In connection with the Form ADV and rule amendments, the Commission considered the following alternatives: (i) The establishment of differing compliance or reporting requirements that take into account the resources available to small advisers; (ii) the clarification, consolidation, or simplification of compliance and reporting requirements under the Form ADV and rule amendments for such small entities; (iii) the use of performance rather than design standards; and (iv) an exemption from coverage of the Form ADV and rule amendments, or any part thereof, for such small entities.

Regarding the first and second alternatives, the adopted amendments require reporting on separately managed accounts on Schedule 5.K.(2) of Form ADV only for advisers with \$500 million or more of regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts. Further, we require semi-annual information filed annually for those advisers with regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts of at least \$10 billion, and annual information for other advisers.449 Requiring no reporting on these items for advisers with less than \$500 million, and less detailed reporting for advisers with less than \$10 billion, is designed to balance our regulatory needs for this type of information while seeking to minimize the reporting burden on advisers that manage a smaller amount of separately managed account assets where appropriate.

Regarding the first and fourth alternatives for the other amendments to Form ADV and Advisers Act rules, we do not believe that different compliance or reporting requirements or an exemption from coverage of the Form ADV and rule amendments, or any part thereof, for small entities, would be appropriate. Information about advisers of all sizes is required for the Commission and its staff to perform their role in overseeing investment advisers. Accordingly, we are not modifying the reporting requirements for smaller advisers.

Regarding the second alternative for the other amendments to Form ADV and the Advisers Act rules, we considered whether further clarification, consolidation, or simplification of the compliance requirements was feasible or necessary. In response to commenters, we clarified certain instructions and items, which apply to all advisers filing Form ADV. The remaining Form ADV amendments do not change that all SEC-registered advisers use a single form, Form ADV, and an existing filing system, IARD, for reporting and registration purposes, and this does not change for small entities. With respect to the rule 204-2 amendments, we believe that the same requirements should apply to all advisers to permit our staff to more effectively examine them.

Regarding the third alternative, we considered using performance rather than design standards with respect to the amendments to Form ADV and rule 204–2 but, for the Commission and its staff to perform their role in overseeing advisers, advisers must provide certain registration information and maintain books and records in a uniform and quantifiable manner so that it is useful to our regulatory and examination program.

VII. Statutory Authority

The Commission is adopting amendments to Form ADV under section 19(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 [15 U.S.C. 77s(a)], sections 23(a) and 28(e)(2) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 [15 U.S.C. 78w(a) and 78bb(e)(2)], section 319(a) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 [15 U.S.C. 7sss(a)], section 38(a) of the Investment Company Act of 1940 [15 U.S.C. 80a-37(a)], and section 203(c)(1), 204 and 211(a) of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 [15 U.S.C. 80b-3(c)(1), 80b-4, and 80b-11(a)]. The Commission is amending rule 204-2 pursuant to the authority set forth in sections 204 and 211 of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-4 and 80b-11]. The Commission is amending rule 202(a)(11)(G)-1 pursuant

to authority in sections 202(a)(11)(G) and 206A of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-2(a)(11)(G) and 80b-6A]. The Commission is amending rule 203-1 pursuant to authority in section 206A of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-6A]. The Commission is rescinding rule 203A-5 and amending rule 204-1 pursuant to authority in sections 204 and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-4 and 80b-11(a)]. The Commission is amending rule 204–3 pursuant to authority in sections 204, 206(4) and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-4, 80b-6(4) and 80b-11(a)].

List of Subjects in 17 CFR Parts 275 and 279

Reporting and recordkeeping requirements; Securities.

Text of Rule and Form Amendments

For the reasons set forth in the preamble, title 17, chapter II of the Code of Federal Regulations is amended as follows.

PART 275—RULES AND REGULATIONS, INVESTMENT ADVISERS ACT OF 1940

■ 1. The general authority citation for part 275 continues to read as follows, and the sectional authority for § 275.230A-5 is removed.

Authority: 15 U.S.C. 80b-2(a)(11)(G), 80b-2(a)(11)(H), 80b-2(a)(17), 80b-3, 80b-4, 80b-4, 80b-64, 80b-6a, and 80b-11, unless otherwise noted.

§ 275.202(a)(11)(G)-1 [Amended]

- \blacksquare 2. Amend § 275.202(a)(11)(G)–1 by removing paragraph (e).
- 3. Section 275.203–1 is amended by:
- a. In the first sentence of paragraph (a) removing the phrase "Subject to paragraph (b), to" and adding in its place "To";
- b. Removing paragraph (b);
- c. In the NOTE TO PARAGRAPHS (a) AND (b), revising the paragraph heading;
- d. Redesignating paragraphs (c) and (d) as paragraphs (b) and (c); and
- e. Removing paragraph (e). The revision reads as follows:

§ 275.203–1 Application for investment adviser registration.

(a) * * * NOTE TO PARAGRAPH (a): * * *

§ 275.203A-5 [Removed and Reserved]

 \blacksquare 4. Section 275.203A-5 is removed and reserved.

 $^{^{448}}$ As discussed in connection with the Paperwork Reduction Act, we expect that performance of this function will most likely be allocated between compliance clerks and general clerks with compliance clerks performing 17% of the function and general clerks performing 83% of the function. Data from the SIFMA Office Salaries Report modified by Commission staff to account for an 1,800-hour work year and inflation, and multiplied by 2.93 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits, and overhead, suggest that costs for these positions are \$65 per hour and \$58 per hour, respectively. 526 small advisers $\times 1.5 \text{ hours} = 789 \text{ hours}. \ [0.17 \times 789 \text{ hours} \times \$65 = \$8.718] + [0.83 \times 789 \text{ hours} \times \$58 = \$37.982] = \$46,700.$

 $^{^{449}\,\}mathrm{Amended}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Sections 5.K.(1).

§ 275.204-1 [Amended]

- 5. Section 275.204–1 is amended by:
- a. In the first sentence of paragraph (b)(1) removing the phrase "Subject to paragraph (c) of this section, you" and adding in its place "You";
- b. Removing paragraph (c); and
- c. Redesignating paragraphs (d) and (e) as paragraphs (c) and (d).
- \blacksquare 6. Section 275.204-2 is amended by:
- a. Revising paragraph (a)(7); and
- b. In paragraph (a)(16) removing the phrase "to 10 or more persons" and adding in its place "to any person".

The revision reads as follows:

§ 275.204–2 Books and records to be maintained by investment advisers.

(a) * * '

- (7) Originals of all written communications received and copies of all written communications sent by such investment adviser relating to:
- (i) Any recommendation made or proposed to be made and any advice given or proposed to be given;
- (ii) Any receipt, disbursement or delivery of funds or securities;
- (iii) The placing or execution of any order to purchase or sell any security;
- (iv) The performance or rate of return of any or all managed accounts or securities recommendations: *Provided*, *however*:

- (A) That the investment adviser shall not be required to keep any unsolicited market letters and other similar communications of general public distribution not prepared by or for the investment adviser, and
- (B) That if the investment adviser sends any notice, circular or other advertisement offering any report, analysis, publication or other investment advisory service to more than 10 persons, the investment adviser shall not be required to keep a record of the names and addresses of the persons to whom it was sent; except that if such notice, circular or advertisement is distributed to persons named on any list, the investment adviser shall retain with the copy of such notice, circular or advertisement a memorandum describing the list and the source thereof.

* * * * *

§ 275.204-3 [Amended]

- 7. Section 275.204–3 is amended by:
- a. Removing paragraph (g); and
- b. Redesignating paragraph (h) as paragraph (g).

PART 279—FORMS PRESCRIBED UNDER THE INVESTMENT ADVISERS ACT OF 1940

■ 8. The authority citation for Part 279 continues to read as follows:

Authority: The Investment Advisers Act of 1940, 15 U.S.C. 80b–1, *et seq.*

- 9. Form ADV [referenced in § 279.1] is amended by:
- a. In the instructions to the form, revising the sections entitled "Form ADV: General Instructions." The revised version of Form ADV: General Instructions is attached as Appendix A;
- b. In the instructions to the form, revising the section entitled "Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A." The revised version of Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A is attached as Appendix B;
- c. In the instructions to the form, revising the section entitled "Form ADV: Glossary of Terms." The revised version of Form ADV: Glossary of Terms is attached as Appendix C;
- d. In the form, revising Part 1A. The revised version of Form ADV, Part 1A, is attached as Appendix D.

Note: The text of Form ADV does not and the amendments will not appear in the Code of Federal Regulations.

By the Commission.
Dated: August 25, 2016.

Brent J. Fields,

Secretary.

BILLING CODE 8011-01-P

APPENDIX A

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION AND
- REPORT FORM BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

Form ADV: General Instructions

Read these instructions carefully before filing Form ADV. Failure to follow these instructions, properly complete the form, or pay all required fees may result in your application or report being delayed or rejected.

In these instructions and in Form ADV, "you" means the investment adviser (*i.e.*, the advisory firm).

If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, "you" means the SID, rather than your bank, unless the instructions or the form provide otherwise.

If you are a *private fund* adviser filing an *umbrella registration*, "you" means the *filing adviser* and each *relying adviser*, unless the instructions or the form provide otherwise. The information in Items 1, 2, 3 and 10 (including corresponding schedules) should be provided for the *filing adviser* only.

Terms that appear in *italics* are defined in the Glossary of Terms to Form ADV.

1. Where can I get more information on Form ADV, electronic filing, and the IARD?

The SEC provides information about its rules and the Advisers Act on its website: http://www.sec.gov/iard>.

NASAA provides information about state investment adviser laws and state rules, and how to contact a *state securities authority*, on its website: http://www.nasaa.org>.

FINRA provides information about the IARD and electronic filing on the IARD website: http://www.iard.com>.

2. What is Form ADV used for?

Investment advisers use Form ADV to:

- Register with the Securities and Exchange Commission
- Register with one or more state securities authorities
- Amend those registrations;

- Report to the SEC as an exempt reporting adviser
- Report to one or more state securities authorities as an exempt reporting adviser
- Amend those reports; and
- Submit a final report as an exempt reporting adviser

3. How is Form ADV organized?

Form ADV contains four parts:

- Part 1A asks a number of questions about you, your business practices, the *persons* who own and *control* you, and the *persons* who provide investment advice on your behalf.
 - All advisers registering with the SEC or any of the *state securities authorities* must complete Part 1A.
 - Exempt reporting advisers (that are not also registering with any state securities authority) must complete only the following Items of Part 1A: 1, 2, 3, 6, 7, 10, and 11, as well as corresponding schedules. Exempt reporting advisers that are registering with any state securities authority must complete all of Form ADV.

Part 1A also contains several supplemental schedules. The items of Part 1A let you know which schedules you must complete.

- O Schedule A asks for information about your direct owners and executive officers.
- o Schedule B asks for information about your indirect owners.
- Schedule C is used by paper filers to update the information required by Schedules A and B (see Instruction 18).
- Schedule D asks for additional information for certain items in Part 1A.
- o Schedule R asks for additional information about *relying advisers*.
- O Disclosure Reporting Pages (or DRPs) are schedules that ask for details about disciplinary events involving you or your *advisory affiliates*.
- Part 1B asks additional questions required by *state securities authorities*. Part 1B contains three additional DRPs. If you are applying for SEC registration or are registered only with the SEC, you do not have to complete Part 1B. (If you are filing electronically and you do not have to complete Part 1B, you will not see Part 1B).
- Part 2A requires advisers to create narrative *brochures* containing information about the advisory firm. The requirements in Part 2A apply to all investment advisers registered with or applying for registration with the SEC, but do not apply to *exempt reporting advisers*. Every application for registration must include a narrative brochure prepared in

accordance with the requirements of Part 2A of Form ADV. See Advisers Act Rule 203-1.

• Part 2B requires advisers to create *brochure supplements* containing information about certain *supervised persons*. The requirements in Part 2B apply to all investment advisers registered with or applying for registration with the SEC, but do not apply to *exempt reporting advisers*.

4. When am I required to update my Form ADV?

- SEC- and State-Registered Advisers:
 - Annual updating amendments: You must amend your Form ADV each year by filing an annual updating amendment within 90 days after the end of your fiscal year. When you submit your annual updating amendment, you must update your responses to all items, including corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C, and D and all sections of Schedule R for each relying adviser. You must submit your summary of material changes required by Item 2 of Part 2A either in the brochure (cover page or the page immediately thereafter) or as an exhibit to your brochure.
 - Other-than-annual amendments: In addition to your annual updating amendment, if you are registered with the SEC or a state securities authority, you must amend your Form ADV, including corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C, D, and R, by filing additional amendments (other-than-annual amendments) promptly, if:
 - you are adding or removing a relying adviser as part of your umbrella registration;
 - information you provided in response to Items 1 (except 1.O. and Section 1.F. of Schedule D), 3, 9 (except 9.A.(2), 9.B.(2), 9.E., and 9.F.), or 11 of Part 1A or Items 1, 2.A. through 2.F., or 2.I. of Part 1B or Sections 1 or 3 of Schedule R becomes inaccurate in any way;
 - information you provided in response to Items 4, 8, or 10 of Part 1A, or Item
 2.G. of Part 1B, or Section 10 of Schedule R becomes <u>materially</u> inaccurate; or
 - information you provided in your *brochure* becomes <u>materially</u> inaccurate (see note below for exceptions).

Notes: Part 1: If you are submitting an other-than-annual amendment, you are not required to update your responses to Items 2, 5, 6, 7, 9.A.(2), 9.B.(2), 9.E., 9.F., or 12 of Part 1A, Items 2.H. or 2.J. of Part 1B, Section 1.F. of Schedule D or Section 2 of Schedule R even if your responses to those items have become inaccurate.

Part 2: You must amend your *brochure supplements* (see Form ADV, Part 2B) promptly if any information in them becomes <u>materially</u> inaccurate. If you are submitting an other-than-annual amendment to your *brochure*, you are not required to update your summary of material changes as required by Item 2. You are not required to update your *brochure* between annual amendments solely because the amount of *client* assets you manage has changed or because your fee schedule has changed. However, if you are updating your *brochure* for a separate reason in between annual amendments, and the amount of *client* assets you manage listed in response to Item 4.E. or your fee schedule listed in response to Item 5.A. has become materially inaccurate, you should update that item(s) as part of the interim amendment.

- If you are an SEC-registered adviser, you are required to file your *brochure* amendments electronically through IARD. You are not required to file amendments to your *brochure supplements* with the SEC, but you must maintain a copy of them in your files.
- If you are a state-registered adviser, you are required to file your brochure amendments and brochure supplement amendments with the appropriate state securities authorities through IARD.

Exempt reporting advisers:

- o <u>Annual Updating Amendments</u>: You must amend your Form ADV each year by filing an <u>annual updating amendment</u> within 90 days after the end of your fiscal year. When you submit your <u>annual updating amendment</u>, you must update your responses to all required items, including corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C, and D.
- Other-than-Annual Amendments: In addition to your *annual updating amendment*, you must amend your Form ADV, including corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C, and D, by filing additional amendments (other-than-annual amendments) promptly if:
 - information you provided in response to Items 1 (except Item 1.O. and Section 1.F. of Schedule D), 3, or 11 becomes inaccurate in any way; or
 - information you provided in response to Item 10 becomes <u>materially</u> inaccurate.

Failure to update your Form ADV, as required by this instruction, is a violation of SEC rules or similar state rules and could lead to your registration being revoked.

5. What is SEC *umbrella registration* and how can I satisfy the requirements of filing an *umbrella registration?*

An *umbrella registration* is a single registration by a *filing adviser* and one or more *relying advisers* who advise only *private funds* and certain separately managed account *clients* that are *qualified clients* and collectively conduct a single advisory business. Absent other facts suggesting that the *filing adviser* and *relying adviser*(s) conduct different businesses, *umbrella registration* is available under the following circumstances:

- i. The *filing adviser* and each *relying adviser* advise only *private funds* and *clients* in separately managed accounts that are *qualified clients* and are otherwise eligible to invest in the *private funds* advised by the *filing adviser* or a *relying adviser* and whose accounts pursue investment objectives and strategies that are substantially similar or otherwise related to those *private funds*.
- ii. The *filing adviser* has its *principal office and place of business* in the United States and, therefore, all of the substantive provisions of the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder apply to the *filing adviser's* and each *relying adviser's* dealings with each of its *clients*, regardless of whether any *client* of the *filing adviser* or *relying adviser* providing the advice is a *United States person*.
- iii. Each *relying adviser*, its *employees* and the *persons* acting on its behalf are subject to the *filing adviser*'s supervision and *control* and, therefore, each *relying adviser*, its *employees* and the *persons* acting on its behalf are "persons associated with" the *filing adviser* (as defined in section 202(a)(17) of the Advisers Act).
- iv. The advisory activities of each *relying adviser* are subject to the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder, and each *relying adviser* is subject to examination by the SEC.
- v. The *filing adviser* and each *relying adviser* operate under a single code of ethics adopted in accordance with SEC rule 204A-1 and a single set of written policies and procedures adopted and implemented in accordance with SEC rule 206(4)-7 and administered by a single chief compliance officer in accordance with that rule.

To satisfy the requirements of Form ADV while using *umbrella registration* the *filing adviser* must sign, file, and update as required, a single Form ADV (Parts 1 and 2) that relates to, and includes all information concerning, the *filing adviser* and each *relying adviser* (*e.g.*, disciplinary information and ownership information), and must include this same information in any other reports or filings it must make under the Advisers Act or the rules thereunder (*e.g.*, Form PF). The *filing adviser* and each *relying adviser* must not be prohibited from registering with the SEC by section 203A of the Advisers Act (*i.e.*, the *filing adviser* and each *relying adviser* must individually qualify for SEC registration).

Unless otherwise specified, references to "you" in Form ADV refer to both the *filing adviser* and each *relying adviser*. The information in Items 1, 2, 3 and 10 (including corresponding schedules) should be provided for the *filing adviser* only. A separate Schedule R should be completed for each *relying adviser*. References to "you" in Schedule R refer to the *relying adviser* only.

A *filing adviser* applying for registration with the SEC should complete a Schedule R for each *relying adviser*. If you are a *filing adviser* registered with the SEC and would like to add or delete *relying advisers* from an *umbrella registration*, you should file an other-than-annual amendment and add or delete Schedule Rs as needed.

Note: *Umbrella registration* is not available to *exempt reporting advisers*.

6. Where do I sign my Form ADV application or amendment?

You must sign the appropriate Execution Page. There are three Execution Pages at the end of the form. Your initial application, your initial report (in the case of an *exempt reporting adviser*), and all amendments to Form ADV must include at least one Execution Page.

- If you are applying for or are amending your SEC registration, or if you are reporting as an *exempt reporting adviser* or amending your report, you must sign and submit either a:
 - o Domestic Investment Adviser Execution Page, if you (the advisory firm) are a resident of the United States; or
 - o *Non-Resident* Investment Adviser Execution Page, if you (the advisory firm) are not a resident of the United States.
- If you are applying for or are amending your registration with a *state securities authority*, you must sign and submit the State-Registered Investment Adviser Execution Page.

7. Who must sign my Form ADV or amendment?

The individual who signs the form depends upon your form of organization:

- For a sole proprietorship, the sole proprietor.
- For a partnership, a general partner.
- For a corporation, an authorized principal officer.
- For a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, a principal officer of your bank who is directly engaged in the management, direction, or supervision of your investment advisory activities.
- For all others, an authorized individual who participates in managing or directing your affairs.

The signature does not have to be notarized, and in the case of an electronic filing, should be a typed name.

8. How do I file my Form ADV?

Complete Form ADV electronically using the Investment Adviser Registration Depository (IARD) if:

- You are filing with the SEC (and submitting *notice filings* to any of the *state securities authorities*), or
- You are filing with a *state securities authority* that requires or permits advisers to submit Form ADV through the IARD.

Note: SEC rules require advisers that are registered or applying for registration with the SEC, or that are reporting to the SEC as an *exempt reporting adviser*, to file electronically through the IARD system. See SEC rules 203-1 and 204-4.

To file electronically, go to the IARD website (<www.iard.com>), which contains detailed instructions for advisers to follow when filing through the IARD.

Complete Form ADV (Paper Version) on paper if:

- You are filing with the SEC or a *state securities authority* that requires electronic filing, but you have been granted a continuing hardship exemption. Hardship exemptions are described in Instruction 17.
- You are filing with a *state securities authority* that permits (but does not require) electronic filing and you do not file electronically.

9. How do I get started filing electronically?

First, obtain a copy of the IARD Entitlement Package from the following website: http://www.iard.com/GetStarted.asp. Second, request access to the IARD system for your firm by completing and submitting the IARD Entitlement Package. The IARD Entitlement Package explains how the form may be submitted. Mail the forms to: FINRA Entitlement Group, 9509 Key West Avenue, Rockville, MD 20850.

When FINRA receives your Entitlement Package, they will assign a *CRD* number (identification number for your firm) and a user I.D. code and password (identification number and system password for the individual(s) who will submit Form ADV filings for your firm). Your firm may request an I.D. code and password for more than one individual. FINRA also will create a financial account for you from which the IARD will deduct filing fees and any state fees you are required to pay. If you already have a *CRD* account with FINRA, it will also serve as your IARD account; a separate account will not be established.

Once you receive your *CRD* number, user I.D. code and password, and you have funded your account, you are ready to file electronically.

Questions regarding the Entitlement Process should be addressed to FINRA at 240.386.4848.

10. If I am applying for registration with the SEC, or amending my SEC registration, how do I make *notice filings* with the *state securities authorities*?

If you are applying for registration with the SEC or are amending your SEC registration, one or more *state securities authorities* may require you to provide them with copies of your SEC filings. We call these filings "notice filings." Your notice filings will be sent electronically to the states that you check on Item 2.C. of Part 1A. The *state securities authorities* to which you send notice filings may charge fees, which will be deducted from the account you establish with FINRA. To determine which *state securities authorities* require SEC-registered advisers to submit notice filings and to pay fees, consult the relevant state investment adviser law or *state securities authority*. See General Instruction 1.

If you are granted a continuing hardship exemption to file Form ADV on paper, FINRA will enter your filing into the IARD and your *notice filings* will be sent electronically to the *state securities authorities* that you check on Item 2.C. of Part 1A.

11. I am registered with a state. When must I switch to SEC registration?

If at the time of your *annual updating amendment* you meet at least one of the requirements for SEC registration in Item 2.A.(1) to (12) of Part 1A, you must apply for registration with the SEC within 90 days after you file the *annual updating amendment*. Once you register with the SEC, you are subject to SEC regulation, regardless of whether you remain registered with one or more states. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2). Each of your *investment adviser representatives*, however, may be subject to registration in those states in which the representative has a place of business. See Advisers Act section 203A(b)(1); SEC rule 203A-3(a). For additional information, consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you are "doing business." See General Instruction 1.

12. I am registered with the SEC. When must I switch to registration with a *state* securities authority?

If you check box 13 in Item 2.A. of Part 1A to report on your *annual updating amendment* that you are no longer eligible to register with the SEC, you must withdraw from SEC registration within 180 days after the end of your fiscal year by filing Form ADV-W. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2). You should consult state law or the *state securities authority* for the states in which you are "doing business" to determine if you are required to register in these states. See General Instruction 1. Until you file your Form ADV-W with the SEC, you will remain subject to SEC regulation, and you also will be subject to regulation in any states where you register. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2).

13. I am an exempt reporting adviser. When must I submit my first report on Form ADV?

• All exempt reporting advisers:

You must submit your initial Form ADV filing within 60 days of relying on the exemption from registration under either section 203(l) of the Advisers Act as an adviser solely to one or more venture capital funds or section 203(m) of the Advisers Act because

you act solely as an adviser to private funds and have assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million.

• Additional instruction for advisers switching from being registered to being *exempt* reporting advisers:

If you are currently registered as an investment adviser (or have an application for registration pending) with the SEC or with a *state securities authority*, you must file a Form ADV-W to withdraw from registration in the jurisdictions where you are switching. You must submit the Form ADV-W <u>before</u> submitting your first report as an *exempt reporting adviser*.

14. I am an exempt reporting adviser. Is it possible that I might be required to also register with or submit a report to a state securities authority?

Yes, you may be required to register with or submit a report to one or more *state securities authorities*. If you are required to register with one or more *state securities authorities*, you must complete all of Form ADV. See General Instruction 3. If you are required to submit a report to one or more *state securities authorities*, check the box(es) in Item 2.C. of Part 1A next to the state(s) you would like to receive the report. Each of your *investment adviser representatives* may also be subject to registration requirements. For additional information about the requirements that may apply to you, consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you are "doing business." See General Instruction 1.

15. What do I do if I no longer meet the definition of "exempt reporting adviser"?

- Advisers Switching to SEC Registration:
 - O You may no longer be an *exempt reporting adviser* and may be required to register with the SEC if you wish to continue doing business as an investment adviser. For example, you may be relying on section 203(l) and wish to accept a *client* that is not a venture capital fund as defined in SEC rule 203(l)-1, or you may have been relying on SEC rule 203(m)-1 and reported in Section 2.B. of Schedule D to your *annual updating amendment* that you have *private fund* assets of \$150 million or more.
 - If you are relying on section 203(l), unless you qualify for another exemption, you would violate the Advisers Act's registration requirement if you accept a *client* that is not a venture capital fund as defined in SEC rule 203(l)-1 before the SEC approves your application for registration. You must submit your final report as an *exempt reporting adviser* and apply for SEC registration in the same filing.
 - If you were relying on SEC rule 203(m)-1 and you reported in Section 2.B. of Schedule D to your *annual updating amendment* that you have *private fund* assets of \$150 million or more, you must register with the SEC unless you qualify for another exemption. If you have complied with all SEC reporting

requirements applicable to an exempt reporting adviser as such, you have up to 90 days after filing your annual updating amendment to apply for SEC registration, and you may continue doing business as a *private fund* adviser during this time. You must submit your final report as an exempt reporting adviser and apply for SEC registration in the same filing. Unless you qualify for another exemption, you would violate the Advisers Act's registration requirement if you accept a *client* that is not a *private fund* during this transition period before the SEC approves your application for registration, and you must comply with all SEC reporting requirements applicable to an exempt reporting adviser as such during this 90-day transition period. If you have not complied with all SEC reporting requirements applicable to an exempt reporting adviser as such, this 90-day transition period is not available to you. Therefore, if the transition period is not available to you, and you do not qualify for another exemption, your application for registration must be approved by the SEC before you meet or exceed SEC rule 203(m)-1's \$150 million asset threshold.

- You will be deemed in compliance with the Form ADV <u>filing</u> and <u>reporting</u> requirements until the SEC approves or denies your application. If your application is approved, you will be able to continue business as a registered adviser.
- o If you register with the SEC, you may be subject to state *notice filing* requirements. To determine these requirements, consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you are "doing business." See General Instruction 1.

Note: If you are relying on SEC rule 203(m)-1 and you accept a *client* that is not a *private fund*, you will lose the exemption provided by SEC rule 203(m)-1 immediately. To avoid this result, you should apply for SEC registration in advance so that the SEC has approved your registration <u>before</u> you accept a *client* that is not a *private fund*.

The 90-day transition period described above also applies to investment advisers with their *principal offices and places of business* outside of the United States with respect to their *clients* who are *United States persons* (e.g., the adviser would not be eligible for the 90-day transition period if it accepted a *client* that is a *United States person* and is not a *private fund*).

• Advisers Not Switching to SEC Registration:

You may no longer be an exempt reporting adviser but may not be required to register with the SEC or may be prohibited from doing so. For example, you may cease to do business as an investment adviser, become eligible for an exemption that does not require reporting, or be ineligible for SEC registration. In this case, you must submit a final report as an exempt reporting adviser to update only Item 1 of Part 1A of Form ADV. O You may be subject to state registration requirements. To determine these requirements, consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you are "doing business." See General Instruction 1.

16. Are there filing fees?

Yes. These fees go to support and maintain the IARD. The IARD filing fees are in addition to any registration or other fee that may be required by state law. You must pay an IARD filing fee for your initial application, your initial report, and each *annual updating amendment*. There is no filing fee for an other-than-annual amendment, a final report as an *exempt reporting adviser*, or Form ADV-W. The IARD filing fee schedule is published at http://www.sec.gov/iard; http://www.iard.com.

If you are submitting a paper filing under a continuing hardship exemption (see Instruction 17), you are required to pay an additional fee. The amount of the additional fee depends on whether you are filing Form ADV or Form ADV-W. (There is no additional fee for filings made on Form ADV-W.) The hardship filing fee schedule is available by contacting FINRA at 240.386.4848.

17. What if I am not able to file electronically?

If you are required to file electronically but cannot do so, you may be eligible for one of two types of hardship exemptions from the electronic filing requirements.

- A **temporary hardship exemption** is available if you file electronically, but you encounter unexpected difficulties that prevent you from making a timely filing with the IARD, such as a computer malfunction or electrical outage. This exemption does <u>not</u> permit you to file on paper; instead it extends the deadline for an electronic filing for seven business days. See SEC rules 203-3(a) and 204-4(e).
- A **continuing hardship exemption** may be granted if you are a small business and you can demonstrate that filing electronically would impose an undue hardship. You are a small business, and may be eligible for a continuing hardship exemption, if you are required to answer Item 12 of Part 1A (because you have assets under management of less than \$25 million) and you are able to respond "no" to each question in Item 12. See SEC rule 0-7.

If you have been granted a continuing hardship exemption, you must complete and submit the paper version of Form ADV to FINRA. FINRA will enter your responses into the IARD. As discussed in General Instruction 16, FINRA will charge you a fee to reimburse it for the expense of data entry.

18. I am eligible to file on paper. How do I make a paper filing?

When filing on paper, you must:

- Type all of your responses.
- Include your name (the same name you provide in response to Item 1.A. of Part 1A) and the date on every page.
- If you are amending your Form ADV:
 - o complete page 1 and circle the number of any item for which you are changing your response.
 - include your SEC 801-number (if you have one), or your 802-number (if you have one), and your *CRD* number (if you have one) on every page.
 - complete the amended item in full and circle the number of the item for which you are changing your response.
 - o to amend Schedule A or Schedule B, complete and submit Schedule C.

Where you submit your paper filing depends on why you are eligible to file on paper:

• If you are filing on paper because you have been granted a continuing hardship exemption, submit one manually signed Form ADV and one copy to: IARD Document Processing, FINRA, P.O. Box 9495, Gaithersburg, MD 20898-9495.

If you complete Form ADV on paper and submit it to FINRA but you do not have a continuing hardship exemption, the submission will be returned to you.

• If you are filing on paper because a state in which you are registered or in which you are applying for registration allows you to submit paper instead of electronic filings, submit one manually signed Form ADV and one copy to the appropriate *state securities* authorities.

19. Who is required to file Form ADV-NR?

Every *non-resident* general partner and *managing agent* of <u>all</u> SEC-registered advisers and *exempt reporting advisers*, whether or not the adviser is resident in the United States, must file Form ADV-NR in connection with the adviser's initial application or report. A general partner or *managing agent* of an SEC-registered adviser or *exempt reporting adviser* who becomes a *non-resident* after the adviser's initial application or report has been submitted must file Form ADV-NR within 30 days. Form ADV-NR must be filed on paper (it cannot be filed electronically).

Submit Form ADV-NR to the SEC at the following address:

Securities and Exchange Commission, 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549; Attn: OCIE Registrations Branch.

Failure to file Form ADV-NR promptly may delay SEC consideration of your initial application.

Federal Information Law and Requirements

Sections 203 and 204 of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. §§ 80b-3 and 80b-4] authorize the SEC to collect the information required by Form ADV. The SEC collects the information for regulatory purposes, such as deciding whether to grant registration. Filing Form ADV is mandatory for advisers who are required to register with the SEC and for *exempt reporting advisers*. The SEC maintains the information submitted on this form and makes it publicly available. The SEC may return forms that do not include required information. Intentional misstatements or omissions constitute federal criminal violations under 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and 15 U.S.C. § 80b-17.

SEC's Collection of Information

An agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid control number. The Advisers Act authorizes the SEC to collect the information on Form ADV from investment advisers. See 15 U.S.C. §§ 80b-3 and 80b-4. Filing the form is mandatory.

The form enables the SEC to register investment advisers and to obtain information from and about *exempt reporting advisers*. Every applicant for registration with the SEC as an adviser, and every *exempt reporting adviser*, must file the form. See 17 C.F.R. §§ 275.203-1 and 204-4. By accepting a form, however, the SEC does not make a finding that it has been completed or submitted correctly. The form is filed annually by every adviser, no later than 90 days after the end of its fiscal year, to amend its registration or its report. It is also filed promptly during the year to reflect material changes. See 17 C.F.R. § 275.204-1. The SEC maintains the information on the form and makes it publicly available through the IARD.

Anyone may send the SEC comments on the accuracy of the burden estimate on page 1 of the form, as well as suggestions for reducing the burden. The Office of Management and Budget has reviewed this collection of information under 44 U.S.C. § 3507.

The information contained in the form is part of a system of records subject to the Privacy Act of 1974, as amended. The SEC has published in the Federal Register the Privacy Act System of Records Notice for these records

APPENDIX B

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION AND
- REPORT BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A

These instructions explain how to complete certain items in Part 1A of Form ADV.

1. Item 1: Identifying Information

Separately Identifiable Department or Division of a Bank. If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, answer Item 1.A. with the full legal name of your bank, and answer Item 1.B. with your own name (the name of the department or division) and all names under which you conduct your advisory business. In addition, your *principal office and place of business* in Item 1.F. should be the principal office at which you conduct your advisory business. In response to Item 1.I., the website addresses and social media information you list on Schedule D should be those that provide information about your own activities, rather than general information about your bank.

2. Item 2: SEC Registration and SEC Report by Exempt Reporting Advisers

If you are registered or applying for registration with the SEC, you must indicate in Item 2.A. why you are eligible to register with the SEC by checking <u>at least one</u> of the boxes.

a. Item 2.A.(1): Adviser with Regulatory Assets Under Management of \$100 Million or More. You may check box 1 only if your response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) is \$100 million or more, or you are filing an annual updating amendment with the SEC and your response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) is \$90 million or more. While you may register with the SEC if your regulatory assets under management are at least \$100 million but less than \$110 million, you must apply for registration with the SEC if your regulatory assets under management are \$110 million or more. If you are a SEC-registered adviser, you may remain registered with the SEC if your regulatory assets under management are \$90 million or more. See SEC rule 203A-1(a). Part 1A Instruction 5.b. explains how to calculate your regulatory assets under management.

If you are a state-registered adviser and you report on your *annual updating amendment* that your regulatory assets under management increased to \$100 million or more, you <u>may</u> register with the SEC. If your regulatory assets under management increased to \$110 million or more, you <u>must</u> apply for registration with the SEC within 90 days after you file that *annual updating amendment*. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(1) and Form ADV General Instruction 11.

b. **Item 2.A.(2): Mid-Sized Adviser.** You may check box 2 <u>only</u> if your response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) is \$25 million or more but less than \$100 million, <u>and</u> you satisfy one of the requirements below. Part 1A Instruction 5.b. explains how to calculate your regulatory assets under management.

You must register with the SEC if you <u>meet at least one</u> of the following requirements:

- You are not required to be registered as an investment adviser with the *state securities authority* of the state where you maintain your *principal office and place of business* pursuant to that state's investment adviser laws. If you are exempt from registration with that state or are excluded from the definition of investment adviser in that state, you <u>must</u> register with the SEC. You should consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you maintain your *principal office and place of business* to determine if you are required to register in that state. See General Instruction 1.
- You are not subject to examination by the *state securities authority* of the state where you maintain your *principal office and place of business*. To determine whether such *state securities authority* does not conduct such examinations, see: http://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/midsizeadviserinfo.htm.

See section 203A(a)(2) of the Advisers Act.

- c. **Item 2.A.(5): Adviser to an Investment Company.** You may check box 5 <u>only</u> if you currently provide advisory services under an investment advisory contract to an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 and the investment company is operational (i.e., has assets and shareholders, other than just the organizing shareholders). See sections 203A(a)(1)(B) and 203A(a)(2)(A) of the Advisers Act. Advising investors about the merits of investing in mutual funds or recommending particular mutual funds does not make you eligible to check this box.
- d. **Item 2.A.(6): Adviser to a Business Development Company.** You may check box 6 only if your response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) is \$25 million or more of regulatory assets under management, and you currently provide advisory services under an investment advisory contract to a company that has elected to be a business development company pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940, that has not withdrawn the election, and that is operational (i.e., has assets and shareholders, other than just the organizing shareholders). See section 203A(a)(2)(A) of the Advisers Act. Part 1A Instruction 5.b. explains how to calculate your regulatory assets under management.
- e. **Item 2.A.(7): Pension Consultant.** You may check box 7 <u>only</u> if you are eligible for the pension consultant exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration.
 - You are eligible for this exemption if you provided investment advice to employee benefit plans, governmental plans, or church plans with respect to assets having an aggregate value of \$200 million or more during the 12-month period that ended

within 90 days of filing this Form ADV. You are <u>not</u> eligible for this exemption if you only advise plan participants on allocating their investments within their pension plans. See SEC rule 203A-2(a).

- To calculate the value of assets for purposes of this exemption, aggregate the assets of the plans for which you provided advisory services at the end of the 12-month period. If you provided advisory services to other plans during the 12-month period, but your employment or contract terminated before the end of the 12-month period, you also may include the value of those assets.
- f. **Item 2.A.(8): Related Adviser.** You may check box 8 <u>only</u> if you are eligible for the related adviser exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration. See SEC rule 203A-2(b). You are eligible for this exemption if you *control*, are *controlled* by, or are under common *control* with an investment adviser that is registered with the SEC, <u>and</u> you have the same *principal office and place of business* as that other investment adviser. Note that you may not rely on the SEC registration of an Internet adviser under rule 203A-2(e) in establishing eligibility for this exemption. See SEC rule 203A-2(e)(1)(iii). If you check box 8, you also must complete Section 2.A.(8) of Schedule D.
- g. **Item 2.A.(9):** Adviser Expecting to be Eligible for Registration within 120 Days. You may check box 9 only if you are eligible for the exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration available to advisers expecting to be eligible for SEC registration within 120 days, such as a newly formed adviser. See SEC rule 203A-2(c). You are eligible for this exemption if immediately before you file your application for registration with the SEC:
 - you were not registered or required to be registered with the SEC or a *state securities authority*; and
 - you have a reasonable expectation that you will be eligible to register with the SEC within 120 days after the date that your registration with the SEC becomes effective.

If you check box 9, you also must complete Section 2.A.(9) of Schedule D.

You must file an amendment to Part 1A of your Form ADV that updates your response to Item 2.A. within 120 days after the SEC declares your registration effective. You may not check box 9 on your amendment; since this exemption is available only if you are not registered, you may not "re-rely" on this exemption. If you indicate on that amendment (by checking box 13) that you are not eligible to register with the SEC, you also must file a Form ADV-W to withdraw your SEC registration no later than 120 days after your registration was declared effective. You should contact the appropriate *state securities authority* to determine how long it may take to become state-registered sufficiently in advance of when you are required to file Form ADV-W to withdraw from SEC registration.

Note: If you expect to be eligible for SEC registration because of the amount of your regulatory assets under management, that amount must be \$100 million or more no later than 120 days after your registration is declared effective.

h. **Item 2.A.(10): Multi-State Adviser.** You may check box 10 only if you are eligible for the multi-state adviser exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration. See SEC rule 203A-2(d). You are eligible for this exemption if you are required to register as an investment adviser with the *state securities authorities* of 15 or more states. If you check box 10, you must complete Section 2.A.(10) of Schedule D. You must complete Section 2.A.(10) of Schedule D in each *annual updating amendment* you submit.

If you check box 10, you also must:

- create and maintain a list of the states in which, but for this exemption, you would be required to register;
- update this list each time you submit an *annual updating amendment* in which you continue to represent that you are eligible for this exemption; and
- maintain the list in an easily accessible place for a period of not less than five years from each date on which you indicate that you are eligible for the exemption.

If, at the time you file your *annual updating amendment*, you are required to register in less than 15 states and you are not otherwise eligible to register with the SEC, you must check box 13 in Item 2.A. You also must file a Form ADV-W to withdraw your SEC registration. See Part 1A Instruction 2.j.

- i. **Item 2.A.(11): Internet Adviser.** You may check box 11 <u>only</u> if you are eligible for the Internet adviser exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration. See SEC rule 203A-2(e). You are eligible for this exemption if:
 - you provide investment advice to your *clients* through an interactive website. An <u>interactive website</u> means a website in which computer software-based models or applications provide investment advice based on personal information each *client* submits through the website. Other forms of online or Internet investment advice do not qualify for this exemption;
 - you provide investment advice to all of your *clients* exclusively through the interactive website, except that you may provide investment advice to fewer than 15 *clients* through other means during the previous 12 months; and
 - you maintain a record demonstrating that you provide investment advice to your clients exclusively through an interactive website in accordance with these limits.
- j. Item 2.A.(13): Adviser No Longer Eligible to Remain Registered with the SEC. You must check box 13 if:
 - you are registered with the SEC;

- you are filing an *annual updating amendment* to Form ADV in which you indicate in response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) that you have regulatory assets under management of less than \$90 million; and
- you are not eligible to check any other box (other than box 13) in Item 2.A. (and are therefore no longer eligible to remain registered with the SEC).

You must withdraw from SEC registration within 180 days after the end of your fiscal year by filing Form ADV-W. Until you file your Form ADV-W, you will remain subject to SEC regulation, and you also will be subject to regulation in the states in which you register. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2).

k. **Item 2.B.: Reporting by** *Exempt Reporting Advisers*. You may check box 2.B.(1) only if you qualify for the exemption from SEC registration as an adviser solely to one or more venture capital funds. See SEC rule 203(l)-1. You may check box 2.B.(2) only if you qualify for the exemption from SEC registration because you act solely as an adviser to *private funds* and have assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million. See SEC rule 203(m)-1. You may check both boxes to indicate that you qualify for both exemptions. You should check box 2.B.(3) if you act solely as an adviser to *private funds* but you are no longer eligible to check box 2.B.(2) because you have assets under management in the United States of \$150 million or more. If you check box 2.B.(2) or (3), you also must complete Section 2.B. of Schedule D.

3. Item 3: Form of Organization

If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, answer Item 3.A. by checking "other." In the space provided, specify that you are a "SID of" and indicate the form of organization of your bank. Answer Items 3.B. and 3.C. with information about your bank.

4. Item 4: Successions

a. Succession of an SEC-Registered Adviser. If you (1) have taken over the business of an investment adviser or (2) have changed your structure or legal status (e.g., form of organization or state of incorporation), a new organization has been created, which has registration obligations under the Advisers Act. There are different ways to fulfill these obligations. You may rely on the registration provisions discussed in the General Instructions, or you may be able to rely on special registration provisions for "successors" to SEC-registered advisers, which may ease the transition to the successor adviser's registration.

To determine if you may rely on these provisions, review "Registration of Successors to Broker-Dealers and Investment Advisers," Investment Advisers Act Release No. 1357 (Dec. 28, 1992). If you have taken over an adviser, follow Part 1A Instruction 4.a.(1), Succession by Application. If you have changed your structure or legal status, follow Part 1A, Instruction 4.a.(2), Succession by Amendment. If either (1) you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank that is currently

registered as an investment adviser, and you are taking over your bank's advisory business; or (2) you are a SID currently registered as an investment adviser, and your bank is taking over your advisory business, then follow Part 1A Instruction 4.a.(1), Succession by Application.

(1) **Succession by Application.** If you are not registered with the SEC as an adviser, and you are acquiring or assuming substantially all of the assets and liabilities of the advisory business of an SEC-registered adviser, file a new application for registration on Form ADV. You will receive new registration numbers. You must file the new application within 30 days after the succession. On the application, make sure you check "yes" to Item 4.A., enter the date of the succession in Item 4.B., and complete Section 4 of Schedule D.

Until the SEC declares your new registration effective, you may rely on the registration of the adviser you are acquiring, but only if the adviser you are acquiring is no longer conducting advisory activities. Once your new registration is effective, a Form ADV-W must be filed with the SEC to withdraw the registration of the acquired adviser.

- (2) **Succession by Amendment.** If you are a new investment adviser formed solely as a result of a change in form of organization, a reorganization, or a change in the composition of a partnership, and there has been no practical change in *control* or management, you may amend the registration of the registered investment adviser to reflect these changes rather than file a new application. You will keep the same registration numbers, and you should not file a Form ADV-W. On the amendment, make sure you check "yes" to Item 4.A., enter the date of the succession in Item 4.B., and complete Section 4 of Schedule D. You <u>must</u> submit the amendment within 30 days after the change or reorganization.
- b. **Succession of a State-Registered Adviser.** If you (1) have taken over the business of an investment adviser <u>or</u> (2) have changed your structure or legal status (e.g., form of organization or state of incorporation), a new organization has been created, which has registration obligations under state investment adviser laws. There may be different ways to fulfill these obligations. You should contact each state in which you are registered to determine that state's requirements for successor registration. See Form ADV General Instruction 1.

5. Item 5: Information About Your Advisory Business

- a. **Newly-Formed Advisers:** Several questions in Item 5 that ask about your advisory business assume that you have been operating your advisory business for some time. Your response to these questions should reflect your current advisory business (i.e., at the time you file your Form ADV), with the following exceptions:
 - base your response to Item 5.E. on the types of compensation you expect to accept;

- base your response to Item 5.G. and Item 5.J. on the types of advisory services you expect to provide during the next year; and
- skip Item 5.H.
- b. **Item 5.F.:** Calculating Your Regulatory Assets Under Management. In determining the amount of your regulatory assets under management, include the securities portfolios for which you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services as of the date of filing this Form ADV.
 - (1) **Securities Portfolios.** An account is a securities portfolio if at least 50% of the total value of the account consists of securities. For purposes of this 50% test, you may treat cash and cash equivalents (i.e., bank deposits, certificates of deposit, bankers acceptances, and similar bank instruments) as securities. You must include securities portfolios that are:
 - (a) your family or proprietary accounts;
 - (b) accounts for which you receive no compensation for your services; and
 - (c) accounts of *clients* who are not *United States persons*.

For purposes of this definition, treat all of the assets of a *private fund* as a securities portfolio, regardless of the nature of such assets. For accounts of *private funds*, moreover, include in the securities portfolio any uncalled commitment pursuant to which a *person* is obligated to acquire an interest in, or make a capital contribution to, the *private fund*.

- (2) **Value of Portfolio.** Include the entire value of each securities portfolio for which you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services. If you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for only a portion of a securities portfolio, include as regulatory assets under management only that portion of the securities portfolio for which you provide such services. Exclude, for example, the portion of an account:
 - (a) under management by another *person*; or
 - (b) that consists of real estate or businesses whose operations you "manage" on behalf of a *client* but not as an investment.

Do not deduct any outstanding indebtedness or other accrued but unpaid liabilities.

(3) Continuous and Regular Supervisory or Management Services.

General Criteria. You provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services with respect to an account if:

- (a) you have *discretionary authority* over and provide ongoing supervisory or management services with respect to the account; or
- (b) you do not have *discretionary authority* over the account, but you have ongoing responsibility to select or make recommendations, based upon the needs of the *client*, as to specific securities or other investments the account may purchase or sell and, if such recommendations are accepted by the *client*, you are responsible for arranging or effecting the purchase or sale.

Factors. You should consider the following factors in evaluating whether you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services to an account.

- (a) **Terms of the advisory contract.** If you agree in an advisory contract to provide ongoing management services, this suggests that you provide these services for the account. Other provisions in the contract, or your actual management practices, however, may suggest otherwise.
- (b) **Form of compensation.** If you are compensated based on the average value of the *client's* assets you manage over a specified period of time, that suggests that you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for the account. If you receive compensation in a manner similar to either of the following, that suggests you do not provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for the account --
 - (i) you are compensated based upon the time spent with a *client* during a *client* visit; or
 - (ii) you are paid a retainer based on a percentage of assets covered by a financial plan.
- (c) **Management practices.** The extent to which you actively manage assets or provide advice bears on whether the services you provide are continuous and regular supervisory or management services. The fact that you make infrequent trades (e.g., based on a "buy and hold" strategy) does not mean your services are not "continuous and regular."

Examples. You <u>may</u> provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for an account if you:

- (a) have *discretionary authority* to allocate *client* assets among various mutual funds;
- (b) do not have *discretionary authority*, but provide the same allocation services, and satisfy the criteria set forth in Instruction 5.b.(3);

- (c) allocate assets among other managers (a "manager of managers"), but only if you have *discretionary authority* to hire and fire managers and reallocate assets among them; or
- (d) you are a broker-dealer and treat the account as a brokerage account, but only if you have *discretionary authority* over the account.

You <u>do not</u> provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for an account if you:

- (a) provide market timing recommendations (i.e., to buy or sell), but have no ongoing management responsibilities;
- (b) provide only *impersonal investment advice* (e.g., market newsletters);
- (c) make an initial asset allocation, without continuous and regular monitoring and reallocation; or
- (d) provide advice on an intermittent or periodic basis (such as upon *client* request, in response to a market event, or on a specific date (e.g., the account is reviewed and adjusted quarterly)).
- (4) Value of Regulatory Assets Under Management. Determine your regulatory assets under management based on the current market value of the assets as determined within 90 days prior to the date of filing this Form ADV. Determine market value using the same method you used to report account values to *clients* or to calculate fees for investment advisory services.

In the case of a *private fund*, determine the current market value (or fair value) of the *private fund's* assets and the contractual amount of any uncalled commitment pursuant to which a *person* is obligated to acquire an interest in, or make a capital contribution to, the *private* fund.

(5) **Example.** This is an example of the method of determining whether an account of a *client* other than a *private fund* may be included as regulatory assets under management.

The *client's* portfolio consists of the following:

\$6,000,000 stocks and bonds

\$1,000,000 cash and cash equivalents

\$3,000,000 non-securities (collectibles, commodities, real estate, etc.)

\$10,000,000 Total Assets

First, is the account a securities portfolio? The account is a securities portfolio because securities as well as cash and cash equivalents (which you have chosen to

include as securities) (\$6,000,000 + \$1,000,000 = \$7,000,000) comprise at least 50% of the value of the account (here, 70%). (See Instruction 5.b.(1)).

Second, does the account receive continuous and regular supervisory or management services? The entire account is managed on a *discretionary basis* and is provided ongoing supervisory and management services, and therefore receives continuous and regular supervisory or management services. (See Instruction 5.b.(3)).

Third, what is the entire value of the account? The entire value of the account (\$10,000,000) is included in the calculation of the adviser's total regulatory assets under management.

6. Item 7: Financial Industry Affiliations and Private Fund Reporting

Item 7.A. and Section 7.A. of Schedule D ask questions about you and your *related persons*' financial industry affiliations. If you are filing an *umbrella registration*, you should not check Item 7.A.(2) with respect to your *relying advisers*, and you do not have to complete Section 7.A. in Schedule D for your *relying advisers*. You should complete Schedule R with respect to your *relying advisers*. Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D ask questions about the *private funds* that you advise. You are required to complete a Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D for each *private fund* that you advise, except in certain circumstances described under Item 7.B. and below.

- a. If your *principal office and place of business* is outside the United States, for purposes of Item 7 and Section 7.B. of Schedule D you may disregard any *private fund* that, during your last fiscal year, was not a *United States person*, was not offered in the United States, and was not beneficially owned by any *United States person*.
- b. When filing Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D for a *private fund*, you must acquire an identification number for the fund by logging onto the IARD website and using the private fund identification number generator. You must continue to use the same identification number whenever you amend Section 7.B.(1) for that fund. If you file a Section 7.B.(1) for a *private fund* for which an identification number has already been acquired by another adviser, you must not acquire a new identification number, but must instead utilize the existing number. If you choose to complete a single Section 7.B.(1) for a master-feeder arrangement under Instruction 6.d. below, you must acquire an identification number also for each feeder fund.
- c. If any *private fund* has issued two or more series (or classes) of equity interests whose values are determined with respect to separate portfolios of securities and other assets, then each such series (or class) should be regarded as a separate *private fund*. In Section 7.B.(1) and 7.B.(2) of Schedule D, next to the name of the *private fund*, list the name and identification number of the specific series (or class) for which you are filing the sections. This only applies with respect to series (or classes) that you manage as if they were separate funds and not a fund's side pockets or similar arrangements.

- d. In the case of a master-feeder arrangement (see questions 6-7 of Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D), instead of completing a Section 7.B.(1) for each of the master fund and each feeder fund, you may complete a single Section 7.B.(1) for the master-feeder arrangement under the name of the master fund if the answers to questions 8, 10, 21 and 23 through 28 are the same for all of the feeder funds (or, in the case of questions 24 and 25, if the feeder funds do not use a prime broker or custodian). If you choose to complete a single Section 7.B.(1), you should disregard the feeder funds, except for the following:
 - (1) **Question 11:** State the gross assets for the master-feeder arrangement as a whole.
 - (2) **Question 12:** List the lowest minimum investment commitment applicable to any of the master fund and the feeder funds.
 - (3) **Questions 13-16:** Answer by aggregating all investors in the master-feeder arrangement (but do not count the feeder funds themselves as investors).
 - (4) **Questions 19-20:** For purposes of these questions, the *private fund* means any of the master fund or the feeder funds. In answering the questions, moreover, disregard the feeder funds' investment in the master fund.
 - (5) **Question 22:** List all of the Form D SEC file numbers of any of the master fund and feeder funds.
- e. Additional Instructions:
 - (1) **Question 9: Investment in Registered Investment Companies:** For purposes of this question, disregard any open-end management investment company regulated as a money market fund under rule 2a-7 under the Investment Company Act if the *private fund* invests in such a company in reliance on rule 12d1-1 under the same Act.
 - (2) **Question 10: Type of** *Private Fund***:** For purposes of this question, the following definitions apply:
 - "Hedge fund" means any *private fund* (other than a securitized asset fund):
 - (a) with respect to which one or more investment advisers (or *related persons* of investment advisers) may be paid a performance fee or allocation calculated by taking into account unrealized gains (other than a fee or allocation the calculation of which may take into account unrealized gains solely for the purpose of reducing such fee or allocation to reflect net unrealized losses);
 - (b) that may borrow an amount in excess of one-half of its net asset value (including any committed capital) or may have gross notional exposure in excess of twice its net asset value (including any committed capital); or

(c) that may sell securities or other assets short or enter into similar transactions (other than for the purpose of hedging currency exposure or managing duration).

A commodity pool is categorized as a hedge fund solely for purposes of this question. For purposes of this definition, do not net long and short positions. Include any borrowings or notional exposure of another *person* that are guaranteed by the *private fund* or that the *private fund* may otherwise be obligated to satisfy.

"<u>Liquidity fund</u>" means any *private fund* that seeks to generate income by investing in a portfolio of short-term obligations in order to maintain a stable net asset value per unit or minimize principal volatility for investors.

"<u>Private equity fund</u>" means any *private fund* that is not a hedge fund, liquidity fund, real estate fund, securitized asset fund, or venture capital fund and does not provide investors with redemption rights in the ordinary course.

"Real estate fund" means any *private fund* that is not a hedge fund, that does not provide investors with redemption rights in the ordinary course, and that invests primarily in real estate and real estate related assets.

"Securitized asset fund" means any *private fund* whose primary purpose is to issue asset backed securities and whose investors are primarily debt-holders.

"Venture capital fund" means any *private fund* meeting the definition of venture capital fund in rule 203(l)-1 under the Advisers Act.

"Other *private fund*" means any *private fund* that is not a hedge fund, liquidity fund, private equity fund, real estate fund, securitized asset fund, or venture capital fund.

- (3) **Question 11: Gross Assets.** Report the assets of the *private fund* that you would include in calculating your regulatory assets under management according to Instruction 5.b. above.
- (4) **Questions 19-20: Other** *clients* 'investments: For purposes of these questions, disregard any feeder fund's investment in its master fund. (See questions 6-7 for the definition of "master fund" and "feeder fund").

7. Item 10: Control Persons

If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, identify on Schedule A your bank's executive officers who are directly engaged in managing, directing, or supervising your investment advisory activities, and list any other *persons* designated by your bank's board of directors as responsible for the day-to-day conduct of your investment advisory activities, including supervising *employees* performing investment advisory activities.

8. Additional Information

If you believe your response to an item in Form ADV Part 1A requires further explanation, or if you wish to provide additional information, you may do so on Schedule D, in the Miscellaneous section. Completion of this section is optional

APPENDIX C

GLOSSARY OF TERMS

1. **Advisory Affiliate:** Your advisory affiliates are (1) all of your officers, partners, or directors (or any *person* performing similar functions); (2) all *persons* directly or indirectly *controlling* or *controlled* by you; and (3) all of your current *employees* (other than *employees* performing only clerical, administrative, support or similar functions).

If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, your *advisory affiliates* are: (1) all of your bank's *employees* who perform your investment advisory activities (other than clerical or administrative *employees*); (2) all *persons* designated by your bank's board of directors as responsible for the day-to-day conduct of your investment advisory activities (including supervising the *employees* who perform investment advisory activities); (3) all *persons* who directly or indirectly *control* your bank, and all *persons* whom you *control* in connection with your investment advisory activities; and (4) all other *persons* who directly manage any of your investment advisory activities (including directing, supervising or performing your advisory activities), all *persons* who directly or indirectly *control* those management functions, and all *persons* whom you *control* in connection with those management functions. *[Used in: Part 1A, Items 7, 11, DRPs; Part 1B, Item 2]*

- 2. **Annual Updating Amendment:** Within 90 days after your firm's fiscal year end, your firm must file an "annual updating amendment," which is an amendment to your firm's Form ADV that reaffirms the eligibility information contained in Item 2 of Part 1A and updates the responses to any other item for which the information is no longer accurate. [Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Instructions, Introductory Text, Item 2; Part 2A, Instructions, Appendix 1 Instructions; Part 2B, Instructions]
- 3. **Borrowings:** Borrowings include secured borrowings and unsecured borrowings, collectively. Secured borrowings are obligations for borrowed money in respect of which the borrower has posted collateral or other credit support and should include any reverse repos (i.e., any sale of securities coupled with an agreement to repurchase the same (or similar) securities at a later date at an agreed price). Unsecured borrowings are obligations for borrowed money in respect of which the borrower has not posted collateral or other credit support. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions, Item 5, Schedule D]
- 4. **Brochure:** A written disclosure statement that you must provide to *clients* and prospective *clients*. See SEC rule 204-3; Form ADV, Part 2A. [Used in: General Instructions; Used throughout Part 2]
- 5. **Brochure Supplement:** A written disclosure statement containing information about certain of your *supervised persons* that your firm is required by Part 2B of Form ADV to provide to *clients* and prospective *clients*. See SEC rule 204-3; Form ADV, Part 2B. *[Used in: General Instructions; Used throughout Part 2]*

- 6. **Charged:** Being accused of a crime in a formal complaint, information, or indictment (or equivalent formal charge). [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs]
- 7. **Client:** Any of your firm's investment advisory clients. This term includes clients from which your firm receives no compensation, such as family members of your *supervised persons*. If your firm also provides other services (e.g., accounting services), this term does not include clients that are not investment advisory clients. [Used throughout Form ADV and Form ADV-W]
- 8. **Commodity Derivative:** Exposures to commodities that you do not hold physically, whether held synthetically or through derivatives (whether cash or physically settled). [Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]
- 9. **Control:** The power, directly or indirectly, to direct the management or policies of a *person*, whether through ownership of securities, by contract, or otherwise.
 - Each of your firm's officers, partners, or directors exercising executive responsibility (or *persons* having similar status or functions) is presumed to control your firm.
 - A *person* is presumed to control a corporation if the *person*: (i) directly or indirectly has the right to vote 25 percent or more of a class of the corporation's voting securities; or (ii) has the power to sell or direct the sale of 25 percent or more of a class of the corporation's voting securities.
 - A *person* is presumed to control a partnership if the *person* has the right to receive upon dissolution, or has contributed, 25 percent or more of the capital of the partnership.
 - A *person* is presumed to control a limited liability company ("LLC") if the *person*: (i) directly or indirectly has the right to vote 25 percent or more of a class of the interests of the LLC; (ii) has the right to receive upon dissolution, or has contributed, 25 percent or more of the capital of the LLC; or (iii) is an elected manager of the LLC.
 - A *person* is presumed to control a trust if the *person* is a trustee or *managing agent* of the trust.

[Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Instructions, Items 2, 7, 10, 11, 12, Schedules A, B, C, D, R; DRPs]

10. **Credit Derivative:** Single name credit default swap, including loan credit default swap, credit default swap referencing a standardized basket of credit entities, including credit default swap indices and indices referencing leveraged loans, and credit default swap referencing bespoke basket or tranche of collateralized debt obligations and collateralized loan obligations (including cash flow and synthetic) other than mortgage backed securities. *[Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]*

- 11. **Custody:** Holding, directly or indirectly, *client* funds or securities, or having any authority to obtain possession of them. You have custody if a *related person* holds, directly or indirectly, *client* funds or securities, or has any authority to obtain possession of them, in connection with advisory services you provide to *clients*. Custody includes:
 - Possession of *client* funds or securities (but not of checks drawn by *clients* and made payable to third parties) unless you receive them inadvertently and you return them to the sender promptly, but in any case within three business days of receiving them;
 - Any arrangement (including a general power of attorney) under which you are authorized
 or permitted to withdraw *client* funds or securities maintained with a custodian upon your
 instruction to the custodian; and
 - Any capacity (such as general partner of a limited partnership, managing member of a limited liability company or a comparable position for another type of pooled investment vehicle, or trustee of a trust) that gives you or your *supervised person* legal ownership of or access to *client* funds or securities.

[Used in: Part 1A, Item 9; Part 1B, Instructions, Item 2; Part 2A, Items 15, 18]

- 12. **Discretionary Authority or Discretionary Basis:** Your firm has discretionary authority or manages assets on a discretionary basis if it has the authority to decide which securities to purchase and sell for the *client*. Your firm also has discretionary authority if it has the authority to decide which investment advisers to retain on behalf of the *client*. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions, Item 8; Part 1B, Instructions; Part 2A, Items 4, 16, 18; Part 2B, Instructions]
- 13. **Employee:** This term includes an independent contractor who performs advisory functions on your behalf. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions, Items 1, 5, 11; Part 2B, Instructions]
- 14. **Enjoined:** This term includes being subject to a mandatory injunction, prohibitory injunction, preliminary injunction, or a temporary restraining *order*. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs]
- 15. **Equity Derivative:** Includes both listed equity derivative and derivative exposure to unlisted securities. Listed equity derivative includes all synthetic or derivative exposure to equities, including preferred equities, listed on a regulated exchange. Listed equity derivative also includes a single stock future, equity index future, dividend swap, total return swap (contract for difference), warrant and right. Derivative exposure to unlisted equities includes all synthetic or derivative exposure to equities, including preferred equities, that are not listed on a regulated exchange. Derivative exposure to unlisted securities also includes a single stock future, equity index future, dividend swap, total return swap (contract for difference), warrant and right. [Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]
- 16. **Exempt Reporting Adviser:** An investment adviser that qualifies for the exemption from registration under section 203(l) of the Advisers Act because it is an adviser solely to one or

more venture capital funds, or under rule 203(m)-1 of the Advisers Act because it is an adviser solely to *private funds* and has assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million. [Used in: Throughout Part 1A; General Instructions; Form ADV-H; Form ADV-NR]

- 17. **Felony:** For jurisdictions that do not differentiate between a felony and a *misdemeanor*, a felony is an offense punishable by a sentence of at least one year imprisonment and/or a fine of at least \$1,000. The term also includes a general court martial. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]
- 18. **Filing Adviser:** An investment adviser eligible to register with the SEC that files (and amends) a single *umbrella registration* on behalf of itself and each of its *relying advisers*. [Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Items 1, 2, 3, 10 and 11; Schedule R]
- 19. **FINRA CRD** or **CRD**: The Web Central Registration Depository ("CRD") system operated by FINRA for the registration of broker-dealers and broker-dealer representatives. *[Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Item 1, Schedules A, B, C, D, R, DRPs; Form ADV-W, Item 1]*
- 20. **Foreign Exchange Derivative:** Any derivative whose underlying asset is a currency other than U.S. dollars or is an exchange rate. Cross-currency interest rate swaps should be included in foreign exchange derivatives and excluded from *interest rate derivatives*. [Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]
- 21. **Foreign Financial Regulatory Authority:** This term includes (1) a foreign securities authority; (2) another governmental body or foreign equivalent of a *self-regulatory organization* empowered by a foreign government to administer or enforce its laws relating to the regulation of *investment-related* activities; and (3) a foreign membership organization, a function of which is to regulate the participation of its members in the activities listed above. *[Used in: Part 1A, Items 1, 11, DRPs; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]*
- 22. **Found:** This term includes adverse final actions, including consent decrees in which the respondent has neither admitted nor denied the findings, but does not include agreements, deficiency letters, examination reports, memoranda of understanding, letters of caution, admonishments, and similar informal resolutions of matters. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]
- 23. **Government Entity:** Any state or political subdivision of a state, including (i) any agency, authority, or instrumentality of the state or political subdivision; (ii) a plan or pool of assets *controlled* by the state or political subdivision or any agency, authority, or instrumentality thereof; and (iii) any officer, agent, or employee of the state or political subdivision or any agency, authority, or instrumentality thereof, acting in their official capacity. *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 5]*
- 24. **Gross Notional Value:** The gross nominal or notional value of all transactions that have been entered into but not yet settled as of the reporting date. For contracts with variable nominal or notional principal amounts, the basis for reporting is the nominal or notional

- principal amounts as of the reporting date. For options, use delta adjusted notional value. [Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]
- 25. **High Net Worth Individual:** An individual who is a *qualified client* or who is a "qualified purchaser" as defined in section 2(a)(51)(A) of the Investment Company Act of 1940. *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 5]*
- 26. **Home State:** If your firm is registered with a *state securities authority*, your firm's "home state" is the state where it maintains its *principal office and place of business*. [Used in: Part 1B, Instructions]
- 27. **Impersonal Investment Advice:** Investment advisory services that do not purport to meet the objectives or needs of specific individuals or accounts. *[Used in: Part 1A, Instructions; Part 2A, Instructions; Part 2B, Instructions]*
- 28. **Independent Public Accountant:** A public accountant that meets the standards of independence described in rule 2-01(b) and (c) of Regulation S-X (17 CFR 210.2-01(b) and (c)). [Used in: Part 1A, Item 9; Schedule D]
- 29. **Interest Rate Derivative:** Any derivative whose underlying asset is the obligation to pay or the right to receive a given amount of money accruing interest at a given rate. Crosscurrency interest rate swaps should be included in *foreign exchange derivatives* and excluded from interest rate derivatives. This information must be presented in terms of 10-year bond equivalents. [Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]
- 30. **Investment Adviser Representative:** Any of your firm's *supervised persons* (*except* those that provide only *impersonal investment advice*) is an investment adviser representative, if --
 - the *supervised person* regularly solicits, meets with, or otherwise communicates with your firm's *clients*,
 - the *supervised person* has more than five *clients* who are natural persons and not *high net worth individuals*, and
 - more than ten percent of the *supervised person's clients* are natural persons and not *high net worth individuals*.
- NOTE: If your firm is registered with the *state securities authorities* and not the SEC, your firm may be subject to a different state definition of "investment adviser representative." Investment adviser representatives of SEC-registered advisers may be required to register in each state in which they have a place of business.

[Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Item 5; Part 2B, Item 1]

31. **Investment-Related:** Activities that pertain to securities, commodities, banking, insurance, or real estate (including, but not limited to, acting as or being associated with an investment

adviser, broker-dealer, municipal securities dealer, government securities broker or dealer, issuer, investment company, futures sponsor, bank, or savings association). [Used in: Part 1A, Items 7, 11, Schedule D, DRPs; Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Items 9 and 19; Part 2B, Items 3, 4 and 7]

- 32. **Involved:** Engaging in any act or omission, aiding, abetting, counseling, commanding, inducing, conspiring with or failing reasonably to supervise another in doing an act. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; Part 2A, Items 9 and 10; Part 2B, Items 3 and 7]
- 33. **Legal Entity Identifier:** A "legal entity identifier" assigned by a utility endorsed by the Global LEI Regulatory Oversight Committee (ROC) or accredited by the Global LEI Foundation (GLEIF). *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 1, Schedules D and R]*
- 34. **Management Persons:** Anyone with the power to exercise, directly or indirectly, a *controlling* influence over your firm's management or policies, or to determine the general investment advice given to the *clients* of your firm.

Generally, all of the following are management persons:

- Your firm's principal executive officers, such as your chief executive officer, chief financial officer, chief operations officer, chief legal officer, and chief compliance officer; your directors, general partners, or trustees; and other individuals with similar status or performing similar functions;
- The members of your firm's investment committee or group that determines general investment advice to be given to *clients*; and
- If your firm does not have an investment committee or group, the individuals who determine general investment advice provided to *clients* (if there are more than five people, you may limit your firm's response to their supervisors).

[Used in: Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Items 9, 10 and 19]

- 35. **Managing Agent:** A managing agent of an investment adviser is any *person*, including a trustee, who directs or manages (or who participates in directing or managing) the affairs of any unincorporated organization or association that is not a partnership. *[Used in: General Instructions; Form ADV-NR; Form ADV-W, Item 8]*
- 36. **Minor Rule Violation:** A violation of a *self-regulatory organization* rule that has been designated as "minor" pursuant to a plan approved by the SEC. A rule violation may be designated as "minor" under a plan if the sanction imposed consists of a fine of \$2,500 or less, and if the sanctioned *person* does not contest the fine. (Check with the appropriate *self-regulatory organization* to determine if a particular rule violation has been designated as "minor" for these purposes.) *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 11]*

- 37. **Misdemeanor:** For jurisdictions that do not differentiate between a *felony* and a misdemeanor, a misdemeanor is an offense punishable by a sentence of less than one year imprisonment and/or a fine of less than \$1,000. The term also includes a special court martial. *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]*
- 38. **Non-Resident:** (a) an individual who resides in any place not subject to the jurisdiction of the United States; (b) a corporation incorporated in or that has its *principal office and place of business* in any place not subject to the jurisdiction of the United States; and (c) a partnership or other unincorporated organization or association that is formed in or has its *principal office and place of business* in any place not subject to the jurisdiction of the United States. *[Used in: General Instructions; Form ADV-NR]*
- 39. **Notice Filing:** SEC-registered advisers may have to provide *state securities authorities* with copies of documents that are filed with the SEC. These filings are referred to as "notice filings." [Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Item 2; Execution Page(s); Form ADV-W1
- 40. **Order:** A written directive issued pursuant to statutory authority and procedures, including an order of denial, exemption, suspension, or revocation. Unless included in an order, this term does not include special stipulations, undertakings, or agreements relating to payments, limitations on activity or other restrictions. [Used in: Part 1A, Items 2 and 11, Schedules D and R; DRPs; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]
- 41. Other Derivative: Any derivative that is not a commodity derivative, credit derivative, equity derivative, foreign exchange derivative or interest rate derivative. [Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]
- 42. **Parallel Managed Account:** With respect to any registered investment company or series thereof or business development company, a parallel managed account is any managed account or other pool of assets that you advise and that pursues substantially the same investment objective and strategy and invests side by side in substantially the same positions as the identified investment company or series thereof or business development company that you advise. *[Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]*
- 43. **Performance-Based Fee:** An investment advisory fee based on a share of capital gains on, or capital appreciation of, *client* assets. A fee that is based upon a percentage of assets that you manage is not a performance-based fee. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 5; Part 2A, Items 6 and 19]
- 44. **Person:** A natural person (an individual) or a company. A company includes any partnership, corporation, trust, limited liability company ("LLC"), limited liability partnership ("LLP"), sole proprietorship, or other organization. *[Used throughout Form ADV and Form ADV-W]*
- 45. **Principal Office and Place of Business:** Your firm's executive office from which your firm's officers, partners, or managers direct, *control*, and coordinate the activities of your

- firm. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions, Items 1 and 2; Schedules D and R; Form ADV-W, Item 1]
- 46. **Private Fund:** An issuer that would be an investment company as defined in section 3 of the Investment Company Act of 1940 but for section 3(c)(1) or 3(c)(7) of that Act. *[Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Instructions, Items 2, 5, 7, and 9; Part 1A, Schedule D]*
- 47. **Proceeding:** This term includes a formal administrative or civil action initiated by a governmental agency, *self-regulatory organization* or *foreign financial regulatory authority*; a *felony* criminal indictment or information (or equivalent formal charge); or a *misdemeanor* criminal information (or equivalent formal charge). This term does not include other civil litigation, investigations, or arrests or similar charges effected in the absence of a formal criminal indictment or information (or equivalent formal charge). *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 11, DRPs; Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]*
- 48. **Qualified Client:** A *client* that satisfies the definition of qualified client in SEC rule 205-3. [Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Schedule D]
- 49. **Related Person:** Any *advisory affiliate* and any *person* that is under common *control* with your firm. [Used in: Part 1A, Items 7, 8 and 9; Schedule D; Form ADV-W, Item 3; Part 2A, Items 10, 11, 12 and 14; Part 2A, Appendix 1, Item 6]
- 50. **Relying Adviser:** An investment adviser eligible to register with the SEC that relies on a *filing adviser* to file (and amend) a single *umbrella registration* on its behalf. [Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Items 1, 7 and 11; Schedules D and R]
- 51. **Self-Regulatory Organization** or **SRO:** Any national securities or commodities exchange, registered securities association, or registered clearing agency. For example, the Chicago Board of Trade ("CBOT"), FINRA and New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") are self-regulatory organizations. *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs; Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Items 9 and 19; Part 2B, Items 3 and 7]*
- 52. **Sovereign Bonds:** Any notes, bonds and debentures issued by a national government (including central government, other governments and central banks but excluding U.S. state and local governments), whether denominated in a local or foreign currency. *[Used in: Part 1A, Schedule D]*
- 53. **Sponsor:** A sponsor of a *wrap fee program* sponsors, organizes, or administers the program or selects, or provides advice to *clients* regarding the selection of, other investment advisers in the program. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 5, Schedule D; Part 2A, Instructions, Appendix 1 Instructions]
- 54. **State Securities Authority:** The securities commissioner or commission (or any agency, office or officer performing like functions) of any state of the United States, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, or any other possession of the United States. [Used throughout Form ADV]

- 55. **Supervised Person:** Any of your officers, partners, directors (or other *persons* occupying a similar status or performing similar functions), or *employees*, or any other *person* who provides investment advice on your behalf and is subject to your supervision or *control*. [Used throughout Part 2]
- 56. **Umbrella Registration:** A single registration by a *filing adviser* and one or more *relying advisers* who collectively conduct a single advisory business and that meet the conditions set forth in General Instruction 5. *[Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Items 1, 2, 3, 7, 10 and 11, Schedules D and R]*
- 57. **United States person:** This term has the same meaning as in rule 203(m)-1 under the Advisers Act, which includes any natural person that is resident in the United States. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions, Item 5; Schedule D]
- 58. Wrap Brochure or Wrap Fee Program Brochure: The written disclosure statement that *sponsors* of *wrap fee programs* must provide to each of their *wrap fee program clients*.

 [Used in: Part 2, General Instructions; Used throughout Part 2A, Appendix 1]
- 59. **Wrap Fee Program:** Any advisory program under which a specified fee or fees not based directly upon transactions in a *client's* account is charged for investment advisory services (which may include portfolio management or advice concerning the selection of other investment advisers) and the execution of *client* transactions. [*Used in: Part 1, Item 5; Schedule D; Part 2A, Instructions, Item 4, used throughout Appendix 1; Part 2B, Instructions*]

APPENDIX D

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION **AND**
- REPORT BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

P	Δ	\mathbf{R}	Г	1	A

WARNING: Complete this form truthfully. False statements or omissions may result in

> denial of your application, revocation of your registration, or criminal prosecution. You must keep this form updated by filing periodic

amendments. See Form ADV General Instruction 4.

Charle the box that indicates what you would like to do (check all that apply)

Check the box that indicates what you would like to do (check an that apply).
 SEC or State Registration: ☐ Submit an initial application to register as an investment adviser with the SEC. ☐ Submit an initial application to register as an investment adviser with one or more states. ☐ Submit an <i>annual updating amendment</i> to your registration for your fiscal year ended ☐ Submit an other-than-annual amendment to your registration.
 SEC or State Report by Exempt Reporting Advisers: ☐ Submit an initial report to the SEC. ☐ Submit a report to one or more state securities authorities. ☐ Submit an annual updating amendment to your report for your fiscal year ended ☐ Submit an other-than-annual amendment to your report. ☐ Submit a final report.
Item 1 Identifying Information
Responses to this Item tell us who you are, where you are doing business, and how we can contact you. If you are filing an <i>umbrella registration</i> , the information in Item 1 should be provided for the <i>filing adviser</i> only. General Instruction 5 provides information to assist you

with filing an *umbrella registration*.

A. Your full legal name (if you are a sole proprietor, your last, first, and middle names):

В.	(1) Name under which you primarily conduct your advisory business, if different from Item 1.A.					
	List on Section 1.B. of Schedule D any additional names under which you conduct your advisory business.					
	(2) If you are using this Form ADV to register more than one investment adviser under an <i>umbrella registration</i> , check this box □.					
	If you check this box, complete a Schedule R for each relying adviser.					
C.	If this filing is reporting a change in your legal name (Item 1.A.) or primary business name (Item 1.B.(1)), enter the new name and specify whether the name change is of \square your legal name or \square your primary business name:					
D.	(1) If you are registered with the SEC as an investment adviser, your SEC file number: 801					
	(2) If you report to the SEC as an <i>exempt reporting adviser</i> , your SEC file number: 802					
	(3) If you have one or more Central Index Key numbers assigned by the SEC ("CIK Numbers"), all of your CIK numbers:					
E.	(1) If you have a number ("CRD Number") assigned by the FINRA's CRD system or by the IARD system, your CRD number:					
	(2) If you have additional <i>CRD</i> Numbers, your additional <i>CRD</i> numbers:					
	If your firm does not have a CRD number, skip this Item 1.E. Do not provide the CRD number of one of your officers, employees, or affiliates.					
F.	Principal Office and Place of Business					
	(1) Address (do not use a P.O. Box):					
	(number and street)					
	(city) (state/country) (zip +4/postal code)					
	If this address is a private residence, check this box: \Box					

List on Section 1.F. of Schedule D any office, other than your principal office and place of business, at which you conduct investment advisory business. If you are applying for registration, or are registered, with one or more state securities authorities, you must list all of your offices in the state or states to which you are applying for registration or with whom you are registered. If you are applying for SEC registration, if you are registered only with the SEC, or if you are reporting to the SEC as an exempt reporting adviser, list the largest twenty-five offices in terms of numbers of employees as of the end of your most recently completed fiscal year.

. If	(city) this address is a private and you are a sole proprietor incipal office and place of the sole of	residence, check the	ountry) nis box: sidence addre s in Item 1.F.	(zip+4/postal code) □ ess, if different from your :
	this address is a private	(state/c	ountry) nis box:	
		(state/c	ountry)	
_	(city)	,		(zip+4/postal code)
		(number ar	nd street)	
. M	failing address, if differen	nt from your <i>princ</i>	ipal office an	d place of business address:
(5		conduct investme		rincipal office and place of usiness as of the end of your
	,		(area code)	(facsimile number)
(4) Facsimile number at th	is location, if any:		
(3) Telephone number at t	his location:	(area code)	(telephone number)
	Normal business hours	at this location:		
	□ Monady Thady	☐ Other:		
	☐ Monday - Friday			

I.	y available social media x and LinkedIn)?					
	Yes □ No □					
	If "yes," list all firm website address publicly available social media platfaddress serves as a portal through won the web, you may list the portal winformation. You may need to list maddresses of websites or accounts on you do not control the content. Do naddresses of employees or the addressocial media platforms.	orms on Section 1.1. of thich to access other in the other in the out listing address ore than one portal act publicly available so not provide the individual.	of Schedule D. If a website information you have published es for all of the other address. Do not provide the ocial media platforms where that electronic mail (e-mail)			
J.	Chief Compliance Officer					
	(1) Provide the name and contact inf are an <i>exempt reporting adviser</i> , Chief Compliance Officer, if you below.	contact information for your				
	(name)					
	(other titles, if any)					
	(area code) (telephone number)	(area code)	(facsimile number, if any)			
	(number and street)					
	(city)	(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)			
	(electronic mail (e-mail) address, if Chief Compliance Officer has one)					
	(2) If your Chief Compliance Officer than you, a <i>related person</i> or an i Company Act of 1940 that you are	nvestment company i	registered under the Investment			

	any):					
K.	Additional Regulatory Contact Person: If a person other than the Chief Compliance Officer is authorized to receive information and respond to questions about this Form ADV, you may provide that information here.					
	(name)					
	(titles)					
	(area code) (telephone number) (area code) (facsimile number, if any)					
	(number and street)					
	(city) (state/country) (zip+4/postal code)					
	(electronic mail (e-mail) address, if contact person has one)					
L.	Do you maintain some or all of the books and records you are required to keep under Section 204 of the Advisers Act, or similar state law, somewhere other than your <i>principal office and place of business</i> ?					
	Yes \square No \square					
	If "yes," complete Section 1.L. of Schedule D.					
M.	Are you registered with a <i>foreign financial regulatory authority</i> ? Yes \Box No \Box					
	Answer "no" if you are not registered with a foreign financial regulatory authority, even if you have an affiliate that is registered with a foreign financial regulatory authority. If "yes," complete Section 1.M. of Schedule D.					
N.	Are you a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934?					
	Yes □ No □					
O.	Did you have \$1 billion or more in assets on the last day of your most recent fiscal year?					

Yes □ No □					
If yes, what is the approximate amount of your assets:					
\$1 billion to less than \$10 billion \Box					
\$10 billion to less than \$50 billion \Box					
\$50 billion or more					
For purposes of Item 1.0. only, "assets" refers to your total assets, rather than the assets you manage on behalf of clients. Determine your total assets using the total assets shown on the balance sheet for your most recent fiscal year end.					
P. Provide your <i>Legal Entity Identifier</i> if you have one:					
A <i>legal entity identifier</i> is a unique number that companies use to identify each other in the financial marketplace. You may not have a <i>legal entity identifier</i> .					
Item 2					
SEC Registration					
Responses to this Item help us (and you) determine whether you are eligible to register with the SEC. Complete this Item 2.A. only if you are applying for SEC registration or submitting an <i>annual updating amendment</i> to your SEC registration. If you are filing an <i>umbrella registration</i> , the information in Item 2 should be provided for the <i>filing adviser</i> only.					
A. To register (or remain registered) with the SEC, you must check at least one of the Items 2.A.(1) through 2.A.(12), below. If you are submitting an <i>annual updating amendment</i> to your SEC registration and you are no longer eligible to register with the SEC, check Item 2.A.(13). Part 1A Instruction 2 provides information to help you determine whether you may affirmatively respond to each of these items.					
You (the adviser):					
\Box (1) are a large advisory firm that either:					
(a) has regulatory assets under management of \$100 million (in U.S. dollars) or more; or					
(b) has regulatory assets under management of \$90 million (in U.S. dollars) or more at the time of filing its most recent <i>annual updating amendment</i> and is					

registered with the SEC;

If you check this box, complete Section 2.A.(8) of Schedule D.

If you check this box, complete Section 2.A.(9) of Schedule D.

(10) are a **multi-state adviser** that is required to register in 15 or more states and is

SEC registration within 120 days;

relying on rule 203A-2(d);

are an adviser relying on rule 203A-2(c) because you expect to be eligible for

60500

 \square (9)

60502 Federal Register/Vol. 81, No. 170/Thursday, September 1, 2016/Rules and Regulations	
□ AZ □ DC □ IL □ ME □ MO □ NM □ OR □ TN □ WA □ AR □ FL □ IN □ MD □ MT □ NY □ PA □ TX □ WV □ CA □ GA □ IA □ MA □ NE □ NC □ PR □ UT □ WI □ CO □ GU □ KS □ MI □ NV □ ND □ RI □ VT	
If you are amending your registration to stop your notice filings or reports from going a state that currently receives them and you do not want to pay that state's notice filing or report filing fee for the coming year, your amendment must be filed before the end of the year (December 31).	,
Item 3 Form of Organization	
If you are filing an <i>umbrella registration</i> , the information in Item 3 should be provided for the <i>filing adviser</i> only.	
A. How are you organized?	
 □ Corporation □ Sole Proprietorship □ Limited Liability Partnership (LLF) □ Partnership □ Limited Liability Company (LLC) □ Limited Partnership (LP) □ Other (specify): 	
If you are changing your response to this Item, see Part 1A Instruction 4.	
B. In what month does your fiscal year end each year?	_
C. Under the laws of what state or country are you organized?	
If you are a partnership, provide the name of the state or country under whose laws your partnership was formed. If you are a sole proprietor, provide the name of the state or country where you reside.	'e
If you are changing your response to this Item, see Part 1A Instruction 4.	
Item 4 Successions	
A. Are you, at the time of this filing, succeeding to the business of a registered investment adviser, including, for example, a change of your structure or legal status (<i>e.g.</i> , form of organization or state of incorporation)?	
□ Yes □ No	
If "yes," complete Item 4.B. and Section 4 of Schedule D.	
B. Date of Succession: (mm/dd/yyyy)	

If you have already reported this succession on a previous Form ADV filing, do not report the succession again. Instead, check "No." See Part 1A Instruction 4.

Item 5 Information About Your Advisory Business

Responses to this Item help us understand your business, assist us in preparing for on-site examinations, and provide us with data we use when making regulatory policy. Part 1A Instruction 5.a. provides additional guidance to newly formed advisers for completing this Item 5.

Employees

If you are organized as a sole proprietorship, include yourself as an employee in your responses to Item 5.A. and Items 5.B.(1), (2), (3), (4), and (5). If an employee performs more than one function, you should count that employee in each of your responses to Items 5.B.(1), (2), (3), (4) and (5).

(2)	, (3)	(4) and (5).
A.	_	proximately how many <i>employees</i> do you have? Include full- and part-time <i>employees</i> do not include any clerical workers.
В.	(1)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. perform investment advisory functions (including research)?
	(2)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. are registered representatives of a broker-dealer?
	(3)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. are registered with one or more <i>state securities authorities</i> as <i>investment adviser representatives</i> ?
	(4)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. are registered with one or more <i>state securities authorities</i> as <i>investment adviser representatives</i> for an investment adviser other than you?
	(5)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. are licensed agents of an insurance company or agency?
	(6)	Approximately how many firms or other <i>persons</i> solicit advisory <i>clients</i> on your behalf?

In your response to Item 5.B.(6), do not count any of your employees and count a firm only once - do not count each of the firm's employees that solicit on your behalf.

Clients

In your responses to Items 5.C. and 5.D. do not include as "clients" the investors in a private fund you advise, unless you have a separate advisory relationship with those investors.

- D. For purposes of this Item 5.D., the category "individuals" includes trusts, estates, and 401(k) plans and IRAs of individuals and their family members, but does not include businesses organized as sole proprietorships.

 The category "business development companies" consists of companies that have made an election pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940. Unless you

an election pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940. Unless you provide advisory services pursuant to an investment advisory contract to an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, do not answer (d)(1) or (d)(3) below.

Indicate the approximate number of your *clients* and amount of your total regulatory assets under management (reported in Item 5.F. below) attributable to each of the following type of *client*. If you have fewer than 5 *clients* in a particular category (other than (d), (e), and (f)) you may check Item 5.D.(2) rather than respond to Item 5.D.(1).

The aggregate amount of regulatory assets under management reported in Item 5.D.(3) should equal the total amount of regulatory assets under management reported in Item 5.F.(2)(c) below.

If a *client* fits into more than one category, select one category that most accurately represents the client to avoid double counting *clients* and assets. If you advise a registered investment company, business development company, or pooled investment vehicle, report those assets in categories (d), (e), and (f) as applicable.

Type of Client	(1) Number of <i>Client(s)</i>	(2) Fewer than 5 Clients	(3) Amount of Regulatory Assets under Management
(a) Individuals (other than <i>high net worth individuals</i>)			J
(b) High net worth individuals			
(c) Banking or thrift institutions			
(d) Investment companies			
(e) Business development companies			
(f) Pooled investment vehicles (other than investment companies and			
business development companies)			
(g) Pension and profit sharing plans (but not the plan participants or government pension plans)			
(h) Charitable organizations			
(i) State or municipal government entities (including government pension plans)			
(j) Other investment advisers			
(k) Insurance companies			
(l) Sovereign wealth funds and foreign official institutions			
(m) Corporations or other businesses not listed above			
(n) Other:			

Compensation Arrangements

Ε.	You are compensated for your investment advisory services by (check all that apply):					
	 □ (1) A percentage of assets under your management □ (2) Hourly charges □ (3) Subscription fees (for a newsletter or periodical) □ (4) Fixed fees (other than subscription fees) □ (5) Commissions □ (6) Performance-based fees □ (7) Other (specify):					
Rε	gulator	y Assets Under	r Management			
F.	7. (1) Do you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services to securities portfolios?					
		es, what is the amber of accounts?	ount of your regu	latory assets	s under management and total	
			U.S. Dollar Amo	ount	Total Number of Accounts	
	Disc	eretionary:	(a) \$	00	(d)	
	Non	-Discretionary:	(b) \$	00	(e)	
	-	Гotal:	(c) \$	00.	(f)	
	Part 1A Instruction 5.b. explains how to calculate your regulatory assets under management. You must follow these instructions carefully when completing this Item.					
	(3) What is the approximate amount of your total regulatory assets under management (reported in Item 5.F.(2)(c) above) attributable to <i>clients</i> who are non- <i>United States persons</i> ?					
<u>A</u>	dvisory	<u>Activities</u>				
G.	G. What type(s) of advisory services do you provide? Check all that apply.					
	 □ (1) Financial planning services □ (2) Portfolio management for individuals and/or small businesses □ (3) Portfolio management for investment companies (as well as "business development companies" that have made an election pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940) 					
	□ (4)□ (5)	Portfolio manag companies) Portfolio manag	gement for pooled	investment sses (other t	vehicles (other than investment han small businesses) or estment companies and other	
	□ (6)	pooled investme Pension consult	ent vehicles)		1	

	☐ (9) ☐ (10) ☐ (11)	Publication of Security rational Market timin Educational	other advisers (inclusof periodicals or newngs or pricing servicing services seminars/workshopsfy):	vsletters es	<i>l</i> managers)	
ad 19 the	lvisory con 140, includ	ntract to an in ling as a suba nt company o	unless you provide vestment company r dviser. If you check r investment compai	egistered under t Item 5.G.(3), rep	he Investment port the 811 or	Company Act of 814 number of
H.	services	during your la □ 1-10 □	al planning services, ast fiscal year? 11-25 26-50 If more than 500, ho	□ 51-100 □	101-250	251-500
			Item 5.H., do not inc ve a separate adviso			_
I.	(1) Do y	ou participate	e in a <i>wrap fee progr</i>	am? □ Ye	s 🗆 No	
			in a <i>wrap fee progra</i> t attributable to actin		nount of your 1	regulatory assets
	(a) s_i	ponsor to a w	rap fee program			\$
	(b) p	ortfolio mana	ger for a wrap fee p	rogram?		\$
	(c) <i>sp</i>	oonsor to and	portfolio manager fo	or the same wrap	fee program?	\$
	If you re Item 5.I.	•	nt in Item $5.I.(2)(c)$,	do not report tha	t amount in It	em 5.I.(2)(a) or
			manager for a wrap ated information in		-	the programs,
	program	s to your clie	a wrap fee program nts, or you advise a k k Item 5.I.(1) or ente	mutual fund that	is offered thro	ugh a wrap fee
J.	inves	stment advice	n 4.B. of Part 2A of only with respect to No	•		at you provide

(2) Do you report <i>client</i> assets in Item 4.E. of Part 2A that are computed using a different method than the method used to compute your regulatory assets under management? □ Yes □ No
K. Separately Managed Account Clients
 (1) Do you have regulatory assets under management attributable to <i>clients</i> other than those listed in Item 5.D.(3)(d)-(f) (separately managed account <i>clients</i>)? ☐ Yes ☐ No
If yes, complete Section 5.K.(1) of Schedule D.
(2) Do you engage in borrowing transactions on behalf of any of the separately managed account <i>clients</i> that you advise? ☐ Yes ☐ No
If yes, complete Section 5.K.(2) of Schedule D.
(3) Do you engage in derivative transactions on behalf of any of the separately managed account <i>clients</i> that you advise? Yes No
If yes, complete Section 5.K.(2) of Schedule D.
(4) After subtracting the amounts in Item 5.D.(3)(d)-(f) above from your total regulatory assets under management, does any custodian hold ten percent or more of this remaining amount of regulatory assets under management? ☐ Yes ☐ No
If yes, complete Section 5.K.(3) of Schedule D for each custodian.
Item 6 Other Business Activities
In this Item, we request information about your firm's other business activities.
A. You are actively engaged in business as a (check all that apply):
 □ (1) broker-dealer (registered or unregistered) □ (2) registered representative of a broker-dealer □ (3) commodity pool operator or commodity trading advisor (whether registered or exempt from registration)
 □ (4) futures commission merchant □ (5) real estate broker, dealer, or agent
\Box (6) insurance broker or agent
 □ (7) bank (including a separately identifiable department or division of a bank) □ (8) trust company
☐ (9) registered municipal advisor
☐ (10) registered security-based swap dealer
\Box (11) major security-based swap participant

	(12) accountant or accounting firm (13) lawyer or law firm (14) other financial product salesperson (specify):
	ngage in other business using a name that is different from the names reported in .A. or 1.B.(1), complete Section 6.A. of Schedule D.
	Are you actively engaged in any other business not listed in Item 6.A. (other than giving investment advice)? \square Yes \square No
(2)	If yes, is this other business your primary business? \Box Yes \Box No
	If "yes," describe this other business on Section 6.B.(2) of Schedule D, and if you engage in this business under a different name, provide that name.
	Do you sell products or provide services other than investment advice to your advisory <i>clients</i> ? Yes No
	If "yes," describe this other business on Section 6.B.(3) of Schedule D, and if you engage in this business under a different name, provide that name.
Item 7	Financial Industry Affiliations and <i>Private Fund</i> Reporting
	a, we request information about your financial industry affiliations and activities. This identifies areas in which conflicts of interest may occur between you and your
pers	s part of Item 7 requires you to provide information about you and your <i>related</i> sons, including foreign affiliates. Your <i>related persons</i> are all of your <i>advisory</i> liates and any <i>person</i> that is under common <i>control</i> with you.
You	a have a related person that is a (check all that apply):
	(1) broker-dealer, municipal securities dealer, or government securities broker or dealer (registered or unregistered)
	(2) other investment adviser (including financial planners)
	(3) registered municipal advisor
	(4) registered security-based swap dealer
	(5) major security-based swap participant
	(6) commodity pool operator or commodity trading advisor (whether registered or
	exempt from registration) (7) futures commission merchant
	(8) banking or thrift institution
	(9) trust company
	(10) accountant or accounting firm

	Federal Register/Vol. 81, No. 170/Thursday, September 1, 2016/Rules and Regulations				
	 □ (11) lawyer or law firm □ (12) insurance company or agency □ (13) pension consultant □ (14) real estate broker or dealer □ (15) sponsor or syndicator of limited partnerships (or equivalent), excluding pooled investment vehicles □ (16) sponsor, general partner, managing member (or equivalent) of pooled investment vehicles 				
	Note that Item 7.A. should not be used to disclose that some of your employees perform investment advisory functions or are registered representatives of a broker-dealer. The number of your firm's employees who perform investment advisory functions should be disclosed under Item 5.B.(1). The number of your firm's employees who are registered representatives of a broker-dealer should be disclosed under Item 5.B.(2).				
	Note that if you are filing an umbrella registration, you should not check Item 7.A.(2) with respect to your relying advisers, and you do not have to complete Section 7.A. in Schedule D for your relying advisers. You should complete a Schedule R for each relying adviser.				
For each related person, including foreign affiliates that may not be registered or required to be registered in the United States, complete Section 7.A. of Schedule D.					
	You do not need to complete Section 7.A. of Schedule D for any related person if: (1) you have no business dealings with the related person in connection with advisory services you provide to your clients; (2) you do not conduct shared operations with the related person; (3) you do not refer clients or business to the related person, and the related person does not refer prospective clients or business to you; (4) you do not share supervised persons or premises with the related person; and (5) you have no reason to believe that your relationship with the related person otherwise creates a conflict of interest with your clients.				
	You must complete Section 7.A. of Schedule D for each related person acting as qualified custodian in connection with advisory services you provide to your clients (other than any mutual fund transfer agent pursuant to rule $206(4)-2(b)(1)$), regardless of whether you have determined the related person to be operationally independent under rule $206(4)-2$ of the Advisers Act.				
В.	Are you an adviser to any <i>private fund</i> ? \square Yes \square No				
	If "yes," then for each private fund that you advise, you must complete a Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, except in certain circumstances described in the next sentence and in				

60510

If "yes," then for each private fund that you advise, you must complete a Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, except in certain circumstances described in the next sentence and in Instruction 6 of the Instructions to Part 1A. If you are registered or applying for registration with the SEC or reporting as an SEC exempt reporting adviser, and another SEC-registered adviser or SEC exempt reporting adviser reports this information with respect to any such private fund in Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D of its Form ADV (e.g., if

you are a subadviser), do not complete Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D with respect to that private fund. You must, instead, complete Section 7.B.(2) of Schedule D.

In either case, if you seek to preserve the anonymity of a private fund client by maintaining its identity in your books and records in numerical or alphabetical code, or similar designation, pursuant to rule 204-2(d), you may identify the private fund in Section 7.B.(1) or 7.B.(2) of Schedule D using the same code or designation in place of the fund's name.

Item 8 Participation or Interest in *Client* Transactions

In this Item, we request information about your participation and interest in your *clients*' transactions. This information identifies additional areas in which conflicts of interest may occur between you and your *clients*. Newly-formed advisers should base responses to these questions on the types of participation and interest that you expect to engage in during the next year.

Like Item 7, Item 8 requires you to provide information about you and your *related persons*, including foreign affiliates.

Proprietary Interest in Client Transactions

A.	Do you or any related person:		
	(1) hours accounting for accountable from a design and street on call accounting	<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>
	(1) buy securities for yourself from advisory <i>clients</i> , or sell securities you own to advisory <i>clients</i> (principal transactions)?		
	(2) buy or sell for yourself securities (other than shares of mutual funds) that you also recommend to advisory <i>clients</i> ?		
	(3) recommend securities (or other investment products) to advisory <i>clients</i> in which you or any <i>related person</i> has some other proprietary (ownership) interest (other than those mentioned in Items 8.A.(1) or (2))?		
Sal	les Interest in Client Transactions		
В.	Do you or any related person:	Vog	No
	(1) as a broker-dealer or registered representative of a broker-dealer, execute securities trades for brokerage customers in which advisory <i>client</i> securities are sold to or bought from the brokerage customer (agency cross transactions)?	Yes	No
	(2) recommend to advisory <i>clients</i> , or act as a purchaser representative for advisory <i>clients</i> with respect to, the purchase of securities for which you or any <i>related person</i> serves as underwriter or general		

to the *employee* 's regular salary)?

i	· -	ncluding any <i>employee</i> , directly or n from any <i>person</i> (other than you or eferrals?		
j	In your response to Item 8.I., do	o not include the regular salary you pay	to an empl	oyee.
J	you or a related person gave to	l 8.I., consider all cash and non-cash co (in answering Item 8.H.) or received fro ge for client referrals, including any bor or amount of client referrals.	om (in answ	vering
Item 9	Custody			
that are	investment companies registere	r a <i>related person</i> has <i>custody</i> of <i>client</i> (ed under the Investment Company Act o		
A. ((1) Do you have <i>custody</i> of any	advisory clients':	<u>Yes</u>	No
	(a) cash or bank accounts?(b) securities?			
i c	f you have custody solely becar clients' accounts, or (ii) a relate advisory services you provide to are not operationally independe	red with the SEC, answer "No" to Item use (i) you deduct your advisory fees dir ed person has custody of client assets in o clients, but you have overcome the preent (pursuant to Advisers Act rule 206(4)	ectly from y connection esumption th	your 1 with hat you
(, , ,	n 9.A.(1)(a) or (b), what is the approximate not all number of <i>clients</i> for which you		
	indirectly, receive compensation any related person) for client: In your response to Item 8.I., or In responding to Items 8.H. and you or a related person gave to Item 8.I.) any person in exchanat least in part, on the number Item 9. Custody In this Item, we ask you whether you chat are investment companies register about your custodial practices. A. (1) Do you have custody of an (a) cash or bank accounts (b) securities? If you are registering or registing if you have custody solely becardients' accounts, or (ii) a related advisory services you provide are not operationally independent related person. (2) If you checked "yes" to Iter client funds and securities. U.S. Dollar Amount (a) \$	Total Number of Clients		
	(a) \$	(b)		
		red with the SEC and you have custody lirectly from your clients' accounts, do n	•	

If you are registering or registered with the SEC and you have custody solely because you deduct your advisory fees directly from your clients' accounts, do not include the amount of those assets and the number of those clients in your response to Item 9.A.(2). If your related person has custody of client assets in connection with advisory services you provide to clients, do not include the amount of those assets and the number of those clients in your response to Item 9.A.(2). Instead, include that information in your response to Item 9.B.(2).

60514

D. Do you or your related person(s) act as qualified custodians for your clients in connection with advisory services you provide to *clients*?

<u>Yes</u> (1) you act as a qualified custodian (2) your *related person(s)* act as qualified custodian(s)

If you checked "yes" to Item 9.D.(2), all related persons that act as qualified custodians (other than any mutual fund transfer agent pursuant to rule 206(4)-2(b)(1)) must be identified in Section 7.A. of Schedule D, regardless of whether you have determined the related person to be operationally independent under rule 206(4)-2 of the Advisers Act.

E.	If you are filing your <i>annual updating amendment</i> and you were subject to a surprise
	examination by an independent public accountant during your last fiscal year, provide the
	date (MM/YYYY) the examination commenced:

F.	If you or your <i>related persons</i> have <i>custody</i> of <i>client</i> funds or securities, how many
	persons, including, but not limited to, you and your related persons, act as qualified
	custodians for your clients in connection with advisory services you provide to clients?

Item 10 Control Persons

In this Item, we ask you to identify every *person* that, directly or indirectly, *controls* you. If you are filing an *umbrella registration*, the information in Item 10 should be provided for the *filing adviser* only.

If you are submitting an initial application or report, you must complete Schedule A and Schedule B. Schedule A asks for information about your direct owners and executive officers. Schedule B asks for information about your indirect owners. If this is an amendment and you are updating information you reported on either Schedule A or Schedule B (or both) that you filed with your initial application or report, you must complete Schedule C.

A.	Does any person not named in Item 1.A	. or Schedules A	B, or C, direct	tly or indirectly,
	control your management or policies?	☐ Yes	□ No	

If yes, complete Section 10.A. of Schedule D.

B. If any *person* named in Schedules A, B, or C or in Section 10.A. of Schedule D is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, please complete Section 10.B. of Schedule D.

Item 11 Disclosure Information

In this Item, we ask for information about your disciplinary history and the disciplinary history of all your *advisory affiliates*. We use this information to determine whether to grant your application for registration, to decide whether to revoke your registration or to place limitations on your activities as an investment adviser, and to identify potential problem areas to focus on during our on-site examinations. One event may result in "yes" answers to more than one of the questions below. In accordance with General Instruction 5 to Form ADV, "you" and "your" include the *filing adviser* and all *relying advisers* under an *umbrella registration*.

Your *advisory affiliates* are: (1) all of your current *employees* (other than *employees* performing only clerical, administrative, support or similar functions); (2) all of your officers, partners, or directors (or any *person* performing similar functions); and (3) all *persons* directly or indirectly *controlling* you or *controlled* by you. If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, see the Glossary of Terms to determine who your *advisory affiliates* are.

If you are registered or registering with the SEC or if you are an exempt reporting adviser, you may limit your disclosure of any event listed in Item 11 to ten years following the date of the event. If you are registered or registering with a state, you must respond to the questions as posed; you may, therefore, limit your disclosure to ten years following the date of an event only in responding to Items 11.A.(1), 11.A.(2), 11.B.(1), 11.B.(2), 11.D.(4), and 11.H.(1)(a). For purposes of calculating this ten-year period, the date of an event is the date the final order, judgment, or decree was entered, or the date any rights of appeal from preliminary orders, judgments, or decrees lapsed.

You must complete the appropriate Disclosure Reporting Page ("DRP") for "yes" answers to the questions in this Item 11.

Do any of the events below involve you or any of your <i>supervised persons</i> ?	$\frac{\text{Yes}}{\Box}$	<u>No</u> □
For "yes" answers to the following questions, complete a Criminal Action DRP:		N
A. In the past ten years, have you or any advisory affiliate:	<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>
(1) been convicted of or pled guilty or nolo contendere ("no contest") in a domestic, foreign, or military court to any <i>felony</i> ?		
(2) been <i>charged</i> with any <i>felony</i> ?		
If you are registered or registering with the SEC, or if you are reporting reporting adviser, you may limit your response to Item 11.A.(2) to charge currently pending.		-
B. In the past ten years, have you or any advisory affiliate:		
(1) been convicted of or pled guilty or nolo contendere ("no contest") in a domestic, foreign, or military court to a <i>misdemeanor</i> involving: investments or an <i>investment-related</i> business, or any fraud, false statements, or omissions, wrongful taking of property, bribery, perjury, forgery, counterfeiting, extortion, or a conspiracy to commit any of these offenses?		П

(2) been <i>charged</i> with a <i>misdemeanor</i> listed in Item 11.B.(1)	? 🗆	
If you are registered or registering with the SEC, or if you are reporting adviser, you may limit your response to Item 11.B.(currently pending.		
For "yes" answers to the following questions, complete a Regulatory		ът
C. Has the SEC or the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) ever:	Yes n	<u>No</u>
(1) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have made a false st or omission?	tatement	
(2) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been <i>involved</i> violation of SEC or CFTC regulations or statutes?	in a	
(3) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been a cause o <i>investment-related</i> business having its authorization to do denied, suspended, revoked, or restricted?		
(4) entered an <i>order</i> against you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> in convitable with <i>investment-related</i> activity?	onnection	
(5) imposed a civil money penalty on you or any <i>advisory aff</i> ordered you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to cease and desist factivity?		
D. Has any other federal regulatory agency, any state regulatory or any <i>foreign financial regulatory authority</i> :	agency,	
(1) ever <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have made a fa statement or omission, or been dishonest, unfair, or unething		
(2) ever <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been <i>invo</i> a violation of <i>investment-related</i> regulations or statutes?	lve d in \Box	
(3) ever <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been a car <i>investment-related</i> business having its authorization to do denied, suspended, revoked, or restricted?		
(4) in the past ten years, entered an <i>order</i> against you or any <i>affiliate</i> in connection with an <i>investment-related</i> activity	-	
(5) ever denied, suspended, or revoked your or any <i>advisory</i> or registration or license, or otherwise prevented you or any		

60518 Fe	deral Register/Vol. 81, No. 170/Thursday, September 1, 2016/Rules and	Regulations	
	affiliate, by order, from associating with an investment-related business or restricted your or any advisory affiliate's activity?		
E.	Has any self-regulatory organization or commodities exchange ever:		
	(1) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have made a false statement or omission?		
	(2) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been <i>involved</i> in a violation of its rules (other than a violation designated as a " <i>minor rule violation</i> " under a plan approved by the SEC)?		
	(3) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been the cause of an <i>investment-related</i> business having its authorization to do business denied, suspended, revoked, or restricted?		
	(4) disciplined you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> by expelling or suspending you or the <i>advisory affiliate</i> from membership, barring or suspending you or the <i>advisory affiliate</i> from association with other members, or otherwise restricting your or the <i>advisory affiliate</i> 's activities?		
F.	Has an authorization to act as an attorney, accountant, or federal contractor granted to you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> ever been revoked or suspended?		
G.	Are you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> now the subject of any regulatory <i>proceeding</i> that could result in a "yes" answer to any part of Item 11.C., 11.D., or 11.E.?		
For "ye	es" answers to the following questions, complete a Civil Judicial Action D	<u> </u>	
Н.	(1) Has any domestic or foreign court:	Yes	<u>No</u>
	(a) in the past ten years, <i>enjoined</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> in connection with any <i>investment-related</i> activity?		
	(b) ever <i>found</i> that you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> were <i>involved</i> in a violation of <i>investment-related</i> statutes or regulations?		
	(c) ever dismissed, pursuant to a settlement agreement, an <i>investment-related</i> civil action brought against you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> by a state or <i>foreign financial regulatory authority</i> ?		

(2) Are you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> now the subject of any civil <i>proceeding</i> that could result in a "yes" answer to any part of Item 11.H.(1)?						
Item 12 Small Businesses						
The SEC is required by the Regulatory Flexibility Act to consider the effect of it small entities. In order to do this, we need to determine whether you meet the de "small business" or "small organization" under rule 0-7.	_	s on				
Answer this Item 12 only if you are registered or registering with the SEC <u>and</u> you response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) that you have regulatory assets under management of million. You are not required to answer this Item 12 if you are filing for initial r state adviser, amending a current state registration, or switching from SEC to state	`less than \$2 egistration a	25 .s a				
For purposes of this Item 12 only:						
• Total Assets refers to the total assets of a firm, rather than the assets managed on behalf of <i>clients</i> . In determining your or another <i>person's</i> total assets, you may use the total assets shown on a current balance sheet (but use total assets reported on a consolidated balance sheet with subsidiaries included, if that amount is larger).						
• <i>Control</i> means the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a <i>person</i> , whether through ownership of securities, by contract, or otherwise. Any <i>person</i> that directly or indirectly has the right to vote 25 percent or more of the voting securities, or is entitled to 25 percent or more of the profits, of another <i>person</i> is presumed to <i>control</i> the other <i>person</i> .						
	<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>				
A. Did you have total assets of \$5 million or more on the last day of your most recent fiscal year?						
If "yes," you do not need to answer Items 12.B. and 12.C.						
B. Do you:						
(1) <i>control</i> another investment adviser that had regulatory assets under management (calculated in response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) of Form ADV) of \$25 million or more on the last day of its most recent fiscal year?						
(2) <i>control</i> another <i>person</i> (other than a natural person) that had total assets of \$5 million or more on the last day of its most recent fiscal year?						

C.	Are you:	
	(1) <i>controlled</i> by or under common <i>control</i> with another investment adviser that had regulatory assets under management (calculated in response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) of Form ADV) of \$25 million or more on the last day of its most recent fiscal year?	
	(2) <i>controlled</i> by or under common <i>control</i> with another <i>person</i> (other than a natural person) that had total assets of \$5 million or more on the last day of its most recent fiscal year?	

FORM ADV

Schedule A

Direct Owners and Executive Officers

- 1. Complete Schedule A only if you are submitting an initial application or report. Schedule A asks for information about your direct owners and executive officers. Use Schedule C to amend this information.
- 2. Direct Owners and Executive Officers. List below the names of:
 - (a) each Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, Chief Operations Officer, Chief Legal Officer, Chief Compliance Officer (Chief Compliance Officer is required if you are registered or applying for registration and cannot be more than one individual), director and any other individuals with similar status or functions;
 - (b) if you are organized as a corporation, each shareholder that is a direct owner of 5% or more of a class of your voting securities, unless you are a public reporting company (a company subject to Section 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act);
 - Direct owners include any *person* that owns, beneficially owns, has the right to vote, or has the power to sell or direct the sale of, 5% or more of a class of your voting securities. For purposes of this Schedule, a *person* beneficially owns any securities: (i) owned by his/her child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, sharing the same residence; or (ii) that he/she has the right to acquire, within 60 days, through the exercise of any option, warrant, or right to purchase the security.
 - (c) if you are organized as a partnership, <u>all</u> general partners and those limited and special partners that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 5% or more of your capital;
 - (d) in the case of a trust that directly owns 5% or more of a class of your voting securities, or that has the right to receive upon dissolution, or has contributed, 5% or more of your capital, the trust and each trustee; and
 - (e) if you are organized as a limited liability company ("LLC"), (i) those members that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 5% or more of your capital, and (ii) if managed by elected managers, all elected managers.
- 3. Do you have any indirect owners to be reported on Schedule B? \square Yes \square No
- 4. In the DE/FE/I column below, enter "DE" if the owner is a domestic entity, "FE" if the owner is an entity incorporated or domiciled in a foreign country, or "I" if the owner or executive officer is an individual.

5. Complete the Title or Status column by entering board/management titles; status as partner, trustee, sole proprietor, elected manager, shareholder, or member; and for shareholders or members, the class of securities owned (if more than one is issued).

6. Ownership codes are: NA - less than 5% C - 25% but less than 50%

A - 5% but less than 10% D - 50% but less than 75%

B - 10% but less than 25% E - 75% or more

- 7. (a) In the *Control Person* column, enter "Yes" if the *person* has *control* as defined in the Glossary of Terms to Form ADV, and enter "No" if the *person* does not have *control*. Note that under this definition, most executive officers and all 25% owners, general partners, elected managers, and trustees are *control persons*.
 - (b) In the PR column, enter "PR" if the owner is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
 - (c) Complete each column.

FULL	DE/FE/I	Title or	Date Title or	Ownership	Control	CRD No.
LEGAL		Status	Status	Code	Person	If None:
NAME			Acquired			S.S. No.
(Individuals:						and Date
Last Name,						of Birth,
First Name,						IRS Tax
Middle						No. or
Name)						Employer
			MM/YYYY		PR	ID No.

FORM ADV

Schedule B

Indirect Owners

- 1. Complete Schedule B only if you are submitting an initial application or report. Schedule B asks for information about your indirect owners; you must first complete Schedule A, which asks for information about your direct owners. Use Schedule C to amend this information.
- 2. Indirect Owners. With respect to each owner listed on Schedule A (except individual owners), list below:
 - (a) in the case of an owner that is a corporation, each of its shareholders that beneficially owns, has the right to vote, or has the power to sell or direct the sale of, 25% or more of a class of a voting security of that corporation;
 - For purposes of this Schedule, a *person* beneficially owns any securities: (i) owned by his/her child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, sharing the same residence; or (ii) that he/she has the right to acquire, within 60 days, through the exercise of any option, warrant, or right to purchase the security.
 - (b) in the case of an owner that is a partnership, <u>all</u> general partners and those limited and special partners that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 25% or more of the partnership's capital;
 - (c) in the case of an owner that is a trust, the trust and each trustee; and
 - (d) in the case of an owner that is a limited liability company ("LLC"), (i) those members that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 25% or more of the LLC's capital, and (ii) if managed by elected managers, all elected managers.
- 3. Continue up the chain of ownership listing all 25% owners at each level. Once a public reporting company (a company subject to Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act) is reached, no further ownership information need be given.
- 4. In the DE/FE/I column below, enter "DE" if the owner is a domestic entity, "FE" if the owner is an entity incorporated or domiciled in a foreign country, or "I" if the owner is an individual.
- 5. Complete the Status column by entering the owner's status as partner, trustee, elected manager, shareholder, or member; and for shareholders or members, the class of securities owned (if more than one is issued).

60524

6. Ownership codes are:

C - 25% but less than 50%

D - 50% but less than 75%

E - 75% or more

F - Other (general partner, trustee, or elected manager)

- 7. (a) In the *Control Person* column, enter "Yes" if the *person* has *control* as defined in the Glossary of Terms to Form ADV, and enter "No" if the *person* does not have *control*. Note that under this definition, most executive officers and all 25% owners, general partners, elected managers, and trustees are *control persons*.
 - (b) In the PR column, enter "PR" if the owner is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
 - (c) Complete each column.

FULL	DE/FE/I	Entity	Status	Date Status	Ownership	Control	CRD No.
LEGAL		in		Acquired	Code	Person	If None:
NAME		Which					S.S. No.
(Individuals:		Interest					and Date
Last Name,		is					of Birth,
First Name,		Owned					IRS Tax
Middle							No. or
Name)				MM/YYYY			Employer
						PR	ID No.

FORM ADV

Schedule C

Amendments to Schedules A and B

- 1. Use Schedule C only to amend information requested on either Schedule A or Schedule B. Refer to Schedule A and Schedule B for specific instructions for completing this Schedule C. Complete each column.
- 2. In the Type of Amendment column, indicate "A" (addition), "D" (deletion), or "C" (change in information about the same *person*).

3. Ownership codes are: NA - less than 5% D - 50% but less than 75%

A - 5% but less than 10% E - 75% or more

B - 10% but less than 25% G - Other (general partner, trustee, or

C - 25% but less than 50% elected member)

4. List below all changes to Schedule A (Direct Owners and Executive Officers):

FULL	DE/FE/I	Type of	Title		Title	Ownership		trol	CRD No.
LEGAL		Amendment	or	or St		Code	Pers		If None:
NAME			Status	Acqı	iired				S.S. No.
(Indivi-				_					and Date
duals:									of Birth,
Last									IRS Tax
Name,									No. or
First									Employer
Name,									ID No.
Middle									
Name)				MM	YYYY			PR	

5. List below all changes to Schedule B (Indirect Owners):

FULL	DE/FE	Type of	Title	Date		Ownership	Con	itrol	CRD
LEGAL	/I	Amendment	or	or Sta	atus	Code	Per.	son	No. If
NAME			Status	Acqu	iired				None:
(Indivi-									S.S. No.
duals:									and Date
Last									of Birth,
Name,									IRS Tax
First									No. or
Name,									Employe
Middle									r ID No.
Name)				MM/	YYYY			PR	

FORM ADV

Schedule D
Certain items in Part 1A of Form ADV require additional information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. Report only new information or changes/updates to previously submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.
This is an □ INITIAL or □ AMENDED Schedule D
SECTION 1.B. Other Business Names
List your other business names and the jurisdictions in which you use them. You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 1.B. for each business name.
Check only one box: \square Add \square Delete \square Amend
Name Jurisdictions
SECTION 1.F. Other Offices
Complete the following information for each office, other than your <i>principal office and place of business</i> , at which you conduct investment advisory business. You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 1.F. for each location. If you are applying for SEC registration, if you are registered only with the SEC, or if you are an <i>exempt reporting adviser</i> , list only the largest twenty-five offices (in terms of numbers of <i>employees</i>).
Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete
(number and street)
(city) (state/country) (zip+4/postal code)
If this address is a private residence, check this box: \Box
(area code) (telephone number) (area code) (facsimile number, if any)
If this office location is also required to be registered with FINRA or a <i>state securities authority</i> as a branch office location for a broker-dealer or investment adviser on the Uniform Branch Office Registration Form (Form BR), please provide the <i>CRD</i> Branch Number here:
How many <i>employees</i> perform investment advisory functions from this office location?

Are other business activities conducted at this office location? (check all that apply)					
☐ (1) Broker-dealer (registered or unregistered)					
☐ (2) Bank (including a separately identifiable department or division of a bank)					
\square (3) Insurance broker or agent					
☐ (4) Commodity pool operator or commodity trading advisor (whether registered or exempt from registration)					
☐ (5) Registered municipal advisor					
☐ (6) Accountant or accounting firm					
☐ (7) Lawyer or law firm					
Describe any other <i>investment-related</i> business activities conducted from this office location:					
SECTION 1.I. Website Addresses					
List your website addresses, including addresses for accounts on publicly available social media platforms where you control the content (including, but not limited to, Twitter, Facebook and/or LinkedIn). You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 1.I. for each website or account on a publicly available social media platform.					
Check only one box: □ Add □ Delete					
Address of Website/Account on Publicly Available Social Media Platform:					
SECTION 1.L. Location of Books and Records					
Complete the following information for each location at which you keep your books and records, other than your <i>principal office and place of business</i> . You must complete a separate Schedule D, Section 1.L. for each location.					
Check only one box: \Box Add \Box Delete \Box Amend					
Name of entity where books and records are kept:					

	((number and street)	
(city)		(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)
If this address is a priva	te residence, chec	k this box: □	
(area code) (telephor	ne number)	(area code)	(facsimile number, if any)
This is (check one):	□ a third-party□ other.	branch offices or af y unaffiliated record	keeper.
Briefly describe the boo	ks and records ke	pt at this location	
SECTION 1.M. R	Legistration with F	Foreign Financial Re	egulatory Authorities
	n must complete a whority with whom	separate Schedule D you are registered.	al regulatory authority with which Section 1.M. for each <i>foreign</i>
Name of Foreign Finan	ecial Regulatory A	uthority	
SECTION 2.A.(8) R	Related Adviser		
because you control, are	e <i>controlled</i> by, or ne SEC and your <i>p</i>	are under common orincipal office and p	e prohibition on registration control with an investment adviser place of business is the same as that
Name of Registered Inv	estment Adviser _		
CRD Number of Register SEC Number of Register			
The state of the s	nvestment Adviser	r Expecting to be Eli	igible for Commission Registration

If you are relying on rule 203A-2(c), the exemption from the prohibition on registration available to an adviser that expects to be eligible for SEC registration within 120 days, you are required to make certain representations about your eligibility for SEC registration. By checking the

appropriate boxes, you will be deemed to have made the required representations. You must make both of these representations:
☐ I am not registered or required to be registered with the SEC or a <i>state securities authority</i> and I have a reasonable expectation that I will be eligible to register with the SEC within 120 days after the date my registration with the SEC becomes effective.
☐ I undertake to withdraw from SEC registration if, on the 120th day after my registration with the SEC becomes effective, I would be prohibited by Section 203A(a) of the Advisers Act from registering with the SEC.
SECTION 2.A.(10) Multi-State Adviser
If you are relying on rule 203A-2(d), the multi-state adviser exemption from the prohibition on registration, you are required to make certain representations about your eligibility for SEC registration. By checking the appropriate boxes, you will be deemed to have made the required representations.
If you are applying for registration as an investment adviser with the SEC, you must make both of these representations:
☐ I have reviewed the applicable state and federal laws and have concluded that I am required by the laws of 15 or more states to register as an investment adviser with the state securities authorities in those states.
☐ I undertake to withdraw from SEC registration if I file an amendment to this registration indicating that I would be required by the laws of fewer than 15 states to register as an investment adviser with the <i>state securities authorities</i> of those states.
If you are submitting your <i>annual updating amendment</i> , you must make this representation:
☐ Within 90 days prior to the date of filing this amendment, I have reviewed the applicable state and federal laws and have concluded that I am required by the laws of at least 15 states to register as an investment adviser with the <i>state securities authorities</i> in those states.
SECTION 2.A.(12) SEC Exemptive Order
If you are relying upon an SEC <i>order</i> exempting you from the prohibition on registration, provide the following information:
Application Number: 803 Date of order:
(mm/dd/yyyy)

SECTION 2.B. Private Fund Assets
If you check Item 2.B.(2) or (3), what is the amount of the <i>private fund</i> assets that you manage?
NOTE: "Private fund assets" has the same meaning here as it has under rule 203(m)-1. If you are an investment adviser with its principal office and place of business outside the United States only include private fund assets that you manage at a place of business in the United States.
SECTION 4 Successions
Complete the following information if you are succeeding to the business of a currently registered investment adviser, including a change of your structure or legal status (<i>e.g.</i> , form of organization or state of incorporation). If you acquired more than one firm in the succession you are reporting on this Form ADV, you must complete a separate Schedule D Section 4 for each acquired firm. See Part 1A Instruction 4.
Name of Acquired Firm
Acquired Firm's SEC File No. (if any) 801Acquired Firm's CRD Number
SECTION 5.G.(3) Advisers to Registered Investment Companies and Business Development Companies
If you check Item 5.G.(3), what is the SEC file number (811 or 814 number) of each of the registered investment companies and business development companies to which you act as an adviser pursuant to an advisory contract? You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 5.G.(3) for each registered investment company and business development company to which you act as an adviser.
Check only one box: □ Add □ Delete
SEC File Number 811- or 814
Provide the regulatory assets under management of all <i>parallel managed accounts</i> related to a registered investment company (or series thereof) or business development company that you advise. \$
SECTION 5.I.(2) Wrap Fee Programs
If you are a portfolio manager for one or more <i>wrap fee programs</i> , list the name of each program and its <i>sponsor</i> . You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 5.I.(2) for each <i>wrap fee program</i> for which you are a portfolio manager.
Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend

Name of Wrap Fee Program
Name of Sponsor
Sponsor's SEC File Number (if any) (e.g., 801-, 8-, 866-, 802-)
Sponsor's CRD Number (if any):

SECTION 5.K.(1) Separately Managed Accounts

After subtracting the amounts reported in Item 5.D.(3)(d)-(f) from your total regulatory assets under management, indicate the approximate percentage of this remaining amount attributable to each of the following categories of assets. If the remaining amount is at least \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management, complete Question (a). If the remaining amount is less than \$10 billion in regulatory assets under management, complete Question (b).

Any regulatory assets under management reported in Item 5.D.(3)(d), (e), and (f) should not be reported below.

If you are a subadviser to a separately managed account, you should only provide information with respect to the portion of the account that you subadvise.

End of year refers to the date used to calculate your regulatory assets under management for purposes of your *annual updating amendment*. Mid-year is the date six months before the end of year date. Each column should add up to 100% and numbers should be rounded to the nearest percent.

Investments in derivatives, registered investment companies, business development companies, and pooled investment vehicles should be reported in those categories. Do not report those investments based on related or underlying portfolio assets. Cash equivalents include bank deposits, certificates of deposit, bankers' acceptances and similar bank instruments.

Some assets could be classified into more than one category or require discretion about which category applies. You may use your own internal methodologies and the conventions of your service providers in determining how to categorize assets, so long as the methodologies or conventions are consistently applied and consistent with information you report internally and to current and prospective clients. However, you should not double count assets, and your responses must be consistent with any instructions or other guidance relating to this Section.

(a)

Asset Type	Mid-year	End of year
(i) Exchange-Traded Equity	%	
Securities		
(ii) Non Exchange-Traded		
Equity Securities		
(iii) U.S. Government/Agency		
Bonds		
(iv) U.S. State and Local		
Bonds		
(v) Sovereign Bonds		
(vi) Investment Grade		
Corporate Bonds		
(vii) Non-Investment Grade		
Corporate Bonds		
(viii) Derivatives		
(ix) Securities Issued by		
Registered Investment		
Companies or Business		
Development Companies		
(x) Securities Issued by		
Pooled Investment Vehicles		
(other than Registered		
Investment Companies or		
Business Development		
Companies)		
(xi) Cash and Cash		
Equivalents		
(xii) Other		

|--|

(b)

	T
Asset Type	End of year
(i) Exchange-Traded Equity	
Securities	
(ii) Non Exchange-Traded	
Equity Securities	
(iii) U.S. Government/Agency	
Bonds	
(iv) U.S. State and Local	
Bonds	
(v) Sovereign Bonds	
(vi) Investment Grade	
Corporate Bonds	
(vii) Non-Investment Grade	
Corporate Bonds	
(viii) Derivatives	
(ix) Securities Issued by	
Registered Investment	
Companies or Business	
Development Companies	
(x) Securities Issued by	
Pooled Investment Vehicles	
(other than Registered	
Investment Companies or	
Business Development	
Companies)	
(xi) Cash and Cash	
Equivalents	
(xii) Other	

Generally describe any assets included in "Other"	

SECTION 5.K.(2) Separately Managed Accounts - Use of *Borrowings* and Derivatives

If your regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts are at least \$10 billion, you should complete Question (a). If your regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts are at least \$500 million but less than \$10 billion, you should complete Question (b).

(a)

In the table below, provide the following information regarding the separately managed accounts you advise. If you are a subadviser to a separately managed account, you should only provide information with respect to the portion of the account that you subadvise. End of year refers to

the date used to calculate your regulatory assets under management for purposes of your *annual updating amendment*. Mid-year is the date six months before the end of year date.

In column 1, indicate the regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts associated with each level of gross notional exposure. For purposes of this table, the gross notional exposure of an account is the percentage obtained by dividing (i) the sum of (a) the dollar amount of any *borrowings* and (b) the *gross notional value* of all derivatives, by (ii) the regulatory assets under management of the account.

In column 2, provide the dollar amount of borrowings for the accounts included in column 1.

In column 3, provide aggregate *gross notional value* of derivatives divided by the aggregate regulatory assets under management of the accounts included in column 1 with respect to each category of derivatives specified in 3(a) through (f).

You may, but are not required to, complete the table with respect to any separately managed account with regulatory assets under management of less than \$10,000,000.

Any regulatory assets under management reported in Item 5.D.(3)(d), (e), and (f) should not be reported below.

(i) Mid-Year

-		1			3		
Regulatory Assets Under Management	Borrow- ings				Derivative	Exposures	
		(a) Interest Rate Derivative	(b) Foreign Exchange Derivative	(c) Credit Deriv- ative	(d) Equity Derivative	(e) Commo- dity Derivative	(f) Other Deriv -ative
	tory Assets Under Manage-	tory ings Assets Under Manage-	tory ings Assets Under Management (a) Interest Rate	tory ings Assets Under Management (a) Interest (b) Rate Foreign	tory ings Assets Under Management (a) Interest (b) (c) Rate Foreign Credit Derivative Exchange Deriv-	tory ings Assets Under Manage- ment (a) Interest (b) (c) (d) Equity Rate Foreign Credit Derivative Derivative Exchange Deriv-	tory ings Assets Under Manage- ment (a) Interest (b) (c) (d) Equity (e) Rate Foreign Credit Derivative Commo- Derivative Exchange Deriv- dity

<u>Optional</u>: Use the space below to provide a narrative description of the strategies and/or manner in which *borrowings* and derivatives are used in the management of the separately managed accounts that you advise.

(ii) End of Year

Gross	1	2				3		
Notional Expo- sure	Regulatory Assets Under Management	Borrow- ings				Derivative	Exposures	
			(a) Interest Rate Derivative	(b) Foreign Exchange Derivative	(c) Credit Deriv- ative	(d) Equity Derivative	(e) Commo- dity Derivative	(f) Other Deriv -ative
Less than 10% 10-149%								
150% or more								

-	ace below to provide a narrative description of the strategies and/or manner and derivatives are used in the management of the separately managed vise	r
decounts that you a		
	(b)	

In the table below, provide the following information regarding the separately managed accounts you advise as of the date used to calculate your regulatory assets under management for purposes of your *annual updating amendment*. If you are a subadviser to a separately managed account, you should only provide information with respect to the portion of the account that you subadvise.

In column 1, indicate the regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts associated with each level of gross notional exposure. For purposes of this table, the gross notional exposure of an account is the percentage obtained by dividing (i) the sum of (a) the dollar amount of any *borrowings* and (b) the *gross notional value* of all derivatives, by (ii) the regulatory assets under management of the account.

In column 2, provide the dollar amount of borrowings for the accounts included in column 1.

You may, but are not required to, complete the table with respect to any separately managed accounts with regulatory assets under management of less than \$10,000,000.

Any regulatory assets under management reported in Item 5.D.(3)(d), (e), and (f) should not be reported below.

Gross Notional Exposure	1	2
	Regulatory Assets Under	Borrowings
	Management	
Less than 10%		
10-149%		
150% or more		

Optional: Use the space below to provide a narrative description of the strategies and/or manner in which <i>borrowings</i> and derivatives are used in the management of the separately managed accounts that you advise.
SECTION 5.K.(3) Custodians for Separately Managed Accounts
Complete a separate Schedule D Section 5.K.(3) for each custodian that holds ten percent or more of your aggregate separately managed account regulatory assets under management.
(a) Legal name of custodian:
(b) Primary business name of custodian:
(c) The location(s) of the custodian's office(s) responsible for <i>custody</i> of the assets (city, state and country):
(d) Is the custodian a <i>related person</i> of your firm? \Box Yes \Box No
(e) If the custodian is a broker-dealer, provide its SEC registration number (if any) 8
(f) If the custodian is not a broker-dealer, or is a broker-dealer but does not have an SEC registration number, provide its <i>legal entity identifier</i> (if any)
(g) What amount of your regulatory assets under management attributable to separately managed accounts is held at the custodian?

SECTION 6.A. Names of Your Other Businesses

If you are actively engaged in other business using a different name, provide that name and the other line(s) of business.
□ Add □ Delete □ Amend
Other Business Name:
Other line(s) of business in which you engage using this name: (check all that apply)
 □ (1) broker-dealer (registered or unregistered) □ (2) registered representative of a broker-dealer □ (3) commodity pool operator or commodity trading advisor (whether registered or exempt from registration) □ (4) futures commission merchant □ (5) real estate broker, dealer, or agent □ (6) insurance broker or agent □ (7) bank (including a separately identifiable department or division of a bank) □ (8) trust company □ (9) registered municipal advisor □ (10) registered security-based swap dealer □ (11) major security-based swap participant □ (12) accountant or accounting firm □ (13) lawyer or law firm □ (14) other financial product salesperson (specify):
SECTION 6.B.(2) Description of Primary Business
Describe your primary business (not your investment advisory business):
If you engage in that business under a different name, provide that name:
SECTION 6.B.(3) Description of Other Products and Services
Describe other products or services you sell to your <i>client</i> . You may omit products and services that you listed in Section 6.B.(2) above.

II :	you engage in tr	nat business under a different name, provide that name:		
$\frac{-}{SE}$	ECTION 7.A.	Financial Industry Affiliations		
Сс	omplete a separa	tte Schedule D Section 7.A. for each related person listed	in Item 7.A.	
Ch	neck only one bo	ox: \[\sum \text{Add} \] \[\sum \text{Delete} \] \[\sum \text{Amend} \]		
1.	Legal Name of	f Related Person:		
		ess Name of <i>Related Person</i> :		
		n's SEC File Number (if any) (e.g., 801-, 8-, 866-, 802-)		
		n's (a) CRD Number (if any): (b) CIK Number(s) (if any):		
5.	□ (a) bi di □ (b) of □ (c) re □ (d) re □ (e) m □ (f) co □ (g) fo □ (h) bi □ (i) tr □ (j) ao □ (k) la □ (l) ir □ (m) po □ (n) re □ (o) sp ir	roker-dealer, municipal securities dealer, or government sealer ther investment adviser (including financial planners) egistered municipal advisor egistered security-based swap dealer najor security-based swap participant ommodity pool operator or commodity trading advisor (we company or thrift institution rust company countant or accounting firm awyer or law firm assurance company or agency ension consultant eal estate broker or dealer ponsor or syndicator of limited partnerships (or equivalent anvestment vehicles ponsor, general partner, managing member (or equivalent) revestment vehicles	t), excluding	ered or
6.	Do you contro	d or are you controlled by the related person?	□ Yes	□ No
7.	Are you and th	ne related person under common control?	□ Yes	□ No
8.	(a) Does the re	elated person act as a qualified custodian for your clients		

				•	•
	in connection with advisory services you provide to <i>clients</i> ?		Yes		10
(b)	If you are registering or registered with the SEC and you have an question 8.(a) above, have you overcome the presumption that yo independent (pursuant to rule 206(4)-2(d)(5)) from the <i>related pe</i> required to obtain a surprise examination for your <i>clients</i> ' funds of	ou are not rson and	opera thus a	tionally	7
	that are maintained at the <i>related person</i> ?		Yes	\square N	10
(c)	If you have answered "yes" to question 8.(a) above, provide the leperson's office responsible for <i>custody</i> of your <i>clients</i> ' assets:	ocation o	f the r	elated	
	(number and street)				
	(city) (state/country) (zip+4/postal code)				
9. (a)	If the <i>related person</i> is an investment adviser, is it exempt from registration?		Yes	□ N	1o
(b)	If the answer is yes, under what exemption?				
10. (a)	Is the related person registered with a foreign financial regulator authority?		Yes	□ N	10
(b)	If the answer is yes, list the name and country, in English of each regulatory authority with which the related person is registered.	foreign j	inanci	al	
11. Do	you and the related person share any supervised persons?		Yes		10
12. Do	you and the <i>related person</i> share the same physical location?		Yes	□ N	lo
SECT	ION 7.B.(1) Private Fund Reporting				
Check	only one box: \square Add \square Delete \square Amend				
A. PF	RIVATE FUND				
Infor	mation About the Private Fund				
1.	(a) Name of the <i>private fund</i> :				
	(b) Private fund identification number:				
2.	Under the laws of what state or country is the <i>private fund</i> organi	zed:			

Federal Register/Vol. 81, No. 170/Thursday, September 1, 2016/Rules and Regulations

60540

3.	Name(s) of General Partner, Manager, Trustee, or Directors (or <i>persons</i> serving in a similar capacity):
	(a) Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
	(b) If filing an <i>umbrella registration</i> , identify the <i>filing adviser</i> and/or <i>relying adviser(s)</i> that sponsor(s) or manage(s) this <i>private fund</i> .
4.	The <i>private fund</i> (check all that apply; you must check at least one):
	☐ (1) qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(1) of the Investment Company Act of 1940
	☐ (2) qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(7) of the Investment Company Act of 1940
5.	List the name and country, in English, of each <i>foreign financial regulatory authority</i> with which the <i>private fund</i> is registered.
	Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
	English Name of Foreign Financial Regulatory Authority
	Name of Country
6.	(a) Is this a "master fund" in a master-feeder arrangement? \Box Yes \Box No
	(b) If yes, what is the name and <i>private fund</i> identification number (if any) of the feeder funds investing in this <i>private fund</i> ?
	Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
	Name of private fund:
	Private fund identification number:
	(c) Is this a "feeder fund" in a master-feeder arrangement? \Box Yes \Box No
	(d) If yes, what is the name and <i>private fund</i> identification number (if any) of the master fund in which this <i>private fund</i> invests?
	Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend

	Name of private fund:
	Private fund identification number:
	NOTE: You must complete question 6 for each master-feeder arrangement regardless of whether you are filing a single Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1) for the master-feeder arrangement or reporting on the funds separately.
7.	If you are filing a single Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1) for a master-feeder arrangement according to the instructions to this Section 7.B.(1), for each of the feeder funds answer the following questions:
	Check only one box: \Box Add \Box Delete \Box Amend
	(a) Name of the <i>private fund</i> :
	(b) Private fund identification number:
	(c) Under the laws of what state or country is the private fund organized:
	(d) Name(s) of the General Partner, Manager, Trustee or Directors (or <i>persons</i> serving in a similar capacity):
	(1) Check only one box: \Box Add \Box Delete \Box Amend
	(2) If filing an <i>umbrella registration</i> , identify the <i>filing adviser</i> and/or <i>relying adviser(s)</i> that sponsor(s) or manage(s) this <i>private fund</i> :
	(e) The <i>private fund</i> (check all that apply; you must check at least one):
	☐ (1) qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(1) of the Investment Company Act of 1940
	☐ (2) qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(7) of the Investment Company Act of 1940
	(f) List the name and country, in English, of each <i>foreign financial regulatory authority</i> with which the <i>private fund</i> is registered.
	Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
	English Name of Foreign Financial Regulatory Authority

	Name of Country
	NOTE: For purposes of questions 6 and 7, in a master-feeder arrangement, one or more funds ("feeder funds") invest all or substantially all of their assets in a single fund ("master fund"). A fund would also be a "feeder fund" investing in a "master fund" for purposes of this question if it issued multiple classes (or series) of shares or interests, and each class (or series) invests substantially all of its assets in a single master fund.
8.	(a) Is this <i>private fund</i> a "fund of funds"? \square Yes \square No
	NOTE: For purposes of this question only, answer "yes" if the fund invests 10 percent or more of its total assets in other pooled investment vehicles, regardless of whether they are also <i>private funds</i> or registered investment companies.
	(b) If yes, does the <i>private fund</i> invest in funds managed by you or by a <i>related person</i> ? □ Yes □ No
9.	During your last fiscal year, did the <i>private fund</i> invest in securities issued by investment companies registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 (other than "money market funds," to the extent provided in Instruction 6.e.)? \Box Yes \Box No
10.	What type of fund is the <i>private fund</i> ?
	\Box hedge fund \Box liquidity fund \Box private equity fund \Box real estate fund
	□ securitized asset fund □ venture capital fund □ Other <i>private fund</i> :
	NOTE: For definitions of these fund types, please see Instruction 6 of the Instructions to Part 1A.
11.	Current gross asset value of the <i>private fund</i> : \$
Owner	<u>eship</u>
12.	Minimum investment commitment required of an investor in the <i>private fund</i> : \$
	NOTE: Report the amount routinely required of investors who are not your <i>related persons</i> (even if different from the amount set forth in the organizational documents of the fund).
13.	Approximate number of the <i>private fund's</i> beneficial owners:
14.	What is the approximate percentage of the <i>private fund</i> beneficially owned by you and your <i>related persons</i> :

15. (a) What is the approximate percentage of the <i>private fund</i> beneficially owned (in the aggregate) by funds of funds:%
(b) If the private fund qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(1) of the Investment Company Act of 1940, are sales of the fund limited to <i>qualified clients</i> ? ☐ Yes ☐ No
16. What is the approximate percentage of the <i>private fund</i> beneficially owned by non- <i>United States persons</i> :%
Your Advisory Services
17. (a) Are you a subadviser to this <i>private fund</i> ? \square Yes \square No
(b) If the answer to question 17.(a) is "yes," provide the name and SEC file number, if any, of the adviser of the <i>private fund</i> . If the answer to question 17.(a) is "no," leave this question blank
18. (a) Do any investment advisers (other than the investment advisers listed in Section 7.B.(1).A.3.(b)) advise the <i>private fund</i> ? □ Yes □ No
(b) If the answer to question 18.(a) is "yes," provide the name and SEC file number, if any, of the other advisers to the <i>private fund</i> . If the answer to question 18.(a) is "no," leave this question blank.
Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
Name of Adviser:
Adviser's SEC File Number:
19. Are your <i>clients</i> solicited to invest in the <i>private fund</i> ? ☐ Yes ☐ No <i>NOTE: For purposes of this question, do not consider feeder funds of the private fund.</i>
20. Approximately what percentage of your <i>clients</i> has invested in the <i>private fund</i> ?%
Private Offering
21. Has the <i>private fund</i> ever relied on an exemption from registration of its securities under Regulation D of the Securities Act of 1933? ☐ Yes ☐ No
22. If yes, provide the <i>private fund's</i> Form D file number (if any):
Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
021

B. SERVICE PROVIDERS

☐ Check this box if you are filing this Form ADV through the IARD system and want the
IARD system to create a new Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1) with the same service provider
information you have given here in Questions 23 - 28 for a new private fund for which you
are required to complete Section 7.B.(1). If you check the box, the system will pre-fill those
fields for you, but you will be able to manually edit the information after it is pre-filled and
before you submit your filing.

Auditors

23. (a) (1) Are the <i>private fund's</i> financial statements subject to an annual audit?			Yes			No
(2) If the answer to question 23.(a)(1) is "yes," are the financi-statements prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP?	al		Yes			No
If the answer to question 23.(a)(1) is "yes," respond to question below. If the <i>private fund</i> uses more than one auditing firm, y questions (b) through (f) separately for each auditing firm.						
Check only one box: \Box Add \Box Delete \Box Amend						
(b) Name of the auditing firm:						
(c) The location of the auditing firm's office responsible for the <i>p</i> state and country):	rivate	e fui	ıd's e	ud	it (city,
(d) Is the auditing firm an independent public accountant?		Yes	s [No	
(e) Is the auditing firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board?		Yes	s []	No	
If yes, Public Company Accounting Oversight Board-Assigne	d Nuı	mbe	r:			_
(f) If "yes" to (e) above, is the auditing firm subject to regular inspection by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board in accordance with its rules?		Yes	s [No	
(g) Are the <i>private fund's</i> audited financial statements for the most recently completed fiscal year distributed to the <i>private fund's</i> investors?		Yes	s [] [No	
(h) Do all of the reports prepared by the auditing firm for the <i>private fund</i> since your last <i>annual updating amendment</i>						

Federal Register/Vol. 81, No. 170/Thursday, September 1, 2016/Rules and Regulations
contain unqualified opinions? □ Yes □ No □Report Not Yet Received
If you check "Report Not Yet Received," you must promptly file an amendment to your Form ADV to update your response when the report is available.
Prime Broker
24. (a) Does the <i>private fund</i> use one or more prime brokers? \Box Yes \Box No
If the answer to question 24.(a) is "yes," respond to questions (b) through (e) below for each prime broker the <i>private fund</i> uses. If the <i>private fund</i> uses more than one prime broker, you must complete questions (b) through (e) separately for each prime broker.
Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
(b) Name of the prime broker:
(c) If the prime broker is registered with the SEC, its registration number: 8
(d) Location of prime broker's office used principally by the <i>private fund</i> (city, state and country):
(e) Does this prime broker act as custodian for some or all of the <i>private fund's</i> assets? □ Yes □ No
<u>Custodian</u>
25. (a) Does the <i>private fund</i> use any custodians (including the prime brokers listed above) to hold some or all of its assets?
If the answer to question 25.(a) is "yes," respond to questions (b) through (g) below for each custodian the <i>private fund</i> uses. If the <i>private fund</i> uses more than one custodian, you must complete questions (b) through (g) separately for each custodian.
Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
(b) Legal name of custodian:
(c) Primary business name of custodian:
(d) The location of the custodian's office responsible for <i>custody</i> of the <i>private fund's</i> assets (city, state and country):
(e) Is the custodian a <i>related person</i> of your firm? \Box Yes \Box No

(f)	If the custodian is a broker-dealer, provide its SEC registration number (if any): 8
(g) If the custodian is not a broker-dealer, or is a broker-dealer but does not have an SEC registration number, provide its <i>legal entity identifier</i> (if any)
Administ	<u>trator</u>
26. (a) Does the <i>private fund</i> use an administrator other than your firm? \Box Yes \Box No
	If the answer to question 26.(a) is "yes," respond to questions (b) through (f) below. If the <i>private fund</i> uses more than one administrator, you must complete questions (b) through (f) separately for each administrator.
C	heck only one box: Add Delete Amend
(b) Name of administrator:
(c) Location of administrator (city, state and country):
(d) Is the administrator a <i>related person</i> of your firm? \Box Yes \Box No
(e) Does the administrator prepare and send investor account statements to the <i>private fund's</i> investors?
	☐ Yes (provided to all investors) ☐ Some (provided to some but not all investors) ☐ No (provided to no investors)
(f)	If the answer to question 26.(e) is "no" or "some," who sends the investor account statements to the (rest of the) <i>private fund's</i> investors? If investor account statements are not sent to the (rest of the) <i>private fund's</i> investors, respond "not applicable."
	uring your last fiscal year, what percentage of the <i>private fund's</i> assets (by value) was alued by a <i>person</i> , such as an administrator, that is not your <i>related person</i> ?
_	
es	clude only those assets where (i) such <i>person</i> carried out the valuation procedure tablished for that asset, if any, including obtaining any relevant quotes, and (ii) the duction used for numbers of investor subscriptions, redemptions or distributions, and

valuation used for purposes of investor subscriptions, redemptions or distributions, and fee calculations (including allocations) was the valuation determined by such person.

Marketers

28. (a) Does the *private fund* use the services of someone other than you

8 Federal Register/Vol. 81, No. 170/Thursday, September 1, 2016/Rules	and Regula	itions
or your employees for marketing purposes?	□ Yes	□ No
You must answer "yes" whether the <i>person</i> acts as a placement a finder, introducer, municipal advisor or other solicitor, or similar answer to question 28.(a) is "yes," respond to questions (b) through each such marketer the <i>private fund</i> uses. If the <i>private fund</i> use marketer, you must complete questions (b) through (g) separately	person. If ugh (g) below s more than	the w for one
Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend		
(b) Is the marketer a <i>related person</i> of your firm?	□ Yes	□ No
(c) Name of the marketer:		
(d) If the marketer is registered with the SEC, its file number (e.g. and CRD Number (if any)	_	or 866-):
(e) Location of the marketer's office used principally by the <i>priv</i> and country):	ate fund (ci	ty, state
(f) Does the marketer market the <i>private fund</i> through one or more websites?	□ Yes	□ No
(g) If the answer to question 28.(f) is "yes," list the website address	ess(es):	
SECTION 7.B.(2) Private Fund Reporting		
(1) Name of the <i>private fund</i> :		
(2) Private fund identification number:		
(3) Name and SEC File number of adviser that provides information about t Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D of its Form ADV filing: or 802		
(4) Are your <i>clients</i> solicited to invest in this <i>private fund</i> ?	□ Yes	□ No

60548

In answering this question, disregard feeder funds' investment in a master fund. For purposes of this question, in a master-feeder arrangement, one or more funds ("feeder funds") invest all or substantially all of their assets in a single fund ("master fund"). A fund would also be a "feeder fund" investing in a "master fund" for purposes of this question if it issued multiple classes (or series) of shares or interests, and each class (or series) invests substantially all of its assets in a single master fund.

SECTION F.C. Hacpenaeni I abite Accountant	SECTION 9.C.	Independent Public Accountant
--	--------------	-------------------------------

You must complete the following information for each <i>independent public accountant</i> engaged to perform a surprise examination, perform an audit of a pooled investment vehicle that you manage, or prepare an internal control report. You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 9.C. for each <i>independent public accountant</i> .
Check only one box: \Box Add \Box Delete \Box Amend
(1) Name of the <i>independent public accountant</i> :
(2) The location of the <i>independent public accountant's</i> office responsible for the services provided:
(number and street)
(city) (state/country) (zip+4/postal code)
(3) Is the <i>independent public accountant</i> registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board? □ Yes □ No
If "yes," Public Company Accounting Oversight Board-Assigned Number:
(4) If "yes" to (3) above, is the <i>independent public accountant</i> subject to regular inspection by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board in accordance with its rules? ☐ Yes ☐ No.
(5) The <i>independent public accountant</i> is engaged to:
 A. □ audit a pooled investment vehicle B. □ perform a surprise examination of <i>clients</i> 'assets C. □ prepare an internal control report
(6) Since your last <u>annual updating amendment</u> , did all of the reports prepared by the <u>independent public accountant</u> that audited the pooled investment vehicle or that examined internal controls contain unqualified opinions? ☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ Report Not Yet Received
If you check "Report Not Yet Received," you must promptly file an amendment to your Form ADV to update your response when the accountant's report is available.
CECTION 10 A C / 1 B

SECTION 10.A. Control Persons

(7) Briefly describe the nature of the <i>control</i> :		
(city) If this address is a private residence, check this b	(state/country) ox: □	(zip+4/postal code)
(number a		
(6) Business Address:		
Termination Date: mm/dd/yyyy		
(5) CRD Number (if any):	_ Effective Date	e: mm/dd/yyyy
(4) Individual Name (if applicable) (Last, First, N		
(city) If this address is a private residence, check this b	(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)
(number a	and street)	
(3) Business Address:		
Termination Date: mm/dd/yyyy		
(2) CRD Number (if any):	_ Effective Date:	mm/dd/yyyy
(1) Firm or Organization Name:		
Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete	☐ Amend	

If any *person* named in Schedules A, B, or C, or in Section 10.A. of Schedule D is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, please provide the following information (you must complete a separate Schedule D Section 10.B. for each public reporting company):

(1) Full legal name of the public reporting company:

(2) The public reporting company's CIK number (Central Index Key number that the SEC assigns to each reporting company):

Miscellaneous

You may use the space below to explain a response to an Item or to provide any other information.

FORM ADV

Schedule R

Check	the box that indicates what you would like to do:
<u>Subm</u>	it a new Schedule R
□ Su	ubmit an initial Schedule R
Amen	ad a Schedule R
□ A:	mend an existing Schedule R
Delete	e a Schedule R
	elete an existing Schedule R for a <i>relying adviser</i> that is no longer eligible for SEC gistration
	elete an existing Schedule R for a relying adviser that is no longer relying on this umbrella gistration
SECT	TION 1 Identifying Information
-	onses to this Section tell us who you (the <i>relying adviser</i>) are, where you are doing ess, and how we can contact you.
A	. Your full legal name:
В.	Name under which you primarily conduct your advisory business, if different from Section 1.A. above or Item 1.A. of the <i>filing adviser's</i> Form ADV Part 1A.
C.	List any other business names and the jurisdictions in which you use them. Complete this question for each other business name. \Box Add \Box Delete \Box Amend
	Name: Jurisdiction:
	You do not have to include the names or jurisdictions of the filing adviser or other relying adviser(s) in response to this Section 1.C.
D	. If you currently have, or ever had, a number ("CRD Number") assigned by the FINRA's CRD system or by the IARD system (other than the <i>filing adviser's CRD</i> number), your CRD number:

If you do not have a CRD number, skip this Section 1.D. Do not provide the CRD number of one of your officers, employees, or affiliates (including the filing adviser).

E.	Principal Office and Place of Business							
	☐ Same as the <i>filing adviser</i> .							
	(1) Address (do not use a P.O. Box):							
	(number and street)							
	(city) (state/country) (zip +4/postal code)							
	If this address is a private residence, check this box: \Box							
	(2) Days of week that you normally conduct business at your <i>principal office and place of business</i> :							
	☐ Monday - Friday ☐ Other:							
	Normal business hours at this location:							
	(3) Telephone number at this location: (area code) (telephone number)							
	(4) Facsimile number at this location, if any:							
F.	Mailing address, if different from your <i>principal office and place of business</i> address:							
	\square Same as the <i>filing adviser</i> .							
	(number and street)							
	(city) (state/country) (zip+4/postal code)							
	If this address is a private residence, check this box: \Box							
G.	Provide your <i>Legal Entity Identifier</i> if you have one:							

A *legal entity identifier* is a unique number that companies use to identify each other in the financial marketplace. You may not have a *legal entity identifier*.

Н.		ave Central Index Key numbers assigned by the SEC ("CIK Numbers"), all of K numbers:
SECTI	ON 2	
SEC R	egistratio	n
Respon the SE		is Section help us (and you) determine whether you are eligible to register with
A.	registere 2.A.(8),	relying adviser, you must be independently eligible to register (or remain d) with the SEC. You must check at least one of the Sections 2.A.(1) through below. Part 1A Instruction 2 provides information to help you determine you may affirmatively respond to each of these items.
	You (the	relying adviser):
	□ (1)	are a large advisory firm that either:
		(a) has regulatory assets under management of \$100 million (in U.S. dollars) or more; or
		(b) has regulatory assets under management of \$90 million (in U.S. dollars) or more at the time of filing its most recent <i>annual updating amendment</i> and is registered with the SEC;
	□ (2)	are a mid-sized advisory firm that has regulatory assets under management of \$25 million (in U.S. dollars) or more but less than \$100 million (in U.S. dollars) and you are either:
		(a) not required to be registered as an adviser with the <i>state securities authority</i> of the state where you maintain your <i>principal office and place of business</i> ; or
		(b) not subject to examination by the <i>state securities authority</i> of the state where you maintain your <i>principal office and place of business</i> ;
	□ (3)	have your <i>principal office and place of business</i> in Wyoming (which does not regulate advisers);
	□ (4)	have your principal office and place of business outside the United States;

□ (5)	unde SEC	er related adviser under rule 203A-2(b) that <i>controls</i> , is <i>controlled</i> by, or is the common <i>control</i> with, an investment adviser that is registered with the stand your <i>principal office and place of business</i> is the same as the stered adviser;
□ (6)		an adviser relying on rule 203A-2(c) because you expect to be eligible for C registration within 120 days;
	If yo	ou check this box, you must make both of the representations below:
		I am not registered or required to be registered with the SEC or a state securities authority and I have a reasonable expectation that I will be eligible to register with the SEC within 120 days after the date my registration with the SEC becomes effective.
		By submitting this Form ADV to the SEC, the <i>filing adviser</i> undertakes to file an amendment to this <i>umbrella registration</i> to remove this Schedule R if, on the 120th day after this application for <i>umbrella registration</i> with the SEC becomes effective, I would be prohibited by Section 203A(a) of the Advisers Act from registering with the SEC.
□ (7)		multi-state adviser that is required to register in 15 or more states and is ng on rule 203A-2(d);
		is is your initial filing as a relying adviser, you must make both of these esentations:
		I have reviewed the applicable state and federal laws and have concluded that I am required by the laws of 15 or more states to register as an investment adviser with the <i>state securities authorities</i> in those states.
		The <i>filing adviser</i> undertakes to file an amendment to this <i>umbrella registration</i> to remove this Schedule R if, at the time of the <i>annual updating amendment</i> , I would be required by the laws of fewer than 15 states to register as an investment adviser with the <i>state securities authorities</i> of those states.
	•	ou are submitting your <i>annual updating amendment</i> , you must make this esentation:
		Within 90 days prior to the date of filing this amendment, I have reviewed the applicable state and federal laws and have concluded that I am required by the laws of at least 15 states to register as an investment adviser with the <i>state securities authorities</i> in those states.

(b) if you are organized as a corporation, each shareholder that is a direct owner of 5% or more of a class of your voting securities, unless you are a public reporting company (a

Direct owners include any *person* that owns, beneficially owns, has the right to vote, or has the power to sell or direct the sale of, 5% or more of a class of your voting securities. For purposes of this Section 4.A., a *person* beneficially owns any securities: (i) owned by his/her child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling,

company subject to Section 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act);

60556

you.

mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, sharing the same residence; or (ii) that he/she has the right to acquire, within 60 days, through the exercise of any option, warrant, or right to purchase the security.

- (c) if you are organized as a partnership, <u>all</u> general partners and those limited and special partners that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 5% or more of your capital;
- (d) in the case of a trust that directly owns 5% or more of a class of your voting securities, or that has the right to receive upon dissolution, or has contributed, 5% or more of your capital, the trust and each trustee; and
- (e) if you are organized as a limited liability company ("LLC"), (i) those members that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 5% or more of your capital, and (ii) if managed by elected managers, all elected managers.
- (3) Do you have any indirect owners to be reported in Section 4.B. below? \Box Yes \Box No
- (4) In the DE/FE/I column below, enter "DE" if the owner is a domestic entity, "FE" if the owner is an entity incorporated or domiciled in a foreign country, or "I" if the owner or executive officer is an individual.
- (5) Complete the Title or Status column by entering board/management titles; status as partner, trustee, sole proprietor, elected manager, shareholder, or member; and for shareholders or members, the class of securities owned (if more than one is issued).
- (6) Ownership codes are: NA less than 5% C 25% but less than 50% A 5% but less than 10% D 50% but less than 75%

B - 10% but less than 25% E - 75% or more

- (7) (a) In the *Control Person* column, enter "Yes" if the *person* has *control* as defined in the Glossary of Terms to Form ADV, and enter "No" if the *person* does not have *control*. Note that under this definition, most executive officers and all 25% owners, general partners, elected managers, and trustees are *control persons*.
 - (b) In the PR column, enter "PR" if the owner is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
 - (c) Complete each column.

Check this box if you are filing this Form ADV through the IARD system and want the IARD system to pre-fill the chart below with the same direct owners and executive officers you have provided in Schedule A for your *filing adviser*. If you check the box, the system will pre-fill these fields for you, but you will be able to manually edit the information after it is pre-filled and before you submit your filing.

FULL	DE/	Title or	Date	Ownership	Control	CRD No.
LEGAL	FE/I	Status	Title or	Code	Person	If None:
NAME			Status			S.S. No.
(Individuals			Acquired			and Date
: Last						of Birth,
Name, First						IRS Tax
Name,						No. or
Middle						Employer
Name)						ID No.
			MM/YY		PR	
			YY			

B. Indirect Owners

- (1) Section 4.B. asks for information about your indirect owners; you must first complete Section 4.A., which asks for information about your direct owners.
- (2) Indirect Owners. With respect to each owner listed in Section 4.A. (except individual owners), list below:
 - (a) in the case of an owner that is a corporation, each of its shareholders that beneficially owns, has the right to vote, or has the power to sell or direct the sale of, 25% or more of a class of a voting security of that corporation;
 - For purposes of this Section, a *person* beneficially owns any securities: (i) owned by his/her child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, sharing the same residence; or (ii) that he/she has the right to acquire, within 60 days, through the exercise of any option, warrant, or right to purchase the security.
 - (b) in the case of an owner that is a partnership, <u>all</u> general partners and those limited and special partners that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 25% or more of the partnership's capital;
 - (c) in the case of an owner that is a trust, the trust and each trustee; and
 - (d) in the case of an owner that is a limited liability company ("LLC"), (i) those members that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 25% or more of the LLC's capital, and (ii) if managed by elected managers, all elected managers.
- (3) Continue up the chain of ownership listing all 25% owners at each level. Once a public reporting company (a company subject to Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act) is reached, no further ownership information need be given.

- (4) In the DE/FE/I column below, enter "DE" if the owner is a domestic entity, "FE" if the owner is an entity incorporated or domiciled in a foreign country, or "I" if the owner is an individual.
- (5) Complete the Status column by entering the owner's status as partner, trustee, elected manager, shareholder, or member; and for shareholders or members, the class of securities owned (if more than one is issued).

(6) Ownership codes are: C - 25% but less than 50% D - 50% but less than 75%

E - 75% or more F - Other (general partner, trustee, or elected manager)

- (7) (a) In the *Control Person* column, enter "Yes" if the *person* has *control* as defined in the Glossary of Terms to Form ADV, and enter "No" if the *person* does not have *control*. Note that under this definition, most executive officers and all 25% owners, general partners, elected managers, and trustees are *control persons*.
 - (b) In the PR column, enter "PR" if the owner is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
 - (c) Complete each column.

Check this box if you are filing this Form ADV through the IARD system and want the IARD system to pre-fill Schedule B with the same indirect owners you have provided in Schedule B for your filing adviser. If you check the box, the system will pre-fill these fields for you, but you will be able to manually edit the information after it is pre-filled and before you submit your filing.

FULL	DE/	Entity in	Status	Date	Ownership	Control	CRD No. If
LEGAL	FE/I	Which		Status	Code	Person	None: S.S.
NAME		Interest is		Acquired			No. and
(Individuals		Owned					Date of
: Last							Birth, IRS
Name, First							Tax No. or
Name,							Employer
Middle							ID No.
Name)				MM/			
				YYYY		PR	

C.	Does any person not named in Section 1	.A., Section	4.A., or Section	4.B. directly of	r
	indirectly, control your management or	policies?	\square Yes	\square No	

If yes, you must complete the information below for each *control person* not named in Section 1.A., Section 4.A., or Section 4.B. that directly or indirectly controls your management or policies. Check only one box: \square Add □ Delete ☐ Amend (1) Firm or Organization Name: (2) CRD Number (if any): _____ Effective Date: mm/dd/yyyy Termination Date: mm/dd/yyyy (3) Business Address: (number and street) (city) (state/country) (zip+4/postal code) If this address is a private residence, check this box: (4) Individual Name (if applicable) (Last, First, Middle): (5) *CRD* Number (if any): _____ Effective Date: mm/dd/yyyy Termination Date: mm/dd/yyyy (6) Business Address: (number and street) (zip+4/postal code) (state/country) (city) If this address is a private residence, check this box: (7) Briefly describe the nature of the *control*:

D.	If any <i>person</i> named in Section 4.A., Section 4.B., or Section 4.C. is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, complete the information below (you must complete this information for each public reporting company).
	Check only one box: ☐ Add ☐ Delete ☐ Amend
	(1) Full legal name of the public reporting company:
	(2) The public reporting company's CIK number (Central Index Key number that the SEC assigns to each reporting company):

CRIMINAL DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS

This Disclosure Reporting Page (DRP ADV) is an \square INITIAL \textbf{OR} \square AMENDED response used to report details for affirmative responses to Items 11.A. or 11.B. of Form ADV.								
Ch	eck item(s) being responded to: \Box	11.A(1)		11.A(2)	□ 11.B((1)	□ 11.	B(2)
	e a separate DRP for each event or <i>pr</i> orted for more than one <i>person</i> or enge.	_			-	_	•	
san mu	altiple counts of the same charge arisine DRP. Unrelated criminal actions, ast be reported on separate DRPs. Use ent. One event may result in more that	including s this DRP	separa to rep	ate cases a oort all cha	rising out rges arisin	of the	same e	event, same
PA	RT I							
A.	A. The <i>person(s)</i> or entity(ies) for whom this DRP is being filed is (are): ☐ You (the advisory firm) ☐ You and one or more of your <i>advisory affiliates</i> ☐ One or more of your <i>advisory affiliates</i>							
	If this DRP is being filed for an <i>advisory affiliate</i> , give the full name of the <i>advisory affiliate</i> below (for individuals, Last name, First name, Middle name).							
	If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> has a <i>CRD</i> number, provide that number. If not, indicate "non-registered" by checking the appropriate box.					!-		
	Your Name			Your CRL) Number			
AΓ	OV DRP - ADVISORY AFFILIATE							
	CRD Number	This advis	-	<i>affiliate</i> is	□a firm □Yes	□a: □N	n indivi Io	idual
	Name (For individuals, Last, First, N	⁄liddle)						

	☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because the <i>advisory affiliate(s)</i> is no longer associated with the adviser.
	☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because: (1) the event or <i>proceeding</i> occurred more than ten years ago or (2) the adviser is registered or applying for registration with the SEC or reporting as an <i>exempt reporting adviser</i> with the SEC and the event was resolved in the adviser's or <i>advisory affiliate</i> 's favor.
	☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because it was filed in error, such as due to a clerical or data-entry mistake. Explain the circumstances:
В.	If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> is registered through the IARD system or <i>CRD</i> system, has the <i>advisory affiliate</i> submitted a DRP (with Form ADV, BD or U-4) to the IARD or <i>CRD</i> for the event? If the answer is "Yes," no other information on this DRP must be provided. ☐ Yes ☐ No
	NOTE: The completion of this form does not relieve the <i>advisory affiliate</i> of its obligation to update its IARD or <i>CRD</i> records.
PΑ	ART II
1.	If charge(s) were brought against an organization over which you or an <i>advisory affiliate</i> exercise(d) <i>control</i> : Enter organization name, whether or not the organization was an <i>investment-related</i> business and your or the <i>advisory affiliate</i> 's position, title, or relationship.
2.	Formal Charge(s) were brought in: (include name of Federal, Military, State or Foreign Court, Location of Court - City or County <u>and</u> State or Country, Docket/Case number).
3.	Event Disclosure Detail (Use this for both organizational and individual charges.)
	A. Date First <i>Charged</i> (MM/DD/YYYY): □ Exact □ Explanation
If 1	not exact, provide explanation:

	B. Event Disclosure Detail (include Charge(s)/Charge Description(s), and for each charge provide: (1) number of counts, (2) <i>felony</i> or <i>misdemeanor</i> , (3) plea for each charge, and (4) product type if charge is <i>investment-related</i> .
	C. Did any of the Charge(s) within the Event involve a <i>felony</i> ? \Box Yes \Box No
	D. Current status of the Event? \Box Pending \Box On Appeal \Box Final
	E. Event Status Date (complete unless status is Pending) (MM/DD/YYYY):
	☐ Exact ☐ Explanation
Ifı	not exact, provide explanation:
4.	Disposition Disclosure Detail: Include for each charge (a) Disposition Type (e.g., convicted, acquitted, dismissed, pretrial, etc.), (b) Date, (c) Sentence/Penalty, (d) Duration (if sentence-suspension, probation, etc.), (e) Start Date of Penalty, (f) Penalty/Fine Amount, and (g) Date Paid.
_	

5.	Provide a brief summary of circumstances leading to the charge(s) as well as the disposition. Include the relevant dates when the conduct which was the subject of the charge(s) occurred. (Your response must fit within the space provided.)					
_						

REGULATORY ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS

1 0 0	(DRP ADV) is an \square INITIAL OR \square AMENDED or affirmative responses to Items 11.C., 11.D., 11.E., 11.F. or		
Check item(s) being responded to ☐ 11.C(1) ☐ 11.C(2) ☐ 11.D(1) ☐ 11.D(2) ☐ 11.E(1) ☐ 11.E(2) ☐ 11.F. ☐ 11.G.	2)		
•	nt or <i>proceeding</i> . The same event or <i>proceeding</i> may be on or entity using one DRP. File with a completed Execution		
11.G. Use only one DRP to repo	an one affirmative answer to Items 11.C., 11.D., 11.E., 11.F. or ort details related to the same event. If an event gives rise to or, provide details for each action on a separate DRP.		
PART I			
 A. The <i>person(s)</i> or entity(ies) for whom this DRP is being filed is (are): ☐ You (the advisory firm) ☐ You and one or more of your <i>advisory affiliates</i> ☐ One or more of your <i>advisory affiliates</i> 			
If this DRP is being filed for an <i>advisory affiliate</i> , give the full name of the <i>advisory affiliate</i> below (for individuals, Last name, First name, Middle name).			
If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> has a registered" by checking the a	CRD number, provide that number. If not, indicate "non-ppropriate box.		
Your Name	Your CRD Number		
ADV DRP - ADVISORY AFFILI	TATE		
CRD Number	This <i>advisory affiliate</i> is \Box a firm \Box an individual Registered: \Box Yes \Box No		

Na	me (For individuals, Last, First, Middle)					
	☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because the <i>advisory affiliate</i> (s) is longer associated with the adviser.					
	□ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because: (1) the event or <i>proceeding</i> occurred more than ten years ago or (2) the adviser is registered or applying for registration with the SEC or reporting as an <i>exempt reporting adviser</i> with the SEC and the event was resolved in the adviser's or <i>advisory affiliate's</i> favor.					
	If you are registered or registering with a <i>state securities authority</i> , you may remove a DRP for an event you reported only in response to Item 11.D(4), and only if that event occurred more than ten years ago. If you are registered or registering with the SEC, you may remove a DRP for any event listed in Item 11 that occurred more than ten years ago.					
	☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because it was filed in error, such as due to a clerical or data-entry mistake. Explain the circumstances:					
В.	B. If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> is registered through the IARD system or <i>CRD</i> system, has the <i>advisory affiliate</i> submitted a DRP (with Form ADV, BD or U-4) to the IARD or <i>CRD</i> for the event? If the answer is "Yes," no other information on this DRP must be provided. ☐ Yes ☐ No					
	NOTE: The completion of this form does not relieve the <i>advisory affiliate</i> of its obligation to update its IARD or <i>CRD</i> records.					
PA	ART II					
1.	Regulatory Action initiated by: \square SEC \square Other Federal \square State \square SRO \square Foreign					
(Fu	all name of regulator, foreign financial regulatory authority, federal, state or SRO)					
2.	Principal Sanction (check appropriate item):					
	Civil and Administrative Penalty(ies)/Fine(s) □ Disgorgement □ Restitution Bar □ Expulsion □ Revocation Cease and Desist □ Injunction □ Suspension Censure □ Prohibition □ Undertaking					

☐ Denial	☐ Reprima	nd 🗆	Other
Other Sanctions:			
3. Date Initiated (MM/DD/Y	YYYY): [☐ Exact	☐ Explanati
If not exact, provide expla	anation:		
4. Docket/Case Number:			
5. Advisory Affiliate Employ (if applicable):	ring Firm when activity occurred wl	hich led to t	he regulatory ac
6. Principal Product Type (c	,	_	
☐Annuity(ies) - Fixed ☐Annuity(ies) - Variable	□Derivative(s) □Direct Investment(s) - DPP and LP Interest(s)		ment Contract(s Market Fund(s
$\Box CD(s)$ $\Box Commodity Option(s)$	□Equity - OTC □Equity Listed (Common &	□Mutua □No Pro	` '
□Debt - Asset Backed □Debt - Corporate □Debt - Government □Debt - Municipal	Preferred Stock) □Futures - Commodity □Futures - Financial □Index Option(s) □Insurance	□Option □Penny □Unit In □Other	
Other Product Types:			
7. Describe the allegations respace provided):	elated to this regulatory action (you	r response r	nust fit within t

8. (Current status? Pending On Appeal Final
	f on appeal, regulatory action appealed to (SEC, <i>SRO</i> , Federal or State Court) and Date Appeal Filed:
If Fi	nal or On Appeal, complete all items below. For Pending Actions, complete Item 13 only.
10. F	How was matter resolved (check appropriate item):
□Cc □De	cceptance, Waiver & Consent (AWC)
11. F	Resolution Date (MM/DD/YYYY):
If no	t exact, provide explanation:
12. F	Resolution Detail:
A	A. Were any of the following Sanctions <i>Ordered</i> (check all appropriate items)?
	☐ Monetary/Fine ☐ Revocation/Expulsion/Denial ☐ Disgorgement/Restitution
	Amount: \$ □ Censure □ Cease and Desist/Injunction □ Bar
	☐ Suspension
E	3. Other Sanctions <i>Ordered</i> :
_	
_	
_	

	Sanction detail: if suspended, <i>enjoined</i> or barred, provide duration including start date and capacities affected (General Securities Principal, Financial Operations Principal, etc.). If requalification by exam/retraining was a condition of the sanction, provide length of time given to requalify/retrain, type of exam required and whether condition has been satisfied. If disposition resulted in a fine, penalty, restitution, disgorgement or monetary compensation, provide total amount, portion levied against you or an <i>advisory affiliate</i> , date paid and if any portion of penalty was waived:
13.	Provide a brief summary of details related to the action status and (or) disposition and include relevant terms, conditions and dates (your response must fit within the space provided).

CIVIL JUDICIAL ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS

This Disclosure Reporting Page (DRP A response used to report details for affirm of Part 1B of Form ADV.						
Check Part 1A item(s) being responded		H(1)(a) □ H(2)] 11.H(1)(b) 🗆	11.H(1)(c)	
Check Part 1B item(s) being responded		(1)	2.F(2) 2.F(5)		2.F(3)	
	Use a separate DRP for each event or <i>proceeding</i> . The same event or <i>proceeding</i> may be reported for more than one <i>person</i> or entity using one DRP. File with a completed Execution Page.					
One event may result in more than one a of Part 1B. Use only one DRP to report judicial actions must be reported on separations.	details rela					
PART I						
 A. The <i>person(s)</i> or entity(ies) for whom this DRP is being filed is (are): ☐ You (the advisory firm) ☐ You and one or more of your <i>advisory affiliates</i> ☐ One or more of your <i>advisory affiliates</i> 						
If this DRP is being filed for an <i>advisory affiliate</i> , give the full name of the <i>advisory affiliate</i> below (for individuals, Last name, First name, Middle name).						
If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> has a <i>CRD</i> number, provide that number. If not, indicate "non-registered" by checking the appropriate box.						
Your Name		Your <i>CR</i>	D Number			
ADV DRP - ADVISORY AFFILIATE					-	
CRD Number	This <i>advis</i> Registered	ory affiliate is :	s □a firm □Yes	□an in □No	dividual	

Na	me (For individuals, Last, First, Middle)		
	☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because the <i>advisory affiliate</i> (s) is no longer associated with the adviser.		
	□ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because: (1) the event or <i>proceeding</i> occurred more than ten years ago or (2) the adviser is registered or applying for registration with the SEC or reporting as an <i>exempt reporting adviser</i> with the SEC and the event was resolved in the adviser's or <i>advisory affiliate</i> 's favor.		
	If you are registered or registering with a <i>state securities authority</i> , you may remove a DRP for an event you reported only in response to Item 11.H.(1)(a), and only if that event occurred more than ten years ago. If you are registered or registering with the SEC, you may remove a DRP for any event listed in Item 11 that occurred more than ten years ago.		
	☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because it was filed in error, such as due to a clerical or data-entry mistake. Explain the circumstances:		
B. If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> is registered through the IARD system or <i>CRD</i> system, has the <i>advisory affiliate</i> submitted a DRP (with Form ADV, BD or U-4) to the IARD or <i>CR</i> the event? If the answer is "Yes," no other information on this DRP must be provided Yes \square No			
	NOTE: The completion of this form does not relieve the <i>advisory affiliate</i> of its obligation to update its IARD or <i>CRD</i> records.		
PA	RT II		
1.	Court Action initiated by: (Name of regulator, <i>foreign financial regulatory authority</i> , <i>SRO</i> , commodities exchange, agency, firm, private plaintiff, etc.)		
2.	Principal Relief Sought (check appropriate item):		
	Cease and Desist ☐ Disgorgement ☐ Money Damages ☐ Restraining Order (Private/Civil		
	Civil Penalty(ies) Injunction Restitution Other		

Other Relief Sought:							
3.	Filing Date of Court Action	_ □ Exact □ Explanation					
	If not exact, provide explan	nation:					
4.	4. Principal Product Type (check appropriate item):						
	Annuity(ies) - Fixed Annuity(ies) - Variable CD(s)	□Derivative(s) □Direct Investment(s) - □DPP and LP Interest(s) □Equity - OTC	☐Investment Contract(s) ☐Money Market Fund(s) ☐Mutual Fund(s)				
	Commodity Option(s) Debt - Asset Backed	□Equity Listed (Common & Preferred Stock) □Futures - Commodity	□No Product □Options				
	Debt - Corporate Debt - Government Debt - Municipal	□Futures - Financial □Index Option(s) □Insurance	☐Penny Stock(s) ☐Unit Investment Trust(s) ☐Other				
Ot	her Product Types:						
5.	5. Formal Action was brought in (include name of Federal, State or Foreign Court, Location of Court - City or County <u>and</u> State or Country, Docket/Case Number):						
6.	6. Advisory Affiliate Employing Firm when activity occurred which led to the civil judicial action (if applicable):						
7.	7. Describe the allegations related to this civil action (your response must fit within the space provided):						

8.	Cu	rrent status?		Pending	□ On	Appeal		Final	
9.	If on appeal, action appealed to (provide name of court) and Date Appeal Filed (MM/DD/YYYY):								
10.	0. If pending, date notice/process was served (MM/DD/YYYY): ☐ Exact ☐ Explanation								
If not exact, provide explanation:									
If l	Fina	l or On Appe	al, con	plete all ite	ems below	. For Pendi	ing Actio	ons, complete	Item 14 only.
11.	. Но	w was matter	resolv	ed (check a	appropriate	e item):			
		sent nissed		□Judgmen □Opinion	t Rendered	□Settl □With	ed ndrawn	□Other _	
12.	. Re	solution Date	(MM/	DD/YYYY	´):			□ Exact □	Explanation
If 1	not e	exact, provide	expla	nation:					
13.	. Re	solution Deta	il:						
	A.	Were any of items)?	the fol	lowing Sar	nctions <i>Ord</i>	dered or Re	lief Grai	nted (check a	ppropriate
		Monetary/Fi	ne	□ Rev	ocation/Ex	pulsion/De	enial	□ Disgorge	ment/Restitution
		Amount: \$		_	sure \square	Cease and	Desist/I	njunction \square	Bar
		Suspension							
	В.	Other Sancti	ons:						

	С.	Sanction detail: if suspended, <i>enjoined</i> or barred, provide duration including start date and capacities affected (General Securities Principal, Financial Operations Principal, etc.). If requalification by exam/retraining was a condition of the sanction, provide length of time given to requalify/retrain, type of exam required and whether condition has been satisfied. If disposition resulted in a fine, penalty, restitution, disgorgement, or monetary compensation, provide total amount, portion levied against you or an <i>advisory affiliate</i> , date paid and if any portion of penalty was waived:
14.	dis	ovide a brief summary of circumstances related to the action(s), allegation(s), aposition(s) and/or finding(s) disclosed above (your response must fit within the space ovided).